The Warburtons of Haslingden

Last Updated 28th February 2023

©2019, 2021, 2022, 23 Ray Warburton

Table of Contents

Preface	2
Surnames	3
Descendants of Robert Warburton & Mary	
First Generation	5
Second Generation	7
Third Generation	12
Fourth Generation	20
Fifth Generation	34
Sixth Generation	49
Seventh Generation	76
Eighth Generation	120
Ninth Generation	166
Tenth Generation	184
Place Index	187
Person Index	215

PREFACE

The Haslingden family has been constructed on a best fit basis from parish records, and ignores a similar but different construction found on IGI. The Utah branch of the Haslingden Warburtons is based on a paper in the LDS archives by Eva Warburton Proctor (sent me by Margo Duran). It described two Warburton immigrants to Utah as half-brothers but it transpires she combined two separate families. Both originated in Haslingden and so may be related, though the link has yet to be found (the second family is described in the Haslingden and Utah clan).

The clan was originally documented alongside the Radcliffe clan, to which it is connected by marriage. DNA also indicates the two clans have a common ancestor

This tree has been built using input from Margo Duran, Kathy Warburton, Almon Clegg, Stephen Carr, Helena Sanderson, and Dorothea Marler.

Surnames

- A Allen, Andrews, Annis, Arthur, Ashton, Ashworth
- **B** Ball, Barlow, Barnes, Barton, Bedford, Bennett, Bibby, Blackburn, Bottomley, Bridge, Brierley, Broadley, Brown, Buckley, Bullock, Burrow, Burrows, Bushell, Butler
- **C** Chadwick, Chew, Clegg, Colbert, Collier, Collinge, Cook, Coope, Cottam, Coward, Cowin, Cowpe, Cox, Croft, Crompton, Crook, Croot, Cross, Culshaw, Cunliffe
- **D** Davenport, Dawson, Dobson, Drane, Duckworth, Dugdale, Dunkerley, Durrant
- E Edmundson, Eileen Gage, Ellston, Elton, Entwistle
- **F** Farrow, Fenton, Ffish, Fishpool, Fitton, Force, Foster, Francis
- G Garside, Gibbons, Gill, Gilmore, Golding, Goodwin, Green, Grimshaw
- **H** Hafercorn, Haines, Halliwell, Halstead, Hamer, Hanson, Hardman, Hardwick, Hargreaves, Harrison, Harwood, Haworth, Hayhurst, Heap, Heaton, Heyhurst, Heys, Heywood, Hill, Hilton, Hindle, Hitchen, Holden, Holmes, Holt, Houghton, Howarth, Hoyle
- I llett, Ingham
- J Jepson, Johnson, Jones
- K Kay, Kenyon, Knowles
- L Livsey, Lomas, Lord
- M Maddocks, Maden, Marshall, Mawdsley, McKee, Miller
- **N** Nuttall
- O Ogden, Ormerod
- P Parkinson, Pemberton, Piccop, Pickearn, Pickup, Pilkington, Platt, Pogson, Pollitt
- **R** Ramsbottom, Ratcliffe, Rawlinson, Rawstron, Rice, Riley, Rishton, Robinson, Rothwell, Ruddeforth, Russell
- **S** Sagar, Secker, Seddon, Shaw, Shephard, Smith, Spencer, Stanley, Stevenson, Sunderland, Sutcliffe
- **T** Taylor, Thompson, Thornton, Thorpe, Thredfield, Thwaite, Thwaites, Todd, Tomlinson, Townsend, Trickett, Turner, Tyldesley
- V Valentine
- W Walmsley, Walsh, Warburton, Ward, Wassall, Watmough, West, Whipp, Whitacre, Whiteside,

Surnames cont.

	Whittaker, Whittles, Williamson, Winterbottom, Wood, Woods
Υ	Yates

Descendants of Robert Warburton & Mary

First Generation

1. Robert Warburton. Robert died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1694. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 11 Feb 1694.

This clan was started from input from Margo Duran, which is based on a history by Eva Proctor Warburton.

Eva's document conflated two families to indicate that 2 emigrants to Utah were half-brothers. One "brother" was born in Haslingden but his father's ancestry has not been satisfactorily determined. He and his descendants are documented in the Haslingden and Utah clan

The second brother, Joseph was the son of James Warburton of Haslingden who married Sarah Warburton of Radcliffe in 1810. Sarah's ancestors are described in the Radcliffe Clan. DNA indicates there is an earlier link between the two families.

The early part of the Haslingden Clan is a best fit construction based on the Haslingden, St James parish registers. There is a pedigree on IGI which seems to be constructed in a similar way, but it has some obvious errors so I have constructed my tree from scratch.

The situation is complicated by a number of families using a small pool of names. There are situations where 3 cousins of similar age and the same name all marry in a short space of time, making it difficult to fit the right cousin with the right spouse. Therefore, whilst I am confident all clan members are related, alternative family constructions are possible.

The Industrial Revolution came to Haslingden in the last quarter of the 18th century, mainly in the form of cotton mills. As this will have brought new people into the town, so from this time links between families cannot be assumed without additional evidence.

In the 1690s Haslingden parish records show two marriages, involving John and Thomas, followed by a number of baptisms where the father is either John or Thomas. This suggests these are two families established in Haslingden at this time.

IGI has John and Thomas as two brothers, and gives their father as the Peter who was buried at Haslingden in February 1710. However Stephen Carr recently (2018) discovered some earlier baptisms at Haslingden which identify the family of Robert, including sons John and Thomas. This is likely to be the Robert who was buried on February 11th 1694. Peter was of Below Stake on his burial, and Robert was of Stake so they may well be related. The locations of Stake and Below Stake are uncertain but there are references to a Stake Lane which runs from Haslingden to Helmshore and on to Holcombe.

A clue that John and Thomas are sons of Robert is that they both name sons Robert, and they and their descendants use a small pool of names which include the relatively rare names of Robert,

First Generation

Henry, and Abraham. Peter is only used twice in the 18th century in Haslingden.

Robert married **Mary**. Mary died in Sunyard Law, Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1705. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 31 Aug 1705.

Mary is described as a widow of Sunnyard Lawside on her burial. As Thomas is resident here for most of his life it seem likely she was his mother. Her being a widow also fits with Robert's date of death.

They had the following children:

- **2** i. **John Warburton** (~1663-1754)
 - ii. Robert Warburton. Robert was born in Musbury, Lancashire, in 1667. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 13 Oct 1667. Robert died in Musbury, Lancashire, in 1710. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 10 Feb 1710.

Robert's father was from Musberie on his baptism, and he was from Musberry on his burial. The date of his burial is given as February 1709, but this is 1710 on the modern calendar.

- **3** iii. **Thomas Warburton** (1670-1721)
 - iv. **Margaret Warburton**. Margaret was born abt 1675. She was christened in Haslingden, Trinity Baptist, Lancashire, on 8 Mar 1675.

Margaret's father is from Slate on her baptism. The date is given as March 1674 but this would be 1675 on the modern calendar.

Descendants of Robert Warburton & Mary

Second Generation

2. John Warburton (*Robert*¹). John was born in Musbury, Lancashire, abt 1663. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 1 Jan 1664. John died in Sunyard Law, Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1754. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 21 Sep 1754.

John's father was from Musdenhead on his baptism.

The burial record is the only likely one at Haslingden though it shows he had reached a considerable age. However as his brother, and his son John have connections with Sunyard Law, and he appears to be alive when his wife was buried in 1742, it seems logical.

Baptism records at this time do not mention the mother's name and there are variations in John's abode so it is possible not all the children are from the one family. However, there is no other marriage and some of the abode changes are linked by the baptism and burial of his children, particularly Sarah and Thomas.

On 1 Jul 1694 when John was 31, he married **Christian Ffish** in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. Christian died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1742. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 16 Jan 1742.

On her burial Christian is described as the wife of John of Church Hill, which is in the centre of Haslingden close to Deardengate, the abode for the baptism of their later children.

They had the following children:

i. **James Warburton**. James was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1694. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, in 1694.

There is no abode mentioned on James's baptism record. No marriage or burial record has been linked to James.

ii. Sarah Warburton. Sarah was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1695. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 6 Oct 1695. Sarah died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1717. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 12 Jun 1717.

Sarah's baptism describes her father's abode as Holden, whilst her burial describes it as Deardengate.

iii. Thomas Warburton. Thomas was born in Hutch Bank, Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1696. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 23 Aug 1696. Thomas died in Musbury, Lancashire, in 1698. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 12 May 1698.

Thomas's father was of Hutchbank on his baptism record, and of Musbury on his burial. Hutch Bank is west of Haslingden centre and was probably part of the Holden estate. Musbury is 3 mile south west, but Thomas's burial is the evidence that his father John was resident there for a period.

- **4** iv. **Abraham Warburton** (1698-1770)
 - v. **Alice Warburton**. Alice was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1702. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 11 Nov 1702.

On 9 Jan 1722 when Alice was 20, she married **John Duckworth** in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. John was of the ~Town, and Alice was from Deardengate.

vi. **Elizabeth Warburton**. Elizabeth was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1705. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 26 Aug 1705.

Elizabeth' father is a carrier from the Town on her baptism record.

vii. **Mary Warburton**. Mary was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1707. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 29 Jun 1707.

Mary is from Hencroft on her baptism. It is not known where Hencroft is so this might be a different family.

- 5 viii. **John Warburton** (1709-1778)
 - ix. **Robert Warburton**. Robert was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, bef 1712. Robert died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1712. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 3 Jul 1712.

Robert's baptism has not been found.

x. Robert Warburton. Robert was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1712. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 23 Nov 1712. Robert died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1788. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 13 Apr 1788.

Robert's baptism is preceded by the burial of a Robert, both sons of John of Deardengate. This indicates there were two Roberts and the baptism of the first is lost.

Robert is identified as the husband of Ann Haworth simply on age. Warburton men typically married in their early 20s at this time. The only other candidate, the son of Thomas and Jennet would be 37 at the time of the marriage.

There is no evidence of children, but the burial of Anne wife of Robert of Deardengate seems a good fit as there is no other wedding of Robert and Ann(e) at Haslingden. It also suggests Robert was still alive, but old, making the burial of Robert of the workhouse the following year likely to be this Robert.

On 19 Feb 1734 when Robert was 22, he married **Ann Howarth** in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. Robert was a labourer, and they were both 'of this parish' on the parish record. Ann died in 1787. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 2 Nov 1787.

Ann was buried the wife of Robert of Deardengate.

3. Thomas Warburton (*Robert*¹). Thomas was born in Musbury, Lancashire, in 1670. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 28 Dec 1670. Thomas died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1721. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 26 Nov 1721.

Thomas's father is from Musdenhead on his baptism.

Most of Thomas's children's baptisms give an abode which is a variation of Sunyard Law. The IGI submission also includes Peter born around 1699, and Alice born around 1702 but these don't appear in the parish record and clash with baptisms that did occur in those years.

On 5 Oct 1696 when Thomas was 26, he married **Jennet Hayhurst** in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. Both were 'of this Parish' on the parish record. Jennet was born on 20 Mar 1673. Jennet died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1727. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 15 Aug 1727.

IGI names Jennet as Jeneta Howorth and gives her date of birth, but the source is unknown. The marriage date given matches that in the parish record for Jennet.

The only likely burial record is for Jane the poor widow of Thomas of the Town.

They had the following children:

- Robert Warburton. Robert was born in Hutch Bank, Haslingden, Lancashire, abt 1697. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 31 Jan 1697. Robert died in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 12 May 1698.
 - Robert's date of death is from IGI. There is no burial record at Haslingden, though the baptism of a second Robert implies his death. The origin of the IGI date is unknown.
- ii. Mary Warburton. Mary was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1698. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 10 Apr 1698. Mary died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1701. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 14 May 1701.

Mary's father's name has disappeared in a hole in the parish record. The abode of Holden matches Sarah, John's daughter, but it is too close to the baptism of John's son Abraham. She fits equally well in Thomas's family as Sunyard Law was a tenement on the Holden estate.

Mary's burial as the daughter of Thomas of Carterplace is a little dubious. As the location of Carterplace is unknown this may be the daughter of a different, unknown Thomas, though Thomas has another daughter called Mary in 1703.

iii. **Robert Warburton**. Robert was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1699. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 19 Nov 1699.

Robert is the second of that name with a father named Thomas. His father's abode is Sonyardloe (Sunyard Law). The first Robert was son of Thomas of Hutchbank. Hutchbank, like Sunyard Law, is in Haslingden Grane so they seem to be the same family.

No marriage or burial record has been linked to Robert.

- iv. **Mary Warburton**. Mary was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, abt 1702. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 25 Jan 1703.
- v. **Elizabeth Warburton**. Elizabeth was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, abt 1706. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 17 Feb 1706.
- 6 vi. **Thomas Warburton** (1709-1777)
 - vii. Henry Warburton. Henry was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, bef 1713. Henry died in Sunyard Law, Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1713. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 15 Apr 1713.

Henry is only known from his burial as son of Thomas.

- viii. **Margaret Warburton**. Margaret was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1713. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 8 Oct 1713.
- 7 ix. Henry Warburton (1717-)
- **8** x. **James Warburton** (1719-1792)

Descendants of Robert Warburton & Mary

Third Generation

4. Abraham Warburton (*John*², *Robert*¹). Abraham was born in Musbury, Lancashire, in 1698. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 2 Oct 1698. Abraham died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1770. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 19 Oct 1770.

Abraham was living in Deardengate at the time of his death. He was variously described as a labourer and carrier on his children's baptism records. For a while he lived at Cockham to the north of Haslingden.

On 1 Jan 1720 when Abraham was 22, he married **Ann Hargreaves** in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. Both were from Deardengate on their marriage record. Ann died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1761. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 10 May 1761.

Ann is the wife of Abraham of Deardengate on her burial record.

They had the following children:

- **9** i. **Robert Warburton** (1721-1789)
 - ii. **Elizabeth Warburton**. Elizabeth was born in Cockham, Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1725. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 11 Nov 1725. Elizabeth died in Cockham, Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1726. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 16 Aug 1726.
- **10** iii. **Abraham Warburton** (1727-1795)
 - iv. Sarah Warburton. Sarah was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1730. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 22 Feb 1730. Sarah died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1731. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 7 Feb 1731.
 - v. **Betty Warburton**. Betty was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1732. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 1 Jan 1732.
- **5. John Warburton** (*John*², *Robert*¹). John was born in 1709. He was christened on 23 Oct 1709. John died in Sunyard Law, Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1778. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 23 Mar 1778.

The only candidate in the parish record for the John who married Dedorah is the son of John born in 1709 to John and Christian nee Christian Ffish. The IGI submission introduces another John in between. This is John Warburton alias Woods who married Alice Woods in 1721 but he is probably the John born in 1696 to Margaret Wood, begotten by Thomas Warburton.

As all John's children have the mother Deborah this is almost certainly one family, though details of John's abode and occupation vary. He is usually a weaver, though sometimes a labourer. The first child was baptised from Sunifield, followed by 3 from Church Hill, and then one from Waterfoot, though he seems to have died when the family were in Sunyard Law. The next two

were from Deardengate, then one from Haslingden before the last two are from Sunyard Law. Both John and Deborah were living in Sunyard Law when they died.

Abt 1738 when John was 29, he married **Deborah**. No evidence of this marriage has been found in parish records, but there seems to be a gap in the records at that time. Deborah died in Sunyard Law, Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1780. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 14 Oct 1780.

Deborah is only known from the baptisms of her children.

They had the following children:

i. **Abraham Warburton**. Abraham was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1739. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 28 Apr 1739.

Two Abrahams married in 1761, but it isn't possible to say if either was this Abraham. Only one daughter is known from the unions.

- **11** ii. **John Warburton** (~1740-)
- **12** iii. **Robert Warburton** (1742-1770)
 - iv. **Mary Warburton**. Mary was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1744. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 2 Dec 1744.
 - v. **Thomas Warburton**. Thomas was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1746. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 5 Nov 1746. Thomas died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1773. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 15 Mar 1773.

The IGI submission has Thomas marrying Grace. However the death of Thomas, son of John of Sunyard Loe, in 1773 looks a good fit, and Thomas and Grace had children after this date. Also the marriage of Thomas and Grace is not shown at Haslingden suggesting they moved to the area subsequently.

The marriage to Susan Barns in 1766 would fit, especially as they had two sons by 1769 and no further children, but being described as the son of his father on his burial implies he wasn't married. Susan Barnes is considered a better fit for a second wife of the Thomas born in 1709.

- **13** vi. **James Warburton** (1748-1822)
- **14** vii. **Henry Warburton** (1750-)
 - viii. **Peter Warburton**. Peter was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1753. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 17 Jun 1753. Peter died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1772. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 12 Oct 1772.
 - ix. **William Warburton**. William was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1756. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 4 Apr 1756. William died in

Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1771. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 28 Jun 1771.

15 x. **Edmund Warburton** (1758-1837)

6. Thomas Warburton (*Thomas*², *Robert*¹). Thomas was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1709. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 27 Nov 1709. Thomas died in Priest's Intake, Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1777. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 17 Jun 1777.

IGI identifies this Thomas as the one who married in 1730, but names his spouse as Mary Howarth married on November 24th. In fact Mary Warburton married Thomas Howorth on that date. The only marriage of Thomas Warburton in the parish register (or anywhere online) is to Mary Warburton of Bury on May 31st. His abode on his children's baptisms, and the lack of alternatives makes this the likely marriage of Thomas son of Thomas and Jennet.

His abode on his children's parish records is initially of Todhall and Hutchbank, but thereafter Grane. The latest records, including his own and his wife's burial refer to Priest's Intake (Preistintax) which is believed to be located in Grane. Occasionally he is referred to as a labourer.

The identification of Thomas as the husband of Susan Barnes is speculative, based on:

- Thomas's first wife Mary died two years earlier and he would not be the first to remarry at age 58 or greater.
- The abode on the baptisms of their two children, Grane and Troy are consistent with Thomas's stated abodes throughout his life.
- The two alternative Thomas's are more doubtful fits. The son of Thomas's cousin John would have been 19 at the time of the marriage to Susan. This is just old enough given the tendency to early marriages in this clan, but he died in 1773 and was merely recorded as the son of John. Thomas's own nephew would have only been 17 so probably too young.

The possible Thomases are in any case related, though the possibility that Susan's husband was an incomer cannot be totally discounted.

On 14 May 1730 when Thomas was 21, he first married **Mary Warburton** in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. Thomas was 'of this parish', but Mary was from Bury on the parish record. Mary died in Priest's Intake, Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1764. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 27 Feb 1764.

Mary is from Bury on her wedding record. She is the wife of Thomas of Priest's Intake on her burial record.

They had the following children:

- Thomas Warburton. Thomas was born in Todhall, Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1737. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 5 Dec 1737. Thomas died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1738.
 - IGI has Thomas dying around 1738 though there is no burial record. The baptism of a second Thomas in 1749 confirms that he died at some point.
- ii. **Mary Warburton**. Mary was born in Hutch Bank, Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1739. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 8 Dec 1739. Mary died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1758.
 - Mary was the daughter of Thomas of Hutchbank on her baptism, and of Grane on her burial.
- iii. James Warburton. James was born in Haslingden Grane, Lancashire, in 1742. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 29 Aug 1742. James died in Priest's Intake, Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1755. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 3 Jul 1755.
 - James is described as the son of Thomas, a labourer from Priest's Intake, on his burial record.
- iv. **Elizabeth Warburton**. Elizabeth was born in Haslingden Grane, Lancashire, abt 1745. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 12 Jan 1745.
- v. **Jane Warburton**. Jane was born in Haslingden Grane, Lancashire, in 1747. She was christened in Haslingden Grane, Lancashire, on 29 Jan 1747.
- vi. **Thomas Warburton**. Thomas was born in Haslingden Grane, Lancashire, in 1749. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 24 Dec 1749. Thomas died in Haslingden Grane, Lancashire, in 1755. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 7 Jul 1755.

Thomas is the son of Thomas of Grane on his burial record.

- **16** vii. **Henry Warburton** (1752-1837)
 - viii. **Thomas Warburton**. Thomas was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1756. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 7 Jul 1756.

The abode is cut off on the Ancestry image of Thomas's baptism. Only the Bishop's Transcript is available.

On 11 Feb 1766 when Thomas was 57, he second married **Susan Barnes** in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire.

Susan was referred to as Susannah on the baptism of her son.

They had the following children:

 Mary Warburton. Mary was born in Grane, Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1767. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 3 Mar 1767.

Mary was the daughter of Thomas and Susan of Grane on her baptism.

ii. **James Warburton**. James was born in Troy, Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1769. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 25 Jan 1769.

James was the son of Thomas and Susanna of Troy on his baptism. Modern day Troy Quarry is on the north side of Haslingden Grane.

He is a candidate for the husband of Betty Grimshaw, married April 1st 1793. However there are other candidates who are not yet linked to the rest of the Haslingden clan, so James and Betty have not been added to the clan, and are currently shown as a separate, unconnected line on the Haslingden Families spreadsheet.

7. Henry Warburton (*Thomas*², *Robert*¹). Henry was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1717. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 14 Jul 1717.

Henry was the second child of that name as a Henry was buried on April 15th 1713, though there is no matching baptism.

The IGI submission equates him with the Henry who married an Anne in 1740. The surname and exact marriage date are missing. As there is only one Henry baptised in the earlier generation the marriage to Anne Crook is the only one that fits..

However the IGI also says he married Jane and had a daughter Elizabeth. This is based on the baptism of Elizabeth, daughter of Henry and Jane of Holden. This is impossible as the marriages would be concurrent. There is no evidence of a marriage of Henry and Jane, and the only reference to Jane is on Elizabeth's baptism, so is likely Jane was entered instead of Anne in error in the parish record.

The locations of Todd Hall, Holden, Waterfoot and Paghouse are believed to be fairly close to each other and the centre of Haslingden. It seems the family moved around, but in a fairly small area.

On 8 Apr 1740 when Henry was 23, he married **Anne Crook** in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. Henry was a labourer, and both were 'of this parish' on their marriage record.

They had the following children:

 Jane Warburton. Jane was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1741. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 18 Jan 1741. Jane died in 1825. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 18 Dec 1825.

Henry is a weaver from Lane Side on Jane's baptism record.

On 29 Dec 1764 when Jane was 23, she married **John Ormerod** in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. John and Jane had 5 children.

ii. **Margaret Warburton**. Margaret was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1742. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 31 Jul 1742. Margaret died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1742. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 23 Aug 1742.

Margaret's baptism record describes her father as a weaver of Higher Lane, and her burial calls him Henry of Haslingden.

- **17** iii. **Mary Warburton** (1744-)
 - iv. **Alice Warburton**. Alice was born in Todhall, Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1746. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 15 Feb 1746.

Henry is a weaver on Alice's baptism record.

v. **Thomas Warburton**. Thomas was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1748. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 19 Mar 1748.

Thomas's father was from Haslingden on his baptism record.

vi. **Elizabeth Warburton**. Elizabeth was born in Holden, Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1750. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 17 Jun 1750. Elizabeth died bef 1754.

The parish record has no name but describes Henry as a weaver from Holden. The Bishop's Transcript records an Eliz daughter of Henry and Jane of Holden, but the date is circa May 12th. This would appear to be a transcription error, but it gives the missing name.

- **18** vii. **Henry Warburton** (1752-1792)
 - viii. **Elizabeth Warburton**. Elizabeth was born in Holden, Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1754. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 10 May 1754.
- **19** ix. **Robert Warburton** (1756-1833)
- **20** x. **James Warburton** (1759-1812)
 - xi. **John Warburton**. John was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1761. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 5 Aug 1761. John died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1781. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 9 Feb 1781.

John was described as the son of Henry of Lower Lane on his baptism record, and the son of henry of Church Hill on his burial record.

8. James Warburton (*Thomas*², *Robert*¹). James was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1719. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 27 Sep 1719. James died in Manchester, Lancashire, in 1792. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 3 Aug 1792.

The IGI submitted tree says James married Margaret about 1740 and had 5 children. This fits closely, but not exactly, with the marriage to Margaret Coope and the 5 children of James and Margaret that are likely to be theirs. The IGI includes a John baptised on December 7th 1766 but there is no such baptism in the Haslingden parish record, or elsewhere in Lancashire according to on-line sources.

The parish records indicate that James and his family moved to Manchester before 1766 but continued to have family members, including sons Thomas and James, buried in Haslingden. There is no other James and Margaret marriage at Haslingden until 1828. No sons are known to have survived to marry.

On 29 Nov 1740 when James was 21, he married **Margaret Coope** in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. Both were 'of this parish' on their marriage record. Margaret died in Manchester, Lancashire, in 1782. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 3 Dec 1782.

They had the following children:

- Thomas Warburton. Thomas was born in 1741. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 11 Oct 1741. Thomas died in Manchester, Lancashire, in 1766. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 13 Jul 1766.
 - The parish record of Thomas's burial says he is the son of James of Manchester. The IGI submission identifies Thomas as the one who married Susan Barnes in 1766, but this seems incorrect.
- Elizabeth Warburton. Elizabeth was born in Heap Clough, Haslingden, Lancashire, on 3 Jul 1744. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 8 Oct 1744.
 - Elizabeth's date of birth is from the IGI submission though the source is unknown and it isn't recorded on the image of the parish record on Ancestry.
- iii. **Jane Warburton**. Jane was born in Haslingden Grane, Lancashire, in 1749. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 19 Aug 1749. Jane died in Haslingden Grane, Lancashire, in 1750. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 6 Oct 1750.
 - Jane was from Grane on her baptism record, and the daughter of James and Margaret of Grane on her burial record.
- iv. James Warburton. James was born in Haslingden Grane, Lancashire, in 1751. He was christened on 7 Sep 1751. James died bef 1754.
 - There are two James baptised, son of James and Margaret so the first must have died an infant, although there is no burial recorded.
- v. **James Warburton**. James was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1754. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 24 Jul 1754. James died in Manchester, Lancashire, in 1776. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 4 Feb 1776.
 - James's father was a weaver of Haslingden on his baptism record and the son of James of Manchester on his burial record. The IGI submission identifies James as the one who married Ann Hargreaves in 1783, but this seems incorrect.

Descendants of Robert Warburton & Mary

Fourth Generation

9. Robert Warburton (*Abraham*³, *John*², *Robert*¹). Robert was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1721. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 18 Aug 1721. Robert died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1789. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 30 Aug 1789.

Robert is from Deardengate on his baptism record, and on his burial record. However the baptisms of his children would suggest he spent a period in Musbury, and after returning to Deardengate he also spent time in Waterfoot and Laneside. There are unlikely to be two families as Robert and Susan marriages are quite rare.

On 25 Dec 1744 when Robert was 23, he first married **Elizabeth Rishton** in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. Robert was a weaver, and both were 'of this parish' on their marriage record. Elizabeth died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1748. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 26 Feb 1748.

Elizabeth was the wife of Robert of Church Hill on her burial record.

They had the following children:

- Anne Warburton. Anne was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1745. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 13 Mar 1745. Anne died in Haslingden, Lancashire, bef 1763.
 - She was baptised the daughter of Robert and Elizabeth of Martin Croft. If the assumption that Robert next married Susanna Heap is correct then Anne probably died before 1763 when Robert had another daughter called Anne.
- ii. Mary Warburton. Mary was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1746. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 23 Jul 1746. Mary died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1747. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 21 Mar 1747.

Mary was baptised the daughter of Robert, a weaver, and Elizabeth of Church Hill. Her burial record is indistinct but she is the daughter of Robert of somewhere ending in -hill.

On 17 Dec 1749 when Robert was 28, he second married **Susanna Heap** in Whalley, St Mary and All Saints, Lancashire. Robert and Susan are both from Haslingden. Susanna died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1783. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 30 Aug 1789.

Susanna is referred to as such on the baptisms of her children, but as Susan on her wedding and burial records. On her burial she is the wife of Robert of Laneside.

They had the following children:

- Alice Warburton. Alice was born in Musbury, Lancashire, in 1750. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 25 Dec 1750.
 - Alice was baptised the daughter of Robert and Susanna of Musbury.
- ii. **Elizabeth Warburton**. Elizabeth was born in Musbury, Lancashire, in 1753. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 9 May 1753.
 - Elizabeth was baptised the daughter of Robert, a weaver, and Susanna of Tor-End, Musbury.
- iii. **Sarah Warburton**. Sarah was born in Musbury, Lancashire, in 1755. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 28 May 1755.
 - Sarah was baptised the daughter of Robert and Susanna of Musbury.
- iv. **Abraham Warburton**. Abraham was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1758. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 13 Mar 1758.
 - He was baptised the son of Robert and Susanna of Deardengate. There is no marriage of an Abraham at Haslingden until that to Judith Shephard in 1798.
- v. **Mary Warburton**. Mary was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, bef 1761. Mary died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1761. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 25 Jul 1761.
 - Mary is only known from her burial as the daughter of Robert of Deardengate, so her date of birth is unknown. This is the only family she can sensibly belong to.
- vi. **Anne Warburton**. Anne was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1763. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 5 Nov 1763.
 - Anne was baptised the daughter of Robert and Susanna of Deardengate.
- vii. **Susan Warburton**. Susan was born in Waterfoot, Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1767. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 19 Jul 1767.
 - Susan was baptised the daughter of Robert and Susan of Waterfoot.
- viii. **Robert Warburton**. Robert was born in Todhall, Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1760. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 19 Jan 1760.
 - Robert was born the same year as his cousin Robert son of Robert and Susannah nee Heap, and only 4 years after the son of Henry and Alice nee Crook. Three Roberts married between 1781 and 1787, and the next Robert in age was barely 18 at the time of the last of these. The assignments of these marriages to the correct Robert is speculative.

No matching burial has been found at Haslingden.

On 22 Jul 1787 when Robert was 27, he married **Nancy Hargreaves** in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. Robert and Nancy were both 'of this Chapelry'. No children were baptised at Haslingden.

No Nancy was buried at Haslingden following the marriage.

10. Abraham Warburton (*Abraham*³, *John*², *Robert*¹). Abraham was born in Cockham, Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1727. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 9 Jul 1727. Abraham died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1795. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 30 Aug 1795.

The Abraham of Towngate who was buried in 1795 is a good fit for this Abraham. The only other possible fit is the Abraham whose marriage to Mary Haworth in 1761 was witnessed by R'd (Richard) Warburton. This Abraham was probably an incomer who didn't stay as they had no children in Haslingden, Mary was from Bury, and Richard isn't a name used in earlier Haslingden families.

On 15 Nov 1747 when Abraham was 20, he married **Alice Whitacre** in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. Abraham was a weaver, and both were' of this Chapelry' on their marriage record. Alice died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1801. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 6 Jun 1801.

Two Alice's died as widows in the workhouse, the other in 1809. Either is a logical fit if Abraham was the one who died in 1795.

They had the following children:

i. Mary Warburton. Mary was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1748. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 26 Dec 1748.

Abraham is a weaver of Holden on Mary's baptism record.

ii. Abraham Warburton. Abraham was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1751. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 2 Feb 1751. Abraham died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1751. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 27 Sep 1751.

Abraham senior is from Deardengate on both his son's baptism and burial records.

iii. **Anne Warburton**. Anne was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1752. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 21 Sep 1752.

Abraham is a weaver of Haslingden on Anne's baptism record.

On 8 Apr 1776 when Anne was 24, she married **John Hargreaves** in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. Both of this Chapelry.

- **21** iv. **John Warburton** (1754-1835)
 - v. **Abraham Warburton**. Abraham was born in Waterfoot, Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1757. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 21 Nov 1757. Abraham died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1834. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 31 May 1834.

Although there is a mill town called Waterfoot about 3 miles east of Haslingden, the reference to Waterfoot on Abraham's baptism record probably refers to an area on the west side of Haslingden which is also called Waterfoot.

There is no likely marriage for Abraham at Haslingden. The burial of Abraham of Lower Lane, age 77 is the closest based on age.

vi. **Elizabeth Warburton**. Elizabeth was born in Todhall, Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1762. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 28 Feb 1762.

Elizabeth is from Todhall on ber baptism record.

- **22** vii. **Robert Warburton** (1760-1824)
- **11. John Warburton** (*John*³, *John*², *Robert*¹). John was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, abt 1740. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 18 Jan 1741.

There is a further James and Susan (Radcliffe) marriage in January 1779 so children of John and Susan (or Susannah) born after this date could be from either family. It is assumed that the family at Sunyard Loe was the same as that later at Sunnyfield because James was born before the second marriage. Also it is assumed Susan and Susannah are the same person. There is an issue

of the same family having a Henry and a Harry as these are interchangeable and there is no evidence of Henry's death, but it could be that Harry was just Harry or considered a diminutive of Harold.

On 25 Nov 1769 when John was 29, he married **Susanna Dugdale** in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. John and Susanna were 'both of this chapelry'. Abraham Warburton was a witness. Susanna was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1747. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 12 Sep 1747.

Susan or Susannah is probably the Susanna daughter of Henry, a weaver, and Elizabeth who was baptised in 1747. She is called Susan on her marriage, and all her children's baptisms, except James.

They had the following children:

- John Warburton. John was born in Sunyard Law, Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1771.
 He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 24 Feb 1771.
 - No matching burial has been found at Haslingden. The first possible marriage is to Nancy Rothwell in 1804, but there other candidates, and other John marriages subsequently.
- ii. **Henry Warburton**. Henry was born in Sunyard Law, Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1773. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 31 May 1773.
 - There is no matching burial for Henry, though it is strange a younger brother is called Harry, often a nickname for Henry. There are a couple of possible marriages, to Alice Haworth in 1800 and Jenny Rothwell in 1805, but neither had children baptised at Haslingden.
- iii. **James Warburton**. James was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1776. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 10 Apr 1776.
 - James's baptism names his mother as Susannah, and his parent's abode as SunnyField. There is no matching burial at Haslingden. If he married at Haslingden, then he would have been barely seventeen if he married Betty Grimshaw in 1793, but 26 if he married Ann Openshaw in 1802, though the fact the marriage was" with consent of guardians" suggests at least one of them was under 21.
- iv. **Abraham Warburton**. Abraham was born in Sunnyfield, Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1779. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 20 Mar 1779.
 - Abraham's abode is Sunnyfield on his baptism record. No matching burial has been found. He is a possible alternative for the marriages to Judith Shepard and/or Mary Radcliffe.
- v. Harry Warburton. Harry was born in Sunnyfield, Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1781.

He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 28 Oct 1781.

Harry's abode is Sunnyfield on his baptism record.

12. Robert Warburton (*John*³, *John*², *Robert*¹). Robert was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1742. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 1 Jan 1743. Robert died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1770. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 15 Mar 1770.

Robert is the younger, of Deardengate, on his burial record.

On 6 Jul 1763 when Robert was 21, he married **Mary Warburton** (17), daughter of 7. **Henry Warburton** (1717-) & **Anne Crook**, in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. Robert and Mary were both 'of this Chapelry'. Mary was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1744. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 20 Jun 1744.

Mary is from Haslingden on her baptism record. Her identification as the wife of Robert assumes Robert's wife is from Haslingden. She is the only logical candidate as the only two contemporary Marys are Robert's sister and a Mary who died before Robert's wedding. As such Robert and Mary are second cousins. Mary was living in the parish at the time of the wedding but it is possible she came from elsewhere.

They had the following children:

- i. **John Warburton**. John was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1764. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 12 Feb 1764.
 - John's father's abode is Clough End on his baptism record. There are possible marriages, but no matching burial, or other information, has been found to help link him to them.
- ii. **Christian Warburton**. Christian was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1767. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 5 Jul 1767.
 - Christian's father's abode is Deardengate on her baptism record.
- iii. **Robert Warburton**. Robert was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1769. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 2 Sep 1769.
 - Robert's father's abode is Deardengate on his baptism record. No Roberts married at Haslingden between 1787 and 1813.
- **13. James Warburton** (*John*³, *John*², *Robert*¹). James was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1748. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 13 Nov 1748. James died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1822. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 12 Nov 1822.

James's burial is identified based on his age. He was living at Piperholin. He is buried in grave G15, along with a wife Mary who predeceased him and died in her 55th year, and a daughter named Mary Ann who died in July. The gravestone is indistinct.

On 30 Oct 1769 when James was 21, he married **Mary Barlow** in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. James and Mary were both 'of this parish'. Mary was born abt 1748. Mary died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1803. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 22 Aug 1803.

They had one child:

i. Mary Ann Warburton. Mary Ann died in 1793. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 29 Jul 1793.

Mary Ann's baptism isn't evident at Haslingden. She was buried the daughter of James and Mally, in grave G15.

14. Henry Warburton (*John*³, *John*², *Robert*¹). Henry was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 13 Dec 1750. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 25 Dec 1750.

There are 3 Henrys who are baptised between 1750 and 1752, and 3 Henrys who marry between 1771 and 1773 at Haslingden. The marriage to Mary Cowpe was witnessed by John Warburton, and the son of John and Deborah is the only Henry with an adult brother called John. Henry the son of Henry and Ann Crook also has a brother John, but he was only born in 1761 and seems to be be to young to be a witness.

However, an IGI submission has the son of John and Deborah as the husband of Alice Thredfield and gives him a death date of March 30th 1834. There is evidence of a Sealing performed at Salt Lake City in 1898 by Henry's grandson Joseph. Even though the pedigree has many errors, and the parish records show the burial date is incorrect, having the burial of a James from the bottom of Sheep Green, aged 60, on this date, it is considered likely that Joseph would know the identity of his great grandparents, even if other mistakes were made.

Henry was from Priest's Intake, a colloquialism for Priestintax, on the baptisms of his first 3 children. There is a Priestintax farm in Grane, west of Haslingden. He was from Boonkirk and Hutchbank on two later baptisms. Both these places are near Priestintax.

On 27 Nov 1773 when Henry was 22, he married **Alice Thredfield** in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. Alice was born in Broughton, Lancashire, on 7 Mar 1755.

Alice's parents are James and Dorothy Thredfield. Her date of birth is from an IGI submission.

They had the following children:

 Sarah Warburton. Sarah was born in Priest's Intake, Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1774. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 11 Sep 1774.

Priest's Intake is equivalent to Priestintax.

ii. **Thomas Warburton**. Thomas was born in Priest's Intake, Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1776. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 7 Jan 1776.

There is no obvious marriage for Thomas at Haslingden.

iii. **Ralph Warburton**. Ralph was born in Priest's Intake, Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1777. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 6 Dec 1777.

There are no further references to Ralph at Haslingden.

iv. **John Warburton**. John was born in Boonkirk, Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1780. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 1 Oct 1780.

There are possible marriages for John at Haslingden, but no specific evidence to link him to any of them.

- 23 v. **James Warburton** (1784-1851)
 - vi. **David Warburton**. David was born in Hutch Bank, Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1786. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 25 Dec 1786.

David is present with his family in the 1851 census but the line hasn't been developed.

15. Edmund Warburton (*John*³, *John*², *Robert*¹). Edmund was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1758. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 12 Mar 1758. Edmund died in Manchester, Lancashire, in 1837. He was buried in Manchester, Rusholme Road Cemetery, Lancashire, on 19 Oct 1837.

It is possible that the 11 year gap between the baptisms of Betty and Nelly hides the baptisms of other children at nonconformist chapels whose records or lost, or not yet on-line.

Edmund's death was registered in 4q 1837 Manchester 20 325, aged 80.

On 31 Oct 1778 when Edmund was 20, he married **Helen Kenyon** in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. Helen was born abt 1756. Helen died in Manchester, Lancashire, on 17 Aug 1827. She was buried in Manchester, Rusholme Road Cemetery, Lancashire, on 22 Aug 1827.

Helen was known as Ellen or Nelly on her children's baptisms, but as Helen on her marriage and burial. She was buried in grave 2781, aged 71, the wife of Edmund Warburton.

They had the following children:

- John Warburton. John was born in 1778. John died in Sunyard Law, Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1778. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 31 Oct 1778.
 - Only John's burial is known, shortly after his parents wedding.
- ii. **Mary Warburton**. Mary was born in Sunyard Law, Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1780. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 30 Jan 1780.
 - Mary's mother is Nelly on her baptism.
- iii. John Warburton. John was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1781. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 6 Dec 1781. John died in Sheep Green, Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1783. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 18 Dec 1783.
 - John is from Deardengate, mother Ellin, father Edmund, a labourer from Sheep Green on his baptism record, snd the son of Edmund, labourer of Sheep Green on his burial record.
- iv. **Alice Warburton**. Alice was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1784. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 12 Jun 1784.
 - Alice is from Pitts, mother Ellen, on her baptism record.
- v. **Betty Warburton**. Betty was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 28 Sep 1788. She was christened in Dearden Gate Independent Chapel, Haslingden, Lancashire, on 20 Nov 1788. Betty died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1794. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 14 Jan 1794.
 - Betty is described as the daughter of Edmund and Nelly on both her baptism and burial records.
- vi. **Nelly Warburton**. Nelly was born on 9 Sep 1799. She was christened in Manchester, Mosley Street Independent, Lancashire, on 13 Oct 1799.
 - Nelly was baptised the daughter of Edmund and Ellen.
- **16. Henry Warburton** (*Thomas*³, *Thomas*², *Robert*¹). Henry was born in Waterfoot, Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1752. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 19 Apr 1752. Henry died in Sheep Green, Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1837. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 15 Jan 1837.

Henry the husband of Mary Piccop is identified as the son of Thomas and Mary because the two contemporary Henrys have been linked with the husbands of Alice Thredfield and Mary Cowpe.

His burial record is identified by his age at death of 85 being the closest fit with his baptism, and a

likely death already being found for the husband of Mary Cowpe.

On 6 Nov 1771 when Henry was 19, he married **Mary Piccop** in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. Henry and Mary were both "of this chapelry". Mary was born abt 1749. Mary died in Sheep Green, Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1826. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 5 Mar 1826.

Mary was the wife of Henry of Sheep Green, aged 76 on her burial record.

They had the following children:

- **24** i. **Henry Warburton** (1772-)
- 25 ii. James Warburton (1773-1834)
 - iii. Mary Warburton. Mary was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1775. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 25 Dec 1775. Mary died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1781. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 27 Feb 1781.

Mary was from Church-hill on her baptism and from Height End, daughter of Henry on her burial.

- **26** iv. **John Warburton** (1783-1822)
- **17. Mary Warburton** (*Henry*³, *Thomas*², *Robert*¹). Mary was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1744. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 20 Jun 1744.

Mary is from Haslingden on her baptism record. Her identification as the wife of Robert assumes Robert's wife is from Haslingden. She is the only logical candidate as the only two contemporary Marys are Robert's sister and a Mary who died before Robert's wedding. As such Robert and Mary are second cousins. Mary was living in the parish at the time of the wedding but it is possible she came from elsewhere.

On 6 Jul 1763 when Mary was 19, she married **Robert Warburton** (12), son of **5. John Warburton** (1709-1778) & **Deborah** (-1780), in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. Robert and Mary were both 'of this Chapelry'. Robert was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1742. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 1 Jan 1743. Robert died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1770. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 15 Mar 1770.

Robert is the younger, of Deardengate, on his burial record.

They had the following children:

- John Warburton. John was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1764. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 12 Feb 1764.
 - John's father's abode is Clough End on his baptism record. There are possible marriages, but no matching burial, or other information, has been found to help link him to them.
- ii. **Christian Warburton**. Christian was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1767. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 5 Jul 1767.
 - Christian's father's abode is Deardengate on her baptism record.
- iii. **Robert Warburton**. Robert was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1769. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 2 Sep 1769.
 - Robert's father's abode is Deardengate on his baptism record. No Roberts married at Haslingden between 1787 and 1813.
- **18. Henry Warburton** (*Henry*³, *Thomas*², *Robert*¹). Henry was born in Waterfoot, Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1752. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 14 Mar 1752. Henry died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1792. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 13 Aug 1792.

Henry the son of Henry and Anne is identified as the husband of Mary Cowpe purely on the basis of both father and son having a short connection with Paghouses, though at different times.

There are two Henry and Mary marriages in 1771/2. Their children can only be divided by their parents abode on their baptism records. The IGI submission has conflated the two families. The presence of a son named Cowpe identifies the group centred on Todhall, Carrs and Paghouse as the children of Henry and Mary Cowpe.

Henry's death is identified by his place of death, Pag-house, matching that on his son Cowpe's burial, and daughter Sally's baptism.

On 22 Feb 1772 when Henry was 20, he married **Mary Cowpe** in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. Henry and Mary were both 'of this Chapelry' on their marriage record. They married 'with consent of parents' and a witness was John Warburton. Two Henrys born in the early 1750's had a brother John, The son of John and Deborah had an adult brother John, but his grandson has identified him as the husband of Alice Thredfield. This Henry's brother John was only 10 years old, but the witness may not have been a sibling. Mary was born abt 1750. Mary died in Sheep Green, Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1826. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 5 Mar 1826.

They had the following children:

- i. Mary Warburton. Mary was born in Sunyard Law, Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1772. She was christened in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 25 Dec 1772.
- ii. Thomas Warburton. Thomas was born in Todhall, Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1774. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 10 Sep 1774. Thomas died in Todhall, Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1774. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 23 Sep 1774.
- iii. **John Warburton**. John was born in Todhall, Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1775. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 17 Sep 1775.
 - John's burial has not been found.
- iv. Richard Warburton. Richard was born in Todhall, Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1777. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 16 Nov 1777. Richard died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1799. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 12 Jun 1799.
 - Burial is assumed to be this Richard as he is the only recorded baptism at Haslingden though there is a reference to a Richard as marriage witness in 1761. Also there are two children baptised in 1801/2 children of Richard and Mary but there is no matching marriage to be found on-line.
- v. **Henry Warburton**. Henry was born in Todhall, Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1780. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 3 Jun 1780.
 - Henry's burial has not been found.
- vi. **Anne Warburton**. Anne was born in Carrs, Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1782. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 26 Jul 1782.
- vii. **Susan Warburton**. Susan was born in Carrs, Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1786. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 11 Jun 1786. Susan died in Carrs, Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1787. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 2 Jul 1787.
- viii. Cowpe Warburton. Cowpe was born in Carrs, Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1788. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 20 Jul 1788. Cowpe died in 1789. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 21 Dec 1789.
 - Cowpe is from Carrs on his baptism record and the son of Henry and Mary of Paghouses on his burial record.
- ix. **Sally Warburton**. Sally was born in Paghouse, Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1791. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 16 Apr 1791.
- **19. Robert Warburton** (*Henry*³, *Thomas*², *Robert*¹). Robert was born in Paghouse, Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1756. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 14 Aug 1756.

Robert died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1833. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 4 Dec 1833.

The burial that best fits this Robert on age at death, is in 1833 aged 77. The IGI submission identifies Robert as the one who married Alice Duckworth in 1781 and had 2 daughters, and there is a death of a widow named Alice which ties in with the younger Robert burial. However there are other marriages that might fit.

On 6 Jan 1781 when Robert was 25, he married **Alice Duckworth** in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. Robert and Alice were both 'of this chapelry'.

There is no burial of an Alice at Haslingden that fits. The widow of Haslingden, who died aged 68 in 1825, must be excluded if Robert lived until 1833.

They had the following children:

- i. **Jenny Warburton**. Jenny was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1794. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 16 Mar 1794.
- ii. **Alice Warburton**. Alice was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1797. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 24 Sep 1797.

20. James Warburton (*Henry*³, *Thomas*², *Robert*¹). James was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1759. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 9 May 1759. James died in Sheep Green, Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1812. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 8 Nov 1812.

James's burial is identified by his age at death of 53 which matches his baptism. His wife is identified as Anne Hargreaves because an Anne, widow of Sheep Green, and of an appropriate age was buried in 1827. Also their later children had Sheep Green as their abode on their baptisms.

The IGI submission identifies James's wife as Mary Anderton, but the above information favours Anne Hargreaves.

On 6 Sep 1783 when James was 24, he married **Anne Hargreaves** in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. James and Anne were both 'of this Chapelry', and Abraham Warburton was a witness. This is curious as witnesses who are family members are usually siblings and James doesn't have a brother called Abraham. The only James who does have a brother Abraham is the son of John and Deborah, but he fits with the James who died at Piperholin in 1822 and his grave shows he married a Mary. No other James with a brother called Abraham has been found, and Abraham was not a regular witness, which indicates he wasn't a church official. Anne was born abt 1761. Anne died in Sheep Green, Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1827. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 17 Oct 1827.

Anne is aged 66, a widow of Sheep Green, on her burial record.

They had the following children:

- **27** i. **Henry Warburton** (1784-1857)
- 28 ii. Thomas Warburton (1786-1853)
 - iii. Jenny (Jennet) Warburton. Jenny (Jennet) was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1789. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 12 Jul 1789. Jenny (Jennet) died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1794. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 26 Feb 1794.
 - iv. **Betty Warburton**. Betty was born in Sheep Green, Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1792. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 21 Feb 1792.
- **29** v. **John Warburton** (1796-)
 - vi. **Jane Warburton**. Jane was born in Sheep Green, Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1798. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 24 Jun 1798.
 - vii. **James Warburton**. James was born in Sheep Green, Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1803. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 13 Nov 1803.

James has not been investigated fully. There are a couple of possible marriages.

Descendants of Robert Warburton & Mary

Fifth Generation

21. John Warburton (*Abraham*⁴, *Abraham*³, *John*², *Robert*¹). John was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1754. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 1 Jan 1755. John died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1835. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 18 Mar 1835.

John's father is from Haslingden on his baptism record. The burial record of John of Lane Side, aged 81, is the closest based on age.

Stephen Carr who provided information on the descendants of John and Susannah, is John's 5 x great grandson, descended via daughter Betty and Richard Nuttall.

On 7 Jan 1779 when John was 25, he married **Susanna Ratcliffe** in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. John and Susanna were both 'of this parish'. Susan Ffish was a witness. Susanna was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, abt 1755. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 18 Jan 1756. Susanna died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1790. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 23 Jul 1790.

She is probably the Susanna Ratcliffe daughter of Henry, a weaver, and Martha of Waterfoot who was baptised in 1755. She was described as Susan, the wife of John of Deardengate on her burial record, and some of her children's baptism and burial records.

Fifth Generation

They had the following children:

- **30** i. **Abraham Warburton** (1779-1864)
 - ii. John Warburton. John was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1783. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 12 Oct 1783. John died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1833. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 8 Sep 1833.

John was from Carrbankbarn on his baptism record. There are 3 matching burials and related marriages that might belong to this John. The most likely are:

- 1. Married Nancy Rothwell 23rd Jan 1804 and died 3q 1867 Haslingden 8e 91, aged 83. He is present with Nancy in the 1841 census.
- 2. Married Alice Rawstron 3rd April 1809 and was buried 8th Sept 1833, aged 49, of Lane Side.
- **31** iii. **David Warburton** (1787-1864)
 - iv. Betty Warburton. Betty was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 22 Mar 1790. She was christened in Haslingden, Deardengate Independent, Lancashire, on 12 Apr 1790. Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1841. Betty is living with son Eli and his family.

Betty's mother's name was Susannah on her baptism. As no abode is given it is possible Betty was the daughter of John and Susannah nee Dugdale. Her baptism record states she was baptised by a dissenting minister.

The association of Betty who married Richard Nuttall with the Betty baptised at Deardengate Chapel is not certain, but is based on the family moving to Haslingden, naming two children Susan or Susannah, and having a connection to nonconformism.

On 1 Sep 1814 when Betty was 24, she married **Richard Nuttall** in Bury, St Mary, Lancashire. Betty and Richard had seven children. Richard was born in Blackburn, Lancashire, in Jan 1791. Richard died in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 26 Nov 1838. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 2 Dec 1838.

Richard was born at Yate Bank, Blackburn, parents Richard, a stonemason, and Ellin nee Taylor. He was also a stonemason on his children's baptisms. He was living in Wilkinson Street at the time of his death.

v. **Thomas Warburton**. Thomas died in 1789. He was buried in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 23 Sep 1789.

Thomas is only known from his burial as the son of John and Susan of Chapel Hill.

22. Robert Warburton (*Abraham*⁴, *Abraham*³, *John*², *Robert*¹). Robert was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1760. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 23 Nov 1760. Robert died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1824. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 2 Aug 1824.

Robert was baptised the son of Robert and Susanna of Deardengate. He was buried as Robert of Haslingden, aged 66. This is a little high, unless his baptism was late. He is considered to be the husband of Mary Ellston as he was the oldest of two Roberts baptised in 1760.

On 31 Dec 1785 when Robert was 25, he married **Mary Ellston** in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. Robert and Mary were 'both of this Chapelry'. Mary was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, abt 1755. Mary died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1819. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 30 Mar 1819.

They had the following children:

i. **Anne Warburton**. Anne was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1786. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 25 Jun 1786.

Anne was the daughter of Robert and Mary of Church-hill on her baptism record.

- ii. **John Warburton**. John was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1787. He was christened in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 25 Nov 1787.
 - John was the son of Robert and Mary of Church-hill on his baptism record. No matching burial has been found.
- iii. **Betty Warburton**. Betty was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1789. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 26 Jul 1789.

Betty was the daughter of Robert and Mary of the Town on his baptism record.

- **32** iv. **Thomas Warburton** (1792-1843)
 - v. **Henry Warburton**. Henry was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1794. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 26 Oct 1794.

Henry was the son of Robert and Mary of Pack Barn on his baptism record. No matching burial has been found.

- 33 vi. Robert Warburton (1797-1836)
- **23. James Warburton** (*Henry*⁴, *John*³, *John*², *Robert*¹). James was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 18 Apr 1784. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 30 May 1784. Census for Pilkington, Lancashire, in 1841. Jas (50) is a bleacher living in Peel St with Sally (50), E (26) a bleacher, John (20) a bleacher, Betty (15), Joseph (10), and John (5). Note although E(dward), John and Joseph fit well with James and Sarah's children, Betty and the second John do not fit. John is probably a grandson (i.e. son of William). Betty is more problematical as James and Sarah's daughter Elizabeth died aged 1 month in 1827. Possibly they

had a second daughter whose baptism has yet to be found. In the 1851 census Betty is a year younger than Elizabeth would have been. ■ Census for Pilkington, Lancashire, in 1851. James (74) is a widowed cotton carder living in Stand Lane with Joseph (20) a dyer, and Betty (22) a spinner, plus 3 lodgers. Although James's age is high the rest seems to fit. James died in Pilkington, Lancashire, on 19 Apr 1851.

The 1841 and 1851 census entries seem to fit based on the presence of his children, and indicate James lived until after 1851, though they are not without contradictions. The 1851 census entry gives his date and place of birth as circa 1777 in Pilkington, Lancashire. His 1841 entry would suggest he was 10 years younger.

However his son Joseph, in his submission to the Genealogical Society of Utah, says his father was born on April 18th 1784, in Haslingden. This date fits with the baptism date of James son of Henry Warburton and Alice Thredfield of Haslingden.

His probable death registration is 2q 1851 Bury 21 239, age 70 (the only James registered in that quarter). Lancashire BMD gives the sub-district as Pilkington.

On 26 Feb 1810 when James was 25, he married **Sarah Warburton** in Prestwich, St Mary, Lancashire. Sarah was born in Whitefield, Lancashire, on 30 Aug 1790. She was christened in Radcliffe, St Mary, Lancashire, on 12 Sep 1790. Sarah died in Pilkington, Lancashire, on 25 Dec 1850.

Eva Proctor's history says Sarah was a widow when she married. However her son Joseph, in his submission to the Genealogical Society of Utah, says she was born a Warburton, and IGI has her pedigree.

Joseph's submission to the Genealogical Society of Utah gives her birth date as August 30th 1780. However this is dubious because she would be over 50 when Joseph was born, and her father would be only 18 when she was born. The IGI submission has the same date but in 1790. There is a corresponding baptism record for Sally, which is an alternative for Sarah, but it gives her date of birth as September 1st.

Sarah's date of death is from Eva Proctor. Her death registration is in 4q 1850 Bury 21 227, age 61.

They had the following children:

i. William Warburton. William was born in Prestwich, Lancashire, on 16 Apr 1810. He was christened in Radcliffe, St Mary, Lancashire, on 6 May 1810. ■ Census for Pilkington, Lancashire, in 1851. William (41) is an overlooker living in Stand Lane with Jane (34), John (14), Elizabeth (12), Susannah (9), Roseannah (6), Priscilla (3), and William (7 mths). ■ Census for Radcliffe, Lancashire, in 1861. William (50) is a house painter living in Egerton Street with Jane (43), Elizabeth (21), Sarah A. (18), Rose A (15), Mary (12), William (10), and Eli (8). The three eldest daughters are throttle spinners. ■ Census for Radcliffe, Lancashire, in 1871. William (60) is a cotton [worker] living in Egerton Street with Jane (53), William (20) an iron moulder, Eli (18) a maker up of cotton goods, and Emma (13) a throttle spinner. William died on 5 Jun 1874. He was buried in Radcliffe, St Thomas, Lancashire, on 9 Jun 1874.

William is identified on various IGI entries as being the son of James and Elizabeth Halstead (see Haslingden and Utah clan), and husband of Jane Allen. However he was born 4 years before James and Elizabeth married. His baptism record confirms his date of birth and names his parents as James, a weaver, and Sarah.

He and Jane had several children but these have yet to be explored in detail.

His probable death registration is in 2q 1874 Bury 8c 366 aged 64.

On 30 Apr 1837 when William was 27, he married **Jane Allen** in Prestwich, St Mary, Lancashire. Jane was born in Woolwich, Kent, abt 1817.

- ii. **John Warburton**. John was born in Prestwich, Lancashire, on 5 Sep 1811. He was christened in Radcliffe, St Mary, Lancashire, on 13 Oct 1811.
 - John's father was a carder on his baptism record. He presumably died young as a second John was baptised in 1822.
- iii. **Sarah Warburton**. Sarah was born in Prestwich, Lancashire, abt 1813. She was christened in Radcliffe, St Mary, Lancashire, on 7 Mar 1813.

Sarah's father was a carder from Prestwich on her baptism record.

- **34** iv. **Edward Warburton** (1815-1890)
 - v. **Mary Warburton**. Mary was born in Pilkington, Lancashire, on 12 Feb 1820. She was christened in Radcliffe, St Mary, Lancashire, on 27 Feb 1820. Mary died on 23 Jul 1866.

Mary's father was a cotton spinner from Pilkington on her baptism record.

On 1 May 1843 when Mary was 23, she married **John Pemberton** in Warrington, Lancashire. Marriage registered 2q 1843 Warrington 20 688. The parish register gives Mary's age as 21 and her father as James.

vi. **John Warburton**. John was born in Pilkington, Lancashire, on 21 Feb 1822. He was christened in Radcliffe, St Mary, Lancashire, on 17 Mar 1822.

John's father was a cotton spinner from Pilkington on his baptism record.

vii. **Thomas Warburton**. Thomas was born in Pilkington, Lancashire, on 9 Feb 1826. He was christened in Radcliffe, St Mary, Lancashire, on 12 Feb 1826.

Thomas's father was a spinner from Pilkington on his baptism record.

viii. **Elizabeth Warburton**. Elizabeth was born in Pilkington, Lancashire, on 7 Aug 1827. She was christened in Radcliffe, St Mary, Lancashire, on 16 Sep 1827. Elizabeth died in Pilkington, Lancashire, on 20 Sep 1827. She was buried in Radcliffe, St Mary, Lancashire, on 26 Sep 1827.

Elizabeth's father was a carder from Pilkington on her baptism record. Her burial record gives her age as 7 weeks, but parents ae not mentioned in the records at that time.

A Betty appears on the 1841 and 1851 censuses living with James, and described as daughter, aged 22, in 1851. Possibly another daughter was born and named Betty, though there is no record of her baptism. Or possibly this is Elizabeth and the burial was of another Elizabeth, though Eva Warburton Proctor writes of Elizabeth's infant death. She is however incorrect on many details.

- 35 ix. **Joseph Warburton** (1831-1911)
- **24.** Henry Warburton (Henry⁴, Thomas³, Thomas², Robert¹). Henry was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1772. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 19 Jan 1772.

Henry is from Lawnd on his baptism. Laund Slack farm is NE of Haslingden. No matching burial has been found.

Henry is probably either the son of John and Susan nee Dugdale, or the son of Henry and Mary nee Piccop. It cannot be sure which but he is linked to Henry and Mary as he is the edler of the two, and the coincidence that his son also married a Piccop.

On 11 Mar 1793 when Henry was 21, he married **Anne Nuttall** in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. Henry and Anne were both 'of this Chapelry'.

They had the following children:

 Henry Warburton. Henry was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1793. Henry died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1793. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 1 Dec 1793.

This Henry is only known from his burial as the son of Henry and Ann.

- **36** ii. **Henry Warburton** (1795-1871)
 - iii. **Susan Warburton**. Susan was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, abt 1806. Susan died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1806. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 23 Jun 1806.

Susan is only known from her burial as the infant daughter of Henry of the Town.

25. James Warburton (*Henry*⁴, *Thomas*³, *Thomas*², *Robert*¹). James was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1773. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 4 Dec 1773. James died in Sheep Green, Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1834. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 30 Mar 1834.

James was from Lawnd Slack on his baptism and from Bottom of Sheep Green, aged 60 on his burial record.

On 7 Sep 1795 when James was 22, he married **Ellen Duckworth** in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. James and Ellen were both 'of this Chapelry'. Ellen was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, abt 1767. Ellen died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1837. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 5 Feb 1837.

Ellen is a widow of Club Houses on her burial record; she seems to be the only wife called Ellen (though a little old).

They had the following children:

- 37 i. Henry Warburton (~1796-1881)
 - ii. **Jenny Warburton**. Jenny was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, abt 1798. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 6 Jan 1799.

Jenny is the daughter of James and Ellen of Sheep Green on her baptism record.

- 38 iii. Levi Warburton (~1801-)
 - iv. Thomas Warburton. Thomas was born in Sheep Green, Haslingden, Lancashire, on 19 Jul 1803. He was christened in Haslingden, King Street Wesleyan, Lancashire, on 21 Aug 1803.
 - v. **Mary Warburton**. Mary was born in Sheep Green, Haslingden, Lancashire, on 30 Mar 1805. She was christened in Haslingden, King Street Wesleyan, Lancashire, on 28 Apr 1805.
- 39 vi. **James Warburton** (1807-1865)
- **40** vii. **John Briggs Warburton** (1809-1877)
 - viii. **Helen Warburton**. Helen was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 20 Aug 1812. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 8 Nov 1812.
 - Helen is the daughter of James, a cotton weaver, and Helen of Sheep Green on her baptism record.
 - ix. **Emmanuel Warburton**. Emmanuel was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1818. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 19 Jul 1818.

Emmanuel is the son of James, a weaver, and Ellen of Sheep Green on his baptism record. No burial or census record has been found.

26. John Warburton (*Henry*⁴, *Thomas*³, *Thomas*², *Robert*¹). John was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1783. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 13 Jan 1783. John died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1822. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 9 Jan 1822.

John was from Bank Top (location unknown) on his baptism.

His burial is probably that on 9th Jan 1822, aged 38 of Sheepgreen. This is the best fit of three close matches, and links him to the family of John and Anne whose last child James was from Sheep Green on his baptism and burial.

The most likely marriage was to Ann Halstead based on Ann's age at death. The nearest alternative, Ann Ormerod, is already included in the Edenfield clan. John was a weaver on the marriage record and the baptisms of his children.

On 12 Aug 1811 when John was 28, he married **Ann Halstead** in Bury, St Mary, Lancashire. John was a weaver and both were 'of this parish'. Ann was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, abt 1789.

Ann died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1834. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 16 Feb 1834.

Ann was from Laneside on her burial, aged 45. After John's death she married Robert Rothwell of Dean's Grave and had two further children, Robert born about 1825, and Jane born about 1827.

Both are living with half-brother John Warburton in 1841, and Jane is linked to half sister Catherine Warburton in the 1871 and 1881 censuses.

They had the following children:

i. Susan Warburton. Susan was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 3 Apr 1812. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 14 Jun 1812. Susan died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1826. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 18 Aug 1826.

Susan was from Heapclough on her baptism record, and the daughter of John of Dean's Grave, aged 15 on her burial. She was in fact only 14, and her father John was already dead, so she was living with her mother and step-father who was from Dean's Grave.

ii. Catherine Warburton. Catherine was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1813. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 2 Jan 1814. Catherine died in Lower Booths, Lancashire, in 1881.

Catherine's father was a weaver from Heap Clough on her baptism.

In 1841 Catherine and her husband were at living at Laneside, next door to her brother John Warburton, and her half siblings Robert and Jane Rothwell. By 1871 she was widowed and is living in Lower Booths with her half sister Jane Trickett nee Rothwell. In 1881 the census identified her as the 'half sister" of Jane Trickett.

Her death was probably that registered in 2q 1881 Haslingden 8e 94, aged 69, subdistrict Rossendale (LancashireBMD).

On 26 Apr 1841 when Catherine was 28, she married James Dobson in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. James was a stone mason from Lock Gate, father Thomas, a stone mason. Catherine was from Lane Side, father John, a weaver. Catherine and James do not seem to have had any children. James was born abt 1812. James died in 1863.

James's death was probably that registered in 4q 1863 Haslingden 8e 72, aged 51, sub-district Newchurch (LancashireBMD). James was living at Newchurch in the 1861 census.

41 iii. **John Warburton** (1815-1893)

- iv. Anne Warburton. Anne was born in Musbury, Lancashire, in 1817. Anne died in Musbury, Lancashire, in 1817. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 15 Apr 1817.
 - Anne is only known from her burial as the infant daughter of John of Scarrs in Musbury.
- v. **Anne Warburton**. Anne was born in Musbury, Lancashire, in 1819. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 4 Apr 1819. Anne died in Musbury, Lancashire, in 1819. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 6 Aug 1819.
 - Anne's father was a weaver from Musbury on her baptism and she was buried as the infant daughter of John of Scarrs in Musbury.
- vi. **James Warburton**. James was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1820. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 12 Nov 1820. James died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1822. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 3 Nov 1822.
 - James's father was a weaver from Sheep Green on his baptism record, and he was buried the son of John of Sheepgreen, aged 2.
- **27. Henry Warburton** (*James*⁴, *Henry*³, *Thomas*², *Robert*¹). Henry was born in Rock Hall, Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1784. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 23 May 1784. Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1851. Henry (65) is a stonemason living at Dearden Gate with Ann (59), Dawson (30) a labourer at a foundry, John (31), William (25), and Henry (23) cotton power loom weavers, and Matilda (5). Matilda is described as a daughter but is a granddaughter. Henry died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1857.

Henry's parents were from Rockhall on his baptism. His death is probably that registered in 3q 1857 Haslingden 8e 82, aged 74.

On 5 Feb 1810 when Henry was 26, he married **Anne Dawson** in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. Anne was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, abt 1788. Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1861. Ann (70) is a widow living at Deardengate with Dawson (40) a foundry labourer, John (30) a cotton weaver, granddaughter Matilda (15), and grandson George W (10 months). Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1871. Ann (82) is a widowed housekeeper living in Deardengate with Dawson (50) a labourer in a foundry, and John (30) a cotton weaver. Anne died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1874.

Ann's death was registered in 2q 1874 Haslingden 8e 98, aged 84.

They had the following children:

i. Dawson Warburton. Dawson was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 1 Nov 1810.
 He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 2 Nov 1810.

Dawson was the son of Henry and Anne of Haslingden on his baptism record. His death is probably that registered in 1q 1887 Haslingden 8e 102, aged 74, though the age is a little low. It is 10 years too low in most census entries. He was still unmarried in 1881, and living with his unmarried brother John.

- 42 ii. Hargreaves Warburton (1813-1879)
 - iii. **Margaret Warburton**. Margaret was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1815. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 4 Mar 1815.

Margaret was the daughter of Henry, a weaver of Haslingden, on her baptism record.

On 1 Jan 1836 when Margaret was 21, she married **John Garside** in Bury, St Mary, Lancashire. Margaret was a spinster of the parish. John was a slubber, and bachelor of the parish. Dawson Warburton was a witness. It is Dawson's presence that links his sister Margaret to this marriage.

- 43 iv. James Warburton (1818-)
 - v. **John Warburton**. John was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1820. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 11 Jun 1820. John died in Queensland, Australia, on 30 Jul 1901.

John was the son of Henry, a weaver of Haslingden, on his baptism record. His death is recorded in the Australian Death Index, but he was still unmarried and living in Haslingden in 1881 (with brother Dawson).

- **44** vi. **Anne Warburton** (1822-)
- **45** vii. **William Warburton** (1824-1900)
- **46** viii. **Henry Warburton** (1827-1897)

28. Thomas Warburton (*James*⁴, *Henry*³, *Thomas*², *Robert*¹). Thomas was born in Rock Hall, Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1786. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 1 Oct 1786. ■ Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1851. Thomas is a cotton weaver living in Lower Lane with Betty (63), and Betty (19) cotton weavers, and Thomas (9), a weaver's assistant. Thomas is described as a son, but is actually a grandson, son of Henry, deceased. Thomas died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1853. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 6 Feb 1853.

On 2 Jan 1812 when Thomas was 26, he first married **Elizabeth Haworth** in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. Elizabeth died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1815. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 12 Apr 1815.

Elizabeth was the wife of Thomas of Shearfin Nook, aged 23 on her burial.

They had the following children:

- i. **Susan Warburton**. Susan was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 27 Nov 1812. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 27 Dec 1812.
 - Susan was from Blackmoss on her baptism record.
- ii. James Warburton. James was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1813. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 2 Jan 1814. James died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1815. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 15 Mar 1815.

James's father was Thomas, a weaver from Henheads, on his baptism record, and Thomas of Sherfin Nook on his burial.

On 13 Oct 1816 when Thomas was 30, he second married **Betty Dobson** in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. Betty was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, abt 1787. Betty died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1852.

Betty is probably the Betty whose death was registered in 4q 1852 Haslingden 8e 81, aged 65.

They had the following children:

- Jane Warburton. Jane was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1817. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 5 Oct 1817. Jane died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1818. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 10 Jun 1818.
 - Jane was the daughter of Thomas, a weaver of Shearfin Nook, on her baptism record, and on her burial aged 10 months.
- ii. **Jenny (Jane) Warburton**. Jenny (Jane) was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1819. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 30 Mar 1819. Jenny (Jane) died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1819. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 5 Sep 1819.
 - Jenny was the daughter of Thomas of Sherfin Nook on her baptism, and Jane daughter of Thomas of Sherfin Side on her burial as an infant.
- **47** iii. **Henry Warburton** (1820-1849)
 - iv. John Warburton. John was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1823. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 1 Jun 1823. John died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1826. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 27 Dec 1826.

John was the son of Thomas, a weaver of Pack Barn, on his baptism record, and on

his burial aged 4.

v. Betty Warburton. Betty was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, abt 1831.

Betty is only known from her presence in the 1851 census.

29. John Warburton (*James*⁴, *Henry*³, *Thomas*², *Robert*¹). John was born in Sheep Green, Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1796. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 27 Mar 1796. ■ Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1841. John (50) is a widowed cotton weaver living at Pag House with Thomas (10), and Ellen (5). ■ Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1851. John (55) is a widowed cotton weaver living at Pag House with Sarah (22), and Ellen (17), both cotton weavers. ■ Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1861. John (65) is a widowed factory labourer living alone at Pag House.

John is the best match for the John who married Margaret Stevenson, despite his age at marriage being only 17, as it matches his age in the 1851 and 1861 censuses. His widowed status, and the presence of Ellen in 1841 and 1851 are further clues, although her age is not exact. Also he had a brother Henry which matches the witness at his wedding. There is no record of his burial or death registration at Haslingden.

On 19 Apr 1813 when John was 17, he married **Margaret Stevenson** in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. John and Margaret were both 'of this Chapelry'. Henry Warburton (a presumed brother of John) was a witness. Margaret was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, abt 1793. Margaret died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1837. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 10 Dec 1837.

She was Peggy, wife of John of Pag House, on her burial record.

They had the following children:

- Anne Warburton. Anne was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1814. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 30 Mar 1814. Anne died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1815. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 3 May 1815.
 - Anne was the daughter of John, a weaver of Haslingden, and Peggy on her baptism, and Ann the daughter of John of Haslingden, aged 13 months, on her burial.
- ii. **Robert Warburton**. Robert was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1816. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 18 Aug 1816.
 - Robert was the son of John, a weaver of Club Houses, and Peggy on his baptism. He has not been found in censuses.
- iii. John Warburton. John was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1820. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 29 Oct 1820. John died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1822. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 16 May 1822.
 - John was the son of John, a weaver of Haslingden, and Peggy on his baptism, and the son of John and Peggy of Haslingden, aged 2, on his burial.
- iv. Betty Warburton. Betty was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1822. Betty died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1822. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 8 Jun 1822.
 - Betty is only known from her burial, aged 14 weeks, the daughter of John of Bellroe.
- v. **Henry Warburton**. Henry was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1826. Henry died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1827. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 13 Mar 1827.
 - Henry is only known from his burial, aged 1 the son of John of Haslingden.
- vi. Sarah Warburton. Sarah was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, abt 1828.
 - Sarah is only known from her presence in the 1851 census.
- vii. Thomas Warburton. Thomas was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, abt 1830.
 - Thomas is only known from his presence in censuses. He married Mary Haworth in 1849, father John, a weaver, and had several children, but has not been studied in detail.
- viii. **Ellen Warburton**. Ellen was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1833. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 4 Oct 1833.
 - Ellen is the daughter of John, a weaver of Bellrow, and Peggy on her baptism. She

Fifth Generation later appears with John at Pag House in the 1841 and 1851 censuses.	

Descendants of Robert Warburton & Mary

Sixth Generation

30. Abraham Warburton (*John*⁵, *Abraham*⁴, *Abraham*³, *John*², *Robert*¹). Abraham was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1779. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 14 Jan 1780. ■ Census for Tottington Higher End, Lancashire, in 1841. Abm (60) is a farmer living at Dairy Head with Mary (60), Rich'd (25) a slubber, Edw'd (20) a spinner, Betty (20) a weaver, and Alice (20) a weaver. ■ Census for Tottington Higher End, Lancashire, in 1851. Abraham (71) is a farmer living at Dairy Head with Mary (74), Alice (30) an unmarried woollen weaver, and widowed daughter Betty Trippier (30) a woollen weaver. ■ Census for Tottington Higher End, Lancashire, in 1861. Abraham (81) is a widower and retired farmer living at Dairy Head with Alice (40) an unmarried woollen power loom weaver. Also at Dairy Head but head of his own household is Abraham (48) a farmer of 6 1/2 acres, and Mary (48). Abraham died in Burnley, Lancashire, in 1864. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 5 Jan 1864.

Abraham is from Holden Hall on his baptism record. He was aged 84 on his burial record meaning he was born during 1779. However census entries indicate he was born between April 1779 and March 1780.

He is not a widower on his second marriage, but no grooms are so stated at St James, Haslingden in this period.

On 7 Jun 1798 when Abraham was 19, he first married **Judith Shephard** in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. Abraham and Judith were 'both of this Chapelry'. Judith died in 1800. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 9 Jan 1800.

Judith is described as the wife of Abraham of Birkhill.

On 14 May 1801 when Abraham was 22, he second married **Mary Ratcliffe** in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. Abraham and Mary were 'both of this Chapelry'. Mary was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1777. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 8 May 1777. Mary died in Tottington Higher End, Lancashire, in 1855. She was buried on 7 Jul 1855.

Mary's burial record says she was from Dairy Head and aged 79. This fits most closely with the baptism of the daughter of James and Mary of Broadholden.

They had the following children:

 Susan Warburton. Susan was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1802. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 10 Jan 1802.

Susan's parents lived at Grane on her baptism record.

- 48 ii. **James Warburton** (1803-1875)
 - iii. **Sarah (Sally) Warburton**. Sarah (Sally) was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1805. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 7 Jul 1805.

Sarah was called Sally and her parents lived at Grane on her baptism record.

On 12 Feb 1831 when Sarah (Sally) was 26, she married **Richard Holt** in Bury, St Mary, Lancashire. Mary and Richard had a son and two daughters. Richard was born in Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1807.

Richard was a slubber living at Gregory Fold, and later (by 1851) at Newchurch. By 1861 he was a grocer.

- 49 iv. **John Warburton** (1806-1886)
 - v. **Maria Warburton**. Maria was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 10 Mar 1810. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 20 May 1810.

Maria's parents lived at Grane on her baptism record.

- **50** vi. **Abraham Warburton** (1812-1879)
- vii. Robert Warburton (1814-)
 - viii. **Thomas Warburton**. Thomas was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1815. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 17 Dec 1815. Thomas died in Ashworth, Lancashire, in 1819. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 31 Dec 1819.

Thomas's parents lived at Broadholden on his baptism record. His father was a weaver. He died at Black Pits at Ashworth, near Rochdale, aged 4.

- **52** ix. **Edward Warburton** (1817-1859)
 - x. **Alice Warburton**. Alice was born in Ashworth, Lancashire, on 23 Jul 1820. She was christened in Ashworth, St James, Lancashire, on 3 Dec 1820.

Alice and twin sister Betty were from Black Pits, father a woollen slubber, on their baptism record.

xi. **Betty Warburton**. Betty was born in Ashworth, Lancashire, on 23 Jul 1820. She was christened in Ashworth, St James, Lancashire, on 3 Dec 1820.

Betty and twin sister Alice were from Black Pits, father a woollen slubber, on their baptism record.

31. David Warburton (*John*⁵, *Abraham*⁴, *Abraham*³, *John*², *Robert*¹). David was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 5 Jun 1787. He was christened in Haslingden, Deardengate Independent, Lancashire, on 1 Jul 1787. ■ Census for Pilkington, Lancashire, in 1841. David (50) is an engineer living in Stand Lane with Mary (44), Ralph (15), Alice (12), James (9), and Sarah (6). ■ Census for Pilkington, Lancashire, in 1851. David (64) is a fireman living at Cawdaw with Mary (56), Ralph (22) an engineer, James (16) a weaver, Alice (19) a winder, and Sarah (14) a power weaver. David died in Middleton, Lancashire, in 1864.

David's mother's name was Susannah on his baptism. As no abode is given it is possible David was the son of John and Susannah nee Dugdale.

His death is probably that registered in 1q 1864 Bury 8c 307, aged 75.

On 16 Nov 1817 when David was 30, he married **Mary Pickearn** in Middleton, St Leonard, Lancashire.

They had the following children:

- Betsey Warburton. Betsey was born in Pilkington, Lancashire, on 20 Nov 1818.
 She was christened in Radcliffe, St Mary, Lancashire, on 3 Jan 1819.
- John Warburton. John was born in Pilkington, Lancashire, on 19 Jan 1821. He was christened in Radcliffe, St Mary, Lancashire, on 11 Mar 1821.

No obvious death, marriage or census entry has been found for John.

- iii. Alice Warburton. Alice was born in Pilkington, Lancashire, in 1829.
- 53 iv. **Ralph Warburton** (1826-1888)
 - v. Alice Warburton. Alice was born in Pilkington, Lancashire, in 1829.
- 54 vi. **James Warburton** (~1834-<1898)
 - vii. Sarah Warburton. Sarah was born in Pilkington, Lancashire, in 1835.
- **32. Thomas Warburton** (*Robert*⁵, *Abraham*⁴, *Abraham*³, *John*², *Robert*¹). Thomas was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1792. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 6 Feb 1792. Census for Lower Booths, Lancashire, in 1841. Thomas (45) is a cotton weaver living at Mill Gate with Peggy (40), Mary (15) a cotton weaver, Alice (13) a cotton weaver, Anne (11) a throstle spinner, Edmund (9) a doffer, Joseph (7), Elizabeth (5), Eliza (3), and Henry (1). The ages of the children don't tie up with the dates, and in some cases, the order of their baptisms. Thomas died in Rawtenstall, Lancashire, in 1843. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 23 Nov 1843.

Thomas was the son of Robert and Mary of Church-hill on his baptism record, and of Rawtenstall, aged 51, on his burial record.

On 4 Jan 1819 when Thomas was 27, he married **Peggy Barnes** in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. Thomas and Peggy were both 'of this Chapelry', and married with the consent of

parents. Peggy was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, abt 1800.

There is no sign of Peggy, or her children in censuses after 1841.

They had the following children:

- i. Mary Anne Warburton. Mary Anne was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, abt 1819. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 29 Oct 1820. Mary Anne died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1821. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 15 Apr 1821.
 - Mary Anne was the daughter of Thomas, a weaver, and Peggy of Pleasant Street on her baptism, and the daughter of Thomas of Clubhouses, aged 2, on her burial. Mary Anne and her brother John were baptised on the same day, but her age at death is 2 in 1821, suggesting she was born earlier, possibly shortly after her parents marriage.
- ii. **John Warburton**. John was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1820. He was christened on 29 Oct 1820. John died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1822. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 10 Mar 1822.
 - John was the son of Thomas, a weaver, and Peggy of Pleasant Street on his baptism, and the son of Thomas of Clubhouses, aged 1, on his burial.
- iii. Robert Warburton. Robert was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 7 Feb 1822. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 18 Aug 1822. Robert died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1830. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 17 Feb 1830.
 - Robert was the son of Thomas, a weaver, and Peggy of Pleasant Street on his baptism, and the son of Thomas of Clubhouses, aged 8, on his burial.
- iv. **Mary Warburton**. Mary was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1824. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 15 Feb 1824.
 - Mary was the daughter of Thomas, a weaver, and Peggy of Pleasant Street on her baptism.
- v. **Alice Warburton**. Alice was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1825. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 20 May 1825.
 - Alice was the daughter of Thomas, a weaver, and Peggy of Pleasant Street on her baptism. her baptism was repeated on October 2nd 1825.
- vi. **Anne Warburton**. Anne was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, abt 1828. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 8 Aug 1830.
 - Anne was the daughter of Thomas, a weaver, and Peggy of Pleasant Street on her baptism. She was baptised the same day as Edmund, but is two year older on the

1841 census.

vii. **Edmund Warburton**. Edmund was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1830. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 8 Aug 1830.

Edmund was the son of Thomas, a weaver, and Peggy of Pleasant Street on his baptism. He was baptised the same day as Anne, but is two years younger on the 1841 census.

He is present in the 1851 census at Spotland as Edward with his mother and her new husband, and several siblings. He is also with his brother Joseph and his family in 1861, but although the only matching death registration is in 1896 there are no marriage, or further census records.

viii. **Elizabeth Warburton**. Elizabeth was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1831. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 29 May 1831.

Elizabeth was the daughter of Thomas, a weaver, and Peggy of Pit Street on her baptism.

ix. **Joseph Warburton**. Joseph was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1833. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 1 Dec 1833.

Joseph was the son of Thomas, a weaver, and Peggy of Club Houses on his baptism. He married Elizabeth Schofield at Rochdale in 1856 and had a family but hasn't been investigated further.

x. **Eliza Warburton**. Eliza was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1835. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 23 Apr 1835.

Eliza was the daughter of Thomas, a weaver, and Peggy of Club Houses on her baptism.

xi. Levi Warburton. Levi was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 31 Dec 1837. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. Levi died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1840. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 29 Mar 1840.

Levi was the son of Thomas, a weaver, and Peggy of Sheep Green on his baptism, and the son of Thomas of Pit Heads, aged 2 1/4 on his burial. His death was registered in 1q 1840, Haslingden 21 405, aged 2, but no birth registration has been found.

- **55** xii. **Henry Warburton** (1839-1914)
- **33.** Robert Warburton (*Robert*⁵, *Abraham*⁴, *Abraham*³, *John*², *Robert*¹). Robert was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1797. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 14 May 1797. Robert died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1836. He was buried in Haslingden, St

James, Lancashire, on 16 Oct 1836.

Robert was the son of Robert and Mary of Pack Barn on his baptism record. He was aged 35 from Old Club Houses on his burial record. Robert can be placed at Pleasant Street like his mother, and brother Thomas, and later at Club Houses like his brother Thomas (Stephen Carr).

On 31 Mar 1823 when Robert was 26, he married **Jane (Jinney) Warburton** in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. Jane (Jinney) was born in Tottington, Lancashire, on 12 Nov 1803. She was christened in Tottington, St Anne, Lancashire, on 13 Nov 1803. Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1841. Jane (35) is living at Holden Hall with her second husband, Henry Rishton (35) a cotton weaver, James Rishton (7 months), Thomas (15), Ellen (14), John (10), Luke (8), and Robert (3).

Jane was baptised as Jenny, daughter of James and Ann Warburton of Tottington. The baptism was also recorded at Bury as Jinny. James and Ann have yet to be added to any of the Warburton clans. The closest marriage was on March 1st 1803 at Bury of James and Ann nee Taylor. Five Jameses were baptised between 1772 and 1785 with fathers from Tottington.

They had the following children:

- i. Thomas Warburton (1823-1891)
 - ii. **Ellen Warburton**. Ellen was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 26 Jul 1827. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 6 Apr 1834.
 - Ellen's father was a weaver from Club Houses on her baptism record. She has not been investigated further.
 - iii. **John Warburton**. John was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 11 Dec 1829. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 6 Apr 1834.
 - John's father was a weaver from Club Houses on his baptism record. No census, marriage or death records have been found for John after 1841.
- 57 iv. Luke Warburton (1832-1911)
- **58** v. **Robert Warburton** (1835-1878)
- **34. Edward Warburton** (*James*⁵, *Henry*⁴, *John*³, *John*², *Robert*¹). Edward was born in Prestwich, Lancashire, on 28 Feb 1815. He was christened in Radcliffe, St Mary, Lancashire, on 26 Mar 1815. Census for Pilkington, Lancashire, in 1851. Edward (33) is an overlooker living in Peel Row (?) with Betty (24), John (2), and Mary (2 mths). Census for Pilkington, Lancashire, in 1861. Edward (43) is a carter living in Cawdaw with Betty (35), John (11) a cotton bander, Mary (9), and James (7). Census for Pilkington, Lancashire, in 1871. Edwin (sic) aged 53 is a carter living at 3 Cawdaw with Betty (47), John (22) a marker up, James (18) a plater, Wm Henry Davenport (21), and Mary Davenport (20). Census for Pilkington, Lancashire, in 1881. Edward (64) is a widowed annuitant living in Cawdaw Street with his son-in-law William Davenport (31), daughter

Mary (30), and 2 grand daughters. Edward died in Pilkington, Lancashire, on 25 Dec 1890.

Edward is Edmund on his baptism record. His father was a cotton carder from Prestwich.

IGI sources refer to Edward marrying Betty Barlow on May 1st 1843 in Warrington. However the date and place are those for a Mary Warburton's marriage to John Pemberton.

Edward is also said to have spent time in Todmorden. However no record can be found of a marriage to Betty Barlow in registrations, or in parish records. Nor is any Edward found in or near Todmorden in census records.

The closest is this Edward and Betty who were born, and lived, in Pilkington, which is part of Radcliffe. Edward is the right age from his age at death, though he was a couple of years younger in censuses. Also the parish record of their marriage names his father as James.

His death was probably that registered in 4q 1890 Bury 8c 441 aged 75.

On 28 Nov 1847 when Edward was 32, he married **Betty Crompton** in Prestwich, St Mary, Lancashire. Edward was a spinner from Whitefield, father James, a jobber. Betty was a spinster from Whitefield, father John, a glazier. The marriage was registered in 4q 1847 Manchester 20 666. Betty was born in Pilkington, Lancashire, abt 1825. Betty died in Pilkington, Lancashire, abt 1875.

Betty's death registration is possibly that of Elizabeth in 4q 1875 Bury 8c 357, aged 50.

They had the following children:

- i. **John Warburton**. John was born in Radcliffe, Lancashire, abt 1849.
 - John has yet to be studied in detail.
- ii. Mary Warburton. Mary was born in Pilkington, Lancashire, in 1851.
- iii. James Warburton. James was born in Pilkington, Lancashire, abt 1853.

James has yet to be studied in detail.

35. Joseph Warburton (*James*⁵, *Henry*⁴, *John*³, *John*², *Robert*¹). Joseph was born in Pilkington, Lancashire, on 21 Sep 1831. He was christened in Pilkington, Lancashire, on 27 Nov 1831. Joseph died in Salt Lake City, Utah, on 22 Mar 1911. He was buried in Salt Lake City, Utah, on 25 Mar 1911.

Joseph's father was a carder from Pilkington on his baptism record. He and his family emigrated to Utah in 1860. The details of his descendants are from a paper by Eva Warburton Proctor as provided by Margo Duran.

On 4 Jun 1854 when Joseph was 22, he married **Emma Watmough** in Strand, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 2q 1854 Bury 8c 456. Emma was born in Heywood, Lancashire, on 9

Apr 1834. Emma died in Salt Lake City, Utah, on 3 Apr 1920.

They had the following children:

- Sarah Ann Warburton. Sarah Ann was born in Lawrence, Massachusetts, on 19 Sep 1857. Sarah Ann died on 27 Nov 1900.
- ii. Elizabeth Ellen Warburton. Elizabeth Ellen was born in Lawrence, Massachusetts, on 25 Dec 1858. Elizabeth Ellen died on 15 Dec 1938.
- iii. Joseph Columbus Warburton. Joseph Columbus was born in Salt Lake City, Utah, on 13 Oct 1861. Joseph Columbus died in Salt Lake City, Utah, on 5 Jul 1934.
- iv. **Emma Warburton**. Emma was born in Salt Lake City, Utah, on 1 Dec 1862. Emma died in Salt Lake City, Utah, on 4 Oct 1930.
- v. William Henry Warburton. William Henry was born in Salt Lake City, Utah, on 21 Apr 1864. William Henry died in Salt Lake City, Utah, on 4 Jan 1865.
- vi. Mary Jane Warburton. Mary Jane was born in Salt Lake City, Utah, on 19 Nov 1865. Mary Jane died on 13 Jan 1951.
- vii. William Henry Warburton (1867-1940)
 - viii. **Joshua Elija Warburton**. Joshua Elija was born in Salt Lake City, Utah, on 13 Oct 1869. Joshua Elija died on 27 Nov 1949.
 - ix. **Samuel Warburton**. Samuel was born in Salt Lake City, Utah, on 28 Sep 1872. Samuel died on 7 Aug 1873.
 - x. **Samuel Edward Warburton**. Samuel Edward was born in Salt Lake City, Utah, on 4 Jan 1874. Samuel Edward died on 3 Aug 1943.

On 14 Oct 1897 when Samuel Edward was 23, he first married **Margaret Miller**. Margaret was born in Salt Lake City, Utah, on 2 Aug 1873.

Margaret's parents were Robert Burt Miller and Ellen Elizabeth Burt.

Samuel Edward second married Nettie Burrow.

36. Henry Warburton (*Henry*⁵, *Henry*⁴, *Thomas*³, *Thomas*², *Robert*¹). Henry was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1795. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 1 Feb 1795. ■ Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1841. Henry (45) is a spinner living at Sheep Green with Alice (43), Ann (21), Mary (18), Betty (15), Jane (13), Ellen (9), John (7), and Alice (3).

■ Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1851. Henry (55) is a cotton spinner living at Ewood Bridge with Alice (54), Mary (27), Jane (23), Ellen (21), John (18), and Alice (13). All the children are cotton weavers. ■ Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1861. Henry (66) is a widowed woollen spinner living at Ewood Bridge with Alice (53), Mary (27), Jenny (30), John (27), Alice (22), and grandson Henry Tricker (20). All the children are cotton weavers. ■ Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1871. Henry (76) is a widowed woollen weaver living at the Old Wesleyan School,

Chapel Street with Alice (30) a cotton weaver. Henry died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1871. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 9 Dec 1871.

Henry is the son of Henry and Ann of the Town on his baptism. He is linked to the husband of Alice Piccop by his age at death.

Henry was a weaver from Sheep Green on his children's baptisms.

Henry's death was registered in 4q 1871 Haslingden 8e 130, aged 76. His age at death, and in the 1871 census puts his birth between Dec 1794 and March 1795. The son of Henry and Ann is the only exact fit, though his abode of Sheep Green does point to the possibility of him being the son of James and Ellen, born a year later. However this Henry is the likely husband of Isabella Chew.

On 16 Aug 1819 when Henry was 24, he married **Alice Pickup** in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. Henry and Alice were both 'of this Chapelry'. They married with the consent of parents. Alice was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, abt 1795. Alice died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1861.

Research by Stephen Carr: Alice had an illegitimate son James Pickup, born in 1817 at Sheep's Green Haslingden and baptised at Haslingden on April 6th 1817. On the marriage of James Pickup to Anne Barnes on 8 May 1838 at Haslingden, St James, James's father was recorded as Henry Warburton. This is probably a white lie, rather than an indication that Henry was his biological father.

Alice's death was registered in 1q 1861 Haslingden 8e 99, aged 65.

They had the following children:

 Anne Warburton. Anne was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1820. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 30 Apr 1820.

In 1841 when Anne was 21, she first married **John Trickett** in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. John was a weaver. They had one son. John was born abt 1815. John died in Ewood Bridge, Lancashire, in 1849. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 1 Apr 1849.

John's death was registered in 1q 1849 Haslingden 21 346, aged 33.

On 10 Nov 1850 when Anne was 30, she second married **Thomas Lord** in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. Thomas and Ann had 2 sons and a daughter. Thomas was born in Edenfield, Lancashire, in 1817.

- ii. John Warburton. John was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1821. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 26 Aug 1821. John died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1822. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 23 Aug 1822.
 - John was aged 1, the son of Henry of Sheepgreen on his burial.
- iii. Mary Warburton. Mary was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1823. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 9 Feb 1823. Mary died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1827. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 18 Mar 1827.
 - Mary was aged 3 (should be 4), the daughter of Henry of Sheep Green on he burial record.
- iv. **Betty Warburton**. Betty was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1824. Betty died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1824. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 5 Dec 1824.
 - Betty is only known from her burial as the infant daughter of Henry of Sheep Green.
- v. **Betty Warburton**. Betty was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, abt 1826. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 22 Jan 1826.
 - In 1850 when Betty was 24, she married **Henry Yates** in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. Henry was an overlooked from Accrington; they had 6 children.
- vi. **Jane Warburton**. Jane was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 25 Aug 1827. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 27 Jan 1828.
- vii. **Alice Warburton**. Alice was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, abt 1829. Alice died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1832. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 16 Dec 1832.

Alice is only known from her burial, aged 3 as the daughter of Henry of Sheep Green.

- viii. **Ellen Warburton**. Ellen was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1832. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 16 Dec 1832.
- ix. John Warburton. John was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 17 May 1834. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 25 Jan 1835. Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1871. John (37) is a weaver living at Sheep Green with Alice (43) a weaver, and widowed boarder Jane Tattersall (73) an annuitant. Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1881. John (47) is a widowed cotton spinner living at 47 Chapel Street. John died in 1881.

John's death is probably that registered in 4q 1881 Haslingden 8e 106, aged 48. This exaggerates his age of 47, but his age is similarly exaggerated in censuses.

In 1861 when John was 26, he first married **Alice Pickup** in Musbury, St Thomas, Lancashire. John (28) was a power loom weaver from Ewood Bridge, father Henry, a woollen spinner. Ann (25) was weaver of Ewood Bridge, father James, a merchant. Witnesses were Henry Yates, and Mary Ann Duckworth. The marriage was registered in 3q 1861 Haslingden 8e 161. Alice was born abt 1836. Alice died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1866.

Ann's death is probably that registered in 3q 1866 Haslingden 8e 95, aged 30.

In 1867 when John was 32, he second married **Alice Riley** in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. John (34) was weaver and widower from Haslingden, father Henry, a spinner. Alice (39) was a spinster from Haslingden, father Henry, a spinner. There is no evidence that Henry and Alice had children. Alice was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, abt 1829.

- x. **Henry Warburton**. Henry was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 8 May 1836. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 25 Dec 1836. Henry died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1837. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 25 May 1837.
 - Henry was aged 1, the son of Henry of Sheep Green on his burial record.
- xi. **Alice Warburton**. Alice was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 10 Mar 1838. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 3 Jan 1841.
- **37. Henry Warburton** (*James*⁵, *Henry*⁴, *Thomas*³, *Thomas*², *Robert*¹). Henry was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, abt 1796. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 25 Jan 1796. Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1841. Henry (40) is a labourer living at Sheep Green with Elizabeth (35), Eli (17), Robert (15), Thomas (13), John (11), Betty (9), Benjamin (7), Henry (5), Jane (3), and Emmanuel (1). Isabel's name was wrongly recorded as Elizabeth. ■

Census for Lower Booths, Lancashire, in 1851. Henry (58) is an agricultural labourer living at Oakenheadwood with Isabela (50), Betty (18) a power loom weaver, Benjamin (17) a power loom weaver, Henry (15) a stripper of grinders, Jane (13) a power loom weaver, and Emmanuel (11). Their surname is transcribed as Warbritton by Ancestry. ■ Census for Lower Booths, Lancashire, in 1861. Henry (67) is a labourer for plasterers living in Spring Terrace with Isabella (60). ■ Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1871. Henry (80) a plasterer's labourer and Isabella (70), are living with their daughter Jane, son-in-law Richard Sandham, and their 3 sons, at Holme Terrace. ■ Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1881. Henry (90) is a plasterer living with his daughter Jane, son-in-law Richard Sandham, and their 3 sons, at 67 Manchester Road. Henry died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1881. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 18 Jun 1881.

Henry is the son of James and Ellen of Sheep Green on his baptism record.

Henry was buried in grave A307, aged 90. This age seems to be exaggerated as his date of birth varies from 1791 and 1794 in censuses. He seems too young to be the son of James and Ellen of Sheep Green. The son of Robert and Mary of Pack Barn is closest on age, but a Henry of Pack Barn died 2 years later, and although no parents are mentioned, no other match for this burial has been found. The use of the name Emmanuel for both a brother and son makes the son of James and Ellen the favourite to be this Henry.

On 23 Sep 1822 when Henry was 26, he married **Isabel Chew** in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. Henry was of Pleasant St, Isabel was of Pitheads, and both were 'of this Chapelry', The married with the consent of parents. Isabel was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, abt 1799. Isabel died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1873. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 2 Mar 1873.

Isabel is Isabel on her children's baptisms, but Isabella on censuses and her burial, in grave A307. Her death was registered in 1q 1873 Haslingden 8e 112, aged 73.

They had the following children:

- **60** i. **Eli Warburton** (1823-1899)
 - ii. Mary Warburton. Mary was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1824. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 7 Nov 1824.

Mary's father is a weaver from Rakefoot on her baptism record.

- 61 iii. Robert Warburton (~1825-1897)
- 62 iv. **John Warburton** (~1828-)
- **63** v. **Thomas Warburton** (~1829-)
 - vi. **Betty Warburton**. Betty was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, abt 1832. She was christened in Whalley, King Street Wesleyan Methodist, Lancashire, on 12 May 1834.

Betty's mother is recorded as Elizabeth on FamilySearch.

- **64** vii. **Benjamin Warburton** (1834-1908)
- 65 viii. Henry Warburton (1834-)
 - ix. Jane Warburton. Jane was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1838.

Jane's birth was registered in 1838 at Haslingden, mother's maiden name Chew, but only appears on LancashireBMD, and not on <u>gro.gov</u>, or FreeBMD.

- 66 x. Emmanuel Warburton (1840-1893)
- **38. Levi Warburton** (*James*⁵, *Henry*⁴, *Thomas*³, *Thomas*², *Robert*¹). Levi was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, abt 1801. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 15 Feb 1801. Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1841. Levi (35) is a cotton weaver living in Back Pleasant Street North with Betty (30), Mary (12), James (10), Emanuel (8), Jane (4), Alice (6 mths), and Jane Riley (55) a washerwoman. Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1851. Levi (50) is a widowed cotton weaver living in Pleasant Street with Mary (23), James (20), Emanuel (18) all weavers at a factory, and Jane Riley (75) receiving parish relief. Jane is described as the head of the household, and grandmother of the children.

Levi is the son of James and Ellen of Sheep Green on his baptism record.

On 1 Jan 1829 when Levi was 28, he married **Betty Riley** in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. Levi and Betty were both 'of Haslingden', and married with the consent of parents. Betty was born abt 1809. Betty died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1843. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 2 Aug 1843.

Betty is Betty Wainwood on her marriage record to Levi. However the mother's maiden name on her last three children is Riley. Also Jane Riley is present in the 1841 and 1851 censuses, and is the grandmother of the children in the latter.

The name Wainwood is virtually absent from censuses, and the Lancashire On-line Parish Clerk,

though it could be a misspelling of Winwood. Also there is no record of a second marriage for Levi, or an earlier marriage for Betty. However no baptism has been found for a Betty Riley, mother Jane, of the appropriate age. Nevertheless it assumed there is one Betty. One possibility is she was illegitimate and Wainwood was her father's name, but nothing has been found to support this.

Betty's death was registered in 3q 1843 Haslingden 21 248, aged 34. She was the wife of Levi of Pleasant Street on her burial record.

They had the following children:

- i. **Mary Warburton**. Mary was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1829. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 3 Apr 1831.
 - Mary's father was a weaver of Pitt Street (an abbreviation of Pleasant Street) on her baptism record.
- ii. **James Warburton**. James was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1831. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 3 Apr 1831.
 - James's father was a weaver of Pitt Street (an abbreviation of Pleasant Street) on his baptism record.
 - James and Nancy had at least three sons, but have not been documented further.
 - On 2 Jan 1854 when James was 23, he married **Nancy Fitton** in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. James (23) was a weaver from Haslingden, father Levi, a weaver. Nancy (20) was from Haslingden, father Thomas, a labourer.
- iii. Ellen Warburton. Ellen was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1833. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 11 Sep 1833. Ellen died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1833. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 6 Oct 1833.
 - Ellen's father was a weaver of Pleasant Street on her baptism record. She was buried aged 14 weeks, the daughter of Levi of Pleasant Street.
- **67** iv. **Emmanuel Warburton** (1834-1868)
 - v. Jane Warburton. Jane was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1838.
 - Jane's birth was registered in 41q 1838 Haslingden 21 415, mother's maiden name Riley. Her baptism record hasn't been found.
 - vi. **Alice Warburton**. Alice was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1840. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 2 Aug 1843. Alice died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1844. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 19 Dec 1844.

Alice's birth was registered in 4q 1840 Haslingden 21 395, mother's maiden name

Riley. Her father was a weaver of Pleasant Street on her baptism record, which is dated the same day as her mother's burial, and only a week after the 2 day life of her younger sister Ellen. She was aged 4, the daughter of Levi of Pleasant Street on her burial.

vii. **Ellen Warburton**. Ellen was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1843. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 27 Jul 1843. Ellen died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1843. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 26 Jul 1843.

Ellen's birth was registered in 3q 1843 Haslingden 21 414, mother's maiden name Riley. Her father was a weaver of Club Houses on her baptism record, which is dated (presumably in error) the day after she was buried, aged 2 days, the daughter of Levi of Pleasant Street. Club Houses is an earlier name for Pleasant Street.

39. James Warburton (*James*⁵, *Henry*⁴, *Thomas*³, *Thomas*², *Robert*¹). James was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 16 May 1807. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 5 Jul 1807. Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1841. James (30) is a woollen weaver living in Pleasant Street with Margaret (30), Margaret (2), John (10), Ellen (9), Alice (6), and James (4). Census for Hall Car, Lancashire, in 1851. James (45) is a weaver (cotton, power) living in Hall Carr with Margt (45), John (20), weaver (cotton, power), Ellen (19) a warper, Alice (17) a throstle spinner, James (15) a weaver, Margt (12) occupation unclear, Rawstron (9) a doffer, and Emmanuel (4). Census for Rawtenstall, Lancashire, in 1861. James (54) is a piece looker living in Lord Street with Margaret (54), Alice (26) a milliner, Margaret (22) a batton weaver, Rawstron (19) an overlooker, and Emanuel (14) a cotton piece looker. James died in Rawtenstall, Lancashire, in 1865.

James is the son of James and Ellen of Sheep Green on his baptism record. His death is probably that registered in 4q 1865 Haslingden 8e 94, aged 59 as he hasn't been found in the 1871 census.

On 7 Apr 1828 when James was 20, he married **Margaret Rawstron** in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. James and Margaret were 'both of Haslingden'. They married with the consent of parents. Margaret was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, abt 1807. Margaret died in Rawtenstall, Lancashire, in 1861.

Margaret is Rostron on her marriage, but later names a son Rawstron. Her death is probably that registered in 2q 1861 Haslingden 8e 79, aged 54, as she hasn't been found in the 1871 census.

They had the following children:

i. Mary Warburton. Mary was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, abt 1828. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 19 Oct 1828.

Mary's father was a weaver of Burgess Nook on her baptism record.

ii. **John Warburton**. John was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, abt 1830. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 18 Dec 1836. John died in 1852.

John was one of four children baptised on the same day, but of different ages in subsequent censuses. His father was a weaver of Haslingden, and his mother was named Peggy on his baptism record. He hasn't been found in the 1861 census so is probably the John whose death was registered in 1q 1852 Haslingden 8e 68. aged 22.

iii. **Ellen Warburton**. Ellen was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, abt 1831. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 18 Dec 1836.

Ellen was one of four children baptised on the same day, but of different ages in subsequent censuses. Her father was a weaver of Haslingden, and her mother was named Peggy on her baptism record.

iv. **Alice Warburton**. Alice was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, abt 1834. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 18 Dec 1836.

Alice was one of four children baptised on the same day, but of different ages in subsequent censuses. Her father was a weaver of Haslingden, and her mother was named Peggy on her baptism record.

- **68** v. **James Warburton** (1836-1907)
 - vi. **Margaret Warburton**. Margaret was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1839. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 8 Oct 1839.

Margaret's birth was registered in 1q 1839 Haslingden 21 429, mother's maiden name Rostron. Her father was a weaver of Club Houses on her baptism record.

vii. Rawstron Warburton. Rawstron was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1842.

Rawstron's birth was registered as Rostron in 1q 1842 Haslingden 21 448, mother's maiden name Rostron. No evidence of Rawstron, or Rostron has been found after, 1861. He possibly emigrated.

viii. Emanuel Warburton. Emanuel was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1847.

Emanuel's birth was registered in 1q 1847 Haslingden 21 528, mother's maiden name Rawshon.

In 1869 when Emanuel was 22, he married Harriet Hanson in Hyndburn Register

Office or Registrar Attended, Lancashire. Emanuel and Harriet had at least 3 children but have not been documented.

40. John Briggs Warburton (*James*⁵, *Henry*⁴, *Thomas*³, *Thomas*², *Robert*¹). John Briggs was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 20 Oct 1809. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 31 Dec 1809. John Briggs died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1877.

John Briggs is the son of Jacobi and Helena of Sheep Green on his baptism record (surname is indistinct). He is probably the John whose death was registered in 1q 1877 Haslingden 8e 85, aged 68.

On 29 Apr 1829 when John Briggs was 19, he first married **Sarah Heys** in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. John and Sarah were 'both of Haslingden'. They married with the consent of parents. John is called John Bridge on the parish record.

They had one child:

69 i. Thomas Warburton (~1830-1915)

On 7 Jun 1875 when John Briggs was 65, he second married **Mary Ann Wood** in Newchurch, St Nicholas, Lancashire. John (65) was a widowed twister from Cawl Terrace, father James, a weaver. Mary (46) was a rover, and spinster from Cawl Terrace, father William, a labourer. Alice Warburton was a witness. Mary Ann was born abt 1829.

41. John Warburton (John⁵, Henry⁴, Thomas³, Thomas², Robert¹). John was born in Musbury, Lancashire, on 28 Jul 1815. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 6 Aug 1819. ■ Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1841. John (25) is a sizer living at Laneside with Robert Rothwell (15), and Jane Rothwell (14), his half siblings. ■ Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1851. John (34) is a sizer living at Laneside with Ann (40), John (7), Richard (4), Robert (1), and Joshua Ashworth (40) a lodger. ■ Census for Lower Booths, Lancashire, in 1861. John (48) is a farmer of 6 acres living in Haslingden Road with Ann (55), John (17) a cotton weaver, Richard (14) a cotton weaver, Robert (11) a woollen piecer, and brother-in-law Joshua Ashworth (49). ■ Census for Lower Booths, Lancashire, in 1871. John (58) is a cotton warp sizer living in Laneside with Ann (66), Robert (21) a cotton weaver, and granddaughter Susan (2). ■ Census for Lower Booths, Lancashire, in 1881. John (76) is a cotton warp sizer living in Laneside with Ann (67), and Robert (32) a cotton weaver. it would seem that the census emmumerator switched John and Ann's ages. ■ Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1891. John (81) is retired for old age living at 11 Spring House Road with Ann (86). Although John's age is inconsistent, and his place of birth is Haslingden instead of Musbury, Ann's age matches earlier censuses, and her place of birth is Helmshore, the modern name for Musbury. John died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1893.

John's father was a weaver from Scarr Musbury on his baptism. Many marriages amongst john's

descendants are recorded as being at a register office, or registrar attended. These would most likely be at Methodist Chapels.

John was living in Lane Side, Haslingden in 1851 and 1861. He then moved to Lower Booths, which is modern day Rawtenstall, a couple of miles east of Haslingden, though curiously in 1871 his address in Lower Booths is Laneside.

John's age is inconsistent and generally inflated in censuses. In 1881 his age seems to have been swapped with Ann's. His age on his likely death registration, in 4q 1893 Haslingden 8e 96, aged 81, is also 3 years too high. This would seem to be because his wife was actually at least 10 years older thin him.

On 2 Jan 1843 when John was 27, he married **Anne Ashworth** in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. John was a sizer of full age, from Lane Side, father John, a weaver. Anne was of full age from Lane Side, father Richard, a stone mason. Anne was born in Musbury, Lancashire, abt 1804. Anne died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1894.

Ann's death is probably that registered in 1q 1894 Haslingden 8e 98, aged 90.

They had the following children:

- **70** i. **John Warburton** (1843-1907)
 - ii. William Warburton. William was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1843.

William's birth was registered in 4q 1843 Haslingden 21 430, mother's maiden name Ashworth. William and John were twins.

William hasn't been found in censuses, including as a child with his family, so he probably died young, though no obvious death registration has been found.

- **71** iii. **Richard Warburton** (1846-1906)
 - iv. Robert Warburton. Robert was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1849. Robert died in 1908.

Robert's birth was registered in 3q 1849 Haslingden 21 433, mother's maiden name Ashworth. His death was registered in 1q 1908 Haslingden 8e 105, aged 58.

Robert never married, living at home whilst his parents were alive. In 1891 he was in a lodging house in Rake's Foot, and in 1901 he was a patient in the Haslingden Workhouse.

42. Hargreaves Warburton (*Henry*⁵, *James*⁴, *Henry*³, *Thomas*², *Robert*¹). Hargreaves was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1813. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 1 Mar 1813. ■ Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1851. Hargreaves (38) is a fulling miller living at Bridgend with Susan (35), Elizabeth (13) a woollen piecer, William Henry (10) a fulling miller, Margaret (5), Alice Ann (7), Thomas (4), and Richard (2). Hargreaves is transcribed as Henry Ann

Warbritton on Ancestry. ■ Census for Butterworth, Lancashire, in 1861. Hargreaves (48) is a cotton power loom weaver living at Rakewood with Joanna (40), and children Elizabeth (22), William H (20), Alice Ann (17), and Margaret (15) all cotton power loom weavers, and Richard (12), Mary (4), George H (2), and John (5 mths). ■ Census for Butterworth, Lancashire, in 1871. Hargreaves (58) is a fulling miller living at Milnrow with Joanna (50), Richard (21) a cotton weaver, Mary Ann (14) out of employment, George (12) a fulling miller, John (10) and Jesse (5). Hargreaves died in Butterworth, Lancashire, in 1879.

Hargreaves was the son of Henry, a weaver of Haslingden, on his baptism record. His death was registered in 2g 1879 Rochdale 8e 6, aged 66.

On 1 Oct 1837 when Hargreaves was 24, he first married **Susan Davenport** in Bury, St Mary, Lancashire. Susan was born abt 1816. Susan died in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 12 Apr 1853. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire.

Susan is buried in grave D9. She is of Hollin Bank, wife of Hargreaves, and in her 38th year on her gravestone.

They had the following children:

- i. **Elizabeth Warburton**. Elizabeth was born in Musbury, Lancashire, in 1838. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 30 Dec 1838.
 - Elizabeth is the daughter of Hargreaves, a fuller of Tor End, Musbury on her baptism record. Her birth registration hasn't been found so she probably wasn't registered.
- ii. William Henry Warburton. William Henry was born in Musbury, Lancashire, in 1840. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 27 Dec 1840.
 - William is the son of Hargreaves, a fuller of Tanpits, on his baptism record. His birth registration hasn't been found so he probably wasn't registered.
 - William and Mary had at least two children, but by 1881 he was a widower living with his sister and daughter. He has not been explored in detail.
 - In 1866 when William Henry was 26, he married **Mary Whittles** in Milnrow, St James, Lancashire. William (25) was a weaver from Milnrow, father Hargreaves, a fuller. Mary (23) was a weaver from Stonepitfield, father John, a white-limer, deceased. The marriage was registered in 2q 1866 Rochdale 8e 15. Mary was born in Butterworth, Lancashire, abt 1843.
- iii. Alice Ann Warburton. Alice Ann was born in Musbury, Lancashire, in 1843. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 8 Oct 1843.
 - Alice's birth was registered in 2q 1843 Haslingden 21 444, mother's maiden name

Davenport. She is the daughter of Hargreaves, a fuller of Tor End, Musbury on her baptism record.

iv. Margaret Warburton. Margaret was born abt 1845.

Margaret's birth was registered in 2q 1845 Haslingden 21 506, mother's maiden name Davenport.

v. **Thomas Warburton**. Thomas was born abt 1846. Thomas died in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 12 Dec 1852. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire.

Thomas's birth was registered in 1q 1847 Haslingden 21 499, mother's maiden name Davenport. His death was registered in 4q 1852 Haslingden 8e 78, aged 5. He is buried in grave D9, son of Susan, aged 6 (this is different to the age on his death registration).

vi. **Richard Warburton**. Richard was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, abt 1849. Richard died in Butterworth, Lancashire, in 1896.

Richard's birth was registered in 1q 1849 Haslingden 21 524, mother's maiden name Davenport. His death is probably that registered in 4q 1896 Rochdale 8e 4, aged 47. It appears that he and Jane had no children but they have not been documented fully.

On 25 Feb 1878 when Richard was 29, he married **Jane Chadwick** in Milnrow, St James, Lancashire. Richard (28) was a weaver from Milnrow, father Hargreaves, a fuller. Jane (24) was from Newhey, father Joseph, a stone mason. Mary Jane Warburton was a witness. Jane was born in Milnrow, Lancashire, abt 1853.

vii. **Mary Jane Warburton**. Mary Jane was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1851. Mary Jane died in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 30 Aug 1852. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire.

Mary's birth was registered in 2q 1851 Haslingden 21 550, mother's maiden name Davenport. Her death was registered in 3q 1852 Haslingden 8e 74. She is buried in grave D9, daughter of Susan, aged 14 months.

On 25 Dec 1853 when Hargreaves was 40, he second married **Johanna Mawdsley** in Musbury, St Thomas, Lancashire. Johanna was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, abt 1823. Johanna died in Butterworth, Lancashire, in 1905.

Johanna's death was registered in 4q 1905 Rochdale 8e 1, aged 82.

They had the following children:

 Mary Jane Warburton. Mary Jane was born in Musbury, Lancashire, on 4 Oct 1856. She was christened in Musbury, St Thomas, Lancashire, on 2 Nov 1856.

Mary's father was a fuller of Hollingbank on her baptism. Her birth was registered in 4q 1856 Haslingden 8e 105, mother's maiden name Mawdsley.

ii. **George Henry Warburton**. George Henry was born in Butterworth, Lancashire, in 1858. He was christened in Musbury, St Thomas, Lancashire, on 15 Jan 1859.

George's's father was a fuller of Rake Wood, Butterworth on his baptism. His birth was registered in 4q 1858 Rochdale 8e 2, mother's maiden name Maudsley.

In the 1911 census George and Ruth have been married 28 years and had 5 children, 3 still living, including 2 daughters at home and son Hargreaves who married in 1909, and died in 1940. They have not been documented further.

On 27 Jul 1882 when George Henry was 24, he married **Ruth Bottomley** in Milnrow, St James, Lancashire. George (23) was a miller of Dale Street, Milnrow, father Hargreaves, a fulling miller. Ruth (21) was a weaver from Thistley Field, Milnrow, father Nathaniel, a miller. John Warburton was a witness. Ruth was born in Butterworth, Lancashire, abt 1861.

iii. **John Warburton**. John was born in Butterworth, Lancashire, on 2 Nov 1860. He was christened in Musbury, St Thomas, Lancashire, on 23 Dec 1860.

John's father was a fuller of Rakewood, Hollingworth on his baptism. His birth was registered in 4q 1860 Rochdale 8e 1, mother's maiden name Dowdsley (sic).

John has not been positively identified in censuses after 1881, nor has a marriage or death registration been identified. He did witness brother George's wedding in 1882.

iv. Jesse Warburton. Jesse was born in Butterworth, Lancashire, on 28 Jun 1865. He was christened in Musbury, St Thomas, Lancashire, on 13 Aug 1865.

Jesse's father was a fuller of Rake Wood on his baptism. His birth was registered as Jessie, a girl, in 3q 1865 Rochdale 8e 1, mother's maiden name Mawdsley. In the 1911 census Jesse and Mary Ellen had been married 20 years and had 5 children, 4 (including 3 sons) still living. They have not been fully documented.

On 23 Jul 1890 when Jesse was 25, he married **Mary Ellen Pogson** in Milnrow, St James, Lancashire. Jesse (25) was a joiner from Clifton Street, father Hargreaves, deceased. Mary Ellen (25) was from Ladyhouse father Henry, a railway shunter. Witnesses were George Henry Warburton and Sarah Jane Pogson. Mary Ellen was born in Rochdale, Lancashire, abt 1864.

43. James Warburton (*Henry*⁵, *James*⁴, *Henry*³, *Thomas*², *Robert*¹). James was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1818. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 22 Mar 1818. ■ Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1861. James (43) is a dyer living at Spout Houses with Mary (38), Ann (7), and Peggy (1).

James was the son of Henry, a weaver of Bellhouses, on his baptism record.

In 1843 when James was 25, he married **Mary Gibbons** in Bury, St Mary, Lancashire. James was a dyer from Musbury, father Henry, a weaver. Mary was from Musbury, father Charles, a dyer. Dawson Warburton was a witness. Mary was born in Sussex abt 1822.

They had the following children:

- **72** i. **Thomas Warburton** (1844-1929)
 - ii. Ann Warburton. Ann was born in Rochdale, Lancashire, in 1853.

Ann's birth was registered in 2q 1853 Rochdale 8e 32, mother's maiden name Gibbins.

In 1890 when Ann was 37, she married **Richard Farrow** in Hyndburn Register Office or Registrar Attended, Lancashire.

iii. Peggy Warburton. Peggy was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1860.

Peggy's birth was registered in 1q 1860 Haslingden 8e 130, mother's maiden name Gibbens.

44. Anne Warburton (*Henry*⁵, *James*⁴, *Henry*³, *Thomas*², *Robert*¹). Anne was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1822. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 4 Aug 1822.

Anne was the daughter of Henry, a weaver of Haslingden, on her baptism record. Child:

i. **Matilda Warburton**. Matilda was born in Helmshore, Lancashire, in 1845. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 18 Nov 1845.

Matilda's birth was registered in 4q 1845 Haslingden 21 453, mother's maiden name Warburton. She is described as the daughter of Henry and Ann on the 1851 census, but a gradaughter of Ann in 1861. It is assumed she is the child of their daughter Anne. Their only other daughter, Margaret was already married by the time Matilda was born.

45. William Warburton (*Henry*⁵, *James*⁴, *Henry*³, *Thomas*², *Robert*¹). William was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 20 Apr 1824. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 4 Jul 1824. ■ Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1871. William (47) is a labourer in an iron foundry living in Paradise Terrace with Alice (43), Mary (21) a winder, Sarah (19) a winder, Margaret Ann (17) a power loom weaver, Robert (15) a power loom weaver, Caroline (12) a

winder, John (7), and Dawson (3). William died in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 22 Jan 1900. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire.

William was the son of Henry, a weaver of Haslingden, on his baptism record. He is buried in grave B322, and described as of Albion House.

On 14 Dec 1851 when William was 27, he married **Alice Brierley** in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. Alice was born on 16 Dec 1827. Alice died in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 16 Oct 1912.

They had the following children:

- i. **Mary Warburton**. Mary was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 18 Jan 1849. Mary died on 21 Jun 1924. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire.
 - Mary was the illegitimate daughter of Alice Brierley, born before her marriage to William and is Mary Brierley in the 1851 census. She is buried in grave B322 as Mary Warburton.
- ii. Sarah Warburton. Sarah was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 4 Jun 1852. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 15 Apr 1853. Sarah died in Blackpool, Lancashire, on 9 Sep 1913. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire.
 - Sarah's birth was registered in 2q 1852 Haslingden 8e 124, mother's maiden name Brierley. She is buried with her parents in grave B322.
- iii. **Margaret Ann Warburton**. Margaret Ann was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1854. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 29 Nov 1857.
 - Margaret's birth was registered in 3q 1854 Haslingden 8e 122, mother's maiden name Brierley.
- **73** iv. **Robert Warburton** (1857-1939)
 - v. Caroline Warburton. Caroline was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1859. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 25 Nov 1860. Caroline died in 1915. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 18 Dec 1915.

Caroline's birth was registered in 3q 1859 Haslingden 8e 129, mother's maiden name Brierley. Her death was registered in 4q Haslingden 8e 179, aged 54; she left £92 9s 6d to Thomas Whipp.

In 1881 when Caroline was 22, she first married **Albert James Andrews** in Haslingden, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 2q 1881 Haslingden 8e 222. They had 4 children. Albert James was born in 1860. Albert James died in 1895.

Albert was a builder and joiner.

In 1897 when Caroline was 38, she second married **Thomas Whipp** in Haslingden, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 4q 1897 Haslingden 8e 243. Thomas was born in 1865.

Thomas was a butcher.

vi. **William Henry Warburton**. William Henry was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1862. William Henry died in 1863. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 7 Mar 1863.

William's birth was registered in 2q 1862 Haslingden 8e 152 mother's maiden name Brierley. His death was registered in 1q 1863 Haslingden 8e 99, aged 11 months.

William died an infant and is buried with his parents in grave B322.

- **74** vii. **John Warburton** (1864-1939)
 - viii. Alice Eleanor Warburton. Alice Eleanor was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 3 Oct 1866. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 30 Dec 1866. Alice Eleanor died in 1867. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 20 Jul 1867.

Alice's birth was registered in 4q 1866 Haslingden 8e 136, mother's maiden name Brierley. Her death was registered in 3q 1867 Haslingden 8e 88, aged 9 months.

Alice died an infant and is buried with her parents in grave B322.

- **75** ix. **Dawson Warburton** (1868-1926)
- **46. Henry Warburton** (*Henry*⁵, *James*⁴, *Henry*³, *Thomas*², *Robert*¹). Henry was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1827. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 23 Sep 1827. Census for Lower Booths, Lancashire, in 1861. Henry (25) is a cotton carder living in Spring Terrace with Margaret (23) a cotton weaver. Son George William is staying with his grandparents. Census for Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1871. Henry (40) is an overlooker in a cotton mill living at 19 Richards Street with Margaret (33), George Wm (12), and Elizabeth Ann (7). Their name is written as Warbutton and transcribed by Ancestry as Warbritton.
- Census for Lower Booths, Lancashire, in 1881. Henry (49) is a cotton weaver living at 41 Beech Street with Margaret (42), George Wm (22) an insurance agent, Elizabeth Ann (17) a cotton weaver, Clara Alice (9), Louisa (7), and Anne (6).
 Census for Lower Booths, Lancashire, in 1891. Henry (60) is a cotton weaver living at 34 Bank Street with Margaret (53), Elizabeth A (26) a dressmaker, Clara A (19) a cotton weaver, Louisa (17) a dress milliner, and Annie (16) a cotton weaver. Henry died in Rawtenstall (formerly Lower Booths), Lancashire, in 1897.

Henry was the son of Henry, a weaver of Pleasant Street, on his baptism record. Henry's age is variable in the censuses. His death is probably that registered in 2q 1897 Haslingden 8e 73,

subdistrict Rawtenstall A on LancashireBMD.

In 1858 when Henry was 31, he married **Margaret Spencer** in Hyndburn Register Office or Registrar Attended, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 2q 1858 Haslingden 8e 164. Margaret was born abt 1837. ■ Census for Rawtenstall (formerly Lower Booths), Lancashire, in 1901. Margaret (64) is a widow living at 34 Bank Street with, Elizabeth A (36) a dressmaker, Clara A (28) a cotton weaver, Louisa (27) a milliner, and Annie (26) a cotton weaver. ■ Census for Rawtenstall, Lancashire, in 1911. Margaret (68) is a widowed housekeeper living at 394 Newchurch Road, Higher Clough Fold (5 rooms) with Elizabeth Ann (38) a dressmaker (own account), Clara Alice (36) a cotton weaver, and Annie (34) a cotton weaver. Margaret had had 5 children, all living. All ages seems to have been trimmed a bit. Margaret died in Rawtenstall, Lancashire, in 1913.

Margaret's death was registered in 2q 1913 Haslingden 8e 108, aged 72, subdistrict Rawtenstall A (LancashireBMD).

They had the following children:

- 76 i. George William Henry Warburton (1859-1940)
 - Elizabeth Ann Warburton. Elizabeth Ann was born in Rawtenstall, Lancashire, in 1863.
 - Elizabeth's birth was registered in 4q 1863 Haslingden 8e 100, mother's maiden name Spencer.
 - iii. Clara Alice Warburton. Clara Alice was born in Rawtenstall, Lancashire, in 1871.
 - Clara's birth was registered in 2q 1871 Haslingden 8e 30, mother's maiden name Spencer (but transcribed Spence on <u>gro.gov</u>.
 - iv. Louisa Warburton. Louisa was born in Rawtenstall, Lancashire, in 1873.
 - Louisa's birth was registered in 3q 1873 Haslingden 8e 114, mother's maiden name Spencer.
 - v. Annie Warburton. Annie was born in Rawtenstall, Lancashire, in 1875.
 - Annie's birth was registered in 2q 1875 Haslingden 8e 144, mother's maiden name Spencer.
- **47. Henry Warburton** (*Thomas*⁵, *James*⁴, *Henry*³, *Thomas*², *Robert*¹). Henry was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1820. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 29 Oct 1820. Henry died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1849. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 20 May 1849.

Henry was of Higher Lane, aged 28 on his burial.

On 31 Jul 1841 when Henry was 21, he married Sarah Ann Rothwell in Haslingden, St James,

Lancashire. Both were from Haslingden. Henry was a weaver, father Thomas a weaver. Sarah was a minor, father Richard, a weaver. Sarah Ann was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, abt 1821. ■ Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1861. Sarah Ann is a widowed housekeeper living in Rakesfoot with Thomas (19) a power loom cotton weaver, Mary Ann (16) a drawer in a cotton mill, Alice (15) a power loom cotton weaver, Matilda (13) a throstle spinner in a cotton mill, and Richard Rothwell (74) described as a house servant, but actually Sarah's father.

They had the following children:

 Thomas Warburton. Thomas was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1841. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 3 Nov 1841.

Thomas was the son of Henry, a weaver of Lower Lane, on his baptism record. His birth was registered in 4q 1841 Haslingden 21 393, mother's maiden name Rothwell.

On 15 Apr 1866 when Thomas was 25, he married **Sarah Ann Lord** in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. Thomas was a weaver from Haslingden, father Henry, a weaver. Sarah was from Haslingden, father Thomas, a tin plate worker. Mary Ann Warburton was a witness. Thomas and Sarah appear in censuses up to 1891 and 2 sons were also recorded, but they haven't been documented in detail.

ii. Elizabeth Warburton. Elizabeth was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1843.

Elizabeth's birth was registered in 3q 1843 Haslingden 21 413, mother's maiden name Rothwell.

iii. Mary Ann Warburton. Mary Ann was born in Oswaldtwistle, Lancashire, in 1845.

Mary Ann's birth was registered in 2q 1845 Blackburn 21 79, mother's maiden name Rothwell.

On 26 Apr 1868 when Mary Ann was 23, she married **William Woods** in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. William (23) was a miller of Flaxmoss, father William, a farmer. Mary Ann (22) was from Haslingden, father Henry, a weaver. Thomas Warburton was a witness. William and Mary Ann had a daughter Elizabeth.

iv. Alice Warburton. Alice was born in Oswaldtwistle, Lancashire, in 1846.

Alice's birth was registered in 4q 1846 Blackburn 21 71, mother's maiden name Rothwell.

On 17 Jun 1871 when Alice was 25, she married **Henry Cottam** in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. Henry and Alice had 5 children. Henry was born in Haslingden, Lancashire. in 1849.

v. **Matilda Warburton**. Matilda was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 20 Sep 1848. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 15 Oct 1848.

Matilda's father was a weaver of Higher Lane on her baptism. Her birth was registered in 3q 1848 Haslingden 21 463, mother's maiden name Rothwell.

In 1870 when Matilda was 21, she first married **Richard Ramsbottom** in Hyndburn Register Office or Registrar Attended, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 3q 1870 Haslingden 8e 255.

In 1874 when Matilda was 25, she second married **James Henry Warburton** in Hyndburn Register Office or Registrar Attended, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 2q 1874 Haslingden 8e 287. James and Matilda had two sons. James Henry was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 21 Dec 1848. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 4 Feb 1849.

James's father was a labourer of Spring Side on his baptism. His birth was registered in 4q Haslingden 21 423, mother's maiden name Rawstron.

James's parents were Richard and Anne nee Rawstron. They are part of a Haslingden family that has not been connected to the Haslingden clan, and may have moved into the area to work in the mills.

Descendants of Robert Warburton & Mary

Seventh Generation

48. James Warburton (*Abraham*⁶, *John*⁵, *Abraham*⁴, *Abraham*³, *John*², *Robert*¹). James was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1803. He was christened on 14 Aug 1803. ■ Census for Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1851. James (44) is an engine tenter living at Boothfold with Betty (43), and children Abraham (22), William (20), and Alice (16) all cotton weavers, Betty (12) a throstle spinner, Henry (8), James (5), Thomas (3), and nephew James Taylor (13) a mule piecer. ■ Census for Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1861. James (56) is a cotton tredder?

living at Boothfold with Betty (55), and children Alice (22) a cotton rover, Betty (19) a cotton spinner, Henry (17) a cotton rover, James (15) a cotton weaver, Thomas (13) a cotton weaver, and nephew James Taylor (23) a cotton weaver. ■ Census for Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1871. James (64) is a cotton scutcher? living at Boothfold with Betty (62) a cotton weaver, and children Alice (32) a cotton spinner, Betty (30) a cotton weaver, and Thomas (23) a cotton weaver. James died in Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, on 30 Jun 1875. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 3 Jul 1875.

James husband of Betty Taylor is identified with the son of Abraham and Mary on the basis of his age, and the use of the name Abraham for his first son.

His parents lived at Broadholden on his baptism record. James is described as a woollen rover or slubber from Snig Hole on all his children's baptisms and burials up to 1838, except for Abraham in 1827 when he is a carder of Bridgend. From 1840 he is from Gregory Fold. Snig Hole, Bridge End, and Gregory Fold are all in Musbury which is in modern day Helmshore. By the 1851 census he is living in Booth-fold which is in Newchurch in Rossendale.

He was living at Booth-fold on his burial record. He is buried in grave A475 with his wife Betty, daughter Betty, and son James. His age was given as 71 on his burial record, but 72 on his gravestone.

On 3 Jan 1825 when James was 22, he married **Betty Taylor** in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. Both were of Bridgend in this chapelry. Betty was born abt 1805. Betty died in Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, on 17 Aug 1891. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 21 Aug 1891.

Betty died at Booth-fold and was buried in grave A475 aged 86.

They had the following children:

 Mary Warburton. Mary was born in Helmshore, Lancashire, in 1825. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 18 Dec 1825. Mary died in Helmshore, Lancashire, in 1826. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 25 Oct 1826.

Mary's father is a woollen rover of Snig Hole on her baptism record.

- **77** ii. **Abraham Warburton** (1827-1884)
- **78** iii. **William Warburton** (1830-1889)
 - iv. **John Warburton**. John was born in Helmshore, Lancashire, in 1833. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 4 Aug 1833. John died in Helmshore, Lancashire, on 13 Apr 1838. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire.

John's father is a slubber of Snig Hole on his baptism record. He was aged 5, son of James of Snig Hole on his burial record.

v. **Alice Warburton**. Alice was born in Helmshore, Lancashire, in 1836. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 3 Jul 1836.

Alice's father is a rover of Snig Hole on her baptism record.

vi. **Robert Warburton**. Robert was born in Helmshore, Lancashire, in 1838. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 7 Oct 1838. Robert died in Helmshore, Lancashire, in 1840. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 12 Apr 1840.

Robert's father is a woollen rover of Snig Hole on his baptism record. He was 20 months old, the son of James of Gregory Fold on his burial record.

vii. **Betty Warburton**. Betty was born in Helmshore, Lancashire, on 31 Oct 1840. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 22 Nov 1840. Betty died on 30 Mar 1875. She was buried in Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire.

Betty's father was a slubber of Gregory Fold on her baptism record. She was a spinner on the 1861 census. She was buried at Newchurch but her death was recorded on her parent's grave (A475) at Halingden, aged 34.

- **79** viii. **Henry Warburton** (1843-1895)
- **80** ix. **James Warburton** (1845-1913)
- **81** x. **Thomas Warburton** (1848-1926)

49. John Warburton (*Abraham*⁶, *John*⁵, *Abraham*⁴, *Abraham*³, *John*², *Robert*¹). John was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 20 Dec 1806. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 23 Feb 1807. ■ Census for Musbury, Lancashire, in 1851. John (44) is a slubber of wool living at Holden Wood with Jane (40), Mary (19) a weaver of wool, Abraham (17), and James (15)

[illegible] of wool, Betty (14), and Robert (10) piecers of wool, Susannah (2), and Sarah Jane (1). ■ Census for Spotland, Lancashire, in 1861. John (54) is a worker in a [woollen] mill living at Blackwood with Jane (51), Abraham (27) a cotton weaver, James (26) a worker in a [woollen] mill, Betty (24), Robert (22), and Susannah (14) workers in a cotton mill, and Sarah Jane (11). ■ Census for Spotland, Lancashire, in 1871. John (64) is an engine tenter living at Blackwood with Sarah Jane (21) a cotton operative, and the Unsworth family of 4, lodgers. ■ Census for Spotland, Lancashire, in 1881. John (74) is a retired engine tenter living with his son Abraham and family at Frost-holes. John died in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 15 Apr 1886. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire.

John's parents lived at Grane on his baptism record. He was a woollen slubber on his children's baptisms, living at Dairy Head, Gregory Fold. Edenfield, and Holden Wood. By 1861 he was in Blackwood, Spotland, and by 1871 he was an engine tenter.

John is buried in grave D243 aged 79, with his wife Jane, youngest daughter Sarah Jane, and Ann the first wife of his brother Robert. He was from Hareholme on his gravestone.

On 6 Feb 1831 when John was 24, he married **Jane (Jinny) Hargreaves** in Bury, St Mary, Lancashire. Jane is Jinny on the wedding record. James and Abraham John's brothers) were witnesses. Jane (Jinny) was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, abt 1809. Jane (Jinny) died in Spotland, Lancashire, on 10 Nov 1866. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 15 Nov 1866.

Jane is buried in grave D243 aged 57, with her husband John, youngest daughter Sarah Jane, and Ann the first wife of her brother-in-law Robert. She was from Blackwood, Stacksteads on her gravestone, but Whitworth on her burial record.

They had the following children:

 Mary Warburton. Mary was born in Edenfield, Lancashire, in 1832. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 19 Sep 1832.

Mary's baptism describes her as the daughter of Abraham and Mary of Dairy Head, Edenfield (her grandparents). This is unlikely as Mary would be 55. Possibly the names were entered in error.

- **82** ii. **Abraham Warburton** (1833-1899)
 - James Warburton. James was born in Edenfield, Lancashire, in 1835. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 19 Jul 1835.

James's father was from Stone Topps, Bury on his baptism but on the siblings either side of him the family is at Dairy Head so these places are considered to be synonymous.

On 25 Dec 1861 when James was 26, he married **Jane Ashworth** in Rochdale, St Chad, Lancashire. James (26) was an engine tenter from Blackwood, father John, and engine tenter. Jane was from Blackwood, father Edmund, a labourer. James and Jane are present in censuses but do not seem to have had issue. They have not been investigated fully. Jane was born in Edenfield, Lancashire, abt 1831.

iv. **Betty Warburton**. Betty was born in Edenfield, Lancashire, in 1837. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 3 Dec 1837.

Betty's father is a slubber of Dairy Head on her baptism record. No birth registration has been found and she may have been born before registrations began.

v. **Robert Warburton**. Robert was born in Musbury, Lancashire, in 1840. He was christened in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 22 Nov 1840.

Robert was from Gregory Fold on his baptism, which is in Musbury which is part of modern day Helmshore. His birth was registered in 3q 1840 Haslingden 21 395, mother's maiden name Hargreaves.

In 1865 when Robert was 25, he married **Ruth Thorpe** in Hyndburn Register Office or Registrar Attended, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 2q 1865 Haslingden 8e 171. Robert and Ruth had at least two sons and two daughters but have not been investigated fully. Ruth was born in Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, abt 1841.

vi. Alice Ann Warburton. Alice Ann was born in Musbury, Lancashire, on 1 Apr 1845. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 4 Oct 1845. Alice Ann died in Edenfield, Lancashire, in 1846. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 27 Dec 1846.

Alice's birth was registered in 3q 1840 Haslingden 21 395, mother's maiden name Hargreaves. Her father was a woollen slubber from Gregory Fold on her baptism record.

Her death was registered in 4q 1846 Haslingden 21 421, aged 1. She was buried, aged 1 year, the daughter of John of Edenfield.

vii. Susanna Warburton. Susanna was born in Musbury, Lancashire, in 1848.

No baptism for Susannah has been found but her birth was registered as Susanna in 2q 1848 Haslingden 21 519, mother's maiden name Hargreaves.

viii. **Sarah Jane Warburton**. Sarah Jane was born in Musbury, Lancashire, on 28 Mar 1850. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 15 Sep 1850. Sarah Jane died in Stacksteads, Lancashire, on 30 Aug 1914. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire.

Sarah's birth was registered in 2q 1850 Haslingden 21 544, mother's maiden name Hargreaves. She was from Holden Wood on her baptism, and from Newchurch Road, Stacksteads at the time of her death. She was buried with her parents in grave D243 in her 65th year.

In 1873 when Sarah Jane was 22, she married **Alfred Halstead** in Hyndburn Register Office or Registrar Attended, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 3q 1873 Haslingden 8e 260.

50. Abraham Warburton (*Abraham*⁶, *John*⁵, *Abraham*⁴, *Abraham*³, *John*², *Robert*¹). Abraham was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 19 Jan 1812. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 31 May 1812. Abraham died in Tottington Higher End, Lancashire, in 1879.

Abraham's parents lived at Grane on his baptism record. His death is probably that registered in 3q 1879 Haslingden 8e 76, aged 66. His wife Mary is a widow in the 1881 census.

On 5 Feb 1837 when Abraham was 25, he married **Mary Entwistle** in Bury, St Mary, Lancashire. Mary was born in Musbury, Lancashire, abt 1817. Mary died in Walmersley, Lancashire, in 1887.

Mary's death is probably that registered in 4q 1887 Bury 8c 345, aged 73. LancashireBMD has the sub-district as Walmersley which matches Mary's abode in the 1881 census.

They had the following children:

- Jinney Warburton. Jinney was born in Musbury, Lancashire, in 1838. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 19 Aug 1838. Jinney died in Musbury, Lancashire, in 1847. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 7 Jun 1847.
 - Jinny is from Iron Gate on her baptism. She is called Jenney on her burial, aged 9.
- ii. Mary Warburton. Mary was born in Musbury, Lancashire, in 1842. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 6 Mar 1842.
 - Mary is from Gregory Fold, father a woollen slubber, on her baptism.
- iii. Alice Warburton. Alice was born in Musbury, Lancashire, on 24 Sep 1845. She was christened in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 8 Jun 1846. Alice died in Musbury, Lancashire, in 1847. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 14 Feb 1847.

Alice is from Gregory Fold on her baptism and burial records. Her father is a woollen slubber. She died aged 1.

51. Robert Warburton (*Abraham*⁶, *John*⁵, *Abraham*⁴, *Abraham*³, *John*², *Robert*¹). Robert was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1814. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 20 Mar 1814.

Robert's parents lived at Broadholden on his baptism record. His father was a weaver.

On 29 Nov 1846 when Robert was 32, he married **Ann Warburton** in Bury, St Mary, Lancashire. Robert was a spinner, and widower from Edenfield, father Abraham, a farmer. She was a spinster from Edenfield, father James, a carder. Ann was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, abt 1814.

Ann is in no other clan tree. On censuses she is the same age as Robert, and born in Haslingden. The closest match is the daughter of James, a carder, and Ann of Haslingden, born 23rd December 1812 and baptised at St Ann, Tottington on 21st February 1813.

They had one child:

- **83** i. **Abraham Warburton** (1853-1899)
- **52. Edward Warburton** (*Abraham*⁶, *John*⁵, *Abraham*⁴, *Abraham*³, *John*², *Robert*¹). Edward was born in Ashworth, Lancashire, in 1817. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 27 Jun 1817. Census for Lower Booths, Lancashire, in 1851. Edward (34) is a cotton spinner living at New House with Alice (33), Abraham (6), John (4), Thomas (2), and Mary (3), and a lodger. Edward died in 1859.

As Edward is missing from censuses after 1851 he is probably the Edward whose death is registered in 3q 1859 Bury 8c 198, aged 42.

On 1 Jan 1843 when Edward was 26, he married **Alice Taylor** in Blackburn, St Mary, Lancashire. Edward was a rover from Over Darwin, father Abraham, a farmer. Alice was from Over Darwin, father John, a manufacturer. Both were of 'full age'. Alice was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1818.

Alice was a resident at Lower Darwen on her marriage record.

They had the following children:

- **84** i. **Abraham Warburton** (1844-1929)
 - ii. John Warburton. John was born in Lumb, Rossendale, Lancashire, on 2 Sep 1846. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 8 Nov 1846. John died in Ramsbottom, Lancashire, in 1855. He was buried in Ramsbottom, St Paul, Lancashire, on 1 Sep 1855.

John's birth was registered in 3q 1846 Haslingden 21 469, mother's maiden name Taylor. His father was a cotton spinner of Lumb on his baptism record.

His death was registered in 3q 1855 Bury 8c 189, aged 9, subdistrict Holcombe (LancashireBMD). He was buried the son of Edward and Alice aged 9 years.

iii. **Thomas Warburton**. Thomas was born in Rawtenstall, Lancashire, on 15 Nov 1848. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 17 Jun 1849.

Thomas's birth was registered in 1q 1848 Haslingden 21 463, mother's maiden name Taylor. His father was a cotton spinner of Spring Side, Rawtenstall on his baptism record. He has not been found as an adult in censuses.

iv. Mary Warburton. Mary was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1850.

Mary's birth was registered in 4q 1850 Haslingden 21 505, mother's maiden name Taylor.

v. **Sarah Warburton**. Sarah was born in Holcombe Brook, Lancashire, on 9 Jan 1854. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 14 May 1854.

Sarah's birth was registered in 1q 1854 Bury 8c 323, mother's maiden name Taylor. Her father was a spinner of Holcombe Brook on her baptism record.

vi. **Alice Warburton**. Alice was born in Ramsbottom, Lancashire, in 1856. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 13 Jul 1856.

Alice's birth was registered in 2q 1854 Bury 8c 357, mother's maiden name Taylor. Her father was a spinner of Carr Lane, Ramsbotham on her baptism record.

On 27 May 1882 when Alice was 26, she first married **William Barnes** in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. William and Alice had 2 daughters. William was born abt 1856. William died in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 19 Nov 1899.

William was a wheelwright. His death was registered in 4q 1899 Haslingden 8e 95, aged 43. He left effects worth £217 to Alice.

In 1901 when Alice was 45, she second married **William Henry Kay** in Haslingden, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 1q 1901 Haslingden 8e 216. William Henry was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1853.

53. Ralph Warburton (*David*⁶, *John*⁵, *Abraham*⁴, *Abraham*³, *John*², *Robert*¹). Ralph was born in Pilkington, Lancashire, on 2 Nov 1826. He was christened in Radcliffe Bridge Wesleyan Chapel, Lancashire, on 21 Jan 1827. ■ Census for Pilkington, Lancashire, in 1861. Ralph (38) is an engine feeder living in Mill Street with Ellen (31), Betsey (9), Jane (6), Samuel (3), and John (1). ■ Census for Pilkington, Lancashire, in 1871. Ralph (44) is an engine driver living at 35 Mill Street with Ellen (41), Betsey (19) a cotton weaver, Samuel (12) an apprentice in printing, John (10), Sarah (8), Mary (6), and Elizabeth (4). ■ Census for Pilkington, Lancashire, in 1881. Ralph (53) is a widowed engine driver living at 35 Mill Street with Samuel (21), and John (19) engine cleaners, Sarah (18), and Mary (16) cotton weavers, and Elizabeth (12). Ralph died in Pilkington, Lancashire, on 28 Jul 1888. He was buried in Radcliffe, St Thomas, Lancashire, on 30 Jul 1888.

On 7 Sep 1851 when Ralph was 24, he married **Ellen Valentine** in Strand, All Saints, Lancashire. Ralph was an engineer from Stand Lane, father David, a dyer. Ellen was a weaver from Stand Lane, father Ralph, a collier. Both were of 'full age'. The marriage was registered in 3q 1851 Bury 21 264. Ellen was born in Pilkington, Lancashire, abt 1830. Ellen died in Pilkington, Lancashire, in 1875.

Ellen's death was registered in 1q 1875 Bury 8c 435, aged 45.

They had the following children:

Betsey Warburton. Betsey was born in Pilkington, Lancashire, on 12 Mar 1852.
 She was christened in Radcliffe, St Thomas, Lancashire, on 21 Aug 1852.

Betsey's birth was registered in 1q 1852 Bury 8c 421, mother's maiden name Valentine.

ii. Jane Warburton. Jane was born in Pilkington, Lancashire, in 1855.

Jane's birth was registered in 2q 1855 Bury 8c 415, mother's maiden name Valentine.

- **85** iii. **Samuel Warburton** (1859-1934)
- **86** iv. **John Warburton** (1860-)
 - v. Sarah Warburton. Sarah was born in Pilkington, Lancashire, in 1863.

Sarah's birth was registered in either 1q 1863 Bury 8c 427, or 2q 1863 Bury 8c 465, mother's maiden name Valentine.

vi. Mary Warburton. Mary was born in Pilkington, Lancashire, in 1865.

Mary's birth was registered in 1q 1863 Bury 8c 475, mother's maiden name Valentine.

vii. Elizabeth Warburton. Elizabeth was born in Pilkington, Lancashire, in 1868.

Elizabeth's birth was registered in 3q 1868 Bury 8c 502, mother's maiden name Valentine.

viii. **Mary Ann Warburton**. Mary Ann was born in Pilkington, Lancashire, in 1870. Mary Ann died in Pilkington, Lancashire, in 1870.

Mary Ann's birth was registered in 3q 1870 Bury 8c 483, mother's maiden name Valentine. Her death was registered in 3q 1870 Bury 8c 340, aged 0, sub-district Pilkington (LancashireBMD).

54. James Warburton (*David*⁶, *John*⁵, *Abraham*⁴, *Abraham*³, *John*², *Robert*¹). James was born in Pilkington, Lancashire, abt 1834. ■ Census for Pilkington, Lancashire, in 1861. James (27) is an engine driver in a factory living in Little Ireland with Elizabeth (26) a cotton twister, and sister Alice (29) a linen twister. ■ Census for Pilkington, Lancashire, in 1871. James (34) is a mechanic in wood and iron living at 103 Thatch Leach with Mary (27), and Philip Buckley (8). ■ Census for Barrow-in-Furness, Lancashire, in 1881. James (40) is a mechanic living at 53 Rodney Street with Mary (36), Philip (17) an unemployed foundry labourer, James (9), John T (6), and William (4). James died bef 1898.

No sure registration of James's death has been found. He is absent from the 1891 census, and deceased at the time of his son Philip's marriage in 1898.

In 1859 when James was 25, he first married **Elizabeth Buckley** in Bury Register Office or Registrar Attended. The marriage was registered in 1q 1859 Bury 4831. Elizabeth was born in Pilkington, Lancashire, abt 1833. Elizabeth died in Bury, Lancashire, on 27 Apr 1869.

They had one child:

i. Philip Buckley Warburton (1863-)

In 1870 when James was 36, he second married **Mary Valentine** in Wigan Register Office (or Registrar Attended). The marriage was registered in 1q 1870 Wigan 8c 89. Mary was born in Radcliffe, Lancashire, abt 1844. Mary died in Barrow-in-Furness, Lancashire, in 1885.

Mary's death is probably that registered in 4q 1885 Barrow-in-Furness 83 519, aged 40.

They had the following children:

i. James Warburton. James was born in Crumpsall, Lancashire, in 1872.

James's birth was registered in 2q 1872 Manchester 8d 377, mother's maiden name Valentine.

James and Emma are in the 1911 census. James is a dockyard worker and they have one son still living out of 4 births. They have not been investigated further.

In 1906 when James was 34, he married **Emma Johnson** in Barrow-in-Furness, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 2q 1906 barrow-in-Furness 8e 1803.

ii. John Thomas Warburton. John Thomas was born in Barrow-in-Furness,
 Lancashire, in 1874. ■ Census for Barrow-in-Furness, Lancashire, in 1891. John T
 (17) is an apprentice land surveyor living with cousin Ralph Lord and his mother at
 115 Luson Street.

John's birth was registered in 4q 1864 Ulverston 8e 782, mother's maiden name Valentine.

He has not been found in the 1911 census, but there is no death registered in the Barrow area. He has not been investigated further.

88 iii. **William Warburton** (1876-1917)

55. Henry Warburton (*Thomas*⁶, *Robert*⁵, *Abraham*⁴, *Abraham*³, *John*², *Robert*¹). Henry was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1839. He was christened on 18 Nov 1839. ■ Census for Stacksteads, Lancashire, in 1871. Henry (31) is a banksman living in Back Haslingden Road with Alice Ann (31) a cotton weaver, and Eliza Ann (6 mths). ■ Census for Spotland, Lancashire, in 1881. Henry (41) is a cotton mill hand living in Moss Row with Alice Anne (41) a weaver, Margaret (17) a weaver, and Thomas Henry (7). ■ Census for Bacup, Lancashire, in 1901. Henry (60) is a cotton mixer living in Cemetery (?) Terrace with Alice Anne (60), Thomas Hy (27) a cotton weaver,

and Thomas's wife Eliz H (25) a cotton weaver. ■ Census for Stacksteads, Lancashire, in 1911. Henry (71) is a retired cotton weaver receiving old age pension, and living at 8 Cemetery Terrace (4 rooms) with Alice Ann (71). They had been married 51 years and had 4 children, 2 still living. Henry died in 1914.

Henry was the son of Thomas, a weaver, and Peggy of Pitt Headson his baptism. His birth was registered in 4q 1839 Haslingden 21 412, mother's maiden name Barnes. His baptism was repeated on May 25th 1845 giving a date of birth of November 22nd 1839.

Henry's death was registered in 2q 1914 Haslingden 8e 161 aged 74.

On 10 Aug 1861 when Henry was 22, he married **Alice Ann Thornton** in Newchurch, St Nicholas, Lancashire. Henry (21) was a mule spinner from Fallbarn, father Thomas, a weaver. Alice (21) was a weaver from Rawtenstall, father Thomas, a shoemaker. Alice Ann was born in Bentham, Yorkshire, abt 1840. Alice Ann died in 1918.

Alice's death was registered in 3q 1917 Haslingden 8e 95, aged 78.

They had the following children:

- Margaret Alice Warburton. Margaret Alice was born in Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1863.
 - Margaret's birth was registered in 3q 1863 Haslingden 8e 106, mother's maiden name Thornton.
- ii. **Eliza Ann Warburton**. Eliza Ann was born in Stacksteads, Lancashire, in 1871. Eliza Ann died in Stacksteads, Lancashire, in 1871. She was buried in Newchurch, St Nicholas, Lancashire, on 31 Jul 1871.
 - Eliza's birth was registered in 1q 1871 Haslingden 8e 105, mother's maiden name Thornton. Her death was registered 3q 1871 Haslingden 8e 76. She was buried aged 7 months.
- 89 iii. Thomas Henry Warburton (1873-)
 - iv. John William Warburton. John William was born in Spotland, Lancashire, in 1879. John William died in Spotland, Lancashire, in 1880. He was buried in Newchurch, St Nicholas, Lancashire, on 26 Aug 1880.
 - John's birth was registered in 3q 1879 Rochdale 8e 94, mother's maiden name Thornton. His death was registered 3q 1880 Rochdale 8e 66. He was buried aged 1 year. The abode on his burial is given as Stacksteads, but as his birth and death were registered in Rochdale, and the family were living in Spotland in the 1881 census, it is assumed they had moved there by the time he was born.
- **56. Thomas Warburton** (Robert⁶, Robert⁵, Abraham⁴, Abraham³, John², Robert¹). Thomas was

born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1823. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 13 Jul 1823. ■ Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1851. Thos. (27) is a cotton weaver living at Fall Barn with Nancy (22) a cotton weaver. ■ Census for Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1861. Thomas (37) is a cotton weaver living on the Haslingden and Todmarsh Turnpike Road, Clough Bridge with Nancy (32) Robert W (9), Alice A (5), and lodgers James Hoyle (31) a widowed cotton weaver, and Walton Hoyle (17). ■ Census for Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1871. Thomas (47) is a newsagent living on Cawl Terrace with Nancy (42), Robert (19) a cotton weaver, Alice (15) a cotton cardroom hand, and Jane (8). ■ Census for Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1881. Thomas (57) is a postmaster living at 77 Cawl Terrace with Nancy (52), Alice (25) a dressmaker, and Jane Ellen (8) a dressmaker. ■ Census for Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1891. Thomas (67) is a sub postmaster living at 77 Bacup Road with Nancy (62), Alice Ann (36), and Jane Ellen (28). Nancy, Alice and Jane are all dressmakers.. Thomas died in Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1891.

Thomas's father was a weaver from Pleasant Street on his baptism record. His death was registered in 4q 1891 Haslingden 8e 70, aged 68.

On 1 Sep 1849 when Thomas was 26, he married **Nancy Hoyle** in Newchurch, St Nicholas, Lancashire. Thomas was a weaver from Cawl Terrace, father Robert, a hostler. Nancy was a weaver from Cawl Terrace, father Joshua, a labourer. The marriage was registered in 3q 1849 Haslingden 21 364. Nancy was born in Higher Booths, Lancashire, abt 1828. ■ Census for Blackpool, Lancashire, in 1901. Nancy (72) is a widowed company house (lodging house) keeper living at 22 Hull Road with Alice Ann (45), daughter Jane E Secker (38), her husband Sam (39) a navvy, and son Tom (3). Nancy died in Blackpool, Lancashire, in 1904.

Nancy's death was registered in 1q 1904 Fylde 8e 536, aged 75.

They had the following children:

- 90 i. Robert Wright Warburton (1852-1915)
 - ii. Alice Ann Warburton. Alice Ann was born in Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1855. Alice Ann died in 1936.
 - Alice's birth was registered in 2q 1852 Haslingden 8e 107, mother's maiden name Hoyle. Her death was registered in 1q 1936 Amounderness 8e 848, aged 81, district Broughton (LancashireBMD).
 - iii. Thomas Warburton. Thomas was born in Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1858. Thomas died in Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1858. He was buried in Rawtenstall, St Mary, Lancashire, on 11 Aug 1858.
 - Thomas's's birth was registered in 2q 1858 Haslingden 8e 87, mother's maiden name Hoyle. His death was registered in 3q 1858 Haslingden 8e 47, aged 0. He was buried in grave 69, aged 16 weeks, abode Clough Bridge.
 - iv. **Jane Ellen Warburton**. Jane Ellen was born in Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1863.

Jane's birth was registered in 1q 1863 Haslingden 8e 108, mother's maiden name Hoyle.

On 7 Dec 1906 when Jane Ellen was 43, she married **Sam Secker** in Blackpool, St John, Lancashire. Jane (33) was from 22 Hull Road, father Thomas a postmaster (deceased). Sam (34) was a railway porter from 22 Hull Road, father Joseph a spinner (deceased). Robert Wright and Alice Ann were witnesses. The marriage was registered in 4q 1896 Fylde 8e 1075. No children other than Tom, who was present in the 1911 census, were registered with mother's maiden name Warburton. Sam was born in Ravensthorpe, Lancashire, abt 1861.

57. Luke Warburton (*Robert*⁶, *Robert*⁵, *Abraham*⁴, *Abraham*³, *John*², *Robert*¹). Luke was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 11 Aug 1832. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 6 Aug 1834. ■ Census for Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1861. Luke (28) is a cotton spinner living at Burrows Buildings with Mary A (26), Robert (4), Hannah M (1), and two lodgers (a married couple). ■ Census for Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1871. Luke (38) is a cotton spinner living at Cloughfold with Mary Ann (37), Robert (15) a cotton twister, Hannah (13) a cotton weaver, James (8), Mary Ann (7), Thomas (3), and Dora (7 months). ■ Census for Clough Fold, Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1881. Luke (48) is a mule spinner overlooker living in Union Terrace with Susannah (50), James H (18) a cotton spinner, Mary A (16 a cotton weaver), Thomas (13) a cotton weaver, and Dora (10). ■ Census for Clough Fold, Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1891. Luke (58) is a cotton spinning master living in Union Terrace with Susannah (60), and Dora (20) a cotton weaver. ■ Census for Rawtenstall, Lancashire, in 1901. Luke (68) is

a mule overlooker (cotton mill) living at 1 Wagner Street with Susannah (72), and a servant. ■ Census for Rawtenstall, Lancashire, in 1911. Luke (78) is a widower living at Millend, Waterfoot (5 rooms), the home of his daughter Hannah, her husband John, and their 4 sons and 2 daughters. Luke died in Rawtenstall, Lancashire, in 1911. He was buried in Rawtenstall Cemetery, Lancashire, on 2 Sep 1911.

Luke's father was a weaver from Club Houses on his baptism record. His death was registered in 3q 1911 Haslingden 8e 159, aged 79. He was buried in Grave 600. He hasn't been found in the 1851 census.

On 15 Jul 1854 when Luke was 21, he first married **Mary Ann Coward** in Newchurch, St Nicholas, Lancashire. Luke was of full age, a spinner from Cawl Terrace, father Robert a servant. Ann was a spinster of full age, a winder from Cawl Terrace. The marriage was registered in 3q 1854 Haslingden 8e 151,. Mary Ann was born in Kendal, Westmoreland, in 1835. Mary Ann died in Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1874. She was buried in Rawtenstall, St Mary, Lancashire, on 11 Mar 1874.

Mary Ann was named Coward on both the parish register entry, and the registration of her marriage, and her 1851 census entry. Her maiden name is given as Crowherd on the registrations of 6 of her children. The registration of the 7th hasn't been found. She was a spinster on her marriage record, but her father isn't named. Her baptism hasn't been identified, but 4 Ancestry Public Trees name her as Crowherd, and name her father as Henry Madison Robinson. Robinson is also the second name of her eldest son. It would seem she was illegitimate, and used a false name to hide the fact, but which (if either) was her original name is unclear.

Mary's death was registered in 1q 1874 Haslingden 8e 87, aged 38.

They had the following children:

- 91 i. Robert Robinson Warburton (1856-1909)
 - ii. **Hannah Maria Warburton**. Hannah Maria was born in Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1859.

Hannah's birth was registered in 3q 1859 Haslingden 8e 98, mother's maiden name Crowherd.

On 1 Jan 1880 when Hannah Maria was 21, she married **John Richard Barnes** in Rawtenstall, St Mary, Lancashire. John (20) was a weaver from Boothfold, father George, a woollen miller. Hannah (20) was a weaver from Union Terrace, father Luke, an overlooker. Witnesses were Robert Robinson Warburton and Mary Warburton. The marriage was registered in 1q 1880 Haslingden 8e 161. In the 1911 census John and Hannah had had 10 children, 8 still living. John Richard was born in Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1860.

iii. **John Warburton**. John was born in Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1861. John died in Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1862.

John's birth was registered in 3q 1861 Haslingden 8e 100, mother's maiden name Crowherd. He doesn't appear is censuses so his death is probably that registered in 2q 1862 Haslingden 8e 66, aged 0.

- **92** iv. **James Henry Warburton** (1863-1935)
 - v. **Mary Ann Warburton**. Mary Ann was born in Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1864.

Mary's birth was registered in 3q 1864 Haslingden 8e 103, mother's maiden name Crowherd. She has not been investigated further.

- 93 vi. Thomas Warburton (1867-)
 - vii. **Dora Warburton**. Dora was born in Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, on 3 Sep 1870. Dora died in 1955.

Dora's birth was registered in 3q 1870 Haslingden 8e 120, mother's maiden name Crowherd. Her death is probably that registered in 4q 1955 Bury 10b 732, aged 85.

In 1893 when Dora was 22, she married **Zachariah Ashworth** in Hyndburn Register Office or Registrar Attended, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 2q 1893 Haslingden 8e 149. Dora and Zachariah had 2 sons and a daughter. Zachariah was born in Clough Fold, Rossendale, Lancashire, on 10 Nov 1868. Zachariah died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1948.

Zachariah was the son of Henry and Eliza. He was a slipper maker in the 1901 and 1911 censuses. His death was registered in 4q 1949 Haslingden 10c 338, aged 80.

In 1874 when Luke was 41, he second married **Susannah Hargreaves** in Hyndburn Register Office or Registrar Attended, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 4q 1874 Haslingden 8e 230. Susannah was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1829. Susannah died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1902.

Susannah's death was registered in 4q 1902 Haslingden 8e 65, aged 73.

58. Robert Warburton (Robert⁶, Robert⁵, Abraham⁴, Abraham³, John², Robert¹). Robert was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 18 Mar 1835. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 19 Apr 1835. ■ Census for Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1871. Robert (35) is a carter living in Stacksteads with Mary (40), John T (12) a coal drawer, Luke (9) a cotton doffer, Emanuel (6), Robert (3) and George W (14 months). Robert died in 1878.

Robert's father was a weaver from Club Houses on his baptism record.

Bef 1859 when Robert was 23, he married **Mary Ogden**. No registration or parish record has been found for the marriage of Robert and Mary Ogden. Mary's maiden name is determined from the birth registrations of her children, her being with her father and his family in the 1861 census, and her father's name on her second marriage. Mary was born in Walmersley, Lancashire, on 25 Sep 1836. She was christened in Bury, St Mary, Lancashire, on 1 Jan 1837. Census for Bury, Lancashire, in 1861. Mary (26) is a throstle spinner (cotton). She and son John Thomas (1) are staying at 9 Bampson Street (address unclear) with her father Amos Ogden (51), stepmother Mary (51), 3 brothers and a sister. Census for Habergham Eaves, Lancashire, in 1881. Mary (42) is living with her husband James Bamford (34) a coal miner at 12 Russell Street with John T (20) a carter, Luke (17) a coal miner, Emmanuel (14) a coal miner, Robert (12) a coal miner, George H (11) a cotton spinner (layer on), Sarah J (7), Ellen (5), and 2 of James's nephews.

Mary was the daughter of Amos Ogden, a weaver, and Sarah.

They had the following children:

i. John Thomas Warburton. John Thomas was born in Bacup, Lancashire, in 1859.

John's birth was registered in 2q 1859 Haslingden 8e 101, mother's maiden name Ogden. He has not been identified in censuses after 1881, but no death registration is evident either.

- **94** ii. **Luke Warburton** (1862-)
- **95** iii. **Emanuel Warburton** (1865-1938)
- **96** iv. **Robert Warburton** (1867-1950)
- 97 v. George William Warburton (1870-)
 - vi. **Sarah Jane Warburton**. Sarah Jane was born in Stacksteads, Lancashire, in 1873. She was christened in Tunstead, Holy Trinity, Lancashire, on 2 Aug 1873.

Sarah's birth was registered in 3q 1873 Rochdale 8e 96, mother's maiden name Ogden. She has not been investigated beyond her marriage.

On 18 Aug 1906 when Sarah Jane was 33, she married **Benjamin Dunkerley** in East Crompton, St James, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 3q 1906 Oldham 8d 1224. Benjamin was born in High Crompton, Lancashire, in 1877.

vii. Ellen Warburton. Ellen was born in Stacksteads, Lancashire, in 1875.

Ellen's birth was registered in 3q 1875 Rochdale 8e 106, mother's maiden name Ogden. She has not been investigated further.

59. William Henry Warburton (*Joseph*⁶, *James*⁵, *Henry*⁴, *John*³, *John*², *Robert*¹). William Henry was born in Salt Lake City, Utah, on 21 Feb 1867. William Henry died in Salt Lake City, Utah, on 16 Apr 1940.

On 11 Feb 1889 when William Henry was 21, he married **Elizabeth Alice Golding** in Evanston, Wyoming. Elizabeth Alice was born in Salt Lake City, Utah, on 9 Aug 1869. Elizabeth Alice died in Salt Lake City, Utah, on 26 Sep 1949.

Elizabeth's parents were Robert Jackson Golding and Susan Cheshire.

They had the following children:

i. Goldie May Warburton. Goldie May was born on 8 May 1890. Goldie May died on 23 Jul 1964.

On 20 Dec 1909 when Goldie May was 19, she married Harry Edmond McKee.

ii. Nora Warburton. Nora was born in Salt Lake City, Utah, on 8 Nov 1892.

On 11 Sep 1913 when Nora was 20, she married **Emmet F Annis**.

- iii. **Herbert Joseph Warburton**. Herbert Joseph was born in Salt Lake City, Utah, on 23 Apr 1894. Herbert Joseph died in Salt Lake City, Utah, on 6 Mar 1970.
- iv. Mona Warburton. Mona was born in Salt Lake City, Utah, on 19 Dec 1897.

On 5 Feb 1921 when Mona was 23, she married William Mason Rice.

v. William Leslie Warburton.

60. Eli Warburton (*Henry*⁶, *James*⁵, *Henry*⁴, *Thomas*³, *Thomas*², *Robert*¹). Eli was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1823. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 13 Jul 1823. ■ Census for Lower Booths, Lancashire, in 1861. Eli (38) is a cotton weaver living in Spring Terrace with Nancy (41) a cotton weaver, Betty (10) a cotton spinner, Christiana (8), and Robert (5). ■ Census for Lower Booths, Lancashire, in 1871. Eli (48) is a cotton weaver living in Noble's Buildings, Mount Pleasant with Nancy (51), Betty (20), Christiana (18), Robert (15), and a boarder Tho. Barnes (44) a stone mason, and Nancy's brother. The three children are all cotton operatives. ■ Census for Lower Booths, Lancashire, in 1881. Eli (59) is a cotton piecer living 5 Oak Street with Nancy (61), Christiana (28) a cotton rover, Robert (25) a cotton weaver, and a lodger Thomas Barnes (54) a stone waller, and Nancy's brother. ■ Census for Lower Booths, Lancashire, in 1891. Eli (69) is a cotton piecer living 5 Oak Street with Nancy (71), Christiana (38) a cotton slubber, widowed daughter Betty Heywood (40) a cotton beamer, granddaughter Nancy Greenwood (9), and brother-in-law Thomas Barnes (64) a stone mason. Eli died in 1899.

Eli's father was weaver from Pitheads on his baptism record. His death was registered in 2q 1899 Haslingden 8e 75, aged 75.

On 28 Sep 1850 when Eli was 27, he married **Nancy Barnes** in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. Eli was of full age, a weaver from Head Rake, father Henry, a labourer. Nancy was of full age from Sheep Green, father Henry, a pensioner. John Warburton was a witness. Nancy was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, abt 1819. Nancy died in Lower Booths, Lancashire, in 1895.

Nancy's death was registered in 4q 1895 Haslingden 8e 88, aged 76.

They had the following children:

i. Betty Warburton. Betty was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1851.

Betty's birth was registered in 1q 1851 Haslingden 21 509, mother's maiden name Barnes.

- In 1880 when Betty was 29, she married **Isaac Heywood** in Haslingden, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 4q 1880 Haslingden 8e 227. They had a daughter.
- ii. **Christiana Warburton**. Christiana was born in Lower Booths, Lancashire, in 1853. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 29 Mar 1857.
 - Christiana's birth was registered in 1q 1853 Haslingden 8e 107, mother's maiden name Barnes. Her father was a weaver from Spring Terrace on her baptism.
- iii. Robert Warburton. Robert was born in Lower Booths, Lancashire, in 1855. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 29 Mar 1857. Census for Rawtenstall, Lancashire, in 1891. Robert (35) is a calico weaver living with his mother-in-law Mary Ashworth (80) at 8 Back Lane with Alice (41), and Mary's granddaughters Polly Birtwistle (9), and Jane R Rostron (12) a calico weaver. Census for Rawtenstall, Lancashire, in 1901. Robert (45) is a cotton weaver living at 32 Dairy Hill with Alice (51), Polly Birtwistle (19) a cotton weaver described as Robert's unmarried daughter, and Young Bentley (10) Robert's nephew. Census for Rawtenstall, Lancashire, in 1911. Robert (56) is a cotton weaver living at 32 Daisy Hill (3 rooms), with Alice (58), and a nephew Young Bentley (20). Robert and Alice had been married 24 years (in fact only 21) and had four children, one still living. it is possible Alice is including children from her previous marriage.

Robert's birth was registered in 4q 1855 Haslingden 8e 95, mother's maiden name Barnes. His father was a weaver from Spring Terrace on his baptism.

Robert's probable death registration was in 4g 1957 Haslingden 10c 409, aged 82.

In 1890 when Robert was 35, he married **Alice Ashworth** in Haslingden, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 1q 1890 Haslingden 8e 182. The four children, one living, from the 1911 census have not been explored. Alice was born in Rawtenstall, Lancashire, abt 1853.

Alice was previously married to Mr Birtwistle. Her daughter from this marriage is present in the 1891 and 1901 censuses.

61. Robert Warburton (Henry⁶, James⁵, Henry⁴, Thomas³, Thomas², Robert¹). Robert was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, abt 1825. ■ Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1851. Robert (24) is a power loom weaver living at Hud Rake with Ann (23), Henry (1), and 2 lodgers. Robert died in

1897.

Robert is known from the 1841 census, and as a witness at brothers John and Thomas's weddings. He appears in censuses with Ann up to 1891 and is probably the Robert whose death was registered in 2q 1871 Haslingden 8e 64, aged 71.

Although several children were registered with a mother's maiden name of Whit(t)aker, only Henry is present in censuses (1851). It seems any children they had in addition to Henry also died in infancy.

In 1849 when Robert was 24, he married **Ann Whittaker** in Haslingden, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 2q 1849 Haslingden 21 379. Ann was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, abt 1827.

They had one child:

i. **Henry Warburton**. Henry was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1850. Henry died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1853.

Henry's birth was registered in 1q 1850 Haslingden 21 484, mother's maiden name Whitaker. His death was probably that registered in 1q 1853 Haslingden 8e 91, aged 3.

62. John Warburton (*Henry*⁶, *James*⁵, *Henry*⁴, *Thomas*³, *Thomas*², *Robert*¹). John was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, abt 1828. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 18 Jan 1829.

John's father is a weaver from Pitheads on his baptism record.

On 1 Jan 1851 when John was 23, he married **Alice Ingham** in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. John was a spinner from Hud Rake, father Henry, a labourer. Alice was a widow from Clough End, father James Walsh, a carter. Robert Warburton was a witness.

Alice's maiden name was Walsh.

They had the following children:

- i. **Catherine Warburton**. Catherine was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 21 Feb 1851. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 12 Sep 1852.
 - Catherine's birth registration, mother's maiden name Ingham, is on LancashireBMD, but not on <u>gro.gov</u>. Her father was a spinner of Clough End on her baptism record.
- ii. **Isabella Warburton**. Isabella was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1853. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 29 Mar 1857. Isabella died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1857.
 - Isabella's birth was registered in 2q 1853 Haslingden 8e 126, mother's maiden name Ingham. Her father was a spinner of Clough End on her baptism record. Her death was registered in 4g 1857 Haslingden 8e 85, aged 4 years.
- iii. Mary Jane Warburton. Mary Jane was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1856. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 29 Mar 1857. Mary Jane died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1857.
 - Mary Jane's birth registration, mother's maiden name Ingham, is on LancashireBMD, but not <u>gro.gov</u>. Her father was a spinner of Clough End on her baptism record. Her death was registered in 4q 1857 Haslingden 8e 85, aged 1 year.
- iv. **Nancy Warburton**. Nancy was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1858. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 29 Jul 1860.
 - Nancy's birth was registered in 1q 1858 Haslingden 8e 101, mother's maiden name Ingham. Her father was a spinner of Hud Rake on her baptism record.
- **98** v. **John Warburton** (1860-1929)
- **63. Thomas Warburton** (*Henry*⁶, *James*⁵, *Henry*⁴, *Thomas*³, *Thomas*², *Robert*¹). Thomas was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, abt 1829. He was christened in Whalley, King Street Wesleyan Methodist, Lancashire, on 21 Jun 1830. Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1871. Thomas (39) is a loom jobber living in Vine Terrace with Elizabeth (38), Betty (14) a cotton weaver, Richard H (7), John (6), Sophia (4), Thomas (3), and Susan J (1). Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1881. Thomas (49) is a cotton weaver living at 172 Blackburn Road with Elizabeth (48), Richard H (17) a cotton weaver, Sophia (14) a cotton weaver, Thomas (13) a cotton weaver, Susan J (11) a cotton weaver, Edmund (8), and Alice A (6). Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1891. Thomas (60) is a cotton weaver living at 2 Union Street with Eliz (58), Sophia (24) a cotton weaver, Thomas (23) a cotton weaver, Susan Ann (21) a cotton weaver, Edmund (18) a twister, and Alice Ann (16).

On 1 Jan 1855 when Thomas was 26, he married **Elizabeth Barnes** in Haslingden, St James,

Lancashire. Thomas (24) was a minder of Oakenhead Terrace, father Henry, a labourer. Elizabeth (21) was from Watersfoot, father Richard, a weaver. Robert Warburton was a witness. Elizabeth was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, abt 1832.

They had the following children:

- i. **Betty Warburton**. Betty was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1856. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 29 Mar 1857.
 - Betty's birth was registered in 3q 1856 Haslingden 8e 122, mother's maiden name Barnes. Her father was a minder from Spring Terrace on her baptism.
- ii. **Richard Henry Warburton**. Richard Henry was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1863.
 - Richard's birth was registered in 2q 1863 Haslingden 8e 137, mother's maiden name Barnes. His father was a weaver from Vine Terrace on his baptism.
 - Richard is present in the 1911 census, but although married he has no children. He has not been investigated in detail.
- iii. John Warburton. John was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1865.
 - John's birth was registered in 1q 1865 Haslingden 8e 133, mother's maiden name Barnes. His father was a weaver from Flash on his baptism. He is no longer at home in the 1881 census, so is probably the John whose death was registered in 4a 1879 Haslingden 8e 101, aged 14, sub-district Haslingden (LancashireBMD).
- iv. Sophia Warburton. Sophia was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1866.
 - Sophia's birth was registered in 4q 1866 Haslingden 8e 136, mother's maiden name Barnes. Her father was a weaver from Vine Terrace on her baptism.
- v. Thomas Warburton. Thomas was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1868.
 - Thomas's birth was registered in 1q 1868 Haslingden 8e 140, mother's maiden name Barnes. His father was a weaver from Flash on his baptism. In the 1911 census he is married with 4 living children (3 sons), but has not been investigated further.
- vi. Susan Jane Warburton. Susan Jane was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1869.
 - Susan's birth was registered in 4q 1869 Haslingden 8e 146, mother's maiden name Barnes. Her father was a weaver from Vine Terrace on her baptism.
- vii. **Edmund Warburton**. Edmund was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 4 May 1872. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 30 Jun 1872.
 - Edmund's birth was registered in 2q 1872 Haslingden 8e 161, mother's maiden name Barnes. His father was a weaver from Vine Terrace on his baptism. In the

- 1911 census Edmund is married with 2 daughters but he hasn't been investigated further.
- viii. Alice Ann Warburton. Alice Ann was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 10 Aug 1874. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 27 Sep 1874.
 - Alices's birth was registered in 3q 1874 Haslingden 8e 161, mother's maiden name Barnes. Her father was a weaver from Vine Terrace on her baptism.
- ix. **Isabella Warburton**. Isabella was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 15 Oct 1876. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 26 Jan 1877. Isabella died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1877.
 - Isabella's birth was registered in 4q 1876 Haslingden 8e 144, mother's maiden name Barnes. Her father was a weaver from Bee-hive Terrace on her baptism. Her death was registered in 1q 1877 Haslingden 8e 105, aged 0.
- **64. Benjamin Warburton** (*Henry*⁶, *James*⁵, *Henry*⁴, *Thomas*³, *Thomas*², *Robert*¹). Benjamin was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1834. He was christened in Whalley, King Street Wesleyan Methodist, Lancashire, on 12 May 1834. Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1881. Benjamin (47) is an over looker living at 176 Blackburn Road with Jane (45), Sophia (23) a cotton weaver, Henry (15) a warehouseman, Peter (13) a cotton twister, John (11) a giver in, Smith (9), Martha (7), Jane (3), Albert Platt (25) a cotton weaver, and Sophia's husband, and Sarah Platt (8 mths). Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1891. Benjamin (57) is a cotton mill overlooker living at 4 Spring Side with Jane (57), Henry (25) a cotton mill bookkeeper, John (20) a cotton warp twister, Smith (19) a cotton warp twister, Martha (16) a cotton weaver, and Jane (13) a cotton weaver. Benjamin died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1908.

Benjamin's mother is recorded as Elizabeth on FamilySearch. His death was registered in 1q 1908 Haslingden 8e 100, aged 72.

On 5 Jun 1857 when Benjamin was 23, he first married **Jane Barnes** in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. Benjamin (22) was power loom weaver from Spring Terrace, father Henry, a labourer. Jane (21) was from Waterfoot, father Richard, a weaver. Henry Warburton, probably Benjamin's brother, was a witness. Jane was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, abt 1835. Jane died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1894.

Jane's death was registered in 2g 1894 Haslingden8e 85, aged 58.

They had the following children:

i. **Sophia Warburton**. Sophia was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1858. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 29 Aug 1858.

Sophia's birth was registered in 1q 1858 Haslingden 8e 126, mother's maiden name Barnes. Her father was a weaver from Waterfoot on her baptism.

On 5 Jun 1880 when Sophia was 22, she married **Albert Platt** in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. Sophia (22) was from Beehive Terrace, father Benjamin, a tackler. Albert was a weaver from Carrs, father John, a weaver. Albert and Sophia had at least one daughter. Albert was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, abt 1855.

Richard Warburton. Richard was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 12 Aug 1862.
 He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 31 Aug 1862. Richard died in 1863.

Richard's birth was registered in 3q 1862 Haslingden 8e 136, mother's maiden name Barnes. His father was a weaver from Waterfoot on his baptism. His death was registered in 1q 1863 Haslingden 8e 102, aged 0.

iii. Benjamin Warburton. Benjamin was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 21 Jun 1864. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 31 Jul 1864. Benjamin died in 1864.

Benjamin's birth was registered in 2q 1864 Haslingden 8e 149, mother's maiden name Barnes. His father was a tackler from Waterfoot on his baptism. His death was registered in 4q 1864 Haslingden 8e 103 aged 0.

- **99** iv. **Henry Warburton** (1866-1926)
- **100** v. **Peter Warburton** (1868-1927)
 - vi. **John Warburton**. John was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 5 Sep 1870. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 25 Sep 1870. John died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1942. He was buried in Haslingden, Holden Cemetery, Lancashire, on 27 May 1942.

John's birth was registered in 3q 1870 Haslingden 8e 153, mother's maiden name Barnes. His father was a tackler from Waterfoot on his baptism.

John had no children in the 1911 census and was living at 327 Blackburn Road at the tme of his death. He was buried in grave F409, aged 71.

John married **Mary Alice Heys**. Mary Alice was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, abt 1871. Mary Alice died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1946. She was buried in Haslingden, Holden Cemetery, Lancashire, on 20 Feb 1946.

Mary was buried in grave F409, aged 75. She was living at 327 Blackburn Road at

the time of her death.

- **101** vii. **Smith Warburton** (1872-1931)
 - viii. **Martha Warburton**. Martha was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 1 Jun 1874. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 27 Sep 1874.
 - Martha's birth was registered in 2q 1874 Haslingden 8e 171, mother's maiden name Barnes. Her father was an overlooker from Station Brow on her baptism.
 - ix. **Jane Warburton**. Jane was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 22 Feb 1878. She was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 28 Apr 1878.

Jane's birth was registered in 1q 1878 Haslingden 8e 176, mother's maiden name Barnes. Her father was a power loom overlooker from 100 Blackburn Road on her baptism.

On 17 Aug 1895 when Benjamin was 61, he second married **Eliza Pilkington** in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. Benjamin (60) was a widowed tackler from 4 Spring Side, father Henry deceased, labourer. Eliza (59) was a widow from Hud Rake, father Henry Haworth, deceased, scutcher.

65. Henry Warburton (Henry⁶, James⁵, Henry⁴, Thomas³, Thomas², Robert¹). Henry was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 2 Nov 1834. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 13 Jul 1836. ■ Census for Lower Booths, Lancashire, in 1861. Henry (25) is a cotton carder living in Spring Terrace with Margaret (23) a cotton weaver.

Henry's father is a labourer from Pitt Heads on his baptism record. His wife Margaret is a widow in the 1871 census so he is probably the Henry whose death was registered in 4q 1869 Haslingden 8e 125, aged 35.

On 19 Mar 1859 when Henry was 24, he married **Margaret Ashworth** in Rawtenstall, St Mary, Lancashire. Henry was of full age, and a jobber in a card room from Spring Terrace, father Henry, a labourer. Margaret was a weaver from Newhallhey, father Edmund, a tailor. Ann Warburton was a witness. Margaret was born in Rawtenstall, Lancashire, abt 1837.

Margaret would appear to be the sister of Mary Jane Ashworth who married Henry's brother Emmanuel. She is a widow living with her mother and daughter in the 1871 census.

They had one child:

- Mary Jane Warburton. Mary Jane was born in Rawtenstall, Lancashire, in 1861.
 Mary's birth was registered in 2q 1861 Haslingden 8e 132, mother's maiden name Ashworth.
- **66. Emmanuel Warburton** (Henry⁶, James⁵, Henry⁴, Thomas³, Thomas², Robert¹). Emmanuel

was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1840. ■ Census for Lower Booths, Lancashire, in 1881. Emmanuel (41) is a cotton weaver living at 9 Mount Pleasant with Ann (41) a cotton weaver, Emmanuel (16) a cotton weaver, and Betsy Alice (20) a cotton weaver. The ages of the children are not right, and Emmanuel should be too young to work. Emmanuel died in 1893.

Emmanuel's birth is registered as Emanuel in 1q 1840 Haslingden 21 453, mother's maiden name Chew. His death was registered in 1q 1893 Haslingden 8e 99, aged 54.

On 3 Mar 1861 when Emmanuel was 21, he first married **Mary Jane Ashworth** in Rawtenstall, St Mary, Lancashire. Emmanuel (21) was a cotton power loom weaver from Spring Terrace, father Henry, a labourer. Mary (20) was a cotton power loom weaver from Spring Terrace, father Edmund, a tailor. Witnesses were Robert and Ann Warburton. Mary Jane was born abt 1840. Mary Jane died in 1861.

Mary Jane's death was registered in 2q 1861 Haslingden 8e 90, aged 21.

In 1862 when Emmanuel was 22, he second married **Ann Hardman** in Hyndburn Register Office or Registrar Attended, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 3q 1862 Haslingden 8e 168. Ann was born in Bacup, Lancashire, abt 1840.

They had the following children:

 Betsey Alice Warburton. Betsey Alice was born in Rawtenstall, Lancashire, in 1865.

Betsey's birth was registered in 2q 1865 Haslingden 8e 126, mother's maiden name Hardman.

- ii. Emmanuel Warburton (1879-)
- **67. Emmanuel Warburton** (*Levi*⁶, *James*⁵, *Henry*⁴, *Thomas*³, *Thomas*², *Robert*¹). Emmanuel was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1834. Emmanuel died in Edenfield, Lancashire, in 1868. He was buried in Edenfield Parish Church, Lancashire, on 28 Nov 1868.

Emmanuel's father was a weaver of Club Houses on his baptism record. He was a weaver from Irwell Vale on his burial record.

In 1861 when Emmanuel was 27, he married **Jane Hindle** in Edenfield Parish Church, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 2q 1861 Haslingden 8e 133. Jane was born in Edenfield, Lancashire, abt 1837. Census for Edenfield, Lancashire, in 1871. Jane (35) is a widow living in Irwell Vale with Elizabeth J (9) a cotton bobbin carrier, John (8) a cotton bobbin carrier, Mary (7), Levi (3), and Alice (2). Census for Edenfield, Lancashire, in 1881. Jane (44) is a widowed stitcher in a cotton mill living in Irwell Vale with Elizabeth (19) a cotton doubler, John (18) a cotton twister, Mary (17) a cotton winder, Levi (13) a cotton doffer, Alice (2) a cotton minder, mother Betty Hindle (83), and 2 Whitehead nieces. Census for Edenfield, Lancashire, in 1891. Jane (54) is a

widow living at 18 Bowker Street, Irwell Vale with Mary (27) a cotton felter, Levi (23) a cotton throstle overlooker, Alice (22) a cotton felter, and niece Betsy J (21) a cotton felter. Betsy is called Warburton but is in fact Whitehead, the daughter of Jane's sister. ■ Census for Edenfield, Lancashire, in 1901. Jane (63) is widow living in Bowker Street with Mary (37) a cotton felt stitcher, and Levi (33) a widowed cotton ring spinning manager. Jane died in 1921.

Jane's death was registered in 1q 1921 Haslingden 8e 179, aged 83.

They had the following children:

- Elizabeth Jane Warburton. Elizabeth Jane was born in Edenfield, Lancashire, in 1861. She was christened in Edenfield Parish Church, Lancashire, on 21 Mar 1863.
 - Census for Accrington, Lancashire, in 1911. Elizabeth Jane (49) is a widowed grocer living at 1 Edleston Street (5 rooms) with son John Heys (17), sister Mary (47) a single grocer's assistant, and mother Jane (73). Elizabeth has had one child still living. Jane has had 5 children, 4 still living.

Elizabeth's father was from Irwell Vale on her baptism. Her birth was registered in 4q 1861 Haslingden 8e 128, mother's maiden name Hindle.

In 1887 when Elizabeth Jane was 26, she married **William Henry Heys** in Hyndburn Register Office or Registrar Attended, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 1q 1887 Haslingden 8e 179. William Henry was born in Stacksteads, Lancashire, abt 1862. William Henry died in Accrington, Lancashire, in 1901.

William's death was registered in 4q 1901 Haslingden 8e 114, aged 39.

ii. **John Warburton**. John was born in Edenfield, Lancashire, in 1863. He was christened in Edenfield Parish Church, Lancashire, on 21 Mar 1863. John died in Edenfield, Lancashire, in 1886.

John's father was from Irwell Vale on his baptism. His birth was registered in 1q 1863 Haslingden 8e 131, mother's maiden name Hindle. He is probably the John whose death was registered in 1q 1886 Haslingden 8e 117, aged 23, sub-district Edenfield (LancashireBMD).

iii. Mary Warburton. Mary was born in 1864.

Mary's birth was registered in 2q 1864 Haslingden 8e 136, mother's maiden name Hindle.

- **103** iv. **Levi Warburton** (1867-)
 - v. Alice Warburton. Alice was born in 1868.

Alice's birth was registered in 4q 1868 Haslingden 8e 134, mother's maiden name Hindle.

68. James Warburton (*James*⁶, *James*⁵, *Henry*⁴, *Thomas*³, *Thomas*², *Robert*¹). James was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1836. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 18 Dec 1836. Census for Lower Booths, Lancashire, in 1861. James (24) is a cotton weaver living in Holmes Terrace with Priscila (26), Martha Ellen (2), and Margaret Ann (1). Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1881. James (45) is a cotton loom over looker living at 63 Hudrake with Priscilla (47), Margaret Ann (21) a cotton weaver, James (16) a cotton weaver, Elizabeth (14) a cotton weaver, John T (12) a cotton weaver, Emmanuel (10) a cotton weaver, Josephus F (8), and Walter (4). Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1891. James (54) is a cotton loom overlooker living at 5 Delph Street with Priscilla (57), Elizabeth (24) a cotton weaver, John T (22) a cotton beamer, Emmanuel (20) an iron moulder, Josephus F (18) a cotton weaver, and Walter (14) grocer's assistant. Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1901. James (64) is an overlooker living at 446 Manchester Road with Priscilla (66), and Walter (24) a grocer manager. James died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1907.

James was one of four children baptised on the same day, but of different ages in subsequent censuses. His father was a weaver of Haslingden, and his mother was named Peggy on his baptism record.

His death was probably that registered in 3q 1907 Haslingden 8e 76, aged 70.

In 1856 when James was 20, he married **Priscilla Foster** in Edenfield Parish Church, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 4q 1856 Haslingden 8e 131. The parish record has not been found online. Priscilla was born in Bury, Lancashire, abt 1834. Priscilla died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1919.

Priscilla's death was registered in 2q 1919 Haslingden 8e 141.

They had the following children:

i. Martha Ellen Warburton. Martha Ellen was born in Balladen, Lancashire, in 1858.

Martha's birth was registered in 3q 1858 Haslingden 8e 110, mother's maiden name Foster.

- 104 ii. Margaret Ann Warburton (1859-)
- **105** iii. **Joshua Warburton** (1861-1926)
- **106** iv. **James Warburton** (1864-1928)
- **107** v. **Elizabeth Warburton** (1866-1942)
 - vi. John Thomas Warburton. John Thomas was born in Rawtenstall, Lancashire, in 1868. Census for Edenfield, Lancashire, in 1911. John Thomas (42) is a loom overlooker living at 825 Ewood Bridge with Sarah Jane (42). They had been married 15 years and had no children. John Thomas died in Haslingden, Grane Road Primitive Methodist, Lancashire, in 1954. He was buried in Haslingden, Holden Cemetery, Lancashire, on 23 Feb 1954.

John's birth was registered in 4q 1868 Haslingden 8e 135, mother's maiden name Foster. He was living at 825 Manchester Road when he died and was buried in grave F489, aged 85.

John doesn't seem to be related to the other two occupants of the grave. John James who died in 1960 aged 58 can be traced back to Luke baptised in 1834, son of Robert and Jinny, but there is no baptism for Robert circa 1801 to match his burial, aged 35, in 1836.

In 1895 when John Thomas was 27, he married **Sarah Jane Hamer** in Hyndburn Register Office or Registrar Attended, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 3q 1895 Haslingden 8e 288. Sarah Jane was born in Helmshore, Lancashire, abt 1868.

- **108** vii. **Emmanuel Warburton** (1871-1921)
 - viii. Josephus Foster Warburton. Josephus Foster was born in Haslingden,
 Lancashire, in 1872. Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1911. Josephus (38)
 is a farm labourer living at 11 Bridge Street (4 rooms) with Emma (39) a cotton
 weaver. They had been married 13 years and had no children. Josephus Foster
 died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1925. He was buried in Haslingden, Holden
 Cemetery, Lancashire, on 27 Nov 1925.

Josephus's birth was registered in 2q 1872 Haslingden 8e 164, mother's maiden name Foster. He was living at 11 Bridge Street when he died and was buried in grave B730, aged 53.

In 1898 when Josephus Foster was 26, he married **Emma Heyhurst** in Hyndburn

Register Office or Registrar Attended, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 4q 1898 Haslingden 8e 264. No children were registered with a mother's maiden name of Heyhurst after the 1911 census. Emma was born in Helmshore, Lancashire, abt 1872.

ix. Walter Warburton. Walter was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1876.

Walter's birth was registered in 3q 1876 Haslingden 8e 165, mother's maiden name Foster.

He is living with his sister Elizabeth in the 1911 census. There is no obvious marriage. He is probably the Walter who was living at 825 Manchester Road when he died and was buried in grave F368, aged 75 (should be 76).

x. **William Henry Warburton**. William Henry was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1879. William Henry died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1880.

William's birth was registered in 2q 1879 Haslingden 8e 159, mother's maiden name Foster. His death was registered in 4q 1880 Haslingden 8e 110, aged 1.

69. Thomas Warburton (*John Briggs*⁶, *James*⁵, *Henry*⁴, *Thomas*³, *Thomas*², *Robert*¹). Thomas was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, abt 1830. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 10 Jan 1830. ■ Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1851. Thomas (21) is a tailor living in Blackburn Road with Mary Ann (28), Sarah Smith W (2), and Mary Ann (6 mths). ■ Census for Leamington, Warwickshire, in 1871. Thomas (41) is a tailor living at 5 Hampton Street with Emma B (33), Leonard (6), Annie (5), Thomas (4), and Emma M (1). ■ Census for Leamington, Warwickshire, in 1881. Thomas (51) is a tailor (journeyman) living at 9 Hampton Street with Emma B (43), Annie (15), Emma M (11), Letitia (5), and Roger (3). ■ Census for Leamington, Warwickshire, in 1891. Thomas (61) is a tailor living at 9 Hampton Street with Emma B (53) a tailoress, Annie (25) a tailoress, Emma (21) a tailoress, Letitia (15), Roger (12), and Louisa F (9). ■ Census for Leamington, Warwickshire, in 1901. Thomas (71) is a tailor living at 9 Hampton Street, Leamington Priors with Emma (63), and Louisa F (19). ■ Census for Leamington, Warwickshire, in 1911. Thomas (81) is a bricklayer living with Emma Betsey (73), Louisa Frances (29), and Roger (32). Louisa and Roger are single. Thomas and Emma had been married 47 years and had 7 children, 5 still living. Thomas died in 1915.

Thomas's father was a weaver of Pleasant Street on his baptism record.

A Thomas of the correct age became a tailor, and first married Mary Ann Smith in Scotland in 1850, and then Emma Betsy Croot in Warwick in 1863, but I have been unable to tie him conclusively to Henry and Isabel without access to the marriage certificates.

Thomas's death was registered in 3q 1915 Warwick 6d 746, aged 85. This age is correct for the son of Henry and Isabel.

On 6 Aug 1848 when Thomas was 18, he first married **Mary Ann Smith** in Dumfries, Scotland. Mary Ann was born in Ashton, Lancashire, abt 1823. Mary Ann died in 1858.

The only burial of a Mary Ann of the right age is in 4q 1858 Stockport 8a 59, aged 35.

They had the following children:

- i. Sarah Smith Warburton. Sarah Smith was born in Dumfries, Scotland, on 18 Oct 1848. She was christened in Dumfries, Scotland, on 8 Feb 1850. ■ Census for Wigan, Lancashire, in 1861. Sarah (12) and her sister Mary A are living with grandfather Roger Smith who is lodging with the Bailey family at 5 Pool Street.
 - On 24 Oct 1869 when Sarah Smith was 21, she married **William Ashton** in Wigan, St Catherine, Lancashire. William and Sarah had 6 children. William was born in Liverpool, Lancashire, in 1848.
- **109** ii. **Mary Ann Warburton** (1850-)
 - iii. **William Thomas Warburton**. William Thomas was born on 27 Oct 1852. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 10 Dec 1852. William Thomas died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1852. He was buried on 17 Dec 1852.

William's birth was registered in 4q 1852 Haslingden 8e 105, mother's maiden name Smith. His father was a tailor of Haslingden on his baptism. His death was registered in 4q 1852 Haslingden 8e 83. He was buried aged 6 weeks.

On 11 Aug 1863 when Thomas was 33, he second married **Emma Betsey Croot** in Warwick, Brook Street Chapel, Warwickshire. The marriage was registered in 3q 1863 Warwick 6d 639. Emma Betsey was born in Chesham, Buckinghamshire, abt 1837. Emma Betsey died in 1913.

Emma's death was registered in 3q 1913 Warwick 6d 875, aged 76.

They had the following children:

Leonard Warburton. Leonard was born in Leamington, Warwickshire, in 1864.
 Leonard died in Leamington, Warwickshire, in 1874.

Leonard's birth was registered in 3q 1864 Warwick 6d 468, mother's maiden name Croot. His death was registered in 4q 1874 Warwick 6d 402, aged 10.

ii. Annie Warburton. Annie was born in Leamington, Warwickshire, in 1866.

Annie's birth was registered in 1q 1866 Warwick 6d 521, mother's maiden name Croot.

iii. **Thomas Warburton**. Thomas was born in Leamington, Warwickshire, in 1867. Thomas died in Leamington, Warwickshire, in 1871.

Thomas's birth was registered in 1q 1867 Warwick 6d 527, mother's maiden name Croot. His death was registered in 3q 1871 Warwick 6d 338, aged 4.

iv. **Emma Maria Warburton**. Emma Maria was born in Leamington, Warwickshire, in 1869.

Emma's birth was registered in 4q 1869 Warwick 6d 478, mother's maiden name Croot.

v. Letitia Warburton. Letitia was born in Leamington, Warwickshire, in 1875.

Letitia's birth was registered in 4q 1875 Warwick 6d 570, mother's maiden name Croot.

- **110** vi. **Roger Warburton** (1878-1955)
 - vii. **Louisa Frances Warburton**. Louisa Frances was born in Leamington, Warwickshire, in 1881.

Louisa's birth was registered in 4q 1881 Warwick 6d 578, mother's maiden name Croot.

70. John Warburton (*John*⁶, *John*⁵, *Henry*⁴, *Thomas*³, *Thomas*², *Robert*¹). John was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1843. ■ Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1871. John (27) was a cotton weaver living in Hindle Street with Betsy (26), James (2), and John (7 mths). ■ Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1881. Jno (37) was a cotton loom overlooker living at 65 Bury Road with Betsy (36), James (12) a cotton weaver, John (10) a cotton weaver, Mary A (8), Hargreaves (7), Alice (5), and Betsy (8 mths). ■ Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1891. John (47) was a cotton loom overlooker living at 73 Bury Road with Betsy (46), James (22) a cotton weaver, John (20) a postman, Mary Ann (18), Hargreaves (17), and Alice (15) cotton weavers, Betsy (10), and Albert (8). ■ Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1901. John (57) was a doctor's collector living at 58 Wells Street with Betsy (56), Albert (18) a painter's apprentice, Mary Ann (28), Alice (25), and Betsy (20) cotton weavers. John died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1907. He was buried in

Haslingden, Holden Cemetery, Lancashire, on 18 Mar 1907.

John's birth was registered in 4q 1843 Haslingden 21 430, mother's maiden name Ashworth. John and William were twins.

John's death was registered in 1q 1907 Haslingden 8e 110, aged 63. He was living at 58 Wells Street at the time of his death and was buried in grave B699.

On 22 Jun 1867 when John was 24, he married **Betsy Tomlinson** in Haslingden, Jubilee Chapel, Lancashire. John (23) was a cotton piece teaser weaver from Lane Side, father John, a cotton warp sizer. Betty (22) was a housekeeper from Marsden Square, father James, a stone mason. The marriage was registered in 2q 1867 Haslingden 8e 212. Betsy was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 8 Oct 1844. Betsy died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1911. She was buried in Haslingden, Holden Cemetery, Lancashire, on 4 Feb 1911.

Betsy's death was registered in 1q 1911 Haslingden 8e 95, aged 66. She was living at 58 Wells Street at the time of her death and was buried in grave B699.

They had the following children:

- **111** i. **James Warburton** (1868-)
- **112** ii. **John Warburton** (1870-1956)
 - iii. Mary Ann Warburton. Mary Ann was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1873.Mary Ann died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1959. She was buried in Haslingden, Holden Cemetery, Lancashire, on 15 Sep 1958.

Mary's birth was registered in 2q 1872 Blackburn 8e 425, mother's maiden name Tomlinson. Her death was registered in 3q 1959 Haslingden 10c 295, aged 87. She never married and was living at 58 Wells Street at the time of her death. She was buried in grave B699.

iv. **Hargreaves Warburton**. Hargreaves was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1874. Hargreaves died in 1893.

Hargreaves's birth was registered in 1q 1874 Haslingden 8e 166, mother's maiden name Tomlinson. His death was registered in 1q 1893 Haslingden 8e 102, aged 19.

v. Alice Warburton. Alice was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1876.

Alice's birth was registered in 1q 1876 Haslingden 8e 168, mother's maiden name Tomlinson.

In 1903 when Alice was 27, she married **Fred William Heaton** in Haslingden, Grane Road Primitive Methodist, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 2q 1903 Haslingden 8e 339. Alice and Fred had a daughter. Fred William was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1878.

Fred was a house painter in 1911.

vi. **Richard Warburton**. Richard was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1878. Richard died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1880.

Richard's birth was registered in 2q 1878 Haslingden 8e 174, mother's maiden name Tomlinson. His death was registered in 2q 1880 Haslingden 8e 105, aged 2.

vii. **Betsy Warburton**. Betsy was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1880. Betsy died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1948. She was buried in Haslingden, Holden Cemetery, Lancashire, on 22 Nov 1948.

Betsy's birth was registered in 3q 1880 Haslingden 8e 151, mother's maiden name Tomlinson. She was a cotton weaver in 1911. She never married.

Betsy's death was registered in 4q 1948 Haslingden 10c 351, aged 68. She was living at 58 Wells Street at the time of her death and was buried in grave B699.

113 viii. **Albert Warburton** (1883-1971)

71. Richard Warburton (*John*⁶, *John*⁵, *Henry*⁴, *Thomas*³, *Thomas*², *Robert*¹). Richard was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1846. Richard died in Blackburn, Lancashire, on 17 Jun 1906.

Richard's birth was registered in 2q 1846 Haslingden 21 535, mother's maiden name Ashworth. He died in Pleasington, Blackburn and left £15590 2s 1d to sons Richard, Joshua Ashwoth, and Jacob.

In 1865 when Richard was 19, he married **Ann Haworth** in Hyndburn Register Office or Registrar Attended, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 3q 1865 Haslingden 8e 178. Ann was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1846. ■ Census for Blackburn, Lancashire, in 1911. Ann (65) is a widow living at Mayfield House, Pleasington (6 rooms) with Alice (32), Jacob (27) a cattle dealer, Sarah Ellen (24) a confectioner, and grandchildren Elizabeth Alice Grimshaw (9), and Richard Grimshaw (4). Alice was married for 40 years and had 11 children, 8 still living. Ann died on 17 Feb 1921.

Ann's death is probably that registered in 1q 1921 Blackburn 8e 410, aged 75.

They had the following children:

- **114** i. **John Warburton** (1865-1901)
 - ii. **Susan Warburton**. Susan was born in Pickup Bank, Lancashire, in 1869. Susan died in Darwen, Lancashire, on 2 Mar 1938.

Susan's birth was registered in 3q 1868 Haslingden 8e 161, mother's maiden name Haworth. Her death was registered in 1q 1938 Darwen 8e 509, aged 69. She never married. She left £2,472 14s 1d to her brothers Joshua Ashworth and Jacob.

iii. **Ann Warburton**. Ann was born in Pickup Bank, Lancashire, in 1870. Ann died in Darwen, Lancashire, on 15 Feb 1908.

Ann's birth was registered in 2q 1870 Blackburn 8e 437, mother's maiden name Haworth. Her death was registered 1q 1908 Blackburn 8e 347, aged 38. She left £682 1s 3d to her brother Richard.

In 1895 when Ann was 25, she married **Lawrence Grimshaw** in Blackburn Register Office or Registrar Attended, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 1q 1895 Blackburn 8e 586. Ann and Lawrence had a son and a daughter. Lawrence was born in Summerseat, Lancashire, in 1872.

Lawrence was a labourer in a sanitary pipe works in 1901.

- **115** iv. **Richard Warburton** (1872-1937)
 - v. **Jane Warburton**. Jane was born in Pickup Bank, Lancashire, on 18 May 1873. Jane died in Blackburn, Lancashire, on 17 Feb 1941.

Jane's birth was registered in 2q 1873 Blackburn 8e 441, mother's maiden name Haworth. Her death was registered 1q 1941 Darwen 8e 841, aged 67. She left £7,741 14s to her widower and daughter.

In 1902 when Jane was 28, she married **Joseph Haworth** in Blackburn Register Office or Registrar Attended, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 3q 1902 Blackburn 8e 877. Jane and Joseph had a daughter. Joseph was born in Blackburn, Lancashire, on 26 Jun 1872.

Joseph was a yarn buyer and cloth salesman in 1911.

vi. **Joshua Ashworth Warburton**. Joshua Ashworth was born in Pickup Bank, Lancashire, on 4 Aug 1875. Joshua Ashworth died in Blackburn, Lancashire, on 27 Feb 1948.

Joshua's birth was registered in 3q 1875 Blackburn 8e 450, mother's maiden name Haworth.

In the 1911 Register he is a newly married cattle dealer living at Brownlands farm,

Pleasington, Blackburn (7 rooms) and in the 1939 Register he is a farmer and cattle dealer still living at Brownland Farm, Blackburn, with Emma.

His death was registered 1q 1948 Darwen 10c 152, aged 72. He left £10,424 19s 11d to his widow Emma.

In 1909 when Joshua Ashworth was 33, he married **Emma Ratcliffe** in Accrington, Abbey Street Wesleyan Methodist, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 3q 1909 Blackburn 8e 402. No children were registered at Blackburn with mother's maiden name Ratcliffe. Emma was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 25 Jun 1877.

vii. Mary Warburton. Mary was born in Pickup Bank, Lancashire, in 1877.

Mary's birth was registered in 2q 1877 Blackburn 8e 486, mother's maiden name Haworth. She has not been investigated further.

viii. Alice Warburton. Alice was born in Pickup Bank, Lancashire, in 1879.

Alice's birth was registered in 2q 1879 Blackburn 8e 459, mother's maiden name Haworth. She was still single in 1911 but has not been investigated further.

ix. **Martin Warburton**. Martin was born in Pickup Bank, Lancashire, in 1881. Martin died in 1900.

Martin's birth was registered in 1q 1881 Blackburn 8e 482, mother's maiden name Haworth. His death was registered in 4q 1900 Blackburn 8e 314, aged 19, sub-district Darwen (LancashireBMD).

x. **Jacob Warburton**. Jacob was born in Pickup Bank, Lancashire, in Dec 1884. ■ Census in 1839. Jacob is a farmer and cattle dealer living at Mayfield with Sarah.

Jacob's birth was registered in 1q 1884 Blackburn 8e 488, mother's maiden name Haworth. His death was registered in 1q 1959 Garstang 10c 411, aged 76.

In 1920 when Jacob was 35, he married **Sarah Croft** in Withnell Methodist Church, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 2q 1920 Chorley 8e 1737. No children were registered with mother's maiden name of Croft. Sarah was born in Apr 1889. Sarah died in 1960.

Sarah's death was probably that registered in 4q 1960 Blackburn 10b 439, aged 72.

xi. **Sarah Ellen Warburton**. Sarah Ellen was born in Pickup Bank, Lancashire, in 1886. Sarah Ellen died in Blackburn, Lancashire, on 2 Jul 1938.

Sarah's birth was registered in 1q 1886 Blackburn 8e 466, mother's maiden name Haworth. Her death was registered 3q 1938 Blackburn 8e 336, aged 52. She left £2,414 2s 10d to her widower Percy.

In 1914 when Sarah Ellen was 28, she married **Percy Jepson** in Blackburn Register Office or Registrar Attended, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 3q 1914 Blackburn 8e 960. Percy was born on 30 Jun 1884.

Percy was a coal dealer.

72. Thomas Warburton (*James*⁶, *Henry*⁵, *James*⁴, *Henry*³, *Thomas*², *Robert*¹). Thomas was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1844. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 4 Aug 1844. ■ Census for Henheads, Lancashire, in 1881. Thomas (36) is a cotton storehouseman living at Sherfin Side with Elizabeth (36), Alfred (8), Hannah (7), Mary A (5), Arthur (3), and Clara (1). ■ Census for Henheads, Lancashire, in 1891. Thomas (46) is a cotton weaver living at 12 Sunnybank Street with Eliz (46) a cotton weaver, Alfred (18) a cotton weaver, Anna (17), Mary Ann (15) a cotton weaver, Arthur (13) a cotton weaver, Clara (11), and Wilfred (9). ■ Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1901. Thos (56) is a cotton weaver living at 12 Sunnybank Street with Eliz (56), Mary Ann (25) a cotton weaver, Arthur (23) a mechanic?, Clara (21) a cotton weaver, and Wilfred (19) a cotton weaver. ■ Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1911. Thomas (66) is a cotton weaver living at 12 Sunny Bank Street with Eliz (66), and Mary Ann (35) a cotton weaver. Thomas and Elizabeth had been married for 39 years and had 6 children, all living. Thomas died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1929.

Thomas's father was a sizer of Tanpits, Musbury on his baptism. His birth was registered in 2q 1844 Haslingden 21 491, mother's maiden name Gibbens. There is no exact fit for his death registration so it is probably that registered in 2q 1929 Haslingden 8e 156, aged 80.

In 1871 when Thomas was 27, he married **Elizabeth Woods** in Hyndburn Register Office or Registrar Attended, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 2q 1871 Haslingden 8e 245. Elizabeth was born in Rochdale, Lancashire, abt 1844. Elizabeth died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1919.

Elizabeth's death was registered in 1q 1919 Haslingden 8e 211, aged 74.

They had the following children:

i. Alfred Warburton. Alfred was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 24 May 1872.

Alfred's birth was registered in 2q 1872 Haslingden 8e 165, mother's maiden name Woods. He is in the 1939 register, but hasn't been documented further.

In 1899 when Alfred was 26, he married **Sarah Ann Woods** in Hyndburn Register Office or Registrar Attended, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 2q Haslingden 8e 305. No children were registered at Haslingden with mother's maiden name Woods. Sarah Ann was born on 5 Mar 1873.

ii. Hannah Warburton. Hannah was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1873.

Hannah's birth was registered in 3q 1873 Haslingden 8e 165, mother's maiden name Woods.

In 1900 when Hannah was 27, she married **William Henry Barnes** in Hyndburn Register Office or Registrar Attended, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 1q 1900 Haslingden 8e 212.

iii. Mary Ann Warburton. Mary Ann was born in Henheads, Lancashire, in 1875.

Mary Ellen's birth was registered in 3q 1875 Haslingden 8e 168, mother's maiden name Woods.

iv. Arthur Warburton. Arthur was born in Henheads, Lancashire, in 1877.

Arthur's birth was registered in 3q 1877 Haslingden 8e 172, mother's maiden name Woods.

Arthur is married with a son in the 1911 census, but hasn't been investigated further.

- v. Clara Warburton. Clara was born in Henheads, Lancashire, abt 1879.
- 116 vi. Wilfred Warburton (1882-)
- **73.** Robert Warburton (*William*⁶, *Henry*⁵, *James*⁴, *Henry*³, *Thomas*², *Robert*¹). Robert was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 1 Feb 1857. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 29 Nov 1857. Census for Accrington, Lancashire, in 1891. Robert (34) is a builder living at 74 Whalley Road with Matilda (30), and Beatrice (2). Census for Hawes, North Yorkshire, in 1901. Robert (44) is a joiner and builder living at Providence Mill with Matilda (40), William I (15) a joiner's apprentice, Beatrice (12), Matilda (3), and Robert B (2). Census for Blackpool, Lancashire, in 1911. Robert (54) is living on private means at 1 Glen Street (7 rooms), with Matilda (51), Beatrice (22), Matilda (13) and Robert Brierley (12). Robert and Matilda had been married for 26 years and had 4 children, all living. Census for Fylde, Lancashire, in 1939. Robert is a retired builder living at The Bungalow with Matilda. Robert died in Fylde, Lancashire, in 1939.

Robert's birth was registered in 1q 1857 Haslingden 8e 125, mother's maiden name Brierley. His death was registered in 4q 1939 Fylde 8e 1445a, and/or 1q 1940 Fylde 8e 1948. As the age is 82 on both registrations it is probable his death was registered twice.

In 1884 when Robert was 26, he married **Matilda Ingham** in Hyndburn Register Office or Registrar Attended, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 2q 1884 Haslingden 8e 270. Matilda was born on 19 Sep 1860.

They had the following children:

- **117** i. **William Ingham Warburton** (1886-1964)
 - ii. Beatrice Warburton. Beatrice was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1889.

Beatrice's birth was registered in 1q 1889 Haslingden 8e 128, mother's maiden name Ingham.

In 1913 when Beatrice was 24, she first married **Arthur Turner Hardwick** in Old Fylde Register Office or Registrar Attended, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 4q 1913 Fylde 8e 1283. Arthur Turner was born in 1888. Arthur Turner died in Blackpool, Lancashire, on 3 Mar 1917.

Arthur was an architect who left Beatrice £117 0s 2d.

On 22 Oct 1917 when Beatrice was 28, she second married **William Thomas Russell** in Blackpool Parish Church, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 4q 1917 Fylde 8e 1029. William Thomas was born in 1877.

iii. Matilda Warburton. Matilda was born in Blackpool, Lancashire, in 1897. Matilda died in Blackpool, Lancashire, on 22 Feb 1929. She was buried in Blackpool, Marton Burial Ground, Lancashire.

Matilda's birth was registered in 3q 1897 Fylde 8e 705, mother's maiden name Ingham. Her death was registered in 1q 1929 Fylde 8e 1280, aged 32.

On 10 Dec 1919 when Matilda was 22, she married **Harold James Marshall** in Blackpool Parish Church, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 4q 1919 Fylde 8e 1728. Harold James was born in 1893.

 iv. Robert Brierley Warburton. Robert Brierley was born in Blackpool, Lancashire, on 14 Jan 1899. ■ Census for Blackpool, Lancashire, in 1939. Robert B is an assistant school master, mechanical engineering, living at 258 Norbrook Road with May, and two others.

Robert's birth was registered in 1q 1899 Fylde 8e 699, mother's maiden name Ingham.

The presence of two closed records in the 1939 Register suggests two children, but

no matching birth registrations with a mother's maiden name of Tydesley have been found. Also no matching death registration has been found for Richard, or May.

In 1927 when Robert Brierley was 27, he married **May Tyldesley** in Old Fylde Register Office or Registrar Attended, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 3q 1927 Fylde 8e 1842. May was born on 26 May 1891.

74. John Warburton (*William*⁶, *Henry*⁵, *James*⁴, *Henry*³, *Thomas*², *Robert*¹). John was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 13 May 1864. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 28 Aug 1864. ■ Census for Gorton, Lancashire, in 1901. John (36) is a foreman of joiners living at 11 Beech Ridge (unclear) with Clara 34, Adelina (8), and Ada (4). John died in Blackpool, Lancashire, in 1939.

John's birth was registered in 2q 1864 Haslingden 8e 145, mother's maiden name Brierley. His death was registered in 1q 1939 Blackpool 8e 938, aged 74. He left £7,481 0s 10d to Clara.

On 14 Oct 1891 when John was 27, he married **Clara Sutcliffe** in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. John (27) was a joiner from Birkenhead, father William a draper. Clara (25) was from Manchester Road, father Atkinson, a retired trader. Dawson Warburton was a witness. Clara was born in Keighley, Yorkshire, on 20 May 1866. Census for Blackpool, Lancashire, in 1939. Clara is living at 602 Lytham Road with Adelina M, single, Frank, single with no occupation, and Ada Ilett, a widow and permanently incapacitated certificate teacher of dancing. Ada later became Mrs Francis. Clara died in Blackpool, Lancashire, in 1942.

Clara's death is probably that registered in 1q 1942 Blackpool 8e 1192, aged 75.

They had the following children:

 Adelina Maud Warburton. Adelina Maud was born in New Ferry, Birkenhead, Cheshire, on 23 Aug 1892.

Adelina's birth was registered in 4q 1892 Wirral 8a 429, mother's maiden name Sutcliffe. No marriage or death registration has been found for Adelina.

ii. Ida (Ada) Warburton. Ida (Ada) was born in Gorton, Lancashire, on 7 Jan 1897.

Ida's birth was registered in 1q 1897 Chorlton 8c 790, mother's maiden name Sutcliffe. Her death was registered in 3q 1978 Blackpool 40 485, though her date of birth is given as 6th January 1904, compared with 7th January 1897 on the 1939 Register. She is called Ada on the 1901 census, and the 1939 Register, and Ida on her birth, marriage and death registrations.

In 1920 when Ida (Ada) was 22, she first married **Frederick John llett** in Blackpool, Holy Trinity, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 1q 1920 Fylde 8e 1517. Frederick John was born abt 1895. Frederick John died in 1931.

Frederick's death was registered in 3q 1931 Fylde 8e 640.

In 1965 when Ida (Ada) was 67, she second married **William Francis** in Blackpool Register Office or Registrar Attended. The marriage was registered in 4q 1965 Blackpool 10b 878.

iii. **John Frederick Warburton**. John Frederick was born in Gorton, Lancashire, in 1902. John Frederick died in Gorton, Lancashire, in 1903.

John's birth was registered in 1q 1902 Chorlton 8c 804, mother's maiden name Sutcliffe. His death was registered in 2q 1903 Chorlton 8c 489, aged 1.

iv. **William Arthur Warburton**. William Arthur was born in Gorton, Lancashire, in 1904. William Arthur died in Blackpool, Lancashire, in 1957.

William's birth was registered in 3q 1904 Chorlton 8c 757, mother's maiden name Sutcliffe. His death was registered in 1q 1957 Blackpool 10b 581, aged 52.

In 1931 when William Arthur was 27, he married **Dorothy Bostock Fenton** in Blackpool, Highfield Methodist Church, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 3q 1931 Fylde 8e 1949. The births of three sons were registered at Fylde and Blackpool between 1932 and 1937 with a mother's maiden name of Fenton.

v. **Frank Warburton**. Frank was born in Gorton, Lancashire, on 13 Feb 1906. Frank died in Fylde, Lancashire, in Apr 1964.

Frank's birth was registered in 1q 1906 Chorlton 8c 868, mother's maiden name Sutcliffe. He is still living with his mother in the 1939 Register, and has no

occupation.

He possibly is the Frank who married Emily Williams at Highfield methodist Church, Blackpool in 1944. A son and two daughters were subsequently registered with mother's maiden name Williams.

His death is probably that registered in April 1964 Amounderness 10b 28, aged 58, sub-district Fulwood (Preston).

75. Dawson Warburton (*William*⁶, *Henry*⁵, *James*⁴, *Henry*³, *Thomas*², *Robert*¹). Dawson was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 29 Oct 1868. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 31 Jan 1869. ■ Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1901. Dawson (31) is a shoemaker living at 73 Deardengate with Mary (25), Alice Mary (3), Wm Hy and Hetty T (both 9 months). Dawson died in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 26 Mar 1926. He was buried in Haslingden, Holden Cemetery, Lancashire, on 31 Mar 1926.

Dawson's birth was registered in 4q 1868 Haslingden 8e 142, mother's maiden name Brierley. His death was registered in 1q 1926 Haslingden 8e 160, aged 56.

There are no other children's births registered at Haslingden with mother's maiden name of Taylor until 1912 by which time there have been other marriages in the area.

Dawson cannot be found in the 1911 census. He was living at 6 Victoria Street when he died, aged 56, and was buried in grave B901.

In 1896 when Dawson was 27, he married **Mary Taylor** in Hyndburn Register Office or Registrar Attended, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 3q 1896 Hasling 8e 337. Mary was born in Great Harwood, Lancashire, in 1876. Mary died in St Annes on Sea, Lancashire, on 26 Jul 1967.

Mary was buried in grave B901, aged 91.

They had the following children:

- i. Alice Mary Warburton. Alice Mary was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1898.
 - Alice's birth was registered in 1q 1898 Haslingden 8e 126, mother's maiden name Taylor.
- ii. **William Henry Warburton**. William Henry was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1900. William Henry died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1901. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 11 Dec 1901.
 - William's birth was registered in 3q 1900 Haslingden 8e 117, mother's maiden name Taylor. He was a twin. His death was registered in 4q Haslingden 8e 94, aged 18 months.
- iii. Hetty Taylor Warburton. Hetty Taylor was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1900. Hetty Taylor died in 1958. She was buried in Haslingden, Holden Cemetery, Lancashire, on 10 Sep 1958.
 - Hetty's birth was registered in 3q 1900 Haslingden 8e 117, mother's maiden name Taylor. She was a twin. She was living in Old Trafford when she died, aged 58, and was buried in grave B901.
- **76.** George William Henry Warburton (Henry⁶, Henry⁵, James⁴, Henry³, Thomas², Robert¹). George William Henry was born in Rawtenstall, Lancashire, on 14 Mar 1859. George William Henry died on 13 Aug 1940.

George's birth was registered in 1q 1859 Haslingden 8e 97, mother's maiden name Spencer. He arrived in Brisbane, Australia on May 24th 1884 on the 'Otago'.

On 23 Apr 1886 when George William Henry was 27, he married Mary Jane Halliwell in Brisbane, Australia. Mary Jane was born in Wigan, Lancashire, on 26 Feb 1866. Mary Jane died on 3 Aug 1946.

Mary arrived in Brisbane, Australia on October 12th 1883 on the 'Western Monarch'.

They had the following children:

- i. Ethel Violet Warburton. Ethel Violet was born in 1887.
- ii. Frank Stanley Warburton. Frank Stanley was born in 1890.
- iii. Henry George Leslie Warburton. Henry George Leslie was born in 1893.

Henry served at Gallipoli in 1915. His daughter Dorothea provided information on her father's and grandfather's families.

- iv. Lillian Marguerite Warburton. Lillian Marguerite was born in 1896.
- v. Mona Pauline Warburton. Mona Pauline was born in 1899.
- vi. Abbey James Warburton. Abbey James was born in 1902.

Abbey and Archibald were twins.

vii. Archibald James Warburton. Archibald James was born in 1902.

Archibald and Abbey were twins.

- viii. Irene Louisa Phyliss Warburton. Irene Louisa Phyliss was born in 1904.
- ix. Horace Edward Donald Warburton. Horace Edward Donald was born in 1906.
- x. John Spencer Dudley Warburton. John Spencer Dudley was born in 1910.

Descendants of Robert Warburton & Mary

Eighth Generation

77. Abraham Warburton (James⁷, Abraham⁶, John⁵, Abraham⁴, Abraham³, John², Robert¹). Abraham was born in Helmshore, Lancashire, in 1827. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 4 Nov 1827. ■ Census for Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1861. Abram (34) is a cotton weaver living in Booth Fold with Judy (28) a cotton weaver, and Ann (5). ■ Census for Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1871. Abraham (42) is a cotton weaver living in Booth Fold with Judith (38) a cotton weaver, and children Hannah (15), and Mary Alice (13), both cotton weavers, James (8), Sarah (6), Ellen (1), and Thomas Sagar (24) a boarder (Judith's brother). ■ Census for Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1881. Abraham (53) is a carder living in Booth Fold with Judith (48), and children Hannah (25), Mary Alice (23), James (18), and Sarah (15) all cotton weavers, Ellen (12), and Jane Ann (9). Abraham died in Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1884. He was buried in Newchurch, St Nicholas, Lancashire, on 27 Sep 1884.

Abraham's father is a carder of Bridgend on his baptism record.

On 18 Feb 1854 when Abraham was 27, he first married **Elizabeth Hitchen** in Newchurch, St Nicholas, Lancashire. Abraham was of full age, a woollen weaver from Boothfold, father James, a woollen carder. Elizabeth was of full age, a drawer from Edgeside, father James, a woollen weaver. Elizabeth was born in 1823. Elizabeth died in Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1854.

Elizabeth's death was registered in 4g 1854 Haslingden 8e 56.

They had one child:

 Elizabeth Warburton. Elizabeth was born in Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, on 4 Mar 1853. She was christened in Newchurch, St Nicholas, Lancashire, on 30 Apr 1854. Elizabeth died in 1858. She was buried in Newchurch, St Nicholas, Lancashire, on 19 Jan 1858.

Elizabeth was illegitimate, but it isn't clear if she was simply born before her parents' marriage, or she was adopted by Abraham. She was buried age 3.

In 1855 when Abraham was 28, he second married **Judith Sagar** in Newchurch, St Nicholas, Lancashire. Abraham was a widowed weaver from Boothfold, father James a wool carder. Judith was of full age, a weaver from Edgeside, father Thomas, a weaver. The marriage was registered in 3q 1855 Haslingden 8e 158. Judith was born in Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1833. Judith died in Rawtenstall, Lancashire, on 23 Apr 1895.

Judith's effects on death were valued at £101 13s 6d, and probate was granted to John Riley.

They had the following children:

 Hannah Warburton. Hannah was born in Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, on 22 Dec 1855. She was christened on 12 Oct 1856.

Hannah was a cotton weaver in the 1891 census.

ii. Mary Alice Warburton. Mary Alice was born in Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, on 5 Jun 1857. She was christened in Newchurch, St Nicholas, Lancashire, on 7 Mar 1858.

Mary was a cotton weaver in the 1891 census.

- iii. Elizabeth Warburton. Elizabeth was born in Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, on 17 Sep 1859. She was christened in Newchurch, St Nicholas, Lancashire, on 11 Dec 1859. Elizabeth died in Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1860. She was buried in Newchurch, St Nicholas, Lancashire, on 1 Sep 1860.
- **118** iv. **James Warburton** (1862-1940)
 - v. **Sarah Warburton**. Sarah was born in Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, on 9 Jan 1864. She was christened in Newchurch, St Nicholas, Lancashire, on 16 Apr 1865.
 - vi. **Thomas Warburton**. Thomas was born in Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, on 15 Jun 1866. He was christened in Newchurch, St Nicholas, Lancashire, on 3 Feb 1867. Thomas died in Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1868. He was buried in Newchurch, St Nicholas, Lancashire, on 25 Jun 1868.

Thomas's birth was registered in 4q 1866 Haslingden 8e 109, mother's maiden name Sagar. His death was registered in 2q 1868 Haslingden 8e 87, aged 1.

vii. **Ellen Warburton**. Ellen was born in Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, abt 1868.

Ellen was a cotton weaver on the 1891 census.

viii. **Jane Ann Warburton**. Jane Ann was born in Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, on 16 Jul 1871. She was christened in Newchurch, St Nicholas, Lancashire, on 22 Oct 1871.

Jane was a cotton weaver in the 1891 census.

78. William Warburton (James⁷, Abraham⁶, John⁵, Abraham⁴, Abraham³, John², Robert¹). William was born in Helmshore, Lancashire, in 1830. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 4 Jul 1830. William died in 1889. He was buried in Newchurch, St Nicholas, Lancashire, on 26 Jan 1889.

William's father is a woollen rover of Snig Hole on his baptism record. He was living at Boothfold

when he died aged 59.

On 24 Dec 1853 when William was 23, he married **Ellen Hargreaves** in Newchurch, St Nicholas, Lancashire. William was of full age, a carter form Boothfold, father James, a woollen carder. Ellen was of full age. a rover from Newchurch, father John, a mason. Ellen was born abt 1832. Ellen died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1907. She was buried in Newchurch, St Nicholas, Lancashire, on 12 Dec 1907.

Ellen was living at 6 New Gate, Waterfoot when she died, aged 75. She is buried in grave 294.

They had the following children:

- Betty Warburton. Betty was born in Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, abt 1853. Betty died in Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1856. She was buried in Newchurch, St Nicholas, Lancashire, on 13 Apr 1858.
 - Betty is only known from her burial, aged 3 the daughter of William and Ellen. There is no matching birth registration with a mother's maiden name of Hargreaves.
- ii. Elizabeth Alice Warburton. Elizabeth Alice was born in Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, on 10 May 1858. She was christened in Newchurch, St Nicholas, Lancashire, on 27 Jun 1858. Elizabeth Alice died in Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1873. She was buried in Newchurch, St Nicholas, Lancashire, on 4 Oct 1873.
 - Elizabeth's father was a fire beater from Mill End on her baptism, and she was from Boothfold on her burial, aged 15. Her birth registration was in 2q 1858 Haslingden 8e 94, mother's maiden name Hargreaves. Her death was registered in 4q 1873 Haslingden 8e 73, aged 15.
- iii. Mary Ellen Warburton. Mary Ellen was born in Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1860. She was christened in Newchurch, St Nicholas, Lancashire, on 1 Sep 1860. Mary Ellen died in Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1861. She was buried in Newchurch, St Nicholas, Lancashire, on 30 Nov 1861.
 - Mary's father was a weaver from Boothfold on her baptism record. She was the daughter of William and Ellen, of Boothfold, aged 1, on her burial record. She is buried in grave 380. There is no matching birth registration with mother's maiden name Hargreaves.
- iv. Betsey Warburton. Betsey was born in Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, on 22 Mar 1863. She was christened in Newchurch, St Nicholas, Lancashire, on 16 May 1863.
 - Betsey's birth was registered in 1q 1863 Haslingden 8e 112, mother's maiden name Hargreaves. Her father was a carter from Boothfold on her baptism record.

79. Henry Warburton (*James*⁷, *Abraham*⁶, *John*⁵, *Abraham*⁴, *Abraham*³, *John*², *Robert*¹). Henry was born in Helmshore, Lancashire, in 1843. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 18 Jun 1843. ■ Census for Little Bolton, Lancashire, in 1871. Henry (28) an operative cotton spinner, and Millicent (32) an operative cotton weaver are lodging at 34 Prince Street with John and Ellen Harrision (who are brother and sister). ■ Census for Little Bolton, Lancashire, in 1881. Henry (37) is a cotton spinner living at 4 Fleet Street with Millicent (42), Harrison (9), Betsy A (7), Ellen (6), John W (4), and Hannah M (1). ■ Census for Little Bolton, Lancashire, in 1891. Henry (47) is a cotton spinner living at 7 Merrick Street with Millicent (52), Harrison (19) a labourer in iron works, Betsy A (18) a cotton weaver, Ellen (16) a cotton weaver, John W (14) a cotton piecer, Millicent (11) a cotton piecer, Sarah J (9), and brother-in-law John Harrison (44) a cotton weaver. Henry died in Bolton, Lancashire, in 1895.

Henry's father is a woollen slubber of Gregory Fold on his baptism Record. His death was registered in 3g 1895 Bolton 8c 287, aged 52.

On 16 Jul 1870 when Henry was 27, he married **Millicent Parkinson** in Bolton, All Saints, Lancashire. Henry (27) was a labourer from Little Bolton, father James, a labourer. Millicent (31) was a widow from Little Bolton, father Thomas Harrison. Alice Warburton was a witness. Millicent was born in Barnsley, Yorkshire, in 1839.

Millicent's maiden name was Harrison.

They had the following children:

 Harrison Warburton. Harrison was born in Little Bolton, Lancashire, on 31 Aug 1871. He was christened in Bolton, All Saints, Lancashire, on 15 Oct 1871. Harrison died in Bolton, Lancashire, in 1974.

Harrison's birth was registered in 3q 1871 Bolton 8c 311, mother's maiden name Harrison. In the 1911 census Harrison was a clerk in a textile factory, married with no children. He is retired in the 1939 Register. His death was registered in 1q 1946 Bolton 8c 416, aged 74.

On 8 Nov 1902 when Harrison was 31, he married **Jane Hanson** in Bolton, All Saints, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 4q 1902 Bolton 8c 501. No children were registered at Bolton with mother's maiden name Hanson. Jane was born in Bolton, Lancashire, on 7 Sep 1872.

ii. **Betsy Alice Warburton**. Betsy Alice was born in Little Bolton, Lancashire, in 1873. She was christened in Bolton, All Saints, Lancashire, on 11 Apr 1873.

Betsy's birth was registered in 1q 1873 Bolton 8c 370, mother's maiden name Harrison.

On 1 Aug 1900 when Betsy Alice was 27, she married **Richard Henry Burrows** in Bolton, St Matthew, Lancashire. Richard and Betsey had a son. Richard Henry was born in Bolton, Lancashire, in 1874.

iii. **Ellen Warburton**. Ellen was born in Little Bolton, Lancashire, in 1874. She was christened in Bolton, All Saints, Lancashire, on 9 Dec 1874.

Ellen's birth was registered in 4q 1874 Bolton 8c 359, mother's maiden name Harrison. In 1911 Ellen was a weaver living with her sister Hannah.

- **119** iv. **John William Warburton** (1876-1950)
 - v. **Hannah Millicent Warburton**. Hannah Millicent was born in Walmersley, Lancashire, on 14 Aug 1879.

Hannah's birth was registered in 3q 1879 Bury 8c 476, mother's maiden name Harrison.

vi. Sarah Jane Warburton. Sarah Jane was born in Little Bolton, Lancashire, in 1881.

Sarah's birth was registered in 4q 1881 Bolton 8c 369, mother's maiden name Harrison.

80. James Warburton (James⁷, Abraham⁶, John⁵, Abraham⁴, Abraham³, John², Robert¹). James was born in Helmshore, Lancashire, on 8 Mar 1845. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 21 Dec 1845. ■ Census for Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1871. James (25) is a cotton weaver living in Boothfold with Rose Hannah (26), Geo. T. Lord (5), Martha

Warburton Lord (1), and James H (1 month). ■ Census for Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1881. James (35) is a cotton weaver living in Boothfold with Rose Hannah (36), Geo. T. Lord (15) a cotton weaver, Martha Warburton (11), a cotton weaver, James H (10), Alice (8), Sarah A (7), and Mary E (2). ■ Census for Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1891. James (46) is a belting weaver lodging at 10 New Gate with his single sister Alice (55), and mother Betty (85). James died on 13 May 1913. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire.

James's father is a woollen slubber of Gregory Fold on his baptism record. After 1881 he is apart from his wife and logging with family members.

He was buried in grave A475 with his parents, aged 66. He was living in Booth Street, Waterfoot at the time of his death.

In 1870 when James was 24, he married **Rose Hannah Thompson** in Hyndburn Register Office or Registrar Attended, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 1q 1870 Haslingden 8e 204. Rose Hannah was born in Crawshawbooth, Lancashire, abt 1844. ■ Census for Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1891. Rosehannah (46) is living at 4 Wales Terrace with son George T Lord (25) a belting weaver, Martha (21) a cotton weaver, James H (20) a belting weaver, Alice (18) a cotton weaver, Sarah A (16) a cotton weaver, Mary E (12) a cotton spinner, Herbert (9), and Louisa (7). Rose Hannah died in Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1902. She was buried in Newchurch, St Nicholas, Lancashire, on 2 May 1902.

Rose was married to Thomas Lord in 1864 and had son George T Lord (living with her in the 1891 census) in 1865. Rose remarried in the first quarter on 1870 so the most likely death registration for Thomas is that in 4q 1868 Bury 8c 288, aged 28.

Rose was living at Cedar Bank, 171 Burnely Road when she died. She was buried in grave Sec A 94 New Ground.

They had the following children:

 Martha Warburton Lord. Martha Warburton was born in Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, on 20 Nov 1869. She was christened in Newchurch, St Nicholas, Lancashire, on 13 Mar 1870.

Martha's birth is registered in 4q 1869 Haslingden 8e 118 as Martha Warburton Lord, mother's maiden name Lord. Assuming that Rose's first husband, Thomas Lord, died in 1868, Martha is probably James's child, born before her parents married. She was therefore given her father's name as a middle name, and her mother's surname.

She was baptised as Martha Warburton, her father James, a weaver of Todd Carr.

- **120** ii. **James Henry Warburton** (1871-1954)
 - Alice Warburton. Alice was born in Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1872. She was christened in Newchurch, St Nicholas, Lancashire, on 17 Nov 1872.

Alice's birth was registered in 4q 1872 Haslingden 8e 110, mother's maiden name Thompson. Her father was a weaver of Boothfold on her baptism.

iv. Sarah Ann Warburton. Sarah Ann was born in Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, on 24 Aug 1874. She was christened in Newchurch, St Nicholas, Lancashire, on 1 Nov 1874.

Sarah's birth was registered in 3q 1874 Haslingden 8e 126, mother's maiden name Thompson. Her father was a weaver of Boothfold on her baptism.

v. **Robert Warburton**. Robert was born in Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1876. Robert died in Newchurch, St Nicholas, Lancashire, in 1879.

Robert's birth was registered in 4q 1876 Haslingden 8e 110, mother's maiden name Thompson. His death was registered in 1q 1879 Haslingden 8e 112, aged 2.

vi. **Mary Elizabeth Warburton**. Mary Elizabeth was born in Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1878.

Mary's birth was registered in 3q 1878 Haslingden 8e 110, mother's maiden name Lord.

vii. **Herbert Warburton**. Herbert was born in Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, on 2 Jun 1881. Herbert died in 1960.

Herbert's birth was registered in 3q 1881 Haslingden 8e 100, mother's maiden name Thompson. His death was registered in 3q 1960 Haslingden 10c 301, aged 79.

In 1909 when Herbert was 27, he married **Ellen Taylor** in Hyndburn Register Office or Registrar Attended, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 4q 1909

Haslingden 8e 212. Herbert and Ellen had one son (Walter) present in the 1939 Register. Several possible children were registered with mother's maiden name Taylor at Bury, and with a sub-district of Bury North (like Walter). However these were probably from several families. Ellen was born on 20 Jun 1880.

viii. Louisa Warburton. Louisa was born in Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1884.

Louisa's birth was registered in 1q 1884 Haslingden 8e 107, mother's maiden name Thompson.

81. Thomas Warburton (James⁷, Abraham⁶, John⁵, Abraham⁴, Abraham³, John², Robert¹). Thomas was born in Helmshore, Lancashire, on 14 Feb 1848. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 23 Apr 1848. ■ Census for Rawtenstall, Lancashire, in 1891. Thomas (43) is a grocer living at 8 Bridleway with Isabella (44) a grocer, and brother-in-law Albion Hargreaves (54) a grocer's assistant. ■ Census for Rawtenstall, Lancashire, in 1901. Thomas (53) is a grocer living at 8 Bridleway with Isabella (54), and brother James (55) a boarder and weaver. ■ Census for Rawtenstall, Lancashire, in 1911. Thomas (63) is a grocer living at 8 Bridleway with

■ Census for Rawtenstall, Lancashire, in 1911. Thomas (63) is a grocer living at 8 Bridleway with Isabella (64) a grocer. They have been married for 33 years and had two children, both died. Thomas died in Rawtenstall, Lancashire, in 1926.

Thomas's father is a slubber of Gregory Fold on his baptism record. His death is probably that registered in 1q 1926 Haslingden 8e 114, aged 77.

On 29 Jun 1878 when Thomas was 30, he married **Isabella Hargreaves** in Newchurch, St Nicholas, Lancashire. Isabella was born in Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1847. Isabella died in Rawtenstall, Lancashire, on 21 Feb 1922.

Isabella's death was registered in 1q 1922 Haslingden 8e 172, aged 75.

They had the following children:

- Emily Warburton. Emily was born in Rawtenstall, Lancashire, in 1878. Emily died in Rawtenstall, Lancashire, in 1882. She was buried in Newchurch, St Nicholas, Lancashire, on 21 Jan 1882.
 - Emily's birth was registered in 4q 1878 Haslingden 8e 137. Her death was registered in 1q 1882 Haslingden 8e 81, aged 3.
- ii. **James Herbert Warburton**. James Herbert was born in Rawtenstall, Lancashire, in 1883. He was buried in Newchurch, St Nicholas, Lancashire, on 18 Nov 1886.
 - James's birth was registered in 1q 1883 Haslingden 8e 104. His death was registered in 4q 1886 Haslingden 8e 72, aged 3.
- **82.** Abraham Warburton (John⁷, Abraham⁶, John⁵, Abraham⁴, Abraham³, John², Robert¹).

Abraham was born in Edenfield, Lancashire, in 1833. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 11 Aug 1833. ■ Census for Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1871. Abraham (38) is a cotton tape sizer living in Stacksteads with Elizabeth (37). ■ Census for Spotland, Lancashire, in 1881. Abraham (47) is a cotton warp sizer living at Frost-holes with Elizabeth (46) a cotton weaver, John Abraham (7) and widowed father John (74) a retired engine tenter. ■ Census for Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1891. Abraham (57) is a ? and cotton warp sizer living in Higher Moor Gane with Elizabeth E (45), and John A (17). Abraham died in 1899.

Abraham's father was a slubber of Dairy Head, Bury on his baptism record. His death is probably that registered in 2q 1899 Haslingden 8e 80, aged 66 as he is not present in the 1901 census.

On 7 Nov 1868 when Abraham was 35, he first married **Elizabeth Ashworth** in Tunstead, Holy Trinity, Lancashire. The church is in Newchurch Road, Stacksteads. Abraham (35) was a sizer from Blackwood, father John, an engine tenter. Elizabeth (34) iwa from Stacksteads, father John, a weaver. Elizabeth was born abt 1834. Elizabeth died bef 1889.

No obvious registration of Elizabeth's death has been found but it is presumed to be before Abraham's re-marriage.

They had one child:

121 i. **John Abraham Warburton** (1873-1955)

In 1889 when Abraham was 56, he second married **Elizabeth Ann West** in Newchurch, St Nicholas, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 3q 1889 Haslingden 8e 210. Elizabeth Ann was born in Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, abt 1847.

83. Abraham Warburton (*Robert*⁷, *Abraham*⁶, *John*⁵, *Abraham*⁴, *Abraham*³, *John*², *Robert*¹). Abraham was born in Holcombe Brook, Lancashire, on 27 May 1853. He was christened in Holcombe, St Emmanuel, Lancashire, on 17 Jul 1853. Abraham died in Holcombe, Lancashire, in 1899. He was buried in Holcombe, St Emmanuel, Lancashire, on 12 Apr 1899.

Abraham's birth was registered in 2q 1853 Bury 8c 325, mother's maiden name Warburton. He was living at 11 Regent Road when he died. He was buried in grave 118A with wife Alice, aged 45.

Abraham married **Alice Kay**. Alice was born abt 1861. Alice died in Holcombe, Lancashire, in 1927. She was buried in Holcombe, St Emmanuel, Lancashire, on 22 Feb 1927.

Alice was living at 380 Rochdale Old Road, when she died. She was buried in grave 118A with husband Abraham, aged 76.

They had one child:

John Robert Warburton. John Robert was born in Holcombe, Lancashire, on 18
Oct 1882. He was christened in Holcombe, St Emmanuel, Lancashire, on 7 Jan
1883.

John's father was a weaver from Hazlehurst on his baptism record. John was an unmarried architect in the 1911 census and has not been explored further.

84. Abraham Warburton (*Edward*⁷, *Abraham*⁶, *John*⁵, *Abraham*⁴, *Abraham*³, *John*², *Robert*¹). Abraham was born in Edenfield, Lancashire, on 31 Aug 1844. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 20 Oct 1844. ■ Census for Accrington, Lancashire, in 1911. Abraham (66) is a cotton weaver living at 40 Hyndburn Street (4 rooms) with Ellen (72). They had been married 37 years and had 2 children, both dead. Abraham died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1929.

Abraham's father is a cotton spinner of Edenfield on his baptism record. His death is probably that recorded in 1q 1929 Haslingden 8e 211, aged 84.

In 1875 when Abraham was 30, he married **Ellen Cunliffe** in Hyndburn Register Office or Registrar Attended, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 2q 1875 Haslingden 8c 213. Ellen was born in Oswaldtwistle, Lancashire, abt 1838.

They had the following children:

i. Elizabeth Warburton. Elizabeth was born in Accrington, Lancashire, in 1876.

Elizabeth's birth was registered in 1q 1876 Haslingden 8e 172, mother's maiden name Cunliffe, sub-district Accrington (LancashireBMD). Her death was registered in 3q 1876 Haslingden 8e 105, aged 0.

ii. Alice Warburton. Alice was born in 1877. Alice died in 1894.

Alice's birth was registered in 2q 1877 Haslingden 8e 190, mother's maiden name Cunliffe, sub-district Accrington (LancashireBMD. Her death was registered in 4q 1894 Haslingden 8e 101, aged 17.

85. Samuel Warburton (*Ralph*⁷, *David*⁶, *John*⁵, *Abraham*⁴, *Abraham*³, *John*², *Robert*¹). Samuel was born in Pilkington, Lancashire, in 1859. ■ Census for Pilkington, Lancashire, in 1891. Samuel (31) is a railway engine driver living at 2 Milltown Street with Jane (31), Elizabeth E (8), Sidney (7), Annie (5), and Norah (9 months). ■ Census for Bury, Lancashire, in 1901. Samuel (41) is a railway engine driver living at 3 Parliament Place with Mary (43), Elizabeth E (18) a cotton winder, John SR (17) a railway engine cleaner, Gertrude A (15) a paper bag maker, Norah J (10), and Samuel (9). ■ Census for Bury, Lancashire, in 1911. Samuel (54) is a loco engine driver living at 51 Wyndham Street with Rose (55) and a boarder. Samuel and Rose have been married 3 years. Samuel died in 1934.

Samuel's birth was registered in 1q 1859 Bury 8c 413, mother's maiden name Valentine. His death is probably that registered in 4q 1934 Bury 8c 456, aged 75.

He is identified in the 1911 census as the Samuel recently married to Rose as there is no death registration that fits prior to 1911, his occupation is correct, and there is no similar Samuel from Radcliffe in earlier censuses. However his age is a little high, and there is no obvious death registration for his second wife Mary.

In 1881 when Samuel was 22, he first married **Jane Jones** in Bury Register Office or Registrar Attended. The marriage was registered in 2q 1881 Bury 8c 689. Jane was born in Flintshire, North Wales, abt 1859. Jane died in Pilkington, Lancashire, in 1897.

Jane's death was registered in 3q 1897 Bury 8c 403, aged 37.

They had the following children:

i. **Elizabeth Ellen Warburton**. Elizabeth Ellen was born in Flintshire, North Wales, in 1881.

Elizabeth's birth was registered in 4q 1881 Holywell 11b 227. She was a cotton winder in the 1911 census.

On 16 Nov 1907 when Elizabeth Ellen was 26, she married **Harry Williamson** in Radcliffe, St John, Lancashire. Harry was a beetler on the marriage record. Harry and Elizabeth had one son before 1911. Harry was born in Radcliffe, Lancashire, in 1855.

Harry is a lamplighter and fireman in the 1911 census.

 John Sidney Ralph Warburton. John Sidney Ralph was born in Flintshire, North Wales, on 12 Oct 1883. He was christened in Radcliffe, St John, Lancashire, on 23 Jan 1884.

John's birth was registered in 4q 1883 Holywell 11b 200. He was a ship's cook in 1918. His death was registered in 4q 1962 Heywood 10c 441 aged 79.

In 1909 when John Sidney Ralph was 25, he married **Mary Catherine Jones** in Kirkdale, St Athanasius, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 2q 1909 West Derby 8b 550. One son is registered in West Derby with mother's maiden name Jones. It isn't known if they then moved elswhere, but the family hasn't been found on the 1939 Register.

iii. **Gertrude Annie Warburton**. Gertrude Annie was born in Radcliffe, Lancashire, in 1885.

Gertrude Annie's birth was registered in 4q 1885 Bury 8c 585. She was a twist winder staying with her married sister Elizabeth Williamson in the 1911 census.

- iv. **Norah Jesse Warburton**. Norah Jesse was born in Radcliffe, Lancashire, on 20 Jul 1890. She was christened in Radcliffe, St Thomas, Lancashire, on 29 Sep 1890.
 - Norah was a paper bag maker staying with her married sister Elizabeth Williamson in the 1911 census.
- v. **Samuel Warburton**. Samuel was born in Radcliffe, Lancashire, in 1892. Census for Old Trafford, Lancashire, in 1911. Samuel (18) is a student at the Henshaw's Blind Asylum in Chester Road. He is totally blind.

Samuel's birth was registered in 4q 1892 Bury 8c 627.

In 1899 when Samuel was 40, he second married **Mary Todd** in Bury Register Office or Registrar Attended. The marriage was registered in 3q 1899 Bury 8c 1009. Mary was born in Radcliffe, Lancashire, abt 1857.

Mary was previously married. Her maiden name was Etchells. A Mary Etchells married David Todd at Radcliffe, St John in 1876, David's death registration has not been found.

In 1907 when Samuel was 48, he third married **Rose Ashworth** in Bury Register Office or Registrar Attended. The marriage was registered in 4q 1907 Bury 8c 910. Rose was born in Bootle, Lancashire, abt 1855.

Rose had been previously married. Her maiden name was Casey. She married James Ashworth in 1874 at Bury, St Paul.

86. John Warburton (*Ralph*⁷, *David*⁶, *John*⁵, *Abraham*⁴, *Abraham*³, *John*², *Robert*¹). John was born in Pilkington, Lancashire, in 1860. ■ Census for Radcliffe, Lancashire, in 1891. John (31) is a general labourer living at 23 Holland Street with Nancy (28), Ellen (7), Nancy (5), and Ralph (7 mths). ■ Census for Radcliffe, Lancashire, in 1901. John (39) is a general labourer living at 161 Church Street with Nancy (36), Ellen (18) a paper bag maker, Nancy (13), Ralph (10), James (8), Ethel (6), and Fred (2). ■ Census for Radcliffe, Lancashire, in 1911. John (49) is a soap maker living at 23 Holland Street with Nancy (46), James (18) a labourer, Ethel (16) a spinning doffer, and Fred (12). John and Nancy have been married 29 years and had 11 children, 5 still living.

John's birth was registered at Bury in 3q 1860 8c 417, mother's maiden name Valentine.

In 1882 when John was 22, he married **Nancy Collier** in Bury Register Office or Registrar Attended. The marriage was registered in 1q 1882 Bury 8c 579. Nancy was born in Bury, Lancashire, in 1863.

They had the following children:

i. Sarah Ellen Warburton. Sarah Ellen was born in Radcliffe, Lancashire, in 1882.

Sarah's birth was registered in 3q 1882 Bury 8c 572, mother's maiden name Collier (LancashireBMD).

In 1905 when Sarah Ellen was 23, she married **Matthew Taylor**. The marriage was registered in 3q Bury 8c 1033. Matthew was born in Radcliffe, Lancashire, in 1880.

ii. **John James Warburton**. John James was born in Radcliffe, Lancashire, in 1884. John James died in Radcliffe, Lancashire, in 1888.

James's birth was registered in 1q 1884 Bury 8c 594, mother's maiden name Collier. His death was registered in 4q 1888 Bury 8c 392, aged 4.

iii. **William Warburton**. William was born in Radcliffe, Lancashire, in 1886. William died in Radcliffe, Lancashire, in 1886.

William's birth was registered in 2q 1886 Bury 8c 601, mother's maiden name Collier. His death was registered in 4q 1886 Bury 8c 365, aged 0.

iv. Nancy Warburton. Nancy was born in Radcliffe, Lancashire, in 1888.

Nancy's birth was registered in 2q 1888 Bury 8c 589, mother's maiden name Collier.

v. Ralph Warburton. Ralph was born in Radcliffe, Lancashire, in 1890. Ralph died in Radcliffe, Lancashire, in 1904. He was buried in Radcliffe, St Thomas, Lancashire, on 29 Sep 1904.

Ralph's birth was registered in 4q 1890 Bury 8c 542, mother's maiden name Collier. His death was registered in 3q 1904 Bury 8c 394, aged 14.

vi. James Warburton. James was born in Radcliffe, Lancashire, in 1892.

James's birth was registered in 3q 1892 Bury 8c 650, mother's maiden name Collier. No obvious entry in the 1939 Register, or death registration has been found for James but he hasn't been investigated further.

vii. **Ethel Warburton**. Ethel was born in Radcliffe, Lancashire, in 1895.

Ethel's birth was registered in 1q 1895 Bury 8c 683, mother's maiden name Collier.

viii. **Bertha Warburton**. Bertha was born in Radcliffe, Lancashire, in 1897. Bertha died in Radcliffe, Lancashire, in 1897.

Bertha's birth was registered in 1q 1897 Bury 8c 639, mother's maiden name Collier. Her death was registered in 1q 1897 Bury 8c 490, aged 0.

ix. **Fred Warburton**. Fred was born in Radcliffe, Lancashire, on 30 Apr 1898. Fred died in 1968.

Ftred's birth was registered in 2q 1898 Bury 8c 575 or 626, mother's maiden name Collier. His death is probably that registered in 2q 1968 Haslingden 10c 374, aged 77, sub-district Rawtenstall.

In 1920 when Fred was 21, he married **Sarah A Culshaw** in Radcliffe, Trinity Baptist, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 3q 1920 Bury 8c 1680. Two sons and three daughters were registered at Bury by 1928 with mother's maiden name Culshaw, but only 2 (including 1 named daughter) were present in the 1939 Register. Sarah A was born on 22 Dec 1897.

x. **Annie Warburton**. Annie was born in Radcliffe, Lancashire, in 1899. Annie died in Radcliffe, Lancashire, in 1900.

Annie's birth was registered in 4q 1899 Bury 8c 614, mother's maiden name Collier. Her death was registered in 4q 1900 Bury 8c 370, aged 1.

xi. **Jack Warburton**. Jack was born in Radcliffe, Lancashire, in 1902. Jack died in Radcliffe, Lancashire, in 1903.

Jack's birth was registered in 4q 1902 Bury 8c 617, mother's maiden name Collier. His death was registered in 4q 1903 Bury 8c 427, aged 1.

- **87. Philip Buckley Warburton** (*James*⁷, *David*⁶, *John*⁵, *Abraham*⁴, *Abraham*³, *John*², *Robert*¹). Philip Buckley was born in Pilkington, Lancashire, in 1863. Census for Poulton, Lancashire, in 1891. Philip (27) is a labourer boarding at 12 Peddar Street with William B Shaw and his family. Census for Blackpool, Lancashire, in 1901. Philip (35) is a stonemason's labourer living at 5 Thomas Street with Florence (37), stepson John A Holmes (5), Philip (3), and Frank (10 months).
- Census for Radcliffe, Lancashire, in 1911. Philip (46) is a gas engine attendant living at 64 Egerton Street with Florence (41), stepson John Arthur Holmes (14) a helper in coal pit, Philip (12) half time in cotton mill, Ellen (7), Norah (4), and Maud Dorothea (2). Philip and Florence had been married 14 years and had 5 children, 4 still living.

Philip's birth was registered in 1q 1863 Bury 8c 462, mother's maiden name Buckley.

On 13 Aug 1898 when Philip Buckley was 35, he married **Florence Holmes** in Blackpool, St John, Lancashire. Philip (30) was a stonemason of 107 Crofter? Street, Blackpool, father James, a fitter, deceased. Florence (26) was a spinster of 125 Caunee? Street, Blackpool, father John, a fitter. Florence was born in Barrow-in-Furness, Lancashire, abt 1863.

They had the following children:

 Philip Warburton. Philip was born in Blackpool, Lancashire, on 27 Dec 1898. Philip died in Bolton, Lancashire, in 1974.

Philip's birth was registered in 1q 1899 Fylde 8e 691, mother's maiden name Holmes. His death was registered in 4q 1974 Bolton 38 119 with a matching date of birth.

In 1924 when Philip was 25, he married **Clara Bennett** in Bolton Register Office or Registrar Attended. The marriage was registered in 1q 1924 Bolton 8c 521. A son and a daughter were registered at Bolton with mother's maiden name Bennett, but only the son is present in the 1939 Register.

ii. **Frank Warburton**. Frank was born in Blackpool, Lancashire, in 1900. Frank died in Barrow-in-Furness, Lancashire, in 1902.

Frank's birth was registered in 2q 1900 Fylde 8e 689, mother's maiden name Holmes. He is missing from the 1911 census so his death registration is probably that registered in 2q 1902 Barrow in Furness 8e 572, aged 2.

iii. Ellen Warburton. Ellen was born in Barrow-in-Furness, Lancashire, in 1903.

Ellen's birth was registered in 3q 1903 Barrow in Furness 8e 840, mother's maiden name Holmes.

iv. Norah Warburton. Norah was born in Radcliffe, Lancashire, in 1906.

Norahs birth was registered in 3q 1906 Bury 8c 603, mother's maiden name Holmes.

v. **Maud Dorothy Warburton**. Maud Dorothy was born in Radcliffe, Lancashire, in 1909.

Maud's birth was registered in 2q 1909 Bury 8c 614, mother's maiden name Holmes.

88. William Warburton (*James*⁷, *David*⁶, *John*⁵, *Abraham*⁴, *Abraham*³, *John*², *Robert*¹). William was born in Barrow-in-Furness, Lancashire, in 1876. ■ Census for Barrow-in-Furness, Lancashire, in 1911. William (33) is a butcher living at 25 Raglan Street with Amy Roberta (28), Amy Valentine (4), Ralph (2), and Dorcas (1 month). William and Amy had been married 5 years and had 3 children, all living. William died in Barrow-in-Furness, Lancashire, on 12 Aug 1917.

William's birth was registered in 3q 1866 Barrow in Furness 8e 816, mother's maiden name Valentine.

In 1906 when William was 30, he married **Amy Roberta Cross** in Barrow-in-Furness, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 1q 1906 Barrow in Furness 8e 1189. Amy Roberta was born in

Barrow-in-Furness, Lancashire, abt 1883.

Amy's middle name is Robsart on the BMD index entry for her marriage, but is either Roberts or Roberta on the 1911 census.

They had the following children:

i. **Amy Valentine Warburton**. Amy Valentine was born in Barrow-in-Furness, Lancashire. in 1906.

Amy's birth was registered in 2q 1906 Barrow in Furness 8e 815, mother's maiden name Cross.

 Ralph Warburton. Ralph was born in Barrow-in-Furness, Lancashire, on 9 Feb 1908.

Ralph's birth was registered in 1q 1908 Barrow in Furness 8e 842, mother's maiden name Cross. His death was registered in April 1980 Barrow-in-Furness 1 95, aged 72.

In 1941 when Ralph was 32, he married **Vera Wassall** in Barrow-in-Furness, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 2q 1941 Barrow-in-Furness 8c 2545. A son and two daughters were registered at Barrow-in-Furness with mother's maiden name Wassall. Vera was born on 10 Apr 1920. Vera died in Sep 1996.

Vera's death was registered in September 1996, barrow-in-Furness A12D 3731A 106, aged 76.

 Mary Dorcas Warburton. Mary Dorcas was born in Barrow-in-Furness, Lancashire, in 1911.

The birth of Mary Doris was registered in 1q 1911 Barrow in Furness 8e 743, mother's maiden name Cross. She is recorded in the 1911 census as Doris or Dorces.

89. Thomas Henry Warburton (Henry⁷, Thomas⁶, Robert⁵, Abraham⁴, Abraham³, John², Robert¹). Thomas Henry was born in Stacksteads, Lancashire, in 1873. ■ Census for Stacksteads, Lancashire, in 1911. Thomas Henry (37) was a cotton weaver living at 178 Newchurch Road (4 rooms) with Elizabeth Hannah (35) a cotton weaver, and Henry Rawstron (3). Henry and Elizabeth had been married 13 years and had one child, still living.

Thomas's birth was registered in 4q 1873 Haslingden 8e 89, mother's maiden name Thornton.

In 1898 when Thomas Henry was 25, he married **Elizabeth Hannah Ball** in Hyndburn Register Office or Registrar Attended, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 1q 1898 Haslingden 8e 219. No children with a mother's maiden name of Ball were registered after the 1911 census. Elizabeth Hannah was born in Crawshawbooth, Lancashire, abt 1875.

They had one child:

 Henry Rawstron Warburton. Henry Rawstron was born in Stacksteads, Lancashire, in 1907. Henry Rawstron died in 1914.

Henry's birth was registered in 3q 1907 Haslingden 8e 105, mother's maiden name Ball. His death was registered in 2q 1914 Haslingden 8e 167, aged 6.

90. Robert Wright Warburton (*Thomas*⁷, *Robert*⁶, *Robert*⁵, *Abraham*⁴, *Abraham*³, *John*², *Robert*¹). Robert Wright was born in Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1852. ■ Census for Lower Booths, Lancashire, in 1881. Robert Wright (29) is a hairdresser living at Tup(?) Bridge with Maria (28). ■ Census for Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1891. Robert W (39) is a hairdresser living at 273 Newchurch Road with Sarah (37), Frank (8), and Harry (6). ■ Census for Bacup, Lancashire, in 1901. Robert Wright (49) is an assurance agent living at 273 Newchurch Road with Sarah (47), Frank (18) a slipper maker, Harry (16) a slipper maker, and Fred (9). ■ Census for Rawtenstall, Lancashire, in 1911. Robert Wright (59) is a hairdresser living at 9 + 11 King Street (3 rooms) with Sarah (57), and Fred (19) a bleacher. Robert and Sarah had been married 21 years and had one child, still living. Robert Wright died in Rawtenstall, Lancashire, in 1915.

Robert's birth was registered in 1q 1852 Haslingden 8e 90, mother's maiden name Hoyle. His death was registered in 1q 1915 Haslingden 8e 144, aged 63, sub district Rawtenstall (LancashireBMD).

In 1877 when Robert Wright was 25, he first married **Maria Trickett** in Hyndburn Register Office or Registrar Attended, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 1q 1877 Haslingden 8e 239. Maria was born in Irwell Vale, Lancashire, abt 1853. Maria died in Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1888. She was buried in Rawtenstall Cemetery, Lancashire, on 13 Feb 1888.

Maria's death was registered in 1q 1888 Haslingden 8e 82, aged 35, subdistrict Newchurch (LancashireBMD). Her burial record describes her as a housekeeper from Newchurch Road, Stacksteads. She was buried in grave 466 with her 2 day old twin sons John and Luke.

They had the following children:

 Ruth Warburton. Ruth was born in Rawtenstall, Lancashire, in 1879. Ruth died in Rawtenstall, Lancashire, in 1880.

Ruth's birth was registered in 3q 1879 Haslingden 8e 137, mother's maiden name Trickett. Her death was registered in 2q 1880 Haslingden 8e 90, aged 0.

- **122** ii. **Frank Warburton** (1882-)
- **123** iii. Harry Warburton (1884-1947)
 - iv. Albert Warburton. Albert was born in Rawtenstall, Lancashire, in 1887. Albert died in Rawtenstall, Lancashire, in 1887.

Albert's birth was registered in 1q 1887 Haslingden 8e 118, mother's maiden name Trickett.

v. **John Warburton**. John was born in Rawtenstall, Lancashire, in 1888. John died in Rawtenstall, Lancashire, in 1888.

John's birth was registered in 1q 1888 Haslingden 8e 94, mother's maiden name Trickett. His death was registered in 1q 1888 8e 83, aged 0. His burial record describes him as 2 days old, the child of Robert and Maria from Newchurch Road, Stacksteads. He was buried in grave 466 with his mother and 2 day old twin brother Luke.

vi. Luke Warburton. Luke was born in Rawtenstall, Lancashire, in 1888. Luke died in Rawtenstall, Lancashire, in 1888. He was buried in Rawtenstall Cemetery, Lancashire, on 13 Feb 1888.

Luke's birth was registered in 1q 1888 Haslingden 8e 94, mother's maiden name Trickett. His death was registered in 1q 1888 Haslingden 8e 83, aged 0. His burial record describes him as 2 days old, the child of Robert and Maria from Newchurch Road, Stacksteads. He was buried in grave 466 with his mother and 2 day old twin brother John.

On 30 Apr 1889 when Robert Wright was 37, he second married **Sarah Rawlinson** in Rawtenstall, St Mary, Lancashire. Robert Wight (37) was a widowed hairdresser from Bacup Road, Clough Fold, father Thomas a Post Master. Sarah (35) was a spinster from Bacup Road, father James, a quarryman. Alice Ann Warburton was a witness. The marriage was registered in 2q 1889 Haslingden 8e 206. Sarah was born in Barrhead, Scotland, abt 1854.

They had one child:

124 i. Fred Warburton (1891-1968)

91. Robert Robinson Warburton (Luke⁷, Robert⁶, Robert⁵, Abraham⁴, Abraham³, John², Robert¹). Robert Robinson was born in Clough Fold, Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1856. ■ Census

for Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1881. Robert R Warburton (24) was a cotton beamer living in Boothfold with Mary (24), Ellen (3), and Elizabeth Ann (1). ■ Census for Clough Fold, Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1891. Robert R Warburton (34) was a cotton piece hand living at 7 North Road with Mary (34), Ellen (13) a cotton piece hand, Elizabeth A (11) a cotton piece hand, William H (8), Mary A (5), Isabella (4), and Susannah (2). ■ Census for Clough Fold, Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1901. Robert R Warburton (44) was a winder (cotton mill) living at 7 North Road with Mary (44), Ellen (23) a weaver, Elizabeth A (21) a weaver, William H (18) and apprentice joiner, Mary A (15) a weaver, Isabella (14) a weaver, and Susannah (12). Robert Robinson died in 1909. He was buried in Rawtenstall Cemetery, Lancashire, on 1 Apr 1909.

Robert's birth was registered in 4q 1856 Haslingden 8e 87, mother's maiden name Crowherd. His death was registered in 1q 1909 Haslingden 8e 90, aged 52.

In 1877 when Robert Robinson was 21, he married **Mary Entwistle** in Hyndburn Register Office or Registrar Attended, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 3q 1877 Haslingden 8e 228. Mary was born in Waterfoot, Haslingden, Lancashire, abt 1856.

They had the following children:

- i. Ellen Warburton. Ellen was born in Waterfoot, Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1877.
 - Ellen's birth was registered in 4q 1877 Haslingden 8e 110, mother's maiden name Entwistle. She has not been investigated further.
- Elizabeth Ann Warburton. Elizabeth Ann was born in Waterfoot, Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1879.
 - Elizabeth's birth was registered in 2q 1879 Haslingden 8e 134, mother's maiden name Entwistle. She has not been investigated further.
- **125** iii. **William Henry Warburton** (1882-1956)
 - Mary Alice Warburton. Mary Alice was born in Clough Fold, Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1885.
 - Mary's birth was registered in 4q 1885 Haslingden 8e 111, mother's maiden name Entwistle. She has not been investigated further.
 - v. **Isabella Warburton**. Isabella was born in Clough Fold, Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1887.
 - Isabella's birth was registered in 2q 1887 Haslingden 8e 96, mother's maiden name Entwistle. She has not been investigated further.
 - vi. **Susannah Warburton**. Susannah was born in Clough Fold, Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1889.
 - Susannah's birth was registered in 2q 1889 Haslingden 8e 91, mother's maiden name Entwistle. She has not been investigated further.

vii. **Robert Robinson Warburton**. Robert Robinson was born in Clough Fold, Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1894. Robert Robinson died in Clough Fold, Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1898.

Robert's birth was registered in 4q 1894 Haslingden 8e 94, mother's maiden name Entwistle. His death was registered in 2q 1898 Haslingden 8e 61, aged 3.

92. James Henry Warburton (Luke⁷, Robert⁶, Robert⁵, Abraham⁴, Abraham³, John², Robert¹). James Henry was born in Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1863. ■ Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1891. James (28) is a cotton spinner living at 6 Communion Street with Mary (28), Luke (9), Mary (5), and Robert (3). ■ Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1901. James (40) is a cotton spinner living at 21 Communion Street with Mary (39), Luke (19) a cotton weaver, Mary (14) a cotton weaver, Robert (12) a cotton weaver, Annie (8), and Ellen (1). ■ Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1911. James (48) is a cotton spinner living at 21 Communion Street (4 rooms) with Mary (49), Nellie (11), and Lissie (8). James and Mary had been married 29 years and had 9 children, 6 still living. James Henry died in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 9 Apr 1935.

James's birth was registered in 2q 1863 Haslingden 8e 93, mother's maiden name Crowherd. His death was registered in 2q 1935 Haslingden 8e 143, aged 72. Administration for James Henry of 77 Rakefoot, who died at 38 Hindle Street, Haslingden was granted to Luke Warburton cotton weaver, and Ellen Haworth (wife of John Haworth). His effects were £275 18s.

On 23 Jul 1881 when James Henry was 18, he married **Mary Arthur** in Haslingden, St Mary Lancashire. James was from Rawtenstall, father Luke. Mary was from Haslingden, father James Arthur. The entry was written in Latin. The marriage was registered in 3q 1881 Haslingden 8e 246. Mary was born in 1862. Mary died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1934.

Mary's death was probably that registered in 3q 1934 Haslingden 8e 132, aged 72.

They had the following children:

- **126** i. **Luke Warburton** (1881-1950)
 - ii. **George Warburton**. George was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1883. George died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1883.

George's birth was registered in 3q 1883 Haslingden 8e 150, mother's maiden name Arthur. His death was registered in 4q 1883 Haslingden 8e 107, aged 0.

iii. **Susannah Warburton**. Susannah was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1884. Susannah died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1886.

Susannah's birth was registered in 4q 1884 Haslingden 8e 125, mother's maiden name Arthur. Her death was registered in 3q 1886 Haslingden 8e 93, aged 1.

iv. Mary Warburton. Mary was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1886.

Mary's birth was registered in 2q 1886 Haslingden 8e 120, mother's maiden name Arthur. She has not been investigated further.

- **127** v. **Robert Warburton** (1888-1967)
 - vi. **James Henry Warburton**. James Henry was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1890. James Henry died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1890.

James's birth was registered in 3q 1890 Haslingden 8e 128, mother's maiden name Arthur. His death was registered in 4q 1890 Haslingden 8e 113, aged 0.

vii. Ann Warburton. Ann was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1892.

Ann's birth was registered in 4q 1892 Haslingden 8e 116, mother's maiden name Arthur.

viii. Ellen Warburton. Ellen was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1899.

Ellen's birth was registered in 2q 1899 Haslingden 8e 127, mother's maiden name Arthur.

ix. Cecilia Warburton. Cecilia was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1902.

Cissie's birth was registered in 2q 1902 Haslingden 8e 123, mother's maiden name Arthur.

93. Thomas Warburton (*Luke*⁷, *Robert*⁶, *Robert*⁵, *Abraham*⁴, *Abraham*³, *John*², *Robert*¹). Thomas was born in Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1867.

Thomas's birth was registered in 4q 1867 Haslingden 8e 96, mother's maiden name Croward.

On 28 Nov 1895 when Thomas was 28, he married **Ann Gilmore** in New Bedford, Bristol, Massachusetts. Ann was born in England in 1873.

Ann was the daughter of Charles and Mary.

They had the following children:

- Frederick Gilmore. Frederick was born in New Bedford, Bristol, Massachusetts, on 29 May 1896.
- Dora Agnes Gilmore. Dora Agnes was born in New Bedford, Bristol, Massachusetts, on 28 Jul 1899.
- William Leo Gilmore. William Leo was born in New Bedford, Bristol, Massachusetts, on 5 Feb 1904.

94. Luke Warburton (*Robert*⁷, *Robert*⁶, *Robert*⁵, *Abraham*⁴, *Abraham*³, *John*², *Robert*¹). Luke was born in Limefield, Nr. Bury, Lancashire, in 1862. ■ Census for Habergham Eaves, Lancashire, in 1891. Luke (30) is a coal miner living at 12 Smith (unclear) Street with Margaret (28) a weaver, Ellen (9), Mary (5), Luke (3), and John T (1). ■ Census for Burnley, Lancashire, in 1901. Luke (38) is a coal hewer (under ground) living at 14 Bedford Street with Margaret (38), Ellen (18) a cotton ring spinner, Luke (13) worker (exact task illegible) in coal mine, John T (11), Sarah J (7), Margaret (5), and Nancy (3). ■ Census for Burnley, Lancashire, in 1911. Luke (50) is a coal miner (hewer) living at 17 Keppel Street (4 rooms) with Margaret (48), Sarah J (17) a cotton weaver, Margaret (16) a cotton weaver, Nancy (14) a cotton weaver, and a boarder. Luke and Margaret had been married 29 years and had 13 children, 5 still living. Only 12 of the children have been identified. In addition to the thee daughters in the census, sons Luke and John Thomas were still living.

Luke's birth was registered in 3q 1862 Bury 8c 364, mother's maiden name Ogden.

On 29 Oct 1881 when Luke was 19, he married **Margaret Barnes** in Burnley, St Andrew, Lancashire. Margaret was born in Burnley, Lancashire, in 1863.

Margaret was illegitimate.

They had the following children:

 Ellen Warburton. Ellen was born in Burnley, Lancashire, in 1882. Ellen died in Burnley, Lancashire, in 1903.

Ellen's birth was registered in 2q 1882 Burnley 8e 234, mother's maiden name Barnes. She is probably the Ellen Duckworth whose death was registered in 2q 1903 Burnley 8e 154, aged 21, the same quarter as her marriage.

In 1903 when Ellen was 21, she married **William Duckworth** in Burnley, St Stephen, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 2q 1903 Burnley 8e 381.

ii. **Amos Warburton**. Amos was born in Burnley, Lancashire, in 1883. Amos died in Burnley, Lancashire, in 1884.

Amos's birth was registered in 3q 1883 Burnley 8e 186, mother's maiden name Barnes. His death was registered in 3q 1884 Burnley 8e 123, aged 1.

 Mary Warburton. Mary was born in Burnley, Lancashire, on 17 Oct 1885. Mary died in 1892.

Mary's birth was registered in 4q 1885 Burnley 8e 218, mother's maiden name Barnes.

- **128** iv. **Luke Warburton** (1887-1941)
- **129** v. **John Thomas Warburton** (1889-1918)
 - vi. Alice Ann Warburton. Alice Ann was born in Burnley, Lancashire, in 1891. Alice Ann died in 1892.

Alice's birth was registered in 3q 1891 Burnley 8e 200, mother's maiden name Barnes. Her death was probably that registered in 1q 1892 Wigan 8c 92, aged 0.

vii. Sarah Jane Warburton. Sarah Jane was born in Burnley, Lancashire, in 1893.

Sarah's birth was registered in 3q 1893 Burnley 8e 236, mother's maiden name Barnes. No obvious marriage or death registration has been found for Sarah Jane.

viii. **Margaret Warburton**. Margaret was born in Burnley, Lancashire, on 4 Jul 1895. She was christened in Habergham Eaves, Holy Trinity, Lancashire, on 6 Nov 1895. Margaret died in Burnley, Lancashire, on 3 Jan 1951.

Margaret's birth was registered in 3q 1895 Burnley 8e 209, mother's maiden name Barnes. Her death was registered in 1q 1951 Burnley 10b 1193, aged 55.

Administration for Margaret Ruddeforth, widow of 126 Rectory Road, Burnley was granted to Margaret Robinson (wife of James Robinson). Her effects were £788 11s 9d. Margaret Robinson was her daughter.

In 1914 when Margaret was 18, she married **Ephraim Ruddeforth** in Burnley, St

Alban (now St Paul), Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 1q 1914 Burnley 8e 255. Margaret and Ephraim had 3 daughters. Two died in infancy. Ephraim was born in Burnley, Lancashire, on 11 Mar 1894.

Ephraim was the son of Thomas William and Maria.

ix. **Nancy Warburton**. Nancy was born in Burnley, Lancashire, on 8 Jan 1897. She was christened in Habergham Eaves, Holy Trinity, Lancashire, on 10 Aug 1897. Nancy died in Burnley, Lancashire, in 1964.

Nancy's birth was registered in 1q 1897 Burnley 8e 212, mother's maiden name Barnes. Her death was registered in 3q 1964 Burnley 10b 593, aged 67.

In 1916 when Nancy was 18, she married **John Blackburn** in Burnley, St Stephen, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 3q 1916 Burnley 8e 348. Two girls were registered at burnley with mother's maiden name Warburton. John was born on 27 Jan 1894. John died in Bury, Lancashire, in 1969.

John's death was registered in 4q 1969 Burnley 10b 2116, aged 75.

x. **Mary Warburton**. Mary was born in Burnley, Lancashire, in 1898. Mary died in Burnley, Lancashire, in 1898.

Mary's birth was registered in 4q 1898 Burnley 8e 211, mother's maiden name Barnes. Her death was registered in 4q 1898 Burnley 8e 158, aged 0.

xi. Rose Warburton. Rose was born in Burnley, Lancashire, in 1900. Rose died in Burnley, Lancashire, in 1900.

Rose's birth was registered in 2q 1900 Burnley 8e 164, mother's maiden name Barnes. Her death was registered in 3q 1900 Burnley 8e 134, aged 0.

xii. **Emmanuel Warburton**. Emmanuel was born in Burnley, Lancashire, in 1901. Emmanuel died in Burnley, Lancashire, in 1902.

Emmanuel's birth was registered in 4q 1901 Burnley 8e 215, mother's maiden name Barnes. His death was registered in 2q 1902 Burnley 8e 164, aged 0.

95. Emanuel Warburton (*Robert*⁷, *Robert*⁶, *Robert*⁵, *Abraham*⁴, *Abraham*³, *John*², *Robert*¹). Emanuel was born in Bacup, Lancashire, in 1865. ■ Census for Crompton, Lancashire, in 1901. Emanuel (33) is a coal hewer living at Freeburrow(?) Road with Martha (34), Robert (8), Charles (2), and father-in-law Charles Durrant (65) a retired points man. ■ Census for Crompton, Lancashire, in 1911. Emanuel (44) is a coal miner (hewer) living at 37 Copley Street, Shaw (4 rooms) with Martha (48), Robert (18) a cotton spinner's piecer, Charles (12) a cotton spinner's piecer, Ada (9), Mary (5), and nephew Emanuel Warburton (17) a coal miner (waggoner). Emanuel and Martha claim to have been married 20 years and had 4 children, all living, but this seems to encompass both Emanuel's marriages.. Emanuel died in 1938.

Emanuel's birth was registered in 2q 1865 Bury 8c 393, mother's maiden name Ogden. His death was registered in 1q 1938 Middleton 8d 770, aged 72.

In 1891 when Emanuel was 26, he first married **Martha Hoyle** in East Crompton, St James, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 2q 1891 Oldham 8d 762. Martha was born abt 1869. Martha died in Crompton, Lancashire, in 1892.

Martha's death was registered in 2g 1892 Oldham 8d 545, aged 23.

They had one child:

i. Robert Warburton. Robert was born in Crompton, Lancashire, on 15 May 1892. ■
 Census for Crompton, Lancashire, in 1939. Robert is a minder in a cotton spinning
 mill living at 25 Wood End, Shaw with Emily a cone winder (cotton spinning).

Robert's birth was registered in 2q 1892 Oldham 8d 751, mother's maiden name Hoyle. There are 2 possible death registrations for Robert at Oldham (4q 1950 10f 89, aged 58, and 3q 1966 10f 60, aged 74).

In 1918 when Robert was 25, he married **Emily Rothwell** in Newhey, St Thomas, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 3q 1918 Rochdale 8e 36. There are no birth registrations that can be related to this marriage. Emily was born on 13 Aug 1894. Emily died in Oldham on 17 Apr 1986.

Emily's death was registered in Apr 1986 Oldham 39 201, aged 91. Probate was granted for Emily of Glenthorne, 57 Queens Road, effects not exceeding £40,000.

On 30 Nov 1895 when Emanuel was 30, he second married **Martha Durrant** in East Crompton, St James, Lancashire. Emanuel (28) was a widowed collier from 14 Smallbrook, father Robert (deceased) a fuller. Martha (32) was from Minow Road, father Charles, a pointsman. Robert and Nancy Warburton were witnesses. The marriage was registered in 4q 1895 Oldham 8d 890. Martha was born in Middleton, Lancashire, abt 1863. Martha died in 1937.

Martha's death was registered in 1q 1937 Middleton 8d 965, aged 74.

They had the following children:

Charles Warburton. Charles was born in Crompton, Lancashire, on 9 Jun 1898. ■
Census for Crompton, Lancashire, in 1939. Charles is a minder (cotton spinning)
living at 87 Victoria Street, Shaw with Edith, and Hannah Pollitt (Edith's mother).
Charles died in Crompton, Lancashire, in 1954.

Charles's birth was registered in 3q 1898 Oldham 8d 756, mother's maiden name Durrant. His death was registered in 2q 1954 Middleton 10e 471, aged 55.

In 1929 when Charles was 30, he married **Edith Pollitt** in East Crompton, St James, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 3q 1929 Oldham 8d 2211. No children were registered with mother's maiden name Pollitt. Edith was born on 25 Jul 1897. Edith died in Crompton, Lancashire, on 10 Nov 1985.

Edith's death was registered in Nov 1985 Oldham 39 43, aged 88. Probate was granted for Edith of 87 Victoria Street, Shaw, effects not exceeding £40,000.

ii. Ada Warburton. Ada was born in Crompton, Lancashire, on 4 Apr 1901. ■ Census for Crompton, Lancashire, in 1939. Ada was a cotton minder (cotton spinning mill) living at 19 Lees Street with Mary a cone winder in a cotton spinning mill. Ada died in Crompton, Lancashire, in 1979.

Ada's birth was registered in 2q 1901 Oldham 8d 658, mother's maiden name Durrant. Her death was registered in Apr 1979 Oldham 39 0169, aged 78. She had not married.

iii. Mary Warburton. Mary was born in Crompton, Lancashire, on 6 Mar 1906. ■ Census for Crompton, Lancashire, in 1939. Mary is living with her sister Ada. Mary died in Crompton, Lancashire, on 15 Jan 1985.

Mary's birth was registered in 2q 1906 Oldham 8d 745, mother's maiden name Durrant. Her death was registered in Jan 1985 Oldham 39 134, aged 78. She had never married. Probate was granted for Mary of 23 Bowler Street, Shaw, last known to be alive on 12th January 1985, body found on 15th January, effects not exceeding £40,000.

96. Robert Warburton (Robert⁷, Robert⁶, Robert⁵, Abraham⁴, Abraham³, John², Robert¹). Robert was born in Stacksteads, Lancashire, on 9 Nov 1867. He was christened in Tunstead, Holy Trinity, Lancashire, on 1 May 1870. ■ Census for Rishton, Lancashire, in 1901. Robert (31) is a coal miner living at 8 Brook Street with Nancy (30), Robert (7), and Annie (3). ■ Census for Rishton, Lancashire, in 1911. Robert (42) is a coal miner (hewer) living at 8 Brook Street (5 rooms) with Nancy (40) a cotton weaver, Robert (17) a chain tenter below ground, and Annie (12), and Mary (6). Robert and Nancy had been married 20 years and had 4 children, 3 still living. ■ Census for Rishton, Lancashire, in 1939. Robert is a retired coal miner living at 21 Mary Street (5 rooms) with

wife Mary, and daughter Mary a cotton cop winder. Robert died in Rishton, Lancashire, in 1950.

Robert's birth was registered in 4q 1867 Rochdale 8e 88, mother's maiden name Ogden, under the name Warbutton His death was registered in 4q 1950 Darwin 10c 118, aged 82.

In 1890 when Robert was 22, he married **Nancy Bibby** in Blackburn Register Office or Registrar Attended, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 3q 1890 Blackburn 8e 189. Nancy was born in Rishton, Lancashire, on 12 Apr 1871. Nancy died in Rishton, Lancashire, in 1949.

Nancy's death is registered in 1q 1949 Darwen 10c 140, aged 77.

They had the following children:

- Sarah Jane Warburton. Sarah Jane was born in Rishton, Lancashire, on 27 Jan 1891. She was christened in Rishton, Lancashire, on 11 Feb 1891. Sarah Jane died in 1892.
 - Sarah's birth was registered in 1q 1891 Blackburn 8e 351, mother's maiden name Bibby. Her death was registered in 2q 1892 Burnley 8e 147, aged 1.
- ii. Robert Warburton. Robert was born in Clayton Le Moors, Lancashire, on 11 Apr 1893. He was christened in Clayton Le Moors, All Saints, Lancashire, on 8 Jun 1893. ■ Census for Coventry, Warwickshire, in 1939. Robert is a fitter's mate living at 21 Norfolk Street with someone whose record is still closed. He is described as married and his date of birth matches his baptism record. Robert died in Coventry, Warwickshire, in 1965.

Robert's father was a collier from 12 Clayton Street on his baptism record. His birth was registered in 2q 1893 Blackburn 8e 351, mother's maiden name Bibby. His death was registered in 3q 1965 Coventry 9c 737, aged 72.

He is married in the 1939 Register but his wife isn't present and has not been identified. The closed record implies they had a child.

iii. **Annie Warburton**. Annie was born in Rishton, Lancashire, in 1898. Annie died in Clayton Le Moors, Lancashire, on 30 Sep 1949.

Annie's birth was registered in 3q 1898 Blackburn 8e 347, mother's maiden name Bibby. Her death is probably that registered in 3q 1949 Darwen 10c 99. However she hasn't been found in the 1939 Register.

Administration for Annie, spinster of 20 Milton Street was granted to Nancy Warburton, widow. Her effects were £1,130 4s 2d. The identity of Nancy is uncertain as her mother had died earlier that year.

iv. **Mary Warburton**. Mary was born in Rishton, Lancashire, on 9 May 1904. Mary died in 1981.

Mary's birth was registered in 2q 1904 Blackburn 8e 325, mother's maiden name Bibby. Her death was registered in 2q 1981 Hyndburn and Rossendale 40 1297, aged 77. She never married.

97. George William Warburton (*Robert*⁷, *Robert*⁶, *Robert*⁵, *Abraham*⁴, *Abraham*³, *John*², *Robert*¹). George William was born in Stacksteads, Lancashire, in 1870.

George's birth was registered in 1q 1870 Rochdale 8e 103, mother's maiden name Ogden.

On 29 Apr 1890 when George William was 20, he married **Martha Hannah Lomas** in Shaw, Holy Trinity, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 2q 1890 Oldham 8d 988. Martha Hannah was born in Crompton, Lancashire, in 1870.

They had one child:

130 i. **John Robert Warburton** (1890-1974)

98. John Warburton (*John*⁷, *Henry*⁶, *James*⁵, *Henry*⁴, *Thomas*³, *Thomas*², *Robert*¹). John was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1860. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 29 Jul 1860. ■ Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1911. John (50) is a loom overlooker living at 16 Edwood Bridge (4 rooms) with Margaret Ann (51), John James (18) an apprentice house painter, and Priscilla (76) described as a widowed boarder, but actually Margaret's mother. John and Margaret had been married 28 years and had two children, both living. John died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1929. He was buried in Haslingden, Holden Cemetery, Lancashire, on 20 Jun 1929.

John's birth registration, mother's maiden name Ingham, is on LancashireBMD, but not <u>gro.gov</u>. His father was a spinner of Hud Rake on his baptism record.

He is presumed to be the John Ingham who was living at 525 Helmshore Road when he died and was buried in grave B730, aged 68.

On 3 Dec 1881 when John was 21, he married **Margaret Ann Warburton** (104), daughter of 68. **James Warburton** (1836-1907) & **Priscilla Foster** (~1834-1919), in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. John (21) was a weaver of 45 Hud Rake, father John, a spinner. Margaret (22) was from 63 Hud Rake, father James, a loom jobber. Margaret Ann was born in Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1859.

Margaret's birth was registered in 3q 1859 Haslingden 8e 102, mother's maiden name Foster.

They had the following children:

- i. Priscilla Warburton. Priscilla was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1883.
 - Priscilla's birth was registered in 4q 1883 Haslingden 8e 142, mother's maiden name Warburton.
- John James Warburton. John James was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1892

John's birth was registered in 4q 1892 Haslingden 8e 121, mother's maiden name Warburton. He has not been found in the 1939 Register, and there is no matching death registration. He hasn't been investigated further.

99. Henry Warburton (*Benjamin*⁷, *Henry*⁶, *James*⁵, *Henry*⁴, *Thomas*³, *Thomas*², *Robert*¹). Henry was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 6 Jan 1866. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 25 Feb 1866. ■ Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1911. Henry (43) is a cotton mill manager living at 323 Blackburn Road (5 rooms) with Elizabeth (43), Albert (14) an apprentice pattern maker, and Walter (33) a cotton beamer described as a boarder, but actually Elizabeth's brother. Henry and Elizabeth had been married 18 years and had 3 children, one living. Henry died in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 6 Feb 1926. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire.

Henry's birth was registered in 1q 1866 Haslingden 8e 128, mother's maiden name Barnes. His father was a weaver from Waterfoot on his baptism.

Henry is buried in grave A408.

Henry married Elizabeth Warburton (107), daughter of 68. James Warburton (1836-1907) & Priscilla Foster (~1834-1919). Elizabeth was born in Rawtenstall, Lancashire, in 1866. Elizabeth died on 5 Apr 1942. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire.

Elizabeth's birth was registered in 4q 1866 Haslingden 8e 130, mother's maiden name Foster. She is buried in grave A408, aged 75.

They had the following children:

 Henry Warburton. Henry was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1894. Henry died in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 8 Aug 1895. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire.

Henry's birth was registered in 3q 1894 Haslingden 8e 117, mother's maiden name Warburton. He was buried in grave A408, aged 13 months.

- **131** ii. **Albert Warburton** (1897-1954)
 - iii. **Arnold Warburton**. Arnold was born in 1899. Arnold died on 22 Aug 1899. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire.

Arnold's birth was registered in 1q 1899 Haslingden 8e 120, mother's maiden name Warburton. He was buried in grave A408, aged 7 months.

100. Peter Warburton (Benjamin⁷, Henry⁶, James⁵, Henry⁴, Thomas³, Thomas², Robert¹). Peter was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 6 Jan 1868. He was christened in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 23 Feb 1868. ■ Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1911. Peter (43) is a power loom overlooker living at 58 Piccadilly Street with Mary Ann (40), Benjamin (20) a firebeater, John (18) a cotton weaver, and Henry (12) a cotton weaver. Peter and Mary have been married 21 years and had 3 children all living. Peter died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1927.

Peter's birth was registered in 1q 1868 Haslingden 8e 141, mother's maiden name Barnes. His father was an overlooker from Haslingden on his baptism. His death was registered in 3q 1927 Haslingden 8e 21, aged 58.

On 28 Sep 1889 when Peter was 21, he married **Mary Ann Bullock** in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. Peter (22) was a tackler from Spring Side, father Benjamin, a tackler. Mary (21) was from Townsend Street, father John deceased, a beamer. Henry and Elizabeth Warburton were witnesses. Mary Ann was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, abt 1870. Mary Ann died in 1945.

Mary Ann's death was registered in 1q 1945 Haslingden 8e 159, aged 75.

They had the following children:

- **132** i. **Benjamin Warburton** (1890-1957)
 - ii. **John Warburton**. John was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 7 Sep 1892. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 27 Nov 1892.

John's birth was registered in 3q 1892 Haslingden 8e 135, mother's maiden name Bullock. He hasn't been found in the 1939 Register but hasn't been investigated further.

iii. Henry Warburton. Henry was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 5 Jun 1898.

Henry's birth was registered in 3q 1898 Haslingden 8e 130, mother's maiden name Bullock. His death registration has not been identified.

In 1926 when Henry was 27, he married **Bertha Bennett** in Lytham, St Cuthbert, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 3q 1926 Fylde 8e 1618. One son was registered at Fylde, with mother's maiden name of Bennett and he is present in the 1939 Register. Bertha was born on 20 Aug 1899. Bertha died in 1975.

Bertha's death is probably that registered in 1 q 1976 Salisbury 23 2339, aged 75. her birthday matches but the year is 1900, not 1899 as quoted on the 1939 Register.

101. Smith Warburton (Benjamin⁷, Henry⁶, James⁵, Henry⁴, Thomas³, Thomas², Robert¹). Smith was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 13 May 1872. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 30 Jun 1872. ■ Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1911. Smith (38) is a foreman loomer living at 5 Delph Street (4 rooms) with Alice Ellen (40) a cotton beamer, Doris (7), widowed mother-in-law Alice Pickup (69), and single sister-in-law Beatrice Pickup (36) a cotton weaver. Smith and Alice had been married 10 years and had 2 children, 1 living. Alice Pickup had 9 children, 6 living. Smith died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1931. He was buried in Haslingden, Holden Cemetery, Lancashire, on 2 Nov 1931.

Smith's birth was registered in 2q 1872 Haslingden 8e 163, mother's maiden name Barnes. His father was a power loom jobber from Deardengate on his baptism.

Smith was living at 227 Helmshore Road when he died and was buried in grave G515, aged 59.

On 2 Dec 1899 when Smith was 27, he married **Alice Ellen Pickup** in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. Smith (27) was a looker from Springside, father Benjamin, a tackler. Alice (28) was from 100 Hud Rake, father John, a deceased carder. Alice Ellen was born abt 1870. Alice Ellen died in Thornton, Lancashire, in 1959. She was buried in Haslingden, Holden Cemetery, Lancashire, on 9 Feb 1959.

Alice was living in Thornton when she died and was buried in grave G515, aged 88.

They had the following children:

i. Fred Warburton. Fred was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1902.

Fred's birth was registered in 1q 1902 Haslingden 8e 116, mother's maiden name Pickup. His death was registered in 4q 1902 Haslingden 8e 89, aged 0.

ii. Doris Warburton. Doris was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1903.

Doris's birth was registered in 4q 1903 Haslingden 8e 110, mother's maiden name Pickup.

102. Emmanuel Warburton (Emmanuel⁷, Henry⁶, James⁵, Henry⁴, Thomas³, Thomas², Robert¹). Emmanuel was born in Rawtenstall, Lancashire, on 6 May 1879. ■ Census for Rawtenstall, Lancashire, in 1901. Emmanuel (21) is a labourer in a calico print works living at 2 Brook Street with Mary Hannah (22), and Wilfred Ralph (2). ■ Census for Milnrow, Lancashire, in 1939. Emmanuel is a cotton tuber living at 3 Hartley Street, Firgrove with Louisa, and Harold, a roving carrier, cotton.

Emmanuel's birth was registered in 2q 1879 Haslingden 8e 144, mother's maiden name Hardman.

On 16 Mar 1901 when Emmanuel was 21, he first married **Mary Hannah Lord** in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. Emmanuel (21) was a labourer at a print works living at 518 Burnley Road, Crawshawbooth, father Emmanuel, a deceased labourer in a woollen mill. Mary (22) was a winder living at 4 Prinny Hill, father Thomas, a deceased cloth-looker. Mary Hannah was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, abt 1877. Mary Hannah died in Milnrow, Lancashire, in 1916.

Mary had a son, Wilfred Ralph Lord whose birth was registered in 3q 1898 Haslingden 8e 138. Her death was registered in 4q 1916 Rochdale 8e 4, aged 39.

They had one child:

i. Harold Warburton. Harold was born on 23 Jan 1913.

Harold is still single and living with his parents in the 1939 Register. There is no birth registration matching his date of birth in the 1939 Register, or with a mother's maiden name of Lord. He has not been investigated further.

In 1917 when Emmanuel was 37, he second married **Louisa Harrison** in Rochdale Register Office or Registrar Attended, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 4q 1917 Rochdale 8e 104. No children were registered locally with mother's maiden name of Harrison. Louisa was born on 28 Feb 1891.

103. Levi Warburton (Emmanuel⁷, Levi⁶, James⁵, Henry⁴, Thomas³, Thomas², Robert¹). Levi was born in 1867. ■ Census for Accrington, Lancashire, in 1911. Levi (43) is a newsagent and fancy goods dealer living at 3 Edleston Street (4 rooms) with Adelaide (32) assisting in the business, and

Roland (5). Levi and Adelaide have been married 8 years and had one child, still living.

Levi's birth was registered in 3q 1867 Haslingden 8e 135, mother's maiden name Hindle.

Levi do not appear to have had further children after 1911.

In 1893 when Levi was 26, he first married **Georgina Mary Rothwell** in Edenfield Parish Church, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 1q 18908 Haslingden 8e 150. One daughter was registered at Bury in 1898, sub-district Bury North (LancashireBMD) but she hasn't been investigated further. Georgina Mary was born abt 1867. Georgina Mary died in 1898.

Georgina's death was registered in 3g 1898 Haslingden 8e 82, aged 31.

In 1904 when Levi was 37, he second married **Adelaide Whiteside** in Blackburn Register Office or Registrar Attended, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 1q 1904 Blackburn 8e 598. No children were registered with mother's maiden name Whiteside after 1911. Adelaide was born in Oswaldtwistle, Lancashire, abt 1878.

They had one child:

Roland Warburton. Roland was born on 25 Jun 1905. Roland died in 1974.

Roland's birth was registered in 3q 1905 Bury 8c 524, mother's maiden name Whiteside. His death was registered in 1q 1974 Haslingden 10c 934, aged 68.

In 1931 when Roland was 25, he married **Ada Rose Drane** in Accrington, Kenyon St. Methodist School Chapel, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 4q 1931 Haslingden 8e 251. There are no children registered with mother's maiden name of Drane.

104. Margaret Ann Warburton (James⁷, James⁶, James⁵, Henry⁴, Thomas³, Thomas², Robert¹). Margaret Ann was born in Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1859.

Margaret's birth was registered in 3q 1859 Haslingden 8e 102, mother's maiden name Foster.

On 3 Dec 1881 when Margaret Ann was 22, she married **John Warburton** (98), son of 62. **John Warburton** (~1828-) & **Alice Ingham**, in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. John (21) was a weaver of 45 Hud Rake, father John, a spinner. Margaret (22) was from 63 Hud Rake, father James, a loom jobber. John was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1860. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 29 Jul 1860. ■ Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1911. John (50) is a loom overlooker living at 16 Edwood Bridge (4 rooms) with Margaret Ann (51), John James (18) an apprentice house painter, and Priscilla (76) described as a widowed boarder, but actually Margaret's mother. John and Margaret had been married 28 years and had two children, both living. John died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1929. He was buried in Haslingden, Holden

Cemetery, Lancashire, on 20 Jun 1929.

John's birth registration, mother's maiden name Ingham, is on LancashireBMD, but not <u>gro.gov</u>. His father was a spinner of Hud Rake on his baptism record.

He is presumed to be the John Ingham who was living at 525 Helmshore Road when he died and was buried in grave B730, aged 68.

They had the following children:

- i. Priscilla Warburton. Priscilla was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1883.
 - Priscilla's birth was registered in 4q 1883 Haslingden 8e 142, mother's maiden name Warburton.
- John James Warburton. John James was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1892.

John's birth was registered in 4q 1892 Haslingden 8e 121, mother's maiden name Warburton. He has not been found in the 1939 Register, and there is no matching death registration. He hasn't been investigated further.

105. Joshua Warburton (James⁷, James⁶, James⁵, Henry⁴, Thomas³, Thomas², Robert¹). Joshua was born in Crawshawbooth, Lancashire, in 1861. ■ Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1891. Joshua (29) is a cotton fireman living at 4 Delph Street (next door to his parents) with Mary (30), James H (7), William (5), Walter (1 month) and Martha E (1 month). ■ Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1911. Joshua (49) is an engineer in a cotton mill living at Waterside (5 rooms) with Mary (50), William (25) a weaver, John Thomas (24) a weaver, Walter (20) a corder, Martha E (20) a weaver, and Priscilla (17) a weaver. Joshua and Mary had been married 30 years and had 7 children, 6 living. Joshua died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1926. He was buried in Haslingden, Holden Cemetery, Lancashire, on 6 Nov 1926.

Joshua's birth was registered in 3q 1861 Haslingden 8e 127, mother's maiden name Foster. He was living at Waterside House when he died, aged 65, and was buried in grave F632.

Apart from the details of grave F632, Joshua and his family have not been investigated beyond 1911.

On 29 Jan 1881 when Joshua was 20, he married **Mary Houghton** in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. Joshua (19) was a stoker at a cotton mill, from High Terrace, Hudrake, father James, a loom jobber. Mary was a weaver from Vine Terrace, Haslingden, father Thomas, a deceased weaver. Mary was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, abt 1860. Mary died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1939. She was buried in Haslingden, Holden Cemetery, Lancashire, on 11 Jan 1930.

Mary was living at 26 Regent Street when she died aged 69, and was buried in grave F632.

They had the following children:

- i. Martha Ann Warburton. Martha Ann was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1881.
 - Martha's birth was registered in 2q 1881 Haslingden 8e 157, mother's maiden name Houghton. Her death was registered in 4q 1881 Haslingden 8e 101, aged 0.
- ii. **James Henry Warburton**. James Henry was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1884.
 - James's birth was registered in 21q 1884 Haslingden 8e 138, mother's maiden name Houghton.
- iii. William Warburton. William was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1885. William died in Cleveleys, Lancashire, in 1961. He was buried in Haslingden, Holden Cemetery, Lancashire, on 2 Mar 1961.
 - William's birth was registered in 3q 1885 Haslingden 8e 131, mother's maiden name Houghton. He was living in Cleveleys when he died, aged 75, and was buried in grave F632.
- iv. John Thomas Warburton. John Thomas was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1887. John Thomas died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1947. He was buried in Haslingden, Holden Cemetery, Lancashire, on 15 Apr 1947.
 - John's birth was registered in 1q 1887 Haslingden 8e 136, mother's maiden name Houghton. He was living at 17 Manchester Road when he died and was buried in grave B730, aged 60.
- v. Walter Warburton. Walter was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1891.
 - Walter's birth was registered in 2q 1891 Haslingden 8e 134, mother's maiden name Houghton.
- vi. **Martha Ellen Warburton**. Martha Ellen was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1891.
 - Martha's birth was registered in 2q 1891 Haslingden 8e 134, mother's maiden name Houghton.
- vii. **Priscilla Warburton**. Priscilla was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1894.
 - Priscilla's birth was registered in 2q 1894 Haslingden 8e 118, mother's maiden name Houghton.
- **106.** James Warburton (James⁷, James⁶, James⁵, Henry⁴, Thomas³, Thomas², Robert¹). James was born in Rawtenstall, Lancashire, in 1864. Census for Edenfield, Lancashire, in 1911. James (46) is a waste cotton manager living at 829 Manchester Road (4 rooms) with Mary Alice (49), James Henry (21) a grinder, cotton waste, and Joshua (8). James and Mary had been married for 24 years and had 4 children, two still living. James died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1928. He

was buried in Haslingden, Holden Cemetery, Lancashire, on 26 Jun 1928.

James's birth was registered in 3q 1864 Haslingden 8e 131, mother's maiden name Foster. He was living at 822 Manchester Road when he died and was buried in grave B730, aged 64.

In 1886 when James was 22, he married **Mary Alice Lord** in Hyndburn Register Office or Registrar Attended, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 4q 1886 Haslingden 8e 243. Mary Alice was born in Helmshore, Lancashire, abt 1861. Mary Alice died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1949. She was buried in Haslingden, Holden Cemetery, Lancashire, on 11 Feb 1949.

Mary was living at 811 Manchester Road when she died and was buried in grave B730, aged 87.

They had the following children:

 James Henry Warburton. James Henry was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1889. James Henry died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1967. He was buried in Haslingden, Holden Cemetery, Lancashire, on 20 Oct 1967.

James's birth was registered in 4q 1889 Haslingden 8e 123, mother's maiden name Lord. He was living at 822 Manchester Road when he died and was buried in grave B730, aged 78.

In 1915 when James Henry was 26, he married **Edith Annie Edmundson** in Musbury, St Thomas, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 3q 1915 Haslingden 8e 259. No children were registered with mother's maiden name Edmonson. Edith Annie was born abt 1892. Edith Annie died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1961. She was buried in Haslingden, Holden Cemetery, Lancashire, on 4 Feb 1961.

Edith was living at 822 Manchester Road when she died and was buried in grave B730, aged 68.

- ii. **Joshua Warburton**. Joshua was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1903.
 - Joshua's birth was registered in 1q 1903 Haslingden 8e 119, mother's maiden name Lord. he has not been investigated beynd 1911.
- iii. John Lord Warburton. John Lord was born in 1904. John Lord died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1905. He was buried in Haslingden, Holden Cemetery, Lancashire, on 9 Sep 1905.
 - John's birth was registered in 2q 1904 Haslingden 8e 120, mother's maiden name Lord. His death was registered in 3q 1905 Haslingden 8e 82, aged 1. He was living at 829 Manchester Road when he died and was buried in grave F368, aged 16 months.
- iv. Walter Warburton. Walter was born in 1908. Walter died in Haslingden, Holden

Cemetery, Lancashire, in 1910. He was buried in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 16 Aug 1910.

Walter's birth was registered in 4q 1908 Haslingden 8e 107, mother's maiden name Lord. His death was registered in 3q 1910 Haslingden 8e 71, aged 1. He was living at 822 Manchester Road when he died and was buried in grave B730, aged 22 months.

107. Elizabeth Warburton (James⁷, James⁶, James⁵, Henry⁴, Thomas³, Thomas², Robert¹). Elizabeth was born in Rawtenstall, Lancashire, in 1866. Elizabeth died on 5 Apr 1942. She was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire.

Elizabeth's birth was registered in 4q 1866 Haslingden 8e 130, mother's maiden name Foster. She is buried in grave A408, aged 75.

Elizabeth married Henry Warburton (99), son of 64. Benjamin Warburton (1834-1908) & Jane Barnes (~1835-1894). Henry was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 6 Jan 1866. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 25 Feb 1866. ■ Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1911. Henry (43) is a cotton mill manager living at 323 Blackburn Road (5 rooms) with Elizabeth (43), Albert (14) an apprentice pattern maker, and Walter (33) a cotton beamer described as a boarder, but actually Elizabeth's brother. Henry and Elizabeth had been married 18 years and had 3 children, one living. Henry died in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 6 Feb 1926. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire.

Henry's birth was registered in 1q 1866 Haslingden 8e 128, mother's maiden name Barnes. His father was a weaver from Waterfoot on his baptism.

Henry is buried in grave A408.

They had the following children:

 Henry Warburton. Henry was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1894. Henry died in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 8 Aug 1895. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire.

Henry's birth was registered in 3q 1894 Haslingden 8e 117, mother's maiden name Warburton. He was buried in grave A408, aged 13 months.

- **131** ii. **Albert Warburton** (1897-1954)
 - iii. **Arnold Warburton**. Arnold was born in 1899. Arnold died on 22 Aug 1899. He was buried in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire.

Arnold's birth was registered in 1q 1899 Haslingden 8e 120, mother's maiden name Warburton. He was buried in grave A408, aged 7 months.

108. Emmanuel Warburton (James⁷, James⁶, James⁵, Henry⁴, Thomas³, Thomas², Robert¹).

Emmanuel was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1871. ■ Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1911. Emmanuel (40) is an iron moulder living at 227 Blackburn Road with Mary Ann (37), and Edith (11). Emmanuel and Sarah had been married 14 years and had one child, still living. Emmanuel died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1921. He was buried in Haslingden, Holden Cemetery, Lancashire, on 19 Jan 1921.

Emmanuel's birth was registered in 1q 1871 Haslingden 8e 149, mother's maiden name Foster. He was living at 29 Cross Street when he died, aged 49, and was buried in grave F500.

In 1897 when Emmanuel was 26, he married **Mary Ann Haworth** in Hyndburn Register Office or Registrar Attended, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 2q 1897 Haslingden 83 337. Three further children were registered at Haslingden between 1911 and Emmanuel's death, with mother's maiden name Haworth, but as the name is common in the area, and two were registered in the same quarter, they probably belong to other families. Mary Ann was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, abt 1874. Mary Ann died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1956. She was buried in Haslingden, Holden Cemetery, Lancashire, on 17 May 1956.

Mary was living at 181 Blackburn Road when she died, aged 82, and was buried in grave F500.

They had one child:

i. Edith Warburton. Edith was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1899.

Edith's birth was registered in 2q 1899 Haslingden 8e 127, mother's maiden name Haworth.

109. Mary Ann Warburton (*Thomas*⁷, *John Briggs*⁶, *James*⁵, *Henry*⁴, *Thomas*³, *Thomas*², *Robert*¹). Mary Ann was born in Wigan, Lancashire, in 1850.

Mary's birth was registered in 4q 1850 Wigan 21 855, mother's maiden name Smith.

On 1 Jan 1872 when Mary Ann was 22, she first married **Edward Barton** in Ince in Makerfield, Christ Church, Lancashire. Edward and Mary had 9 children and emigrated to British Colombia before 1901 but returned to Wigan by 1911. Edward was born in Ince in Makerfield, Lancashire, on 21 Aug 1852.

She second did not marry **Unknown**.

They had one child:

 John Warburton. John was born in Wigan, Lancashire, on 1 Jan 1868. He was christened in Wigan, All Saints, Lancashire, on 13 Jan 1868.

John was with his mother in the 1871 and 1881 censuses but hasn't been found after that.

110. Roger Warburton (*Thomas*⁷, *John Briggs*⁶, *James*⁵, *Henry*⁴, *Thomas*³, *Thomas*², *Robert*¹). Roger was born in Leamington, Warwickshire, on 11 Apr 1878. ■ Census for Leamington Spa, Warwickshire, in 1939. Roger is a labourer at an Engineering firm, living in Hampton Street (number unclear) with Alice M, and Roger, a railway clerk. Roger died on 17 Nov 1955.

Roger's birth was registered in 2q 1878 Warwick 6d 639, mother's maiden name Croot. His death was registered in 4q 1955 Warwick 9c 976, aged 77.

On 29 Jul 1914 when Roger was 36, he married **Alice M Fishpool** in Taynton, Gloucestersgire. The marriage was registered in 3q 1914 Newent 6a 669. Alice M was born in Taynton, Gloucestersgire, on 30 Nov 1880. She was christened in Taynton, Gloucestersgire, on 13 Feb 1881. Alice M died in Leamington Spa, Warwickshire, on 8 May 1942.

They had the following children:

- Roger Warburton. Roger was born in Leamington Spa, Warwickshire, on 18 Nov 1918.
 - Roger's birth was registered in 4q 1918 Warwick 6d 1205, mother's maiden name Fishpool. He has not been studied post 1939.
- Denis Warburton. Denis was born in Leamington Spa, Warwickshire, in 1924.
 Denis died in Leamington Spa, Warwickshire, in 1924.
 - Denis's birth was registered in 4q 1924 Warwick 6d 1248, mother's maiden name Fishpool. His death was registered in 4q 1924 Warwick 6d 736, aged 0.
- **111.** James Warburton (*John*⁷, *John*⁶, *John*⁵, *Henry*⁴, *Thomas*³, *Thomas*², *Robert*¹). James was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1868. Census for Bacup, Lancashire, in 1911. James (42) is a letter carrier living at 60 Dale Street (4 rooms) with Mary Jane (46), Katie (8), and James Lawrence (1). James and Mary had been married 10 years and had 2 children, both living.

James's birth was registered in 4q 1868 Haslingden 8e 139, mother's maiden name Tomlinson.

In 1900 when James was 32, he married **Mary Jane Elton** in Hyndburn Register Office or Registrar Attended, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 3q 1900 Haslingden 8e 311. Mary Jane was born in Accrington, Lancashire, in 1863.

Mary was the sister of Sarah who married James's brother John. Her birth was registered in 3q 1863 Haslingden 8e 143, mother's maiden name Brierley.

They had the following children:

- i. Katie Warburton. Katie was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 6 Aug 1902.
 - Katie's birth was registered in 3q 1902 Haslingden 8e 139, mother's maiden name Elton (though it doesn't appear on <u>gro.gov</u>). She was an electricity clerk living with her brother and his family in the 1939 Register.
- ii. James Lawrence Warburton. James Lawrence was born in Bacup, Lancashire, on 23 Jul 1909. ■ Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1939. James is a postman driver living at 22 Warwick Street with Olga, and Katie, an electricity clerk. There is one closed record.

James's birth was registered in 3q 1909 Haslingden 8e 102, mother's maiden name Elton.

In 1936 when James Lawrence was 26, he married **Olga Livsey** in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 2q 1936 Haslingden 8e 353. One girl was subsequently registered at Haslingden with mother's maiden name Livsey (in 1942). Olga was born on 24 Sep 1914.

112. John Warburton (*John*⁷, *John*⁶, *John*⁵, *Henry*⁴, *Thomas*³, *Thomas*², *Robert*¹). John was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1870. ■ Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1911. John (40) is a postman and piano music dealer living at 22 Manchester Road (6 rooms) with Sarah Eleanor (42), Eleanor (12), Reginald Elton (3), and Ainsworth Leslie (3 months). John and Sarah had been married 13 years and had 5 children, 3 still living. John died in Penzance, Cornwall, in 1956. He was buried in Haslingden, Holden Cemetery, Lancashire, on 5 Jul 1956.

John's birth was registered in 3q 1870 Haslingden 8e 153, mother's maiden name Tomlinson. His death was registered in 1q 1956 Penzance 7a 70, aged 85. He was buried in plot B1124.

In 1897 when John was 27, he married **Sarah Eleanor Elton** in Hyndburn Register Office or Registrar Attended, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 3q 1897 Haslingden 8e 300. Sarah Eleanor was born in Henley, Yorkshire, in 1868. Sarah Eleanor died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1949. She was buried in Haslingden, Holden Cemetery, Lancashire, on 30 Nov 1949.

Sarah's birth was registered as Sarah Elinor, in 2q 1868 Huddersfield 9a 273, mother's maiden name Brierley. Sarah was the sister of Mary who married John's brother James.

Her death was registered in 4q 1949 Haslingden 10c 374, aged 81. She was living at 1 Whitecroft Avenue at the time of her death, and was buried in grave B1124.

They had the following children:

- i. **Eleanor Warburton**. Eleanor was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1898.
 - Eleanor's birth was registered in 3q 1898 Haslingden 8e 139, mother's maiden name Elton. She has not been investigated further
- Roland Warburton. Roland was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1903. Roland died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1903. He was buried in Haslingden, Holden Cemetery, Lancashire, on 25 Feb 1903.
 - Roland's birth was registered in 1q 1903 Haslingden 8e 119, mother's maiden name Elton. His death was registered in 1q 1903 Haslingden 8e 97, aged 0. His family were living at 26 Regent Street at the time of his death and he was buried in plot B1124.
- iii. **John Eric Warburton**. John Eric was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1904. John Eric died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1904. He was buried in Haslingden, Holden Cemetery, Lancashire, on 1 Jul 1904.
 - John's birth was registered in 2q 1904 Haslingden 8e 122, mother's maiden name Elton. His death was registered in 2q 1904 Haslingden 8e 97, aged 0. His family were living at 24 Regent Street at the time of his death and he was buried in grave E418.
- Reginald Elton Warburton. Reginald Elton was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 26 Mar 1908. Reginald Elton died in 1975.

Reginald's birth was registered in 2q 1908 Haslingden 8e 120, mother's maiden name Elton.

He was a sanitary inspector in 1939 and later worked in an ARP control room. His death was registered in April 1975 Launceston 21 0282, aged 67.

In 1937 when Reginald Elton was 28, he married **Mary Heys** in Harbergham Eaves, All Saints, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 3q 1937 Burnley 8e 510. No children were registered with mother's maiden name Heys. Mary was born on 29 Mar 1908. Mary died in 1986.

Mary's death was registered in May 1986 Launceston 21 230, aged 78.

v. **Ainsworth Leslie Warburton**. Ainsworth Leslie was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1911. Ainsworth Leslie died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1926. He was buried in Haslingden, Holden Cemetery, Lancashire, on 27 Sep 1926.

Ainsworth's birth was registered in 1q 1911 Haslingden 8e 107, mother's maiden name Elton. His death was registered in 3q 1926 Haslingden 83 119, aged 15. He was living at 3 Beaconsfield Street at the time of his death and was buried in plot

B1124.

113. Albert Warburton (*John*⁷, *John*⁶, *John*⁵, *Henry*⁴, *Thomas*³, *Thomas*², *Robert*¹). Albert was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 26 Jan 1883. Albert died in Blackpool, Lancashire, in 1971.

Albert's birth was registered in 1q 1883 Haslingden 8e 152, mother's maiden name Tomlinson. He enlisted in the military on August 1st 1916, and was a house painter in the 1939 Register.

Albert's death was registered in 3q 1971 Blackpool 10b 1219. He was 88 years old.

On 30 Mar 1907 when Albert was 24, he married **Mary Elizabeth Collinge** in Haslingden, Grane Road Primitive Methodist, Lancashire. The marriage was registered 1q 1907 Haslingden 8e 273. Mary Elizabeth was born on 24 Dec 1884. Mary Elizabeth died in Blackpool, Lancashire, in 1969.

Mary's death was registered in 2q 1969 Blackpool 10b 1331. She was 84 years old.

They had the following children:

 John Warburton. John was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 14 Sep 1907. John died in 1992.

John's birth was registered in 4q 1907 Haslingden 8e 107, mother's maiden name Collinge. He was an assistant grammar schoolmaster in 1939. His death was registered in Nov 1992 Preston and South Ribble 40 2007, aged 85.

In 1932 when John was 24, he married **Joyce Robinson** in Blackpool Ebenezer Methodist Church, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 4q 1932 Fylde 8e 1421. A son registered at Fylde, and a son and daughter registered at Preston are likely to be theirs. Joyce was born on 12 Mar 1909. Joyce died in 1989.

Joyce's death was registered in Jan 1989 Preston and South Ribble 40 2001, aged 79.

- ii. **Noel Warburton**. Noel was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1909. Noel died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1910.
 - Noel's birth was registered in 4q 1909 Haslingden 8e 116, mother's maiden name Collinge. His death was registered in 1q 1910 Haslingden 8e 87, aged 0.
- iii. Albert Warburton. Albert was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 24 Jun 1912. Census for Blackpool, Lancashire, in 1939. Albert is a Local Authority Accountant living at 38 Thirsk Grove with Olive and two others whose records are closed. Albert died in 1998.

Albert's birth was registered in 3q 1912 Haslingden 8e 197, mother's maiden name Collinge. His death was registered in November 1998 Bourne, Lincolnshire 16 6111 132, aged 86.

In 1937 when Albert was 24, he married **Olive Green** in Blackpool Ebenezer Methodist Church, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 3q 1937 Blackpool 8e 2003. A son (1938) and a daughter (1946) were registered at Blackpool with mother's maiden name Green. This leaves one closed record unaccounted for in the 1939 Register. Olive was born on 8 Apr 1911. Olive died in 2006.

Olive's death was registered in Feb 2006 Lincolnshire L3D 609/1L 212, aged 95.

iv. Rose Warburton. Rose was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 17 Feb 1915.

Rose's birth was registered in 1q 1915 Haslingden 8e 217, mother's maiden name Collinge. She was a stock broker's clerk in 1939 but has not been investigated further.

114. John Warburton (*Richard*⁷, *John*⁶, *John*⁵, *Henry*⁴, *Thomas*³, *Thomas*², *Robert*¹). John was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1865. John died in 1901.

The registration of John's birth hasn't been found. His death was registered in 1q 1901 Blackburn 8e 322, aged 36, sub-district Darwen (LancashireBMD).

In 1894 when John was 29, he married **Mary Alice Harwood** in Blackburn Register Office or Registrar Attended, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 4q 1894 Blackburn 8e 708. Mary Alice was born in Pickup Bank, Lancashire, in 1871.

They had one child:

i. John Warburton. John was born in Pickup Bank, Lancashire, on 17 Nov 1897. ■
 Census for Darwen, Lancashire, in 1939. John is an educational clerk living at 136

 Sudell Road with Janet and one person whose record is closed. John died in 1980.

John's birth was registered in 4q 1897 Blackburn 8e 464, mother's maiden name Harwood. His death was registered in April 1980 Blackburn 40 0069, aged 82.

In 1921 when John was 23, he married **Janet Knowles** in Darwen, St Peter, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 3q 1921 Blackburn 8e 1059. Two daughters were registered at Blackburn with a mother's maiden name of Knowles. Janet was born on 21 Jun 1899. Janet died in 1982.

Janet's death was registered Oct 1982 Blackburn 40 0315, aged 83. Her date of birth is given as 19th June, which differs from the 1939 Register by 2 days.

115. Richard Warburton (*Richard*⁷, *John*⁶, *John*⁵, *Henry*⁴, *Thomas*³, *Thomas*², *Robert*¹). Richard was born in Pickup Bank, Lancashire, in 1872. Richard died in Pickup Bank, Lancashire, on 29 May 1937.

Richard's birth was registered in 4q 1871 Blackburn 8e 402, mother's maiden name Haworth. His

death was registered 2q 1936 Darwen 8e 471, aged 65. He left £2,047 3s to his widow and son.

In 1897 when Richard was 25, he married **Ellen Heap** in Blackburn Register Office or Registrar Attended, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 1q 1897 Blackburn 8e 640. Ellen was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 14 Apr 1872. ■ Census for Blackburn, Lancashire, in 1939. Ellen is a poultry farmer living at Duxbury Fold with unmarried son Richard who is also a poultry farmer. Ellen died in Blackburn, Lancashire, in 1940.

Ellen's death is probably that registered in Jan 1940 Darwen 8e 1176, aged 67.

They had one child:

 Richard Warburton. Richard was born in Haslingden Grane, Lancashire, on 12 Jul 1898. Richard died in 1967.

Richard's birth was registered in 3q 1897 Haslingden 8e 122, mother's maiden name Heap. His death was registered in July 1967 Darwen 10c 109, aged 69.

In 1940 when Richard was 41, he married **Annie Townsend** in Pickup Bank Congregational Chapel, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 2q 1940 Darwen 8e 1181. It is considered a likely marriage for Richard because of the location, and the timing shortly after his mother's death. No children were registered locally with mother's maiden name Townsend.

The deaths of 3 Anne Warburtons were registered at Darwen with an age that makes them possible wives of Richard.

116. Wilfred Warburton (*Thomas*⁷, *James*⁶, *Henry*⁵, *James*⁴, *Henry*³, *Thomas*², *Robert*¹). Wilfred was born in Henheads, Lancashire, on 31 Mar 1882. ■ Census for Rochdale, Lancashire, in 1939. Wilfred is a mill engineer (steam) living at 12 Churchill Street with Margaret, Richard an assistant doubling overlooker, Thomas an assistant mule overlooker, and George a railway clerk.

Wilfred's birth was registered in 2q 1882 Haslingden 8e 152, mother's maiden name Woods. He and his family haven't been investigated after 1939.

In 1907 when Wilfred was 24, he married **Margaret Ramsbottom** in Haslingden, Trinity Baptist, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 4q 1907 Haslingden 8e 314. Margaret was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 23 Feb 1885.

They had the following children:

- i. Winifred Warburton. Winifred was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1908.
 - Winifred's birth was registered in 3q 1908 Haslingden 8e 127, mother's maiden name Ramsbottom. No certain records have been found for Winifred after 1911.
- ii. Richard Warburton. Richard was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 17 Nov 1912.
 - Richard's birth was registered in 4q 1912 Haslingden 8e 198, mother's maiden name Ramsbottom.
- iii. Thomas Warburton. Thomas was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 30 Jan 1914.
 - Thomas's birth was registered in 1q 1914 Haslingden 8e 205, mother's maiden name Ramsbottom.
- iv. George Warburton. George was born in Rochdale, Lancashire, on 16 Feb 1920.
 - George's birth was registered in 3q 1920 Rochdale 8e 111, mother's maiden name Ramsbottom.
- **117.** William Ingham Warburton (*Robert*⁷, *William*⁶, *Henry*⁵, *James*⁴, *Henry*³, *Thomas*², *Robert*¹). William Ingham was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1886. Census for Ashton-under-Lyne, Lancashire, in 1911. William (25) is a twister in a cotton mill, living at 26 Curzon Road (4 rooms) with Isabel (25) Matilda (4), Richard Metcalf (2), and Robert Cecil (6 months). William and Isabel had been married 5 years and had 3 children, all living. William Ingham died in Wharfedale, North Yorkshire, on 25 Apr 1964.

William's birth was registered in 4q 1886 Haslingden 8e 148, mother's maiden name Ingham. His death was registered in 2q 1964 Wharfedale 2d 685, aged 78. He was a sub postmaster and pharmacist, and left £1509 to his son Robert Cecil.

William hasn't been found in the 1939 register.

In 1905 when William Ingham was 19, he married **Isabel Thwaite** in Aysgarth, North Yorkshire. The marriage was registered in 3q 1905 Aysgarth 9d 1185. Isabel was born in Hawes, North Yorkshire, in 1885. Isabel died in Wharfedale, North Yorkshire, in 1952.

Isabel's death was registered as Isabella in 4q 1952 Wharfedale 2d 729, aged 67.

They had the following children:

i. Matilda Warburton. Matilda was born in Hawes, North Yorkshire, in 1907.

Matilda's birth was registered in 2q 1907 Aysgarth 9d 705, mother's maiden name Thwaite.

ii. Richard Metcalfe Warburton. Richard Metcalfe was born in Hawes, North Yorkshire, on 20 Dec 1908. ■ Census for Ilkley, North Yorkshire, in 1939. Richard was a heavy motor driver living at 33 Aireville Terrace with Gladys, and one other. Richard Metcalfe died in Staincliffe, North Yorkshire, in 1975.

Richard's birth was registered in 1q 1909 Aysgarth 9d 689 mother's maiden name Thwaite. His death was registered in 4q 1975 Staincliffe 2 2631, aged 66.

In 1931 when Richard Metcalfe was 22, he married **Gladys Hill** in Menston, St John, North Yorkshire. The marriage was registered in 3q 1931 Wharfedale 9a 373. A girl was registered in Wharfedale in 1933, mother's maiden name Hill. Gladys was born on 21 Dec 1908.

iii. Robert Cecil Warburton. Robert Cecil was born in Ashton-under-Lyne, Lancashire, on 23 Sep 1910. ■ Census for Manningham, Yorkshire, in 1939. Robert C was a pharmacist, sub-postmaster, and shopkeeper living at 1 Anvil Street with Ethel. Robert Cecil died in Bradford, Yorkshire, in Jun 1998.

Robert's birth was registered in 4q 1910 Ashton-under-Lyne 8d 442, mother's maiden name Thwaite. His death was registered in June 1998 Bradford A55A 0811A 121, aged 87.

In 1939 when Robert Cecil was 28, he married **Ethel Broadley** in Bradford, Yorkshire. The marriage was registered in 2q 1939 Bradford 9b 157. A boy and a girl were registered at Bradford in 1944-5, mother's maiden name Broadley. Ethel was born on 7 Sep 1912.

iv. Sylvia Warburton. Sylvia was born in Wharfedale, North Yorkshire, in 1913.

Sylvias birth was registered in 1q 1913 Wharfedale 9a 228, mother's maiden name Thwaite.

Descendants of Robert Warburton & Mary

Ninth Generation

118. James Warburton (*Abraham*⁸, *James*⁷, *Abraham*⁶, *John*⁵, *Abraham*⁴, *Abraham*³, *John*², *Robert*¹). James was born in Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, on 31 May 1862. He was christened in Newchurch, St Nicholas, Lancashire, on 31 Aug 1862. ■ Census for Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1891. James (29) is a cotton loom oiler living at 6 Windle St with Elizabeth (26) a cotton weaver, James (2) and Abraham (1). ■ Census for Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1901. James (38) is a cotton loom oiler living at 6 Windle St with Elizabeth (36), James T (12) a cotton warehouse boy, and Abraham (11). ■ Census for Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1911. James (48) is a cotton loom weaver living at 5 Ashworth Street, Clough Fold with Elizabeth (46), James Thomas (22) a stiffener skiver, Abraham (21) a cotton weaver, and Elizabeth Alice (8). James and Elizabeth have been married 23 years and had 5 children, 3 still living. James died in 1940.

James's birth was registered in 2q 1862 Haslingden 8e 120, mother's maiden name Sagar. The most likely death registration, from a number of possibles, is that registered in 2q 1940 Haslingden 8e 273, aged 77.

In 1888 when James was 25, he married **Elizabeth Maden** in Hyndburn Register Office or Registrar Attended, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 1q 1888 Haslingden 8e 227. Elizabeth was born in Clough Fold, Rossendale, Lancashire, abt 1865.

They had the following children:

- James Thomas Warburton. James Thomas was born in Booth Fold, Waterfoot, Lancashire, in 1888.
 - James's birth was registered in 3q 1888 Haslingden 8e 116, district Rossendale, mother's maiden name Maden. He hasn't been investigated after 1911.
- Abraham Warburton. Abraham was born in Clough Fold, Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1889.
 - Abraham's birth was registered in 3q 1888 Haslingden 8e 127, district Rossendale, mother's maiden name Maden. He hasn't been investigated after 1911
- iii. Mary Warburton. Mary was born in Clough Fold, Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1896.Mary died in Clough Fold, Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1896.
 - Mary's birth was registered in 2q 1896 Haslingden 8e 87, district Rossendale, mother's maiden name Maden. Her death was registered in 2q 1896 Haslingden 8e 78.
- iv. **Hannah Warburton**. Hannah was born in Clough Fold, Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1898. Hannah died in Clough Fold, Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1899.
 - Hannah's birth was registered in 2q 1898 Haslingden 8e 82, district Rossendale, mother's maiden name Maden. Her death was registered in 1q 1899 Haslingden 8e 76.
- v. **Elizabeth Alice Warburton**. Elizabeth Alice was born in Clough Fold, Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1903.
 - Elizabeth's birth was registered in 1q 1903 Haslingden 8e 97, district Rossendale, mother's maiden name Maden.
- **119. John William Warburton** (*Henry*⁸, *James*⁷, *Abraham*⁶, *John*⁵, *Abraham*⁴, *Abraham*³, *John*², *Robert*¹). John William was born in Little Bolton, Lancashire, on 30 Sep 1876. He was christened in Bolton, All Saints, Lancashire, on 6 Dec 1876. Census for Bolton, Lancashire, in 1911. John (34) is a cotton waste spinner living at 14 Merrick Street (4 rooms) with Harriet (34), Henry (11), William (10), John (9), Harold (3), and Millicent (4 mths). John and Harriet had been married 11 years and had 6 children, 5 still living. Census for Bolton, Lancashire, in 1939. John is a waste spinner living at 15 Newton Street with Harriet, and Walter a piecer. John William died in Bolton, Lancashire, in 1950.

John's birth was registered in 4q 1876 Bolton 8c 380, mother's maiden name Harrison. His death was registered in 2q 1950 Bolton 10b 605, aged 73.

On 1 Jul 1899 when John William was 22, he married **Harriet Emma Brown** in Bolton, St Matthew, Lancashire. John (22) was a spinner living at 24 Worcester Street, father Henry,

deceased. Harriet (22) was a card tenter living at 38 Hampden Street, father William, a setter. Harrison and Ellen Warburton were witnesses. The marriage was registered in 3q 1899 Bolton 8c 555. Two further boys were registered at Bolton after 1911 with mother's maiden name Brown. Harriet Emma was born in Rochdale, Lancashire, on 20 Nov 1876. Harriet Emma died in Bolton, Lancashire, in 1942.

Harriet's death was registered in 1q 1942 Bolton 8c 559, aged 65.

They had the following children:

i. Henry Warburton. Henry was born in Bolton, Lancashire, on 3 Jan 1900. He was christened in Bolton, St Matthew, Lancashire, on 31 Jan 1900. Henry is a pins jobber, cotton spinning, living at 13 Worcester Street with Isabella, and Eillen Bushell, presumably Isabella's sister. ■ Census for Bolton, Lancashire, in 1939.

Henry's birth was registered in 1q 1900 Bolton 8c 508, mother's maiden name Brown.

On 3 Sep 1927 when Henry was 27, he married **Isabella Bushell** in Bolton, St Matthew, Lancashire. Henry (27) was a spinner living at 1 Faraday Street, John William, a condense spinner. Isabella (28) was a jack frame tenter living at 5 Seddon Street, father Thomas William, a spinner William Warburton was a witness. The marriage was registered in 3q 1927 Bolton 8c 743. No children were registered with a mother's maiden name of Bushell. Isabella was born on 15 Mar 1899.

ii. William Warburton. William was born in Bolton, Lancashire, in 1901.

William's birth was registered in 1q 1901 Bolton 8c 460, mother's maiden name Brown. There are no death, marriage, or 1939 Resister records at Bolton that match William so it is presumed he moved away. There are possible records elsewhere but these haven't been fully investigated.

- iii. John Warburton. John was born in Bolton, Lancashire, in 1902. He was christened in Bolton, St Matthew, Lancashire, on 26 Mar 1902. John died in Bolton, Lancashire, in 1920.
 - John's birth was registered in 1q 1902 Bolton 8c 485, mother's maiden name Brown. He has not been found at Bolton in the 1939 census so he is probably the John whose death was registered in 4q 1920 Bolton 8c 363, aged 20.
- iv. Fred Warburton. Fred was born in Bolton, Lancashire, in 1905. He was christened in Bolton, St Matthew, Lancashire, on 7 Jun 1905. Fred died in Bolton, Lancashire, in 1905.

Fred's birth was registered in 2q 1905 Bolton 8c 498, mother's maiden name Brown. His death was registered in 3q 1905 Bolton 8c 304, aged 0.

v. Harold Warburton. Harold was born in Bolton, Lancashire, in 1908.

Harold's birth was registered in 1q 1908 Bolton 8c 487, mother's maiden name Brown.

vi. Millicent Warburton. Millicent was born in Bolton, Lancashire, in 1910.

Millicent's birth was registered in 4q 1910 Bolton 8c 455, mother's maiden name Brown. She has not been studied further.

- **133** vii. **James Warburton** (1914-1982)
 - viii. **Walter Warburton**. Walter was born in Bolton, Lancashire, on 16 Oct 1916. Walter died in Bolton, Lancashire, in 2005.

Walter's birth was registered in 4q 1916 Bolton 8c 691, mother's maiden name Brown. His death was registered in July 2005 Bolton D86A 002/1D 245, aged 88.

On 16 Dec 1940 when Walter was 24, he married **Margaret Hafercorn** in Bolton, St Matthew, Lancashire. Walter (24) was a soldier living at 16 Brougham Street, father John William, a spinner. Margaret (21) was a ring spinner living at 16 Brougham Street, father Theodore George, a sign writer. Henry Warburton and Gertrude May Hafercorn were witnesses. A son and a daughter were registered at Bolton with mother's maiden name Hafercorn(e). Margaret was born abt 1919.

120. James Henry Warburton (James⁸, James⁷, Abraham⁶, John⁵, Abraham⁴, Abraham³, John², Robert¹). James Henry was born in Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, on 3 Mar 1871. He was christened in Newchurch, St Nicholas, Lancashire, on 9 Apr 1871. James Henry died in Rawtenstall, Lancashire, on 28 Jul 1954. He was buried in Newchurch, St Nicholas, Lancashire, on 30 Jul 1934.

James's birth was registered in 1q 1871 Haslingden 8e 121, mother's maiden name Thompson. His father was a weaver of Boothfold on his baptism.

James was living at 165 Back Road when he died in Bury General Hospital aged 83. He was buried in grave A146.

In 1899 when James Henry was 27, he married **Mary Spencer** in Hyndburn Register Office or Registrar Attended, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 2q 1899 Haslingden 8e 275. Mary was born in Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, abt 1875. Mary died on 17 Jun 1951. She was buried in Newchurch, St Nicholas, Lancashire, on 19 Jun 1951.

Mary was living at 4 Broadclough Road, Whitewell Bottom when she died aged 76. She is buried in grave A146.

They had the following children:

- Mary (May) Warburton. Mary (May) was born in Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, on 14 May 1900. She was christened in Newchurch, St Nicholas, Lancashire, on 28 Mar 1943.
 - May's birth was registered in 2q 1900 Haslingden 8e 112, mother's maiden name Spencer. She was baptised as an adult called Mary, a publican from 4 Brock Clough, Whitewell Bottom, parents James Henry and Mary.
- Doris Warburton. Doris was born in Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, on 20 Oct 1901. She was christened in Newchurch, St Nicholas, Lancashire, on 28 Mar 1943.
 - Doris's birth was registered in 4q 1901 Haslingden 8e 92, mother's maiden name Spencer. She was baptised as an adult, a publican from 4 Brock Clough, Whitewell Bottom, parents James Henry and Mary.
- iii. **Milton Warburton**. Milton was born in Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1906.
 - Milton's birth was registered in 3q 1906 Haslingden 8e 86, mother's maiden name Spencer. His death was registered in 1q 1966 Rochdale 10f 512, aged 59.
 - In 1937 when Milton was 31, he married **Lillie Cowin** in Rochdale, St Clements, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 3q 1937 Rochdale 8e 67. No children were registered with mother's maiden name Cowin.
- iv. **Hilda Warburton**. Hilda was born in Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1907.
 - Hilda's birth was registered in 4q 1907 Haslingden 8e 75, mother's maiden name Spencer.
- v. Ross Warburton. Ross was born in Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, on 17 May 1919. Ross died in Jun 2000.

Ross's birth was registered in 2q 1919 Haslingden 8e 95, mother's maiden name Spencer. His death was registered in June 2000 Blackburn with Darwin D9B 5801D, aged 81.

On 13 Jul 1946 when Ross was 27, he married **Stella Whittaker** in Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire. Ross (27) was a textile clerk from 4 Brock Clough Road, Whitewell Bottom, father James Henry, retired. Stella (26) was a shop assistant from 170 Cedar Bank, Burnley Road, Waterfoot. Ross and Stella had a son. Stella was born abt 1920. Stella died in Dec 1998.

Stella's death was registered in Dec 1998 Blackburn with Darwin C63B 5801C,

		4.1		\sim				
N	ın	ıtr	١ ١	Gei	മ	rat	10	n
v				(] [115	ıaı	11.1	

aged 79.

121. John Abraham Warburton (*Abraham*⁸, *John*⁷, *Abraham*⁶, *John*⁵, *Abraham*⁴, *Abraham*³, *John*², *Robert*¹). John Abraham was born in Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1873. ■ Census for Halifax, Yorkshire, in 1911. John Abraham (38) is a Temperance bar proprietor living at 3 Wade Place with Sarah Ann (40) assistant in the business, Elizabeth Hannah (13), Albert (6), and step mother Elizabeth Ellen (63). John and Sarah had been married 15 years and had 2 children, both living. John Abraham died in 1955.

John's birth was registered in 2q 1873 Haslingden 8e 126. His death is probably that registered in 2q 1955 Fylde 10c 299 aged 82.

In 1896 when John Abraham was 23, he married **Sarah Ann Walmsley** in Hyndburn Register Office or Registrar Attended, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 4q 1896 Haslingden 8e 237. The Register Office, or registrar attended wedding implies it was probably at a nonconformist chapel. Sarah Ann was born in Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire.

The 1911 census gives Sarah's place of birth as Cloughfold which is next to Newchurch.

They had the following children:

- Elizabeth Hannah Warburton. Elizabeth Hannah was born in Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire, in 1897.
 - Elizabeth's birth was registered in 2q 1897 Haslingden 8e 94. The 1911 census gives her place of birth as Cloughfold which is next to Newchurch.
- ii. Albert Warburton. Albert was born in Colne, Lancashire, in 1904.

Albert's birth was registered in 2q 1904 Burnley 8e 281. He has not been studied further.

122. Frank Warburton (*Robert Wright*⁸, *Thomas*⁷, *Robert*⁶, *Robert*⁵, *Abraham*⁴, *Abraham*³, *John*², *Robert*¹). Frank was born in Rawtenstall, Lancashire, in 1882. ■ Census for Rawtenstall, Lancashire, in 1911. Frank (28) is a slipper worker (Ankle Strap Company) living with his father-in-law William Desborough Cox (55) at 15 Elm Street (5 rooms). Also present are Jane Cox (48), Lily Cox (9), Ruth Warburton (22) a weaver, and John Edward Warburton (1). Frank and Ruth had been married 2 years and had one child. ■ Census for York, Ontario, in 1921. Frank (39) is a bookkeeper living at 1377 Eastend, an owned, 6 room ,wooden, single house with Ruth (33), John (12), and Elsie (8). The family had emigrated to Canada in 1920.

Frank's birth was registered in 3q 1882 Haslingden 8e 127, mother's maiden name Trickett. Frank and Ruth arrived in Liverpool on November 16th 1951 on the Cunard Steamship Ascania en route to 71 Rochdale Road, Edenfield. They listed Canada as their permanent residence, so were presumably on a trip visiting family.

In 1908 when Frank was 26, he married **Ruth Elizabeth Cox** in Rawtenstall, St Mary, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 2q 1908 Haslingden 8e 237. Ruth Elizabeth was born in Edenfield, Lancashire, abt 1888.

They had the following children:

 John Edward Warburton. John Edward was born in Rawtenstall, Lancashire, in 1909.

John's birth was registered in 3q 1909 Haslingden 8e 86, mother's maiden name Cox

ii. Elsie Warburton. Elsie was born in 1913.

Elsie's birth was registered in 3q 1913 Haslingden 8e 141, mother's maiden name Cox.

123. Harry Warburton (Robert Wright⁸, Thomas⁷, Robert⁶, Robert⁵, Abraham⁴, Abraham³, John², Robert¹). Harry was born in Rawtenstall, Lancashire, on 27 Jul 1884. ■ Census for Rawtenstall, Lancashire, in 1911. Harry (26) is a cobbler (slipper maker) living at 2 Bolton Street, Clough Fold (3 rooms) with Hannah (26). Harry and Hannah had been married 2 years and had no children. ■ Census for Rawtenstall, Lancashire, in 1939. Harry is a console operator (slipper works) living at 11 Back Street with Lucy and 2 persons whose records are closed. Harry died in 1947.

Harry's birth was registered in 3q 1884 Haslingden 8e 123, mother's maiden name Trickett. His death was registered in 3q 1947 Bury 10b 593, aged 63.

In 1908 when Harry was 23, he first married **Hannah Sunderland** in Clough Fold, St John the Divine, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 3q 1908 Haslingden 8e 259. Hannah was born in Clough Fold, Rossendale, Lancashire, abt 1884. Hannah died in 1919.

Hannah's death was registered in 1q 1919 Haslingden 8e 178, aged 34.

They had one child:

i. Jessie Warburton, Jessie was born in 1912.

Jessie's birth was registered in 4q 1912 Haslingden 8e 129, mother's maiden name Sunderland. She has not been investigated further.

In 1921 when Harry was 36, he second married **Lucy Colbert** in Newchurch Wesleyan Chapel, Rossendale, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 3q 1921 Haslingden 8e 429. Lucy was born on 26 Jul 1894. Lucy died in 1978.

Lucy's death was registered in 2q 1978 Hyndburn and Rossendale 40 1500, aged 83.

They had one child:

i. Maurice Warburton. Maurice was born in 1929.

Maurice's birth was registered in 1q 1929 Haslingden 8e 141, mother's maiden name Colbert. He is presumably one of the closed records in the 1939 Register, and no death registration has been found.

124. Fred Warburton (Robert Wright⁸, Thomas⁷, Robert⁶, Robert⁵, Abraham⁴, Abraham³, John², Robert¹). Fred was born in Stacksteads, Lancashire, on 26 Sep 1891. ■ Census for Rawtenstall, Lancashire, in 1939. Fred is a Billiard Hall assistant living at 14 Cape Street with Lily. Fred died in 1968.

Fred's birth was registered in 4q 1891 Haslingden 8e 92, mother's maiden name Rawlinson. His death was registered in 2q 1968 Haslingden 10c 374, aged 77.

In 1919 when Fred was 27, he married **Lily Clegg** in Edgeside, St Anne, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 2q 1919 Haslingden 8e 267. Lily was born on 30 Sep 1888. Lily died in 1966.

Lily's death was registered in 3q 1966 Haslingden 10c 284, aged 77.

They had one child:

i. Eric Warburton. Eric was born on 16 Mar 1922. Eric died in 1979.

Eric's birth was registered in 2q 1922 Haslingden 8e 122, mother's maiden name Clegg. He is recorded as the son of Lily Clegg as there was no other Warburton-Clegg marriage at Haslingden in the previous 22 years. His death was probably that registered in 3q 1979 Burnley and Pendle 40 0911, aged 57, though as he wasn't at home (and doesn't appear) in the 1939 Register his date of birth is not certain.

125. William Henry Warburton (Robert Robinson⁸, Luke⁷, Robert⁶, Robert⁵, Abraham⁴, Abraham³, John², Robert¹). William Henry was born in Waterfoot, Haslingden, Lancashire, on 16 Jun 1882. ■ Census for Rawtenstall, Lancashire, in 1939. William H is a sawyer joiner's labourer living at 16 Napoleon Building with Maggie. William Henry died in Clough Fold, Rossendale, Lancashire, on 20 Aug 1956.

William's birth was registered in 3q 1882 Haslingden 8e 99, mother's maiden name Entwistle. His death was registered in 3q 1956 Haslingden 10c 177, aged 74.

Probate for William Henry of 16 Napoleon Buildings was granted to Jack Warburton, maintenance joiner. His effects were £681 17s 8d.

In 1907 when William Henry was 24, he married **Maggie Holden** in Clough Fold, St John the Divine, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 1g 1907 Haslingden 8e 167. Maggie was born

		4.1	\sim	4.
Λ	lın	ıth	(i An	eration
			()() I	

on 18 Oct 1882. Maggie died in Clough Fold, Rossendale, Lancashire, on 2 Sep 1948.

Maggie's death was registered in 3q 1948 Haslingden 10c 279, aged 65. Administration for Maggie of 16 Napoleon Buildings, Cloughfold, Rossendale, wife of William Henry, last seen alive on 1st September, found dead on 2nd September at Hall Carr Mill Lodge, Cloughfold, was granted to William Henry, joiner's labourer. Her effects were £154.

They had one child:

 Jack Warburton. Jack was born on 1 Feb 1913. ■ Census for Rawtenstall, Lancashire, in 1939. Jack is a journeyman joiner living at 295a Bacup Road with Emily, and one person whose record is closed.

Jack's birth was registered in 1q 1913 Haslingden 8e 163, mother's maiden name Holden. His death was registered in April 1996 Burnley and Pendle B19C 5822B 1, aged 83.

In 1937 when Jack was 23, he married **Emily Seddon** in Newchurch, Rossendale Bethlehem, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 4q 1937 Haslingden 8e 251. A boy and a girl were registered at Haslingden with mother's maiden name Seddon. Emily was born on 25 Dec 1907.

Emily's death registration has not been identified.

126. Luke Warburton (James Henry⁸, Luke⁷, Robert⁶, Robert⁵, Abraham⁴, Abraham³, John², Robert¹). Luke was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 3 Sep 1881. ■ Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1911. Luke (29) is a cotton weaver living at 3 Lower lane (4 rooms) with Martha Alice (30) a cotton weaver, John James (8), Mary (5), Ellen (3), Luke (1) and a servant. Luke and Martha had been married 8 years and had 4 children, all living. ■ Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1939. Luke is a cotton weaver living at 33 Hillside Road. Luke died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1950.

Luke's birth was registered in 4q 1881 Haslingden 8e 137, mother's maiden name Arthur. His death was registered in 3q 1950 Haslingden 10c 268, aged 68.

On 24 May 1902 when Luke was 20, he married **Martha Alice Gill** in Hyndburn Register Office or Registrar Attended, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 2q 1902 haslingden 8e 311. Martha Alice was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, abt 1880. ■ Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1939. Martha A is a retired cotton weaver living at 18 Maple Avenue with Harold, a quarry man. She claims to be a widow. Martha Alice died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1957.

Martha's death was registered in 3q 1957 Haslingden 10c 304, aged 76.

They had the following children:

- **134** i. **John James Warburton** (1902-1960)
 - ii. Mary Warburton. Mary was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 4 Jun 1905.

Mary's birth was registered in 2q 1905 Haslingden 8e 120, mother's maiden name Gill.

iii. Ellen Warburton. Ellen was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 19 May 1907.

Ellen's birth was registered in 3q 1907 Haslingden 8e 115, mother's maiden name Gill.

- **135** iv. **Luke Warburton** (1909-1992)
 - v. **Martha Alice Warburton**. Martha Alice was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 8 Sep 1912.

Martha's birth was registered in 4q 1912 Haslingden 8e 185, mother's maiden name Gill.

vi. **Harold Warburton**. Harold was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 12 Jul 1914. Harold died in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 19 Feb 1994.

Harold's birth was registered in 3q 1914 Haslingden 8e 213, mother's maiden name Gill. His death was registered in Feb 1994 Bury A40B 0031A 105, aged 79. Administration was granted for Harold of 57 Cross Street. His effects were not exceeding £125,000.

There are possible marriages at Haslingden or nearby but it isn't known if any belong to Harold.

127. Robert Warburton (*James Henry*⁸, *Luke*⁷, *Robert*⁶, *Robert*⁵, *Abraham*⁴, *Abraham*³, *John*², *Robert*¹). Robert was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 6 Jun 1888. ■ Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1911. Robert (22) is a labourer in a cotton spinning works living at 10 Church Lane (2 rooms) with Ada (23) a weaver, James Henry (4), Arthur (3), and John Cook (50) a widowed painter, decribed as a boarder, but actually Ada's father. Robert and Ada had been married 4 years and had 3 children, 2 still living. ■ Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1939. Robert senior is a coal hoist labourer (heavy work) living at 26 Heys Street with Ada, Robert junior a doubler cardroom hand, Edward a condenser Card Room hand, and one person whose record is officially closed. Robert died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1967.

Robert's birth was registered in 3q 1888 Haslingden 8e 130, mother's maiden name Arthur. His death was registered in 4q 1967 Haslingden 10c 398, aged 79.

On 27 Oct 1906 when Robert was 18, he married **Ada Cook** in Haslingden, St Mary Lancashire. Robertum of Haslingden, father Jacobi, and Ada of Haslingden, father Joannis. Maria Warburton of Haslingden was a witness. The marriage was registered in 4q 1906 Haslingden 8e 287, as

Registrar attended. Ada was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 10 Oct 1887. Ada died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1963.

Ada's death was registered in 3q 1963 Haslingden 10c 299, aged 75.

They had the following children:

- **136** i. **James Henry Warburton** (1907-1985)
 - ii. Arthur Warburton. Arthur was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 23 Mar 1908. Census for Burnley, Lancashire, in 1939. Arthur is a coal carter (horse drawn?) living at 15 Saltburn Street with Margaret a cotton weaver, and one person whose record is closed. Arthur died in Jul 1985.

Arthurs's birth was registered in 2q 1908 Haslingden 8e 120, mother's maiden name Cook. His death was registered in Jul 1985 Burnley and Pendle 40 1039, aged 77.

In 1933 when Arthur was 24, he married **Margaret Walsh** in Burnley Register Office or Registrar Attended. The marriage was registered in 3q 1933 Burnley 8e 615. A daughter was registered at Burnley in 1934 with mother's maiden name Walsh. Margaret was born on 28 Oct 1910. Margaret died in Dec 2000.

Margaret's death was registered in Dec 2000 Burnley and Pendle DSD 5821D 117, aged 90.

iii. Ada Mary Warburton. Ada Mary was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1910. Ada Mary died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1910.

Ada's birth was registered in 2q 1910 Haslingden 8e 111, mother's maiden name Cook. her death was registered in 2q 1910 Haslingden 8e 80, aged 0.

iv. Mary Alice Warburton. Mary Alice was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1912.

Mary's birth was registered in 3q 1912 Haslingden 8e 208, mother's maiden name Cook. She has not been investigated further.

v. Annie Warburton. Annie was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1914.

Annie's birth was registered in 2q 19014 Haslingden 8e 213, mother's maiden name Cook. She has not been investigated further.

vi. **Robert Warburton**. Robert was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 25 May 1915. Robert died in Dec 1987.

Robert's birth was registered in 2q 19015 Haslingden 8e 202, mother's maiden name Cook. His death was registered in Dec 1985 Hyndburn and Rossendale 40 1508, aged 72. No marriage has been identified for Robert.

vii. Luke Warburton. Luke was born on 9 Dec 1919. Luke died in Feb 1998.

Luke's birth was registered in 1q 1920 Burnley 8e 445, mother's maiden name Cook. His death was registered in Feb 1998 Bury B46B 0031B 78, aged 78. No Luke with a birthday within 5 years of Luke's had been found in the 1939 Register.

In 1941 when Luke was 21, he married **Eveline Mary Bedford** in Hyndburn Register Office or Registrar Attended, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 4q 1941 Haslingden 8e 305. Two girls were registered at haslingden with mother's maiden name Bedford. Eveline Mary was born on 21 Mar 1919. Eveline Mary died in 1983.

Eveline's death was registered in 1q 1983 Hyndburn and Rossendale 40 1729, aged 63.

viii. **Edward Joseph Warburton**. Edward Joseph was born on 19 Nov 1921. Edward Joseph died in Jan 2004.

Edward's birth was registered in 4q 1921 Burnley 8e 359, mother's maiden name Cook. His death was registered in Jan 2004 Hyndburn and Rossendale 40 10268, aged 78. He was Edward Joseph on his death registration, but Edward on his birth Registration and in the 1939 Register. No obvious marriage registration has been identified.

128. Luke Warburton (Luke⁸, Robert⁷, Robert⁶, Robert⁵, Abraham⁴, Abraham³, John², Robert¹). Luke was born in Burnley, Lancashire, on 22 Jun 1887. He was christened in Habergham Eaves, Holy Trinity, Lancashire, on 28 Dec 1887. ■ Census for Burnley, Lancashire, in 1911. Luke (23) is a coal miner (hewer) living at 216 Cog Lane (3 rooms) with Harriet (22), Arthur (3), Ellen (2), Luke (6 months), and a boarder. Luke and Harriet had been married for 3 years and had 3 children, all living. ■ Census for Burnley, Lancashire, in 1939. Luke is coal hewer, heavy work, living at 13 Guy Street with Harriet, Roland a colliery onsetter, and Edna Butler a married confectioner cake maker. Luke died in Burnley, Lancashire, in 1941.

Luke's birth was registered in 3q 1887 Burnley 8e 200, mother's maiden name Barnes. His death was registered in 4q 1941 Burnley 8e 315, aged 54.

On 27 Jun 1907 when Luke was 20, he married **Harriet Bennett** in Burnley, Lancashire. Harriet was born in Burnley, Lancashire, on 28 Mar 1889. Harriet died in 1974.

Harriet's date of birth in the 1939 Register is given as 29th March 1885, and she is noted as later becoming a Westby. Her death is therefore probably that of Harriet Westby registered in 2q 1974 Ribble Valley 40 2304, aged 85. Her date of birth matches the registration of a Harriet Bennett in 2q 1889 at Burnley.

They had the following children:

 Arthur Warburton. Arthur was born in Burnley, Lancashire, in 1907. ■ Census for Burnley, Lancashire, in 1939. Arthur is a coal hewer living at 70 Oxford Road with Lily, and one person whose record is closed. Arthur died in Burnley, Lancashire, on 15 Feb 1959.

Arthur's birth was registered in 4q 1907 Burnley 8e 188, mother's maiden name Bennett. His death was registered in 1q 1959 Burnley 10b 1021, aged 51. Administration for Arthur of Nelson Hotel, Trafalgar Street was granted to Lily Warburton (widow). His effects were £397 9s 2d.

In 1929 when Arthur was 22, he married **Lily Holt** in Burnley, Holy Trinity, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 4q 1929 Burnley 8e 395. A son was registered in 1929 with mother's maiden name Holt. Lily was born on 20 Feb 1908. Lily died in 1970.

Lily's death was registered in 1q 1970 Burnley 10b 2432, aged 61.

ii. Ellen Warburton. Ellen was born in Burnley, Lancashire, on 19 Dec 1908. ■ Census for Burnley Cemetery, Lancashire, in 1939. Ellen is a washing machine demonstrator, and Harry is a gents hairdresser and tobacconist. They live at 34 Piccadilly Road.

Ellen's birth was registered in 1q 1909 Burnley 8e 190, mother's maiden name Bennett. No matching death registration has been found for Ellen or her husband.

In 1930 when Ellen was 21, she married **Harry Ashton** in Gannow, St John the Baptist, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 3q 1930 Burnley 8e 518. No children were registered at Burnley with mother's maiden name Warburton. Harry was born on 29 Aug 1905.

iii. **Luke Warburton**. Luke was born in Burnley, Lancashire, in 1910. Luke died in Burnley, Lancashire, in 1916.

Luke's birth was registered in 3q 1910 Burnley 8e 210, mother's maiden name Bennett. His death was registered in 2q 1916 Burnley 8e 299, aged 5.

iv. Harold Warburton. Harold was born in Burnley, Lancashire, in 1912.

Harold's birth was registered in 2q 1912 Burnley 8e 337, mother's maiden name Bennett. No obvious death or marriage registration has been found for Harold.

v. Alfred Warburton. Alfred was born in Burnley, Lancashire, in 1914.

Alfred's birth was registered in 1q 1914 Burnley 8e 345, mother's maiden name Bennett. His death was registered in 2q 1923 Burnley 8e 264, aged 9.

vi. Emma Warburton. Emma was born in Burnley, Lancashire, on 2 Sep 1915. ■

Census for Burnley, Lancashire, in 1939. Emma is a sugar confectionary manufacturer, in a toffee factory, and Alan is a fitter, mechanist stoker. They live at 41 Whalley Street. Emma died in 1991.

Emma's birth was registered in 4q 1915 Burnley 8e 245, mother's maiden name Bennett. Her death was registered in Sep 1991 Blackburn 40 229, aged 76.

In 1938 when Emma was 22, she married **Alan Turner** in Gannow, St John the Baptist, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 3q 1938 Burnley 8e 417. A boy and 2 girls were registered at Burnley with mother's maiden name Warburton. Alan was born on 21 Apr 1913. Alan died in Apr 1997.

Alan's death was registered in Apr 1997 Blackburn A58B 5801A 181, aged 84.

vii. **Edna Warburton**. Edna was born in Burnley, Lancashire, on 23 Dec 1919. Edna died in Nov 1992.

Edna's birth was registered in 1q 1920 Burnley 8e 375, mother's maiden name Bennett. Her death was registered in Nov 1992 Lancaster 40 1572, aged 72.

In 1939 when Edna was 19, she married **Jack Butler** in Gannow, St John the Baptist, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 3q 1939 Burnley 8e 491. A boy and two girls were registered at Burnley with mother's maiden name Warburton by 1947.

viii. **Roland Warburton**. Roland was born in Burnley, Lancashire, on 1 Aug 1924. Roland died in Jun 2005.

Roland's birth was registered in 3q 1924 Burnley 8e 282, mother's maiden name Bennett. His death was registered in Jun 2005 Lancashire M1 591/1M 35, aged 80.

In 1945 when Roland was 20, he married **Jean Ruby Thwaites** in Burnley Register Office or Registrar Attended. The marriage was registered in 1q 1945 Burnley 8e 336. A boy and 2 girls were registered at Burnley by 1958 with mother's maiden name Thwaites.

129. John Thomas Warburton (*Luke*⁸, *Robert*⁷, *Robert*⁶, *Robert*⁵, *Abraham*⁴, *Abraham*³, *John*², *Robert*¹). John Thomas was born in Burnley, Lancashire, on 22 Jun 1889. He was christened in Habergham Eaves, Holy Trinity, Lancashire, on 14 Aug 1889. John Thomas died in Bardsley, Lancashire, on 12 Feb 1918. He was buried in Burnley Cemetery, Lancashire, on 18 Feb 1918.

John's birth was registered in 3q 1889 Burnley 8e 211, mother's maiden name Barnes.

John accidentally drowned whist on leave from the 3rd Battalion, East Lancs Regiment. He was buried in grave NE 3065.

In 1911 when John Thomas was 21, he married **Mary Elizabeth Goodwin** in Oldham Register Office, or Registrar Attended. The marriage was registered in 4q 1911 Oldham 8e 1158. Mary Elizabeth was born bef 1893.

They had the following children:

i. **Thomas Warburton**. Thomas was born in Burnley, Lancashire, in 1912. Thomas died in Burnley, Lancashire, in 1912.

Thomas's birth was registered in 3q 1912 Burnley 8e 319, mother's maiden name Goodwin. His death was registered 3q 1912 Burnley 8e 209, aged 0.

ii. Lawrence Warburton. Lawrence was born in Oldham, Lancashire, in 1914.

Lawrence's birth was registered in 2q 1914 Oldham 8d 1396, mother's maiden name Goodwin.

iii. Mary Warburton. Mary was born in Oldham, Lancashire, in 1918.

Mary's birth was registered in 2q 1918 Oldham 8d 933, mother's maiden name Goodwin.

130. John Robert Warburton (George William⁸, Robert⁷, Robert⁶, Robert⁵, Abraham⁴, Abraham³, John², Robert¹). John Robert was born in Crompton, Lancashire, on 5 Dec 1890. He was christened in Shaw, Holy Trinity, Lancashire, on 28 Jan 1891. ■ Census for Oldham, Lancashire, in 1939. John Robert is a coal miner (hewer) living at 3 Alfred Street, Werneth with Frances, and 3 persons whose records are closed. John Robert died in 1974.

John's birth was registered in 1q 1891 Oldham 8d 719, mother's maiden name Lomas His death was registered in 1q 1974 Oldham 10f 97, aged 83.

In 1913 when John Robert was 22, he married **Frances Maddocks** in East Crompton, St James, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 3q 1913 Oldham 8d 1311. There is no other Warburton-Maddocks marriage between 1900 and 1937. Frances was born on 19 May 1893. Frances died in 1976.

Frances was the daughter of John. Her death was registered in 2q 1976 Tameside 39 1711, aged 82.

They had the following children:

i. Harry Warburton. Harry was born in Crompton, Lancashire, on 5 Apr 1914. He was christened in East Crompton, St James, Lancashire, on 29 Apr 1914. ■ Census for Shaw, Lancashire, in 1939. Harry is 2nd operator in a cinema living at 25 Bowler Street with Annie a fly frame tenter. Harry died in Apr 1989.

Harry's birth was registered in 2q 1914 Oldham 8d 1400, mother's maiden name Maddocks. His death was registered in April 1989 Oldham 39 14, aged 75.

In 1936 when Harry was 21, he married **Annie Force** in Shaw, United Reform Church, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 3q 1936 Middleton 8d 1977. Four boys and a girl were registered at Oldham and Middleton by 1955 with mother's maiden name Force. Annie was born on 6 Jul 1915.

Annie's death registration has not been found.

 ii. John Warburton. John was born on 16 Jun 1915. ■ Census for Chadderton, Lancashire, in 1939. John is a hank winder living at 69 Stock lane with Alice and one person whose record is closed.

John's birth was registered in 3q 1915 Oldham 8d 1141, mother's maiden name Maddocks. His death registration hasn't been identified.

In 1938 when John was 22, he married **Alice Hilton** in Oldham, Manchester Street Wesley Methodist, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 3q 1938 Oldham 8d 2334. Two girls were registered at Oldham with mother's maiden name Hilton. Alice was born on 1 Jan 1918. Alice died in 1977.

Alice's death was registered in 2q 1977 Oldham 39 0318, aged 59.

iii. Alice Warburton. Alice was born in 1917.

Alice's birth was registered in 3q 1917 Blackburn 8e 364, mother's maiden name Maddocks.

iv. Carrie Warburton. Carrie was born in 1919. Carrie died in 1922.

Carrie's birth was registered in 4q 1919 Blackburn 8e 520, mother's maiden name Maddocks. Her death was registered in 3q 1922 Saddleworth 9a 255, aged 2.

v. Frances Warburton. Frances was born in 1921. Frances died in 1924.

Frances's birth was registered in 3q 1921 Saddleworth 9a 399, mother's maiden name Maddocks. Her death was registered in 1q 1924 Saddleworth 9a 425, aged 2.

vi. Walter Warburton. Walter was born on 6 Feb 1925. Walter died in 1975.

Walter's birth was registered in 1q 1925 Oldham 8d 1335, mother's maiden name Maddocks. His death was registered in 3q 1975 Oldham 39 0139, aged 50.

In 1947 when Walter was 21, he married **Jane Winterbottom** in Shaw, Holy Trinity, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 4q 1947 Middleton 10e 1067. Four boys were registered at Oldham and Middleton by 1960.

vii. William Warburton. William was born in 1926. William died in 1926.

William's birth was registered in 2q 1926 Oldham 8d 1304, mother's maiden name Maddocks. His death was registered in 2q 1926 Oldham 8d 963, aged 0.

viii. Ellen Warburton. Ellen was born in 1929.

Ellen's birth was registered in 3q 1929 Oldham 8d 1230, mother's maiden name Maddocks.

ix. Beatrice Warburton. Beatrice was born in 1931.

Beatrice's birth was registered in 2q 1931 Oldham 8d 1203, mother's maiden name Maddocks.

131. Albert Warburton (Henry⁸, Benjamin⁷, Henry⁶, James⁵, Henry⁴, Thomas³, Thomas², Robert¹). Albert was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 27 Feb 1897. ■ Census for Burnley, Lancashire, in 1939. Albert was a cinema proprietor - "travelling" living at 18 Highfield Avenue with Marg and Harry S, a cinema manager, and electrician. Albert died in St Annes on Sea, Lancashire, in 1954.

Albert's birth was registered in 2q 1897 Haslingden 8e 119, mother's maiden name Warburton. His death was registered in 3q 1954 Fylde 10c 204, aged 57. Some time after the 1939 Register, Albert and his family moved to St Annes on Sea, Lancashire to become the managers of the Empire Cinema on St Georges Road.

In 1918 when Albert was 20, he married **Margaret Shaw** in Hyndburn Register Office or Registrar Attended, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 3q 1918 Haslingden 8e 222. Margaret was born on 6 Feb 1896. Margaret died in St Annes on Sea, Lancashire, in 1983.

Margaret's birth was registered in 1q 1896 Haslingden 8e 124, mother's maiden name Warburton. Her mother was Mary Alice Warburton of the Bury and Massachusetts clan. margaret's death was registered in 3q 1983 Black pooland Fylde 40 799, aged 87.

They had one child:

 Harry Shaw Warburton. Harry Shaw was born in Brierfield, Lancashire, on 17 Dec 1919. Harry Shaw died in St Annes on Sea, Lancashire, in 1992.

Harry's birth was registered in 4q 1919 aslingden 8e 192, mother's maiden name Shaw. His death was registered in April 1992 Blackpool and Fylde 40 390, aged 72.

In 1941 when Harry Shaw was 21, he married **Wray Eileen Gage** in Fulwood, Christ Church, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 3q 1941 Amounderness 8e 1597. A girl was registered in 1947 in Nelson with mother's maiden name Wray.

132. Benjamin Warburton (*Peter*⁸, *Benjamin*⁷, *Henry*⁶, *James*⁵, *Henry*⁴, *Thomas*³, *Thomas*², *Robert*¹). Benjamin was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 6 Apr 1890. He was christened in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire, on 27 Apr 1890. Benjamin died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1957. He was buried in Haslingden, Holden Cemetery, Lancashire, on 13 Nov 1957.

Benjamin's birth was registered in 2q 1890 Haslingden 8e 127, mother's maiden name Bullock. He was living at 37 South Shore Street when he died and was buried in grave C784, aged 67.

In 1912 when Benjamin was 21, he married **Clara Francis Haines** in Haslingden, St Peter, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 3q 1912 Haslingden 8e 284. A son (Jack) and a daughter were registered at Haslingden, mother's maiden name Haines. Clara Francis was born abt 1889. Clara Francis died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1968. She was buried in Haslingden, Holden Cemetery, Lancashire, on 19 Jan 1968.

Clara was living at 27 Chapel Street when she died and was buried in grave C784, aged 78.

They had one child:

 Jack Haines Warburton. Jack Haines was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1926. Jack Haines died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1932. He was buried in Haslingden, Holden Cemetery, Lancashire, on 30 Apr 1932.

Jack's birth was registered in 1q 1926 Haslingden 8e 176, mother's maiden name Haines. He was living at 37 South Shore Street when he died and was buried in grave C784, aged 6.

Descendants of Robert Warburton & Mary

Tenth Generation

133. James Warburton (John William⁹, Henry⁸, James⁷, Abraham⁶, John⁵, Abraham⁴, Abraham³, John², Robert¹). James was born in Bolton, Lancashire, on 17 Feb 1914. ■ Census for Bolton, Lancashire, in 1939. James was a construction engineer (heavy labour) living at 22 Victory Street with Dinah and Joyce. James died in Bolton, Lancashire, in 1982.

James's birth was registered in 1q 1914 Bolton 8c 898, mother's maiden name Brown. His death was registered in 4q 1982 Bolton 38 0103, aged 68.

On 19 Mar 1934 when James was 20, he married **Dinah Stanley** in Halliwell, St Luke, Lancashire. James (20) was a side piecer living at 56 Bashall Street, father John William, a cotton waste spinner. Dinah (18) was a slubber tenter living at 64 Bashall Street, father John, a labourer. Only one girl (Joyce) was registered at bolton with mother's maiden name Stanley. Dinah was born on 17 Mar 1915.

Dinah's death registration hasn't been found so she may have remarried.

They had one child:

i. Joyce Warburton. Joyce was born in Bolton, Lancashire, on 30 Aug 1934.

Joyce's birth was registered in 3q 1934 Bolton 8c 456. The 1939 Register records her married name as Shields.

134. John James Warburton (*Luke*⁹, *James Henry*⁸, *Luke*⁷, *Robert*⁶, *Robert*⁵, *Abraham*⁴, *Abraham*³, *John*², *Robert*¹). John James was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 6 Oct 1902. ■ Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1939. John J is a general labourer living at 24 Cedar Avenue with Evelyn, Brenda, and 2 persons whose records are closed. John James died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1960.

John's birth was registered in 4q 1902 Haslingden 8e 116, mother's maiden name Gill. His death was registered in 4q 1960 Haslingden 4q 1960, aged 58.

In 1926 when John James was 23, he married **Evelyn Ratcliffe** in Hyndburn Register Office or Registrar Attended, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 2q 1926 Haslingden 8e 295. Evelyn was born on 24 May 1905. Evelyn died in Jul 1990.

Evelyn's death was registered in Jul 1990 Hyndburn and Rossendale 40 1277, aged 85.

Tenth Generation

They had the following children:

i. John Warburton. John was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1926.

John's birth was registered in 3q 1926 Haslingden 8e 122, mother's maiden name Ratcliffe (Ratecliffe on FreeBMD).

ii. Robert Warburton. Robert was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1927.

Robert's birth was registered in 4q 1927 Haslingden 8e 144, mother's maiden name Ratcliffe.

iii. Brenda Warburton. Brenda was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 28 Jul 1933.

Brenda's birth was registered in 4q 1933 Haslingden 8e 132, mother's maiden name Ratcliffe. Brenda's death registration has not been found, but her record is not closed in the 1939 Register.

In 1956 when Brenda was 22, she first married **Jack Ward** in Hyndburn Register Office or Registrar Attended, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 1q 1956 Haslingden 10c 793. No children were registered at haslingden with mother's maiden name Warburton. Jack was born abt 1929. Jack died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1961.

Jack's death was registered in 4q 1961 Haslingden 10c 363, aged 32.

In 1966 when Brenda was 32, she second married **Derek Foster** in Hyndburn Register Office or Registrar Attended, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 1q 1966 Haslingden 10c 758. No children were registered at haslingden with mother's maiden name Warburton, or Ward.

iv. Patricia Warburton. Patricia was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1936.

Patricia's birth was registered in 3q 1936 Haslingden 8e 135, mother's maiden name Ratcliffe.

135. Luke Warburton (Luke⁹, James Henry⁸, Luke⁷, Robert⁶, Robert⁵, Abraham⁴, Abraham³, John², Robert¹). Luke was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 2 Oct 1909. ■ Census for Haslingden, Lancashire, in 1939. Luke is a butcher's assistant living at 3 Booth Street with Rose, and Phyllis. Luke died in Haslingden, Lancashire, in Nov 1992.

Luke's birth was registered in 4q 1909 Haslingden 8e 110, mother's maiden name Gill. His death was registered in Nov 1992 Hyndburn and Rossendale 40 1433, aged 83.

In 1932 when Luke was 22, he married **Rose Spencer** in Haslingden, St James, Lancashire. The marriage was registered in 2q 1932 Haslingden 8e 192. A second girl was registered at hHaslingden in 1942 with mother's maiden name Spencer. Rose was born on 10 Jul 1913. Rose died in May 2000.

Tenth Generation

Rose's death was registered in May 2000 Lancashire C6D 5821C 27, aged 86.

They had one child:

i. Phyllis Warburton. Phyllis was born on 4 Oct 1932. Phyllis died in Oct 1994.

Phyllis's birth was registered in 4q 1932 Haslingden 8e 195, mother's maiden name Spencer. Her death was registered in Oct 1994 Bury A41B 0031A 299, aged 62. It seems she never married.

136. James Henry Warburton (Robert⁹, James Henry⁸, Luke⁷, Robert⁶, Robert⁵, Abraham⁴, Abraham³, John², Robert¹). James Henry was born in Haslingden, Lancashire, on 14 Apr 1907. ■ Census for Padiham, Lancashire, in 1939. James H is a general labourer (sewage works) living at 11 Bedford Place with Ethel a cotton weaver, Mary, and Arthur. James Henry died in Padiham, Lancashire, on 16 Nov 1985.

James's birth was registered in 1q 1907 Haslingden 8e 116, mother's maiden name Cook. His death was registered in Nov 1985 Burnley and Pendle 40 1026, aged 78. Probate for James henry of 38 Ingham Street was granted, effects not exceeding £40,000.

James Henry married **Ethel Bridge**. Ethel was born on 28 Mar 1903. Ethel died in Burnley, Lancashire. on 19 Jun 1970.

Ethel's death was registered in 3q 1970 Burnley 10b 1708, aged 67. Probate was granted for Ethel of 124 Padiham Road. Her effects were £2,106.

They had the following children:

Mary Warburton. Mary was born on 22 Jan 1927.

Mary's birth was registered in 1q 1927 Burnley 8e 281, mother's maiden name Bridge. Mary hasn't been investigated beyond the 1939 Register.

ii. Arthur Warburton. Arthur was born on 23 Jul 1930.

Arthur's birth was registered in 3q 1930 Burnley 8e 261, mother's maiden name Bridge. His death registration hasn't been found, but he is present in the 1939 Register.

	Place	Index	
Accrington, Abbey Street Wesleyan		Bacup, Lancashire cont.	
Methodist, Lancashire		Warburton, Robert Wright	136
Ratcliffe, Emma	111	Balladen, Lancashire	
Warburton, Joshua Ashworth	110	Warburton, Martha Ellen	104
Accrington, Kenyon St. Methodist Sc	hool	Bardsley, Lancashire	
Chapel, Lancashire		Warburton, John Thomas	179
Drane, Ada Rose	152	Barnsley, Yorkshire	
Warburton, Roland	152	Parkinson, Millicent	123
Accrington, Lancashire		Barrhead, Scotland	
Elton, Mary Jane	158	Rawlinson, Sarah	137
Heys, William Henry	102	Barrow-in-Furness, Lancashire	
Warburton, Abraham	129	Cross, Amy Roberta	134
Warburton, Elizabeth	129	Holmes, Florence	133
Warburton, Elizabeth Jane	102	Johnson, Emma	85
Warburton, Levi	151	Valentine, Mary	85
Warburton, Robert	113	Warburton, Amy Valentine	135
Ashton-under-Lyne, Lancashire		Warburton, Ellen	134
Warburton, Robert Cecil	165	Warburton, Frank	134
Warburton, William Ingham	164	Warburton, James	84
Ashton, Lancashire		Warburton, James	85
Smith, Mary Ann	106	Warburton, John Thomas	85
Ashworth, Lancashire		Warburton, Mary Dorcas	135
Warburton, Alice	50	Warburton, Ralph	135
Warburton, Betty	50	Warburton, William	134
Warburton, Edward	81	Wassall, Vera	135
Warburton, Thomas	50	Bentham, Yorkshire	
Ashworth, St James, Lancashire		Thornton, Alice Ann	86
Warburton, Alice	50	Blackburn Register Office or Regis	strar
Warburton, Betty	50	Attended, Lancashire	
Aysgarth, North Yorkshire		Bibby, Nancy	146
Thwaite, Isabel	164	Grimshaw, Lawrence	110
Warburton, William Ingham	164	Harwood, Mary Alice	162
Bacup, Lancashire		Haworth, Joseph	110
Hardman, Ann	101	Heap, Ellen	163
Warburton, Emanuel	143	Jepson, Percy	112
Warburton, Henry	85	Warburton, Ann	110
Warburton, James	158	Warburton, Jane	110
Warburton, James Lawrence	159	Warburton, John	162
Warburton, John Thomas	92	Warburton, Levi	151

Place In	dex
----------	-----

ont.	Blackpool, Lancashire	
162	Collinge, Mary Elizabeth	161
145	Hardwick, Arthur Turner	114
111	Hoyle, Nancy	87
152	Sutcliffe, Clara	115
	Warburton, Albert	161
109	Warburton, Albert	161
110	Warburton, Frank	134
163	Warburton, John	115
35	Warburton, Matilda	114
110	Warburton, Philip	134
110	Warburton, Philip Buckley	133
109	Warburton, Robert	113
111	Warburton, Robert Brierley	114
	Warburton, Sarah	71
82	Warburton, William Arthur	116
81	Blackpool, Marton Burial Ground,	
	Lancashire	
	Warburton, Matilda	114
162	Blackpool, St John, Lancashire	
161	Holmes, Florence	133
161	Secker, Sam	88
161	Warburton, Jane Ellen	88
	Warburton, Philip Buckley	133
114	Bolton Register Office or Registrar A	ttended
114	Bennett, Clara	134
114	Warburton, Philip	134
114	Bolton, All Saints, Lancashire	
	Hanson, Jane	124
	Parkinson, Millicent	123
116	Warburton, Betsy Alice	124
116	Warburton, Ellen	124
	Warburton, Harrison	124
	Warburton, Henry	123
116	Warburton, John William	167
116	Bolton, Lancashire	
	Brown, Harriet Emma	167
116	Burrows, Richard Henry	124
116	Hanson, Jane	124
	162 145 111 152 109 110 163 35 110 109 111 82 81 162 161 161 114 114 114 114 116 116	162 Collinge, Mary Elizabeth 145 Hardwick, Arthur Turner 111 Hoyle, Nancy 152 Sutcliffe, Clara Warburton, Albert 109 Warburton, Frank 163 Warburton, John 35 Warburton, Matilda 110 Warburton, Philip 110 Warburton, Philip Buckley 109 Warburton, Robert 111 Warburton, Robert 111 Warburton, Robert Brierley Warburton, William Arthur 118 Blackpool, Marton Burial Ground, Lancashire Warburton, Matilda 162 Blackpool, St John, Lancashire 161 Holmes, Florence 161 Secker, Sam 161 Warburton, Jane Ellen Warburton, Philip Buckley 114 Bolton Register Office or Registrar Art 115 Bolton, All Saints, Lancashire Hanson, Jane Parkinson, Millicent 116 Warburton, Betsy Alice 117 Warburton, Harrison Warburton, John William 118 Bolton, Lancashire Brown, Harriet Emma 119 Burrows, Richard Henry

	− Place	Index	
Bolton, Lancashire cont.		Broughton, Lancashire	
Warburton, Fred	168	Thredfield, Alice	26
Warburton, Harold	169	Burnley Cemetery, Lancashire	
Warburton, Harrison	124	Warburton, Ellen	178
Warburton, Henry	123	Warburton, John Thomas	179
Warburton, Henry	168	Burnley Register Office or Registrar	
Warburton, James	184	Attended	
Warburton, John	168	Thwaites, Jean Ruby	179
Warburton, John William	167	Walsh, Margaret	176
Warburton, Joyce	184	Warburton, Arthur	176
Warburton, Millicent	169	Warburton, Roland	179
Warburton, Philip	134	Burnley, Holy Trinity, Lancashire	
Warburton, Walter	169	Holt, Lily	178
Warburton, William	168	Warburton, Arthur	178
Bolton, St Matthew, Lancashire		Burnley, Lancashire	
Brown, Harriet Emma	167	Barnes, Margaret	141
Burrows, Richard Henry	124	Bennett, Harriet	177
Bushell, Isabella	168	Bridge, Ethel	186
Hafercorn, Margaret	169	Ruddeforth, Ephraim	142
Warburton, Betsy Alice	124	Warburton, Abraham	49
Warburton, Fred	168	Warburton, Albert	182
Warburton, Henry	168	Warburton, Alfred	178
Warburton, John	168	Warburton, Alice Ann	142
Warburton, John William	167	Warburton, Amos	142
Warburton, Walter	169	Warburton, Arthur	178
Boonkirk, Haslingden, Lancashire		Warburton, Arthur	176
Warburton, John	27	Warburton, Edna	179
Booth Fold, Waterfoot, Lancashire		Warburton, Ellen	142
Warburton, James Thomas	167	Warburton, Ellen	178
Bootle, Lancashire		Warburton, Emma	178
Ashworth, Rose	131	Warburton, Emmanuel	143
Bradford, Yorkshire		Warburton, Harold	178
Broadley, Ethel	165	Warburton, John Thomas	179
Warburton, Robert Cecil	165	Warburton, Luke	141
Brierfield, Lancashire		Warburton, Luke	177
Warburton, Harry Shaw	183	Warburton, Luke	178
Brisbane, Australia		Warburton, Margaret	142
Halliwell, Mary Jane	118	Warburton, Mary	142
Warburton, George William Henry	118	Warburton, Mary	143

	— Place	Index	
Burnley, Lancashire cont.	1 1000	Bury, St Mary, Lancashire cont.	
Warburton, Nancy	143	Hargreaves, Jane (Jinny)	78
Warburton, Roland	179	Holt, Richard	50
Warburton, Rose	143	Nuttall, Richard	35
Warburton, Sarah Jane	142	Ogden, Mary	91
Warburton, Thomas	180	Warburton, Abraham	80
Burnley, St Alban (now St Paul), La	ncashire	Warburton, Ann	81
Ruddeforth, Ephraim	142	Warburton, Betty	35
Warburton, Margaret	142	Warburton, Hargreaves	66
Burnley, St Andrew, Lancashire		Warburton, James	70
Barnes, Margaret	141	Warburton, John	41
Warburton, Luke	141	Warburton, John	77
Burnley, St Stephen, Lancashire		Warburton, Margaret	44
Blackburn, John	143	Warburton, Robert	81
Duckworth, William	142	Warburton, Sarah (Sally)	50
Warburton, Ellen	142	Butterworth, Lancashire	
Warburton, Nancy	143	Bottomley, Ruth	69
Bury Register Office or Registrar A	ttended	Mawdsley, Johanna	68
Ashworth, Rose	131	Warburton, George Henry	69
Buckley, Elizabeth	85	Warburton, Hargreaves	66
Collier, Nancy	131	Warburton, Jesse	69
Jones, Jane	130	Warburton, John	69
Todd, Mary	131	Warburton, Richard	68
Warburton, James	84	Whittles, Mary	67
Warburton, John	131	Carrs, Haslingden, Lancashire	
Warburton, Samuel	129	Warburton, Anne	31
Bury, Lancashire		Warburton, Cowpe	31
Blackburn, John	143	Warburton, Susan	31
Buckley, Elizabeth	85	Chadderton, Lancashire	
Collier, Nancy	131	Warburton, John	181
Foster, Priscilla	103	Chesham, Buckinghamshire	
Ogden, Mary	91	Croot, Emma Betsey	106
Warburton, Samuel	129	Clayton Le Moors, All Saints, Lan	cashire
Bury, St Mary, Lancashire		Warburton, Robert	146
Davenport, Susan	67	Clayton Le Moors, Lancashire	
Entwistle, Mary	80	Warburton, Annie	146
Garside, John	44	Warburton, Robert	146
Gibbons, Mary	70	Cleveleys, Lancashire	
Halstead, Ann	41	Warburton, William	154

		Index	
Clough Fold, Rossendale, Lancashire		Crompton, Lancashire cont.	
Ashworth, Zachariah	90	Warburton, Harry	181
Holden, Maggie	173	Warburton, John Robert	180
Maden, Elizabeth	166	Warburton, Mary	145
Sunderland, Hannah	172	Warburton, Robert	144
Warburton, Abraham	167	Crumpsall, Lancashire	
Warburton, Elizabeth Alice	167	Warburton, James	85
Warburton, Hannah	167	Darwen, Lancashire	
Warburton, Isabella	138	Warburton, Ann	110
Warburton, Luke	88	Warburton, John	162
Warburton, Mary	167	Warburton, Susan	110
Warburton, Mary Alice	138	Darwen, St Peter, Lancashire	
Warburton, Robert Robinson	137	Knowles, Janet	162
Warburton, Robert Robinson	139	Warburton, John	162
Warburton, Susannah	138	Dearden Gate Independent Chapel,	
Warburton, William Henry	173	Haslingden, Lancashire	
Clough Fold, St John the Divine, Lan	cashire	Warburton, Betty	28
Holden, Maggie	173	Dumfries, Scotland	
Sunderland, Hannah	172	Smith, Mary Ann	106
Warburton, Harry	172	Warburton, Sarah Smith	106
Warburton, William Henry	173	Warburton, Thomas	105
Cockham, Haslingden, Lancashire		East Crompton, St James, Lancash	ire
Warburton, Abraham	22	Dunkerley, Benjamin	92
Warburton, Elizabeth	12	Durrant, Martha	144
Colne, Lancashire		Hoyle, Martha	144
Warburton, Albert	171	Maddocks, Frances	180
Coventry, Warwickshire		Pollitt, Edith	145
Warburton, Robert	146	Warburton, Charles	145
Crawshawbooth, Lancashire		Warburton, Emanuel	143
Ball, Elizabeth Hannah	135	Warburton, Harry	181
Thompson, Rose Hannah	125	Warburton, John Robert	180
Warburton, Joshua	153	Warburton, Sarah Jane	92
Crompton, Lancashire		Edenfield Parish Church, Lancashii	e
Hoyle, Martha	144	Foster, Priscilla	103
Lomas, Martha Hannah	147	Hindle, Jane	101
Pollitt, Edith	145	Rothwell, Georgina Mary	152
Warburton, Ada	145	Warburton, Elizabeth Jane	102
Warburton, Charles	145	Warburton, Emmanuel	101
Warburton, Emanuel	143	Warburton, James	103

Edenfield Parish Church, Lancashire cont.		Gannow, St John the Baptist, Lancashire	
Warburton, John	102	Ashton, Harry	178
Warburton, Levi	151	Butler, Jack	179
Edenfield, Lancashire		Turner, Alan	179
Ashworth, Jane	79	Warburton, Edna	179
Cox, Ruth Elizabeth	172	Warburton, Ellen	178
Hindle, Jane	101	Warburton, Emma	178
Lord, Thomas	58	Gorton, Lancashire	
Warburton, Abraham	127	Warburton, Frank	116
Warburton, Abraham	129	Warburton, Ida (Ada)	116
Warburton, Alice Ann	79	Warburton, John	115
Warburton, Betty	79	Warburton, John Frederick	116
Warburton, Elizabeth Jane	102	Warburton, William Arthur	116
Warburton, Emmanuel	101	Grane, Haslingden, Lancashire	
Warburton, James	79	Warburton, Mary	16
Warburton, James	154	Great Harwood, Lancashire	
Warburton, John	102	Taylor, Mary	117
Warburton, John Thomas	104	Habergham Eaves, Holy Trinity, Lan	cashire
Warburton, Mary	79	Warburton, John Thomas	179
Edgeside, St Anne, Lancashire		Warburton, Luke	177
Clegg, Lily	173	Warburton, Margaret	142
Warburton, Fred	173	Warburton, Nancy	143
England		Habergham Eaves, Lancashire	
Gilmore, Ann	140	Ogden, Mary	91
Evanston, Wyoming		Warburton, Luke	141
Golding, Elizabeth Alice	92	Halifax, Yorkshire	
Warburton, William Henry	92	Warburton, John Abraham	171
Ewood Bridge, Lancashire		Hall Car, Lancashire	
Trickett, John	58	Warburton, James	63
Flintshire, North Wales		Halliwell, St Luke, Lancashire	
Jones, Jane	130	Stanley, Dinah	184
Warburton, Elizabeth Ellen	130	Warburton, James	184
Warburton, John Sidney Ralph	130	Harbergham Eaves, All Saints, Land	cashire
Fulwood, Christ Church, Lancashire		Heys, Mary	160
Eileen Gage, Wray	183	Warburton, Reginald Elton	160
Warburton, Harry Shaw	183	Haslingden Grane, Lancashire	
Fylde, Lancashire		Warburton, Elizabeth	15
Warburton, Frank	116	Warburton, James	15
Warburton, Robert	113	Warburton, James	19

	– Place	Index	
Haslingden Grane, Lancashire cont.	1 1400	Haslingden, Holden Cemetery, Lanca	shire cont.
Warburton, Jane	15	Warburton, John Eric	160
Warburton, Jane	19	Warburton, John Lord	155
Warburton, Richard	163	Warburton, John Thomas	104
Warburton, Thomas	15	Warburton, John Thomas	154
Haslingden, Deardengate Independen	t,	Warburton, Josephus Foster	104
Lancashire		Warburton, Joshua	153
Warburton, Betty	35	Warburton, Mary Ann	108
Warburton, David	51	Warburton, Roland	160
Haslingden, Grane Road Primitive		Warburton, Smith	150
Methodist, Lancashire		Warburton, Walter	155
Collinge, Mary Elizabeth	161	Warburton, William	154
Heaton, Fred William	108	Haslingden, Jubilee Chapel, Lancas	shire
Warburton, Albert	161	Tomlinson, Betsy	108
Warburton, Alice	108	Warburton, John	107
Warburton, John Thomas	104	Haslingden, King Street Wesleyan,	
Haslingden, Holden Cemetery, Lancas	shire	Lancashire	
Edmundson, Edith Annie	155	Warburton, Mary	41
Elton, Sarah Eleanor	159	Warburton, Thomas	41
Haines, Clara Francis	183	Haslingden, Lancashire	
Haworth, Mary Ann	157	Andrews, Albert James	71
Heys, Mary Alice	99	Arthur, Mary	139
Houghton, Mary	153	Ashworth, Alice	94
Lord, Mary Alice	155	Ashworth, Anne	66
Pickup, Alice Ellen	150	Ashworth, Zachariah	90
Tomlinson, Betsy	108	Barlow, Mary	26
Warburton, Ainsworth Leslie	160	Barnes, Elizabeth	96
Warburton, Benjamin	183	Barnes, Jane	98
Warburton, Betsy	109	Barnes, Nancy	93
Warburton, Dawson	117	Barnes, Peggy	51
Warburton, Emmanuel	156	Barnes, William	82
Warburton, Hetty Taylor	118	Brierley, Alice	71
Warburton, Jack Haines	183	Bullock, Mary Ann	149
Warburton, James	154	Chew, Isabel	60
Warburton, James Henry	155	Cook, Ada	175
Warburton, John	107	Cottam, Henry	74
Warburton, John	147	Davenport, Susan	67
Warburton, John	159	Dawson, Anne	43
Warburton, John	99	Dobson, Betty	45

Haslingden, Lancashire cont.		Haslingden, Lancashire cont.	
Duckworth, Ellen	40	Riley, Betty	61
Dugdale, Susanna	24	Rishton, Elizabeth	20
Edmundson, Edith Annie	155	Rothwell, Sarah Ann	73
Ellston, Mary	36	Stevenson, Margaret	46
Elton, Sarah Eleanor	159	Taylor, Alice	82
Ffish, Christian	7	Tomlinson, Betsy	108
Foster, Priscilla	103	Warburton, Abraham	12
Gill, Martha Alice	174	Warburton, Abraham	22
Haines, Clara Francis	183	Warburton, Abraham	13
Halstead, Ann	41	Warburton, Abraham	23
Hargreaves, Ann	12	Warburton, Abraham	23
Hargreaves, Ellen	122	Warburton, Abraham	21
Hargreaves, Jane (Jinny)	78	Warburton, Abraham	49
Hargreaves, Susannah	91	Warburton, Abraham	80
Haworth, Ann	109	Warburton, Abraham	129
Haworth, Elizabeth	44	Warburton, Ada Mary	176
Haworth, Mary Ann	157	Warburton, Ainsworth Leslie	160
Hayhurst, Jennet	9	Warburton, Albert	161
Heap, Ellen	163	Warburton, Albert	182
Heap, Susanna	20	Warburton, Albert	161
Heaton, Fred William	108	Warburton, Alfred	113
Heys, Mary Alice	99	Warburton, Alice	8
Heywood, Isaac	94	Warburton, Alice	28
Houghton, Mary	153	Warburton, Alice	32
Kay, William Henry	83	Warburton, Alice	52
Lord, Mary Alice	155	Warburton, Alice	58
Lord, Mary Hannah	151	Warburton, Alice	64
Mawdsley, Johanna	68	Warburton, Alice	59
Nuttall, Richard	35	Warburton, Alice	62
Pickup, Alice	57	Warburton, Alice	81
Pickup, Alice	59	Warburton, Alice	82
Platt, Albert	99	Warburton, Alice	108
Ramsbottom, Margaret	163	Warburton, Alice Ann	98
Ratcliffe, Emma	111	Warburton, Alice Eleanor	72
Ratcliffe, Mary	49	Warburton, Alice Mary	118
Ratcliffe, Susanna	34	Warburton, Ann	81
Rawstron, Margaret	63	Warburton, Ann	140
Riley, Alice	59	Warburton, Anne	20

Haslingden, Lancashire cont.	Haslingden, Lancashire cont.
Warburton, Anne 23	Warburton, Edmund 97
Warburton, Anne 21	Warburton, Eleanor 160
Warburton, Anne 36	Warburton, Eli 93
Warburton, Anne 47	Warburton, Eliza 53
Warburton, Anne 58	Warburton, Elizabeth 8
Warburton, Anne 70	Warburton, Elizabeth 10
Warburton, Anne 52	Warburton, Elizabeth 53
Warburton, Annie 176	Warburton, Elizabeth 74
Warburton, Arthur 176	Warburton, Ellen 54
Warburton, Beatrice 114	Warburton, Ellen 64
Warburton, Benjamin 98	Warburton, Ellen 59
Warburton, Benjamin 99	Warburton, Ellen 47
Warburton, Benjamin 183	Warburton, Ellen 62
Warburton, Betsy 109	Warburton, Ellen 63
Warburton, Betty 12	Warburton, Ellen 140
Warburton, Betty 28	Warburton, Ellen 175
Warburton, Betty 36	Warburton, Emanuel 64
Warburton, Betty 35	Warburton, Emmanuel 41
Warburton, Betty 47	Warburton, Emmanuel 101
Warburton, Betty 58	Warburton, Emmanuel 100
Warburton, Betty 58	Warburton, Emmanuel 156
Warburton, Betty 46	Warburton, Fred 151
Warburton, Betty 61	Warburton, George 140
Warburton, Betty 94	Warburton, Hannah 113
Warburton, Betty 97	Warburton, Hargreaves 66
Warburton, Brenda 185	Warburton, Hargreaves 108
Warburton, Caroline 71	Warburton, Harold 175
Warburton, Catherine 42	Warburton, Helen 41
Warburton, Catherine 96	Warburton, Henry 10
Warburton, Cecilia 140	Warburton, Henry 16
Warburton, Christian 25	Warburton, Henry 26
Warburton, David 51	Warburton, Henry 30
Warburton, Dawson 44	Warburton, Henry 39
Warburton, Dawson 117	Warburton, Henry 43
Warburton, Doris 151	Warburton, Henry 40
Warburton, Edith 157	Warburton, Henry 36
Warburton, Edmund 27	Warburton, Henry 56
Warburton, Edmund 53	Warburton, Henry 59

Haslingden, Lancashire cont.		Haslingden, Lancashire cont.	
Warburton, Henry	73	Warburton, Jane	17
Warburton, Henry	47	Warburton, Jane	45
Warburton, Henry	72	Warburton, Jane	58
Warburton, Henry	100	Warburton, Jane	61
Warburton, Henry	59	Warburton, Jane	62
Warburton, Henry	85	Warburton, Jane	100
Warburton, Henry	95	Warburton, Jane (Jinney)	54
Warburton, Henry	148	Warburton, Jenny	32
Warburton, Henry	149	Warburton, Jenny	41
Warburton, Henry	150	Warburton, Jenny (Jane)	45
Warburton, Hetty Taylor	118	Warburton, Jenny (Jennet)	33
Warburton, Isabella	96	Warburton, John	23
Warburton, Isabella	98	Warburton, John	34
Warburton, Jack Haines	183	Warburton, John	17
Warburton, James	8	Warburton, John	25
Warburton, James	18	Warburton, John	28
Warburton, James	25	Warburton, John	41
Warburton, James	19	Warburton, John	35
Warburton, James	32	Warburton, John	36
Warburton, James	40	Warburton, John	46
Warburton, James	24	Warburton, John	77
Warburton, James	36	Warburton, John	65
Warburton, James	76	Warburton, John	47
Warburton, James	63	Warburton, John	52
Warburton, James	45	Warburton, John	44
Warburton, James	70	Warburton, John	58
Warburton, James	43	Warburton, John	45
Warburton, James	62	Warburton, John	95
Warburton, James	103	Warburton, John	54
Warburton, James	154	Warburton, John	64
Warburton, James	158	Warburton, John	59
Warburton, James Henry	75	Warburton, John	107
Warburton, James Henry	139	Warburton, John	147
Warburton, James Henry	154	Warburton, John	115
Warburton, James Henry	155	Warburton, John	162
Warburton, James Henry	140	Warburton, John	97
Warburton, James Henry	186	Warburton, John	159
Warburton, James Lawrence	159	Warburton, John	99

Haslingden, Lancashire cont.		Haslingden, Lancashire cont.	
Warburton, John	150	Warburton, Mary	31
Warburton, John	161	Warburton, Mary	29
Warburton, John	185	Warburton, Mary	58
Warburton, John Briggs	65	Warburton, Mary	52
Warburton, John Eric	160	Warburton, Mary	61
Warburton, John James	148	Warburton, Mary	64
Warburton, John James	184	Warburton, Mary	62
Warburton, John Lord	155	Warburton, Mary	71
Warburton, John Thomas	154	Warburton, Mary	82
Warburton, Joseph	53	Warburton, Mary	140
Warburton, Josephus Foster	104	Warburton, Mary	175
Warburton, Joshua	153	Warburton, Mary Alice	176
Warburton, Joshua	155	Warburton, Mary Ann	108
Warburton, Katie	159	Warburton, Mary Anne	52
Warburton, Levi	61	Warburton, Mary Jane	68
Warburton, Levi	53	Warburton, Mary Jane	96
Warburton, Luke	88	Warburton, Matilda	74
Warburton, Luke	174	Warburton, Nancy	96
Warburton, Luke	185	Warburton, Noel	161
Warburton, Margaret	11	Warburton, Patricia	185
Warburton, Margaret	17	Warburton, Peggy	70
Warburton, Margaret	44	Warburton, Peter	13
Warburton, Margaret	64	Warburton, Peter	149
Warburton, Margaret Ann	71	Warburton, Priscilla	148
Warburton, Maria	50	Warburton, Priscilla	154
Warburton, Martha	100	Warburton, Rawstron	64
Warburton, Martha Alice	175	Warburton, Reginald Elton	160
Warburton, Martha Ann	154	Warburton, Richard	31
Warburton, Martha Ellen	154	Warburton, Richard	109
Warburton, Mary	10	Warburton, Richard	68
Warburton, Mary	10	Warburton, Richard	99
Warburton, Mary	8	Warburton, Richard	109
Warburton, Mary	15	Warburton, Richard	164
Warburton, Mary	13	Warburton, Richard Henry	97
Warburton, Mary	25	Warburton, Robert	5
Warburton, Mary	20	Warburton, Robert	10
Warburton, Mary	23	Warburton, Robert	10
Warburton, Mary	21	Warburton, Robert	8

Haslingden, Lancashire cont.		Haslingden, Lancashire cont.	
Warburton, Robert	9	Warburton, Thomas	15
Warburton, Robert	20	Warburton, Thomas	13
Warburton, Robert	25	Warburton, Thomas	17
Warburton, Robert	31	Warburton, Thomas	15
Warburton, Robert	36	Warburton, Thomas	44
Warburton, Robert	25	Warburton, Thomas	51
Warburton, Robert	53	Warburton, Thomas	50
Warburton, Robert	81	Warburton, Thomas	86
Warburton, Robert	47	Warburton, Thomas	96
Warburton, Robert	52	Warburton, Thomas	47
Warburton, Robert	94	Warburton, Thomas	105
Warburton, Robert	91	Warburton, Thomas	74
Warburton, Robert	79	Warburton, Thomas	112
Warburton, Robert	66	Warburton, Thomas	68
Warburton, Robert	94	Warburton, Thomas	97
Warburton, Robert	113	Warburton, Thomas	164
Warburton, Robert	175	Warburton, Walter	105
Warburton, Robert	176	Warburton, Walter	154
Warburton, Robert	185	Warburton, Walter	155
Warburton, Roland	160	Warburton, William	13
Warburton, Rose	162	Warburton, William	70
Warburton, Sarah	8	Warburton, William	66
Warburton, Sarah	12	Warburton, William	154
Warburton, Sarah	47	Warburton, William Henry	72
Warburton, Sarah	71	Warburton, William Henry	105
Warburton, Sarah (Sally)	50	Warburton, William Henry	118
Warburton, Smith	150	Warburton, William Ingham	164
Warburton, Sophia	99	Warburton, William Thomas	106
Warburton, Sophia	97	Warburton, Winifred	164
Warburton, Susan	50	Ward, Jack	185
Warburton, Susan	40	Whipp, Thomas	72
Warburton, Susan	42	Whitacre, Alice	22
Warburton, Susan	45	Whittaker, Ann	95
Warburton, Susan Jane	97	Woods, Elizabeth	112
Warburton, Susannah	140	Haslingden, St James, Lancashire	
Warburton, Thomas	35	Deborah	13
Warburton, Thomas	9	Mary	6
Warburton, Thomas	14	Ashworth, Anne	66

Haslingden, St James, Lancashire cont.		Haslingden, St James, Lancashire cont.	
Barlow, Mary	26	Kenyon, Helen	27
Barnes, Elizabeth	96	Livsey, Olga	159
Barnes, Jane	98	Lord, Mary Hannah	151
Barnes, Nancy	93	Lord, Sarah Ann	74
Barnes, Peggy	51	Lord, Thomas	58
Barnes, Susan	15	Nuttall, Anne	39
Barnes, William	82	Nuttall, Richard	35
Brierley, Alice	71	Ormerod, John	17
Bullock, Mary Ann	149	Piccop, Mary	29
Chew, Isabel	60	Pickup, Alice	57
Coope, Margaret	18	Pickup, Alice Ellen	150
Cottam, Henry	74	Pilkington, Eliza	100
Cowpe, Mary	30	Platt, Albert	99
Crook, Anne	16	Ratcliffe, Mary	49
Davenport, Susan	67	Ratcliffe, Susanna	34
Dawson, Anne	43	Rawstron, Margaret	63
Dobson, Betty	45	Riley, Alice	59
Dobson, James	42	Riley, Betty	61
Duckworth, Alice	32	Rishton, Elizabeth	20
Duckworth, Ellen	40	Rothwell, Sarah Ann	73
Duckworth, John	8	Shephard, Judith	49
Dugdale, Susanna	24	Spencer, Rose	185
Ellston, Mary	36	Stevenson, Margaret	46
Ffish, Christian	7	Sutcliffe, Clara	115
Fitton, Nancy	62	Taylor, Betty	76
Halstead, Ann	41	Thredfield, Alice	26
Hargreaves, Ann	12	Trickett, John	58
Hargreaves, Anne	32	Warburton, Abraham	12
Hargreaves, Jane (Jinny)	78	Warburton, Abraham	22
Hargreaves, John	23	Warburton, Abraham	13
Hargreaves, Nancy	22	Warburton, Abraham	23
Haworth, Elizabeth	44	Warburton, Abraham	23
Hayhurst, Jennet	9	Warburton, Abraham	21
Heap, Susanna	20	Warburton, Abraham	24
Heys, Sarah	65	Warburton, Abraham	49
Houghton, Mary	153	Warburton, Abraham	80
Howarth, Ann	9	Warburton, Abraham	120
Ingham, Alice	95	Warburton, Abraham	127

F	Place	Index	
Haslingden, St James, Lancashire cont.		Haslingden, St James, Lancashire cont.	
Warburton, Abraham	129	Warburton, Betty	47
Warburton, Alice	8	Warburton, Betty	58
Warburton, Alice	17	Warburton, Betty	58
Warburton, Alice	21	Warburton, Betty	79
Warburton, Alice	28	Warburton, Betty	77
Warburton, Alice	32	Warburton, Betty	97
Warburton, Alice	52	Warburton, Caroline	71
Warburton, Alice	58	Warburton, Catherine	42
Warburton, Alice	64	Warburton, Catherine	96
Warburton, Alice	77	Warburton, Christian	25
Warburton, Alice	59	Warburton, Christiana	94
Warburton, Alice	62	Warburton, Cowpe	31
Warburton, Alice	81	Warburton, David	27
Warburton, Alice	74	Warburton, Dawson	44
Warburton, Alice	82	Warburton, Dawson	117
Warburton, Alice Ann	67	Warburton, Edmund	27
Warburton, Alice Ann	79	Warburton, Edmund	53
Warburton, Alice Ann	98	Warburton, Edmund	97
Warburton, Alice Eleanor	72	Warburton, Edward	81
Warburton, Anne	20	Warburton, Eli	93
Warburton, Anne	23	Warburton, Eliza	53
Warburton, Anne	21	Warburton, Elizabeth	8
Warburton, Anne	31	Warburton, Elizabeth	10
Warburton, Anne	36	Warburton, Elizabeth	12
Warburton, Anne	47	Warburton, Elizabeth	19
Warburton, Anne	43	Warburton, Elizabeth	15
Warburton, Anne	43	Warburton, Elizabeth	17
Warburton, Anne	58	Warburton, Elizabeth	21
Warburton, Anne	70	Warburton, Elizabeth	17
Warburton, Anne	52	Warburton, Elizabeth	23
Warburton, Arnold	149	Warburton, Elizabeth	53
Warburton, Benjamin	98	Warburton, Elizabeth	67
Warburton, Benjamin	99	Warburton, Elizabeth	148
Warburton, Benjamin	183	Warburton, Ellen	54
Warburton, Betty	12	Warburton, Ellen	64
Warburton, Betty	28	Warburton, Ellen	59
Warburton, Betty	36	Warburton, Ellen	47
Warburton, Betty	33	Warburton, Ellen	62

aslingden, St James, Lancashire cont.		Haslingden, St James, Lancashire c	ont.
Warburton, Ellen	63	Warburton, James	3
Warburton, Emmanuel	41	Warburton, James	3
Warburton, Emmanuel	151	Warburton, James	7
Warburton, Hargreaves	66	Warburton, James	6
Warburton, Harry	24	Warburton, James	4
Warburton, Helen	41	Warburton, James	•
Warburton, Henry	10	Warburton, James	
Warburton, Henry	16	Warburton, James	
Warburton, Henry	26	Warburton, James	
Warburton, Henry	30	Warburton, James	1
Warburton, Henry	28	Warburton, James	1
Warburton, Henry	39	Warburton, James Henry	
Warburton, Henry	24	Warburton, James Lawrence	1
Warburton, Henry	31	Warburton, Jane	
Warburton, Henry	43	Warburton, Jane	
Warburton, Henry	40	Warburton, Jane	
Warburton, Henry	36	Warburton, Jane	
Warburton, Henry	56	Warburton, Jane	
Warburton, Henry	59	Warburton, Jane	1
Warburton, Henry	73	Warburton, Jane (Jinney)	
Warburton, Henry	47	Warburton, Jenny	
Warburton, Henry	72	Warburton, Jenny	
Warburton, Henry	100	Warburton, Jenny (Jane)	
Warburton, Henry	59	Warburton, Jenny (Jennet)	
Warburton, Henry	123	Warburton, Jinney	
Warburton, Henry	148	Warburton, John	
Warburton, Henry	149	Warburton, John	
Warburton, Isabella	96	Warburton, John	
Warburton, Isabella	98	Warburton, John	
Warburton, James	8	Warburton, John	
Warburton, James	18	Warburton, John	
Warburton, James	15	Warburton, John	
Warburton, James	25	Warburton, John	
Warburton, James	19	Warburton, John	
Warburton, James	32	Warburton, John	
Warburton, James	16	Warburton, John	
Warburton, James	40	Warburton, John	
Warburton, James	24	Warburton, John	

Haslingden, St James, Lancashire cont.		Haslingden, St James, Lancashire cont.	
Warburton, John	46	Warburton, Mary	13
Warburton, John	77	Warburton, Mary	25
Warburton, John	65	Warburton, Mary	20
Warburton, John	47	Warburton, Mary	23
Warburton, John	52	Warburton, Mary	21
Warburton, John	44	Warburton, Mary	16
Warburton, John	58	Warburton, Mary	29
Warburton, John	45	Warburton, Mary	28
Warburton, John	95	Warburton, Mary	58
Warburton, John	54	Warburton, Mary	52
Warburton, John	64	Warburton, Mary	61
Warburton, John	77	Warburton, Mary	77
Warburton, John	59	Warburton, Mary	64
Warburton, John	82	Warburton, Mary	62
Warburton, John	147	Warburton, Mary	79
Warburton, John	115	Warburton, Mary	81
Warburton, John	99	Warburton, Mary	71
Warburton, John	150	Warburton, Mary Ann	26
Warburton, John Briggs	65	Warburton, Mary Ann	74
Warburton, Joseph	53	Warburton, Mary Anne	52
Warburton, Joshua	153	Warburton, Mary Jane	68
Warburton, Levi	61	Warburton, Mary Jane	96
Warburton, Levi	53	Warburton, Matilda	70
Warburton, Luke	88	Warburton, Matilda	74
Warburton, Luke	185	Warburton, Nancy	96
Warburton, Margaret	11	Warburton, Peter	13
Warburton, Margaret	17	Warburton, Peter	149
Warburton, Margaret	44	Warburton, Ralph	27
Warburton, Margaret	64	Warburton, Richard	31
Warburton, Margaret Ann	71	Warburton, Richard	99
Warburton, Margaret Ann	147	Warburton, Robert	5
Warburton, Maria	50	Warburton, Robert	6
Warburton, Martha	100	Warburton, Robert	10
Warburton, Mary	14	Warburton, Robert	10
Warburton, Mary	10	Warburton, Robert	8
Warburton, Mary	10	Warburton, Robert	9
Warburton, Mary	8	Warburton, Robert	20
Warburton, Mary	15	Warburton, Robert	25

Haslingden, St James, Lancashire cont.		Haslingden, St James, Lancashire cont.	
Warburton, Robert	31	Warburton, Thomas	31
Warburton, Robert	36	Warburton, Thomas	27
Warburton, Robert	21	Warburton, Thomas	44
Warburton, Robert	25	Warburton, Thomas	51
Warburton, Robert	53	Warburton, Thomas	50
Warburton, Robert	81	Warburton, Thomas	86
Warburton, Robert	47	Warburton, Thomas	96
Warburton, Robert	52	Warburton, Thomas	105
Warburton, Robert	91	Warburton, Thomas	74
Warburton, Robert	77	Warburton, Thomas	112
Warburton, Robert	94	Warburton, Thomas	68
Warburton, Robert	113	Warburton, Thomas	127
Warburton, Sally	31	Warburton, Thomas	82
Warburton, Sarah	8	Warburton, William	13
Warburton, Sarah	12	Warburton, William	70
Warburton, Sarah	21	Warburton, William	121
Warburton, Sarah	27	Warburton, William Henry	67
Warburton, Sarah	71	Warburton, William Henry	72
Warburton, Sarah	82	Warburton, William Henry	118
Warburton, Sarah Jane	80	Warburton, William Thomas	106
Warburton, Sarah (Sally)	50	Whitacre, Alice	22
Warburton, Smith	150	Woods, William	74
Warburton, Sophia	99	Yates, Henry	58
Warburton, Susan	21	Haslingden, St Mary Lancashire	
Warburton, Susan	31	Arthur, Mary	139
Warburton, Susan	50	Cook, Ada	175
Warburton, Susan	40	Warburton, James Henry	139
Warburton, Susan	42	Warburton, Robert	175
Warburton, Susan	45	Haslingden, St Peter, Lancashire	
Warburton, Thomas	9	Haines, Clara Francis	183
Warburton, Thomas	8	Warburton, Benjamin	183
Warburton, Thomas	14	Haslingden, Trinity Baptist, Lancashire	
Warburton, Thomas	15	Ramsbottom, Margaret	163
Warburton, Thomas	19	Warburton, Margaret	6
Warburton, Thomas	13	Warburton, Wilfred	163
Warburton, Thomas	17	Hawes, North Yorkshire	
Warburton, Thomas	15	Thwaite, Isabel	164
Warburton, Thomas	15	Warburton, Matilda	165

	Place	Index	
Hawes, North Yorkshire cont.		Holcombe, Lancashire cont.	
Warburton, Richard Metcalfe	165	Warburton, Abraham	128
Warburton, Robert	113	Warburton, John Robert	129
Heap Clough, Haslingden, Lancashire		Holcombe, St Emmanuel, Lancashire	
Warburton, Elizabeth	19	Kay, Alice	128
Helmshore, Lancashire		Warburton, Abraham	128
Hamer, Sarah Jane	104	Warburton, John Robert	129
Heyhurst, Emma	104	Holden, Haslingden, Lancashire	
Lord, Mary Alice	155	Warburton, Elizabeth	17
Warburton, Abraham	120	Warburton, Elizabeth	17
Warburton, Alice	77	Hutch Bank, Haslingden, Lancashire	
Warburton, Betty	77	Warburton, David	27
Warburton, Henry	123	Warburton, Mary	15
Warburton, James	124	Warburton, Robert	10
Warburton, John	77	Warburton, Thomas	8
Warburton, Mary	77	Hyndburn Register Office or Registrar	
Warburton, Matilda	70	Attended, Lancashire	
Warburton, Robert	77	Ashworth, Zachariah	90
Warburton, Thomas	127	Ball, Elizabeth Hannah	135
Warburton, William	121	Barnes, William Henry	113
Henheads, Lancashire		Bedford, Eveline Mary	177
Warburton, Arthur	113	Cunliffe, Ellen	129
Warburton, Clara	113	Elton, Mary Jane	158
Warburton, Mary Ann	113	Elton, Sarah Eleanor	159
Warburton, Thomas	112	Entwistle, Mary	138
Warburton, Wilfred	163	Farrow, Richard	70
Henley, Yorkshire		Foster, Derek	185
Elton, Sarah Eleanor	159	Gill, Martha Alice	174
Heywood, Lancashire		Halstead, Alfred	80
Watmough, Emma	55	Hamer, Sarah Jane	104
High Crompton, Lancashire		Hanson, Harriet	64
Dunkerley, Benjamin	92	Hardman, Ann	101
Higher Booths, Lancashire		Hargreaves, Susannah	91
Hoyle, Nancy	87	Haworth, Ann	109
Holcombe Brook, Lancashire		Haworth, Mary Ann	157
Warburton, Abraham	128	Heyhurst, Emma	104
Warburton, Sarah	82	Heys, William Henry	102
Holcombe, Lancashire		Ingham, Matilda	114
Kay, Alice	128	Lord, Mary Alice	155

	Place	Index	
Hyndburn Register Office or Regis	trar cont.	Hyndburn Register Office or Registr	ar cont.
Maden, Elizabeth	166	Warburton, Luke	174
Ramsbottom, Richard	75	Warburton, Luke	176
Ratcliffe, Evelyn	184	Warburton, Matilda	74
Shaw, Margaret	182	Warburton, Richard	109
Spencer, Margaret	73	Warburton, Robert	79
Spencer, Mary	169	Warburton, Robert	113
Taylor, Ellen	126	Warburton, Robert Robinson	137
Taylor, Mary	117	Warburton, Robert Wright	136
Thompson, Rose Hannah	125	Warburton, Sarah Jane	80
Thorpe, Ruth	79	Warburton, Thomas	112
Trickett, Maria	136	Warburton, Thomas Henry	135
Walmsley, Sarah Ann	171	Ward, Jack	185
Warburton, Abraham	129	Woods, Elizabeth	112
Warburton, Albert	182	Woods, Sarah Ann	113
Warburton, Alfred	113	llkley, North Yorkshire	
Warburton, Ann	70	Warburton, Richard Metcalfe	165
Warburton, Brenda	185	Ince in Makerfield, Christ Church,	
Warburton, Dawson	117	Lancashire	
Warburton, Dora	90	Barton, Edward	157
Warburton, Elizabeth Jane	102	Warburton, Mary Ann	157
Warburton, Emanuel	64	Ince in Makerfield, Lancashire	
Warburton, Emmanuel	100	Barton, Edward	157
Warburton, Emmanuel	156	Irwell Vale, Lancashire	
Warburton, Hannah	113	Trickett, Maria	136
Warburton, Henry	72	Keighley, Yorkshire	
Warburton, Herbert	126	Sutcliffe, Clara	115
Warburton, James	124	Kendal, Westmoreland	
Warburton, James	166	Coward, Mary Ann	89
Warburton, James	154	Kirkdale, St Athanasius, Lancashire	
Warburton, James	158	Jones, Mary Catherine	130
Warburton, James Henry	75	Warburton, John Sidney Ralph	130
Warburton, James Henry	169	Lawrence, Massachusetts	
Warburton, John	159	Warburton, Elizabeth Ellen	56
Warburton, John Abraham	171	Warburton, Sarah Ann	56
Warburton, John James	184	Leamington Spa, Warwickshire	
Warburton, John Thomas	104	Fishpool, Alice M	158
Warburton, Josephus Foster	104	Warburton, Denis	158
Warburton, Luke	88	Warburton, Roger	158

	Place	Index	
Leamington Spa, Warwickshire cont.		Lytham, St Cuthbert, Lancashire	
Warburton, Roger	158	Bennett, Bertha	150
Leamington, Warwickshire		Warburton, Henry	150
Warburton, Annie	107	Manchester, Lancashire	
Warburton, Emma Maria	107	Coope, Margaret	18
Warburton, Leonard	107	Kenyon, Helen	27
Warburton, Letitia	107	Warburton, Edmund	27
Warburton, Louisa Frances	107	Warburton, James	18
Warburton, Roger	158	Warburton, James	19
Warburton, Thomas	105	Warburton, Thomas	19
Warburton, Thomas	107	Manchester, Mosley Street Indepen	dent,
Limefield, Nr. Bury, Lancashire		Lancashire	
Warburton, Luke	141	Warburton, Nelly	28
Little Bolton, Lancashire		Manchester, Rusholme Road Ceme	tery,
Warburton, Betsy Alice	124	Lancashire	
Warburton, Ellen	124	Kenyon, Helen	27
Warburton, Harrison	124	Warburton, Edmund	27
Warburton, Henry	123	Manningham, Yorkshire	
Warburton, John William	167	Warburton, Robert Cecil	165
Warburton, Sarah Jane	124	Menston, St John, North Yorkshire	
Liverpool, Lancashire		Hill, Gladys	165
Ashton, William	106	Warburton, Richard Metcalfe	165
Lower Booths, Lancashire		Middleton, Lancashire	
Barnes, Nancy	93	Durrant, Martha	144
Warburton, Catherine	42	Warburton, David	51
Warburton, Christiana	94	Middleton, St Leonard, Lancashire	
Warburton, Edward	81	Pickearn, Mary	51
Warburton, Eli	93	Warburton, David	51
Warburton, Emmanuel	100	Milnrow, Lancashire	
Warburton, Henry	59	Chadwick, Jane	68
Warburton, Henry	72	Lord, Mary Hannah	151
Warburton, Henry	100	Warburton, Emmanuel	151
Warburton, James	103	Milnrow, St James, Lancashire	
Warburton, John	65	Bottomley, Ruth	69
Warburton, Robert	94	Chadwick, Jane	68
Warburton, Robert Wright	136	Pogson, Mary Ellen	69
Warburton, Thomas	51	Warburton, George Henry	69
Lumb, Rossendale, Lancashire		Warburton, Jesse	69
Warburton, John	82	Warburton, Richard	68

	Place	Index	
Milnrow, St James, Lancashire cont.		Musbury, St Thomas, Lancashire cont.	
Warburton, William Henry	67	Warburton, Mary Jane	69
Whittles, Mary	67	New Bedford, Bristol, Massachusetts	
Musbury, Lancashire		Gilmore, Ann	140
Ashworth, Anne	66	Gilmore, Dora Agnes	141
Entwistle, Mary	80	Gilmore, Frederick	141
Warburton, Abraham	12	Gilmore, William Leo	141
Warburton, Alice	21	Warburton, Thomas	140
Warburton, Alice	81	New Ferry, Birkenhead, Cheshire	
Warburton, Alice Ann	67	Warburton, Adelina Maud	116
Warburton, Alice Ann	79	Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancashire	
Warburton, Anne	43	Barnes, John Richard	90
Warburton, Anne	43	Coward, Mary Ann	89
Warburton, Elizabeth	21	Hargreaves, Isabella	127
Warburton, Elizabeth	67	Hitchen, Elizabeth	120
Warburton, Jinney	81	Holt, Richard	50
Warburton, John	7	Lord, Martha Warburton	126
Warburton, John	77	Sagar, Judith	120
Warburton, John	65	Spencer, Mary	169
Warburton, Mary	81	Taylor, Betty	76
Warburton, Mary Jane	69	Thompson, Rose Hannah	125
Warburton, Robert	6	Thorpe, Ruth	79
Warburton, Robert	79	Trickett, Maria	136
Warburton, Sarah	21	Walmsley, Sarah Ann	171
Warburton, Sarah Jane	80	Warburton, Abraham	120
Warburton, Susanna	80	Warburton, Abraham	127
Warburton, Thomas	9	Warburton, Alice	126
Warburton, Thomas	8	Warburton, Alice Ann	88
Warburton, William Henry	67	Warburton, Betsey	122
Musbury, St Thomas, Lancashire		Warburton, Betty	77
Edmundson, Edith Annie	155	Warburton, Betty	122
Mawdsley, Johanna	68	Warburton, Dora	90
Pickup, Alice	59	Warburton, Doris	170
Warburton, George Henry	69	Warburton, Elizabeth	120
Warburton, Hargreaves	66	Warburton, Elizabeth	121
Warburton, James Henry	155	Warburton, Elizabeth Alice	122

69

59

69

Warburton, Elizabeth Hannah

Warburton, Ellen

Warburton, Hannah

171

121

121

Warburton, Jesse

Warburton, John

Warburton, John

Newchurch in Rossendale, Lancas	shire cont.	Newchurch Wesleyan Chapel, Ross	sendale,
Warburton, Hannah Maria	90	Lancashire	
Warburton, Henry	72	Colbert, Lucy	172
Warburton, Herbert	126	Warburton, Harry	172
Warburton, Hilda	170	Newchurch, Rossendale Bethlehen	n,
Warburton, James	76	Lancashire	
Warburton, James	124	Seddon, Emily	174
Warburton, James	166	Warburton, Jack	174
Warburton, James Henry	139	Newchurch, St Nicholas, Lancashir	'e
Warburton, James Henry	169	Coward, Mary Ann	89
Warburton, Jane Ann	121	Hargreaves, Ellen	122
Warburton, Jane Ellen	88	Hargreaves, Isabella	127
Warburton, John	90	Hitchen, Elizabeth	120
Warburton, John Abraham	171	Hoyle, Nancy	87
Warburton, Louisa	127	Lord, Martha Warburton	126
Warburton, Luke	88	Sagar, Judith	120
Warburton, Margaret Alice	86	Spencer, Mary	169
Warburton, Margaret Ann	147	Thompson, Rose Hannah	125
Warburton, Mary Alice	121	Thornton, Alice Ann	86
Warburton, Mary Ann	90	Warburton, Abraham	120
Warburton, Mary Elizabeth	126	Warburton, Abraham	127
Warburton, Mary Ellen	122	Warburton, Alice	126
Warburton, Mary (May)	170	Warburton, Betsey	122
Warburton, Milton	170	Warburton, Betty	122
Warburton, Robert	91	Warburton, Doris	170
Warburton, Robert	126	Warburton, Eliza Ann	86
Warburton, Robert Robinson	137	Warburton, Elizabeth	120
Warburton, Robert Wright	136	Warburton, Elizabeth	121
Warburton, Ross	170	Warburton, Elizabeth Alice	122
Warburton, Sarah	121	Warburton, Emily	127
Warburton, Sarah Ann	126	Warburton, Henry	85
Warburton, Thomas	86	Warburton, James	166
Warburton, Thomas	88	Warburton, James Henry	169
Warburton, Thomas	121	Warburton, James Herbert	127
Warburton, Thomas	140	Warburton, Jane Ann	121
West, Elizabeth Ann	128	Warburton, John Briggs	65
Whittaker, Stella	170	Warburton, John William	86
		Warburton, Luke	88
		Warburton, Mary Alice	121

Р	lace	Inc	lex

Newchurch, St Nicholas, Lancashire cont.		Oswaldtwistle, Lancashire cont.		
Warburton, Mary Ellen	122	Warburton, Alice	74	
Warburton, Mary (May)	170	Warburton, Mary Ann	74	
Warburton, Robert	126	Whiteside, Adelaide	152	
Warburton, Sarah	121	Padiham, Lancashire		
Warburton, Sarah Ann	126	Warburton, James Henry	186	
Warburton, Thomas	86	Paghouse, Haslingden, Lancashire		
Warburton, Thomas	127	Warburton, Robert	31	
Warburton, Thomas	121	Warburton, Sally	31	
Warburton, William	121	Penzance, Cornwall		
West, Elizabeth Ann	128	Warburton, John	159	
Wood, Mary Ann	65	Pickup Bank Congregational Chapel,		
Newhey, St Thomas, Lancashire		Lancashire		
Rothwell, Emily	144	Townsend, Annie	163	
Warburton, Robert	144	Warburton, Richard	163	
Old Fylde Register Office or Registrar		Pickup Bank, Lancashire		
Attended, Lancashire		Harwood, Mary Alice	162	
Hardwick, Arthur Turner	114	Warburton, Alice	111	
Tyldesley, May	115	Warburton, Ann	110	
Warburton, Beatrice	114	Warburton, Jacob	111	
Warburton, Robert Brierley	114	Warburton, Jane	110	
Old Trafford, Lancashire		Warburton, John	162	
Warburton, Samuel	131	Warburton, Joshua Ashworth	110	
Oldham		Warburton, Martin	111	
Rothwell, Emily	144	Warburton, Mary	111	
Oldham Register Office, or Registrar		Warburton, Richard	162	
Attended		Warburton, Sarah Ellen	111	
Goodwin, Mary Elizabeth	180	Warburton, Susan	110	
Warburton, John Thomas	179	Pilkington, Lancashire		
Oldham, Lancashire		Buckley, Elizabeth	85	
Warburton, John Robert	180	Crompton, Betty	55	
Warburton, Lawrence	180	Jones, Jane	130	
Warburton, Mary	180	Valentine, Ellen	83	
Oldham, Manchester Street Wesley		Warburton, Alice	51	
Methodist, Lancashire		Warburton, Alice	51	
Hilton, Alice	181	Warburton, Betsey	51	
Warburton, John	181	Warburton, Betsey	84	
Oswaldtwistle, Lancashire		Warburton, David	51	
Cunliffe, Ellen	129	Warburton, Edward	54	

	riace	iliuex	
Pilkington, Lancashire cont.		Priest's Intake, Haslingden, Lancashir	e cont.
Warburton, Elizabeth	39	Warburton, Mary	14
Warburton, Elizabeth	84	Warburton, Ralph	27
Warburton, James	36	Warburton, Sarah	27
Warburton, James	84	Warburton, Thomas	14
Warburton, James	55	Warburton, Thomas	27
Warburton, Jane	84	Queensland, Australia	
Warburton, John	51	Warburton, John	44
Warburton, John	39	Radcliffe Bridge Wesleyan Chapel,	
Warburton, John	131	Lancashire	
Warburton, Joseph	55	Warburton, Ralph	83
Warburton, Mary	38	Radcliffe, Lancashire	
Warburton, Mary	55	Taylor, Matthew	132
Warburton, Mary	84	Todd, Mary	131
Warburton, Mary Ann	84	Valentine, Mary	85
Warburton, Philip Buckley	133	Warburton, Annie	133
Warburton, Ralph	83	Warburton, Bertha	132
Warburton, Samuel	129	Warburton, Ethel	132
Warburton, Sarah	37	Warburton, Fred	132
Warburton, Sarah	51	Warburton, Gertrude Annie	130
Warburton, Sarah	84	Warburton, Jack	133
Warburton, Thomas	39	Warburton, James	132
Warburton, William	38	Warburton, John	55
Poulton, Lancashire		Warburton, John	131
Warburton, Philip Buckley	133	Warburton, John James	132
Prestwich, Lancashire		Warburton, Maud Dorothy	134
Warburton, Edward	54	Warburton, Nancy	132
Warburton, John	38	Warburton, Norah	134
Warburton, Sarah	38	Warburton, Norah Jesse	131
Warburton, William	38	Warburton, Philip Buckley	133
Prestwich, St Mary, Lancashire		Warburton, Ralph	132
Allen, Jane	38	Warburton, Samuel	131
Crompton, Betty	55	Warburton, Sarah Ellen	132
Warburton, Edward	54	Warburton, William	38
Warburton, James	36	Warburton, William	132
Warburton, Sarah	37	Williamson, Harry	130
Warburton, William	38	Radcliffe, St John, Lancashire	
Priest's Intake, Haslingden, Lancashire		Warburton, Elizabeth Ellen	130
Warburton, James	15	Warburton, John Sidney Ralph	130

	· Place li	ndex	
Radcliffe, St John, Lancashire cont.		Rawtenstall, Lancashire	
Williamson, Harry	130	Ashworth, Alice	94
Radcliffe, St Mary, Lancashire		Ashworth, Margaret	100
Warburton, Betsey	51	Hargreaves, Isabella	127
Warburton, Edward	54	Rawstron, Margaret	63
Warburton, Elizabeth	39	Sagar, Judith	120
Warburton, John	38	Spencer, Margaret	73
Warburton, John	51	Warburton, Albert	137
Warburton, John	39	Warburton, Annie	73
Warburton, Mary	38	Warburton, Betsey Alice	101
Warburton, Sarah	37	Warburton, Clara Alice	73
Warburton, Sarah	38	Warburton, Elizabeth	148
Warburton, Thomas	39	Warburton, Elizabeth Ann	73
Warburton, William	38	Warburton, Emily	127
Radcliffe, St Thomas, Lancashire		Warburton, Emmanuel	151
Warburton, Betsey	84	Warburton, Frank	171
Warburton, Norah Jesse	131	Warburton, Fred	173
Warburton, Ralph	83	Warburton, George William Henry	118
Warburton, Ralph	132	Warburton, Harry	172
Warburton, William	38	Warburton, Jack	174
Radcliffe, Trinity Baptist, Lancashire		Warburton, James	63
Culshaw, Sarah A	133	Warburton, James	154
Warburton, Fred	132	Warburton, James Henry	169
Ramsbottom, Lancashire		Warburton, James Herbert	127
Warburton, Alice	82	Warburton, John	137
Warburton, John	82	Warburton, John Edward	172
Ramsbottom, St Paul, Lancashire		Warburton, John Thomas	104
Warburton, John	82	Warburton, Louisa	73
Ravensthorpe, Lancashire		Warburton, Luke	88
Secker, Sam	88	Warburton, Luke	137
Rawtenstall (formerly Lower Booths),		Warburton, Mary Jane	100
Lancashire		Warburton, Robert	94
Spencer, Margaret	73	Warburton, Robert Wright	136
Warburton, Henry	72	Warburton, Ruth	137
Rawtenstall Cemetery, Lancashire		Warburton, Thomas	51
Trickett, Maria	136	Warburton, Thomas	127
Warburton, Luke	88	Warburton, Thomas	82
Warburton, Luke	137	Warburton, William Henry	173
Warburton, Robert Robinson	137		

	Place	Index	
Rawtenstall, St Mary, Lancashire		Salt Lake City, Utah	
Ashworth, Margaret	100	Golding, Elizabeth Alice	92
Ashworth, Mary Jane	101	Miller, Margaret	56
Barnes, John Richard	90	Warburton, Emma	56
Coward, Mary Ann	89	Warburton, Herbert Joseph	93
Cox, Ruth Elizabeth	172	Warburton, Joseph	55
Rawlinson, Sarah	137	Warburton, Joseph Columbus	56
Warburton, Emmanuel	100	Warburton, Joshua Elija	56
Warburton, Frank	171	Warburton, Mary Jane	56
Warburton, Hannah Maria	90	Warburton, Mona	93
Warburton, Henry	100	Warburton, Nora	93
Warburton, Robert Wright	136	Warburton, Samuel	56
Warburton, Thomas	88	Warburton, Samuel Edward	56
Rishton, Lancashire		Warburton, William Henry	56
Bibby, Nancy	146	Warburton, William Henry	92
Warburton, Annie	146	Watmough, Emma	55
Warburton, Mary	146	Shaw, Holy Trinity, Lancashire	
Warburton, Robert	145	Lomas, Martha Hannah	147
Warburton, Sarah Jane	146	Warburton, George William	147
Rochdale Register Office or Registrar		Warburton, John Robert	180
Attended, Lancashire		Warburton, Walter	181
Harrison, Louisa	151	Winterbottom, Jane	182
Warburton, Emmanuel	151	Shaw, Lancashire	
Rochdale, Lancashire		Warburton, Harry	181
Brown, Harriet Emma	167	Shaw, United Reform Church, Lanca	shire
Pogson, Mary Ellen	69	Force, Annie	181
Warburton, Ann	70	Warburton, Harry	181
Warburton, George	164	Sheep Green, Haslingden, Lancashi	re
Warburton, Wilfred	163	Cowpe, Mary	30
Woods, Elizabeth	112	Hargreaves, Anne	32
Rochdale, St Chad, Lancashire		Piccop, Mary	29
Ashworth, Jane	79	Warburton, Betty	33
Warburton, James	79	Warburton, Henry	28
Rochdale, St Clements, Lancashire		Warburton, James	32
Cowin, Lillie	170	Warburton, James	40
Warburton, Milton	170	Warburton, James	33
Rock Hall, Haslingden, Lancashire		Warburton, Jane	33
Warburton, Henry	43	Warburton, John	28
Warburton, Thomas	44	Warburton, John	46

Sheep Green, Haslingden, Lancashire cont.		Sunyard Law, Haslingden, Lancashire	gden, Lancashire	
Warburton, Mary	41	Deborah	13	
Warburton, Thomas	41	Mary	6	
Spotland, Lancashire		Warburton, Henry	10	
Hargreaves, Jane (Jinny)	78	Warburton, Henry	24	
Warburton, Abraham	127	Warburton, John	7	
Warburton, Henry	85	Warburton, John	12	
Warburton, John	77	Warburton, John	24	
Warburton, John William	86	Warburton, John	28	
St Annes on Sea, Lancashire		Warburton, Mary	31	
Shaw, Margaret	182	Warburton, Mary	28	
Taylor, Mary	117	Sussex		
Warburton, Albert	182	Gibbons, Mary	70	
Warburton, Harry Shaw	183	Taynton, Gloucestersgire		
Stacksteads, Lancashire		Fishpool, Alice M	158	
Heys, William Henry	102	Warburton, Roger	158	
Warburton, Eliza Ann	86	Thornton, Lancashire		
Warburton, Ellen	92	Pickup, Alice Ellen	150	
Warburton, Fred	173	Todhall, Haslingden, Lancashire		
Warburton, George William	147	Warburton, Alice	17	
Warburton, Henry	85	Warburton, Elizabeth	23	
Warburton, Henry Rawstron	136	Warburton, Henry	31	
Warburton, Robert	145	Warburton, John	31	
Warburton, Sarah Jane	80	Warburton, Richard	31	
Warburton, Sarah Jane	92	Warburton, Robert	21	
Warburton, Thomas Henry	135	Warburton, Thomas	15	
Staincliffe, North Yorkshire		Warburton, Thomas	31	
Warburton, Richard Metcalfe	165	Tottington Higher End, Lancashire		
Strand, All Saints, Lancashire		Ratcliffe, Mary	49	
Valentine, Ellen	83	Warburton, Abraham	49	
Warburton, Ralph	83	Warburton, Abraham	80	
Strand, Lancashire		Tottington, Lancashire		
Warburton, Joseph	55	Warburton, Jane (Jinney)	54	
Watmough, Emma	55	Tottington, St Anne, Lancashire		
Summerseat, Lancashire		Warburton, Jane (Jinney)	54	
Grimshaw, Lawrence	110	Troy, Haslingden, Lancashire		
Sunnyfield, Haslingden, Lancashire		Warburton, James	16	
Warburton, Abraham	24	Tunstead, Holy Trinity, Lancashire		
Warburton, Harry	24	Ashworth, Elizabeth	128	

	— Place	Index	
Tunstead, Holy Trinity, Lancashire	cont.	Wigan Register Office (or Registi	rar
Warburton, Abraham	127	Attended)	
Warburton, Robert	145	Valentine, Mary	85
Warburton, Sarah Jane	92	Warburton, James	84
Walmersley, Lancashire		Wigan, All Saints, Lancashire	
Entwistle, Mary	80	Warburton, John	157
Ogden, Mary	91	Wigan, Lancashire	
Warburton, Hannah Millicent	124	Halliwell, Mary Jane	118
Warrington, Lancashire		Warburton, John	157
Pemberton, John	38	Warburton, Mary Ann	157
Warburton, Mary	38	Warburton, Sarah Smith	106
Warwick, Brook Street Chapel, War	wickshire	Wigan, St Catherine, Lancashire	
Croot, Emma Betsey	106	Ashton, William	106
Warburton, Thomas	105	Warburton, Sarah Smith	106
Waterfoot, Haslingden, Lancashire		Withnell Methodist Church, Lanc	ashire
Entwistle, Mary	138	Croft, Sarah	111
Warburton, Abraham	23	Warburton, Jacob	111
Warburton, Elizabeth Ann	138	Woolwich, Kent	
Warburton, Ellen	138	Allen, Jane	38
Warburton, Henry	30	York, Ontario	
Warburton, Henry	28	Warburton, Frank	171
Warburton, Susan	21		
Warburton, William Henry	173		
Whalley, King Street Wesleyan Met	hodist,		
Lancashire			
Warburton, Benjamin	98		
Warburton, Betty	61		
Warburton, Thomas	96		
Whalley, St Mary and All Saints, La	ncashire		
Heap, Susanna	20		
Warburton, Robert	20		
Wharfedale, North Yorkshire			
Thwaite, Isabel	164		
Warburton, Sylvia	165		
Warburton, William Ingham	164		
Whitefield, Lancashire			
Warburton, Sarah	37		

	Persor	ı Index	
Deborah (- 1780)	13	Bedford	
Mary (- 1705)	6	Eveline Mary (1919 - 1983)	177
Unknown	157	Bennett	
Allen		Bertha (1899 - 1975)	150
Jane (~1817 -)	38	Clara	134
Andrews		Harriet (1889 - 1974)	177
Albert James (1860 - 1895)	71	Bibby	
Annis		Nancy (1871 - 1949)	146
Emmet F	93	Blackburn	
Arthur		John (1894 - 1969)	143
Mary (1862 - 1934)	139	Bottomley	
Ashton		Ruth (~1861 -)	69
Harry (1905 -)	178	Bridge	
William (1848 -)	106	Ethel (1903 - 1970)	186
Ashworth		Brierley	
Alice (~1853 -)	94	Alice (1827 - 1912)	71
Anne (~1804 - 1894)	66	Broadley	
Elizabeth (~1834 - <1889)	128	Ethel (1912 -)	165
Jane (~1831 -)	79	Brown	
Margaret (~1837 -)	100	Harriet Emma (1876 - 1942)	167
Mary Jane (~1840 - 1861)	101	Buckley	
Rose (~1855 -)	131	Elizabeth (~1833 - 1869)	85
Zachariah (1868 - 1948)	90	Bullock	
Ball		Mary Ann (~1870 - 1945)	149
Elizabeth Hannah (~1875 -)	135	Burrow	
Barlow		Nettie	56
Mary (~1748 - 1803)	26	Burrows	
Barnes		Richard Henry (1874 -)	124
Elizabeth (~1832 -)	96	Bushell	
Jane (~1835 - 1894)	98	Isabella (1899 -)	168
John Richard (1860 -)	90	Butler	
Margaret (1863 -)	141	Jack	179
Nancy (~1819 - 1895)	93	Chadwick	
Peggy (~1800 -)	51	Jane (~1853 -)	68
Susan	15	Chew	
William (~1856 - 1899)	82	Isabel (~1799 - 1873)	60
William Henry	113	Clegg	
Barton		Lily (1888 - 1966)	173
Edward (1852 -)	157		

	Persor	ı Index	
Colbert		Dobson	
Lucy (1894 - 1978)	172	Betty (~1787 - 1852)	45
Collier		James (~1812 - 1863)	42
Nancy (1863 -)	131	Drane	
Collinge		Ada Rose	152
Mary Elizabeth (1884 - 1969)	161	Duckworth	
Cook		Alice	32
Ada (1887 - 1963)	175	Ellen (~1767 - 1837)	40
Coope		John	8
Margaret (- 1782)	18	William	142
Cottam		Dugdale	
Henry (1849 -)	74	Susanna (1747 -)	24
Coward		Dunkerley	
Mary Ann (1835 - 1874)	89	Benjamin (1877 -)	92
Cowin		Durrant	
Lillie	170	Martha (~1863 - 1937)	144
Cowpe		Edmundson	
Mary (~1750 - 1826)	30	Edith Annie (~1892 - 1961)	155
Cox		Eileen Gage	
Ruth Elizabeth (~1888 -)	172	Wray	183
Croft		Ellston	
Sarah (1889 - 1960)	111	Mary (~1755 - 1819)	36
Crompton		Elton	
Betty (~1825 - ~1875)	55	Mary Jane (1863 -)	158
Crook		Sarah Eleanor (1868 - 1949)	159
Anne	16	Entwistle	
Croot		Mary (~1817 - 1887)	80
Emma Betsey (~1837 - 1913)	106	Mary (~1856 -)	138
Cross		Farrow	
Amy Roberta (~1883 -)	134	Richard	70
Culshaw		Fenton	
Sarah A (1897 -)	133	Dorothy Bostock	116
Cunliffe		Ffish	
Ellen (~1838 -)	129	Christian (- 1742)	7
Davenport		Fishpool	
Susan (~1816 - 1853)	67	Alice M (1880 - 1942)	158
Dawson		Fitton	
Anne (~1788 - 1874)	43	Nancy	62

	— Persor	ı Index	
Force		Hanson cont.	
Annie (1915 -)	181	Jane (1872 -)	124
Foster		Hardman	
Derek	185	Ann (~1840 -)	101
Priscilla (~1834 - 1919)	103	Hardwick	
Francis		Arthur Turner (1888 - 1917)	114
William	116	Hargreaves	
Garside		Ann (- 1761)	12
John	44	Anne (~1761 - 1827)	32
Gibbons		Ellen (~1832 - 1907)	122
Mary (~1822 -)	70	Isabella (1847 - 1922)	127
Gill		Jane (Jinny) (~1809 - 1866)	78
Martha Alice (~1880 - 1957)	174	John	23
Gilmore		Nancy	22
Ann (1873 -)	140	Susannah (1829 - 1902)	91
Dora Agnes (1899 -)	141	Harrison	
Frederick (1896 -)	141	Louisa (1891 -)	151
William Leo (1904 -)	141	Harwood	
Golding		Mary Alice (1871 -)	162
Elizabeth Alice (1869 - 1949)	92	Haworth	
Goodwin		Ann (1846 - 1921)	109
Mary Elizabeth (<1893 -)	180	Elizabeth (- 1815)	44
Green		Joseph (1872 -)	110
Olive (1911 - 2006)	162	Mary Ann (~1874 - 1956)	157
Grimshaw		Hayhurst	
Lawrence (1872 -)	110	Jennet (1673 - 1727)	9
Hafercorn		Неар	
Margaret (~1919 -)	169	Ellen (1872 - 1940)	163
Haines		Susanna (- 1783)	20
Clara Francis (~1889 - 1968)	183	Heaton	
Halliwell		Fred William (1878 -)	108
Mary Jane (1866 - 1946)	118	Heyhurst	
Halstead		Emma (~1872 -)	104
Alfred	80	Heys	
Ann (~1789 - 1834)	41	Mary (1908 - 1986)	160
Hamer		Mary Alice (~1871 - 1946)	99
Sarah Jane (~1868 -)	104	Sarah	65
Hanson		William Henry (~1862 - 1901)	102
Harriet	64		

	Persor	n Index	
Heywood		Kenyon	
Isaac	94	Helen (~1756 - 1827)	27
Hill		Knowles	
Gladys (1908 -)	165	Janet (1899 - 1982)	162
Hilton		Livsey	
Alice (1918 - 1977)	181	Olga (1914 -)	159
Hindle		Lomas	
Jane (~1837 - 1921)	101	Martha Hannah (1870 -)	147
Hitchen		Lord	
Elizabeth (1823 - 1854)	120	Martha Warburton (1869 -)	126
Holden		Mary Alice (~1861 - 1949)	155
Maggie (1882 - 1948)	173	Mary Hannah (~1877 - 1916)	151
Holmes		Sarah Ann	74
Florence (~1863 -)	133	Thomas (1817 -)	58
Holt		Maddocks	
Lily (1908 - 1970)	178	Frances (1893 - 1976)	180
Richard (1807 -)	50	Maden	
Houghton		Elizabeth (~1865 -)	166
Mary (~1860 - 1939)	153	Marshall	
Howarth		Harold James (1893 -)	114
Ann (- 1787)	9	Mawdsley	
Hoyle		Johanna (~1823 - 1905)	68
Martha (~1869 - 1892)	144	McKee	
Nancy (~1828 - 1904)	87	Harry Edmond	93
llett		Miller	
Frederick John (~1895 - 1931)	116	Margaret (1873 -)	56
Ingham		Nuttall	
Alice	95	Anne	39
Matilda (1860 -)	114	Richard (1791 - 1838)	35
Jepson		Ogden	
Percy (1884 -)	112	Mary (1836 -)	91
Johnson		Ormerod	
Emma	85	John	17
Jones		Parkinson	
Jane (~1859 - 1897)	130	Millicent (1839 -)	123
Mary Catherine	130	Pemberton	
Kay		John	38
Alice (~1861 - 1927)	128	Piccop	
William Henry (1853 -)	83	Mary (~1749 - 1826)	29

	Persor	n Index	
Pickearn		Ruddeforth	
Mary	51	Ephraim (1894 -)	142
Pickup		Russell	
Alice (~1795 - 1861)	57	William Thomas (1877 -)	114
Alice (~1836 - 1866)	59	Sagar	
Alice Ellen (~1870 - 1959)	150	Judith (1833 - 1895)	120
Pilkington		Secker	
Eliza	100	Sam (~1861 -)	88
Platt		Seddon	
Albert (~1855 -)	99	Emily (1907 -)	174
Pogson		Shaw	
Mary Ellen (~1864 -)	69	Margaret (1896 - 1983)	182
Pollitt		Shephard	
Edith (1897 - 1985)	145	Judith (- 1800)	49
Ramsbottom		Smith	
Margaret (1885 -)	163	Mary Ann (~1823 - 1858)	106
Richard	75	Spencer	
Ratcliffe		Margaret (~1837 - 1913)	73
Emma (1877 -)	111	Mary (~1875 - 1951)	169
Evelyn (1905 - 1990)	184	Rose (1913 - 2000)	185
Mary (1777 - 1855)	49	Stanley	
Susanna (~1755 - 1790)	34	Dinah (1915 -)	184
Rawlinson		Stevenson	
Sarah (~1854 -)	137	Margaret (~1793 - 1837)	46
Rawstron		Sunderland	
Margaret (~1807 - 1861)	63	Hannah (~1884 - 1919)	172
Rice		Sutcliffe	
William Mason	93	Clara (1866 - 1942)	115
Riley		Taylor	
Alice (~1829 -)	59	Alice (1818 -)	82
Betty (~1809 - 1843)	61	Betty (~1805 - 1891)	76
Rishton		Ellen (1880 -)	126
Elizabeth (- 1748)	20	Mary (1876 - 1967)	117
Robinson		Matthew (1880 -)	132
Joyce (1909 - 1989)	161	Thompson	
Rothwell		Rose Hannah (~1844 - 1902)	125
Emily (1894 - 1986)	144	Thornton	
Georgina Mary (~1867 - 1898)	152	Alice Ann (~1840 - 1918)	86
Sarah Ann (~1821 -)	73		

	Person	Index	
Thorpe	,	Warburton cont.	
Ruth (~1841 -)	79	Abraham (1827 - 1884)	120
Thredfield		Abraham (1833 - 1899)	127
Alice (1755 -)	26	Abraham (1844 - 1929)	129
Thwaite		Abraham (1853 - 1899)	128
Isabel (1885 - 1952)	164	Abraham (1889 -)	167
Thwaites		Ada (1901 - 1979)	145
Jean Ruby	179	Ada Mary (1910 - 1910)	176
Todd		Adelina Maud (1892 -)	116
Mary (~1857 -)	131	Ainsworth Leslie (1911 - 1926)	160
Tomlinson		Albert (1883 - 1971)	161
Betsy (1844 - 1911)	108	Albert (1887 - 1887)	137
Townsend		Albert (1897 - 1954)	182
Annie	163	Albert (1904 -)	171
Trickett		Albert (1912 - 1998)	161
John (~1815 - 1849)	58	Alfred (1872 -)	113
Maria (~1853 - 1888)	136	Alfred (1914 -)	178
Turner		Alice (1702 -)	8
Alan (1913 - 1997)	179	Alice (1746 -)	17
Tyldesley		Alice (1750 -)	21
May (1891 -)	115	Alice (1784 -)	28
Valentine		Alice (1797 -)	32
Ellen (~1830 - 1875)	83	Alice (1820 -)	50
Mary (~1844 - 1885)	85	Alice (1825 -)	52
Walmsley		Alice (1829 -)	51
Sarah Ann	171	Alice (1829 -)	51
Walsh		Alice (~1829 - 1832)	58
Margaret (1910 - 2000)	176	Alice (~1834 -)	64
Warburton		Alice (1836 -)	77
Abbey James (1902 -)	119	Alice (1838 -)	59
Abraham (1698 - 1770)	12	Alice (1840 - 1844)	62
Abraham (1727 - 1795)	22	Alice (1845 - 1847)	81
Abraham (1739 -)	13	Alice (1846 -)	74
Abraham (1751 - 1751)	23	Alice (1856 -)	82
Abraham (1757 - 1834)	23	Alice (1868 -)	102
Abraham (1758 -)	21	Alice (1872 -)	126
Abraham (1779 -)	24	Alice (1876 -)	108
Abraham (1779 - 1864)	49	Alice (1877 - 1894)	129
Abraham (1812 - 1879)	80	Alice (1879 -)	111
Abranam (1812 - 1879)	80	Alice (1879 -)	11

Warburton cont.	\	Warburton cont.	
Alice (1917 -)	181	Benjamin (1834 - 1908)	98
Alice Ann (1843 -)	67	Benjamin (1864 - 1864)	99
Alice Ann (1845 - 1846)	79	Benjamin (1890 - 1957)	183
Alice Ann (1855 - 1936)	88	Bertha (1897 - 1897)	132
Alice Ann (1874 -)	98	Betsey (1818 -)	51
Alice Ann (1891 - 1892)	142	Betsey (1852 -)	84
Alice Eleanor (1866 - 1867)	72	Betsey (1863 -)	122
Alice Mary (1898 -)	118	Betsey Alice (1865 -)	101
Amos (1883 - 1884)	142	Betsy (1880 - 1948)	109
Amy Valentine (1906 -)	135	Betsy Alice (1873 -)	124
Ann (~1814 -)	81	Betty (1732 -)	12
Ann (1853 -)	70	Betty (1788 - 1794)	28
Ann (1870 - 1908)	110	Betty (1789 -)	36
Ann (1892 -)	140	Betty (1790 -)	35
Anne (1745 - <1763)	20	Betty (1792 -)	33
Anne (1752 -)	23	Betty (1820 -)	50
Anne (1763 -)	21	Betty (1822 - 1822)	47
Anne (1782 -)	31	Betty (1824 - 1824)	58
Anne (1786 -)	36	Betty (~1826 -)	58
Anne (1814 - 1815)	47	Betty (~1831 -)	46
Anne (1817 - 1817)	43	Betty (~1832 -)	61
Anne (1819 - 1819)	43	Betty (1837 -)	79
Anne (1820 -)	58	Betty (1840 - 1875)	77
Anne (1822 -)	70	Betty (1851 -)	94
Anne (~1828 -)	52	Betty (~1853 - 1856)	122
Annie (1866 -)	107	Betty (1856 -)	97
Annie (1875 -)	73	Brenda (1933 -)	185
Annie (1898 - 1949)	146	Caroline (1859 - 1915)	71
Annie (1899 - 1900)	133	Carrie (1919 - 1922)	181
Annie (1914 -)	176	Catherine (1813 - 1881)	42
Archibald James (1902 -)	119	Catherine (1851 -)	96
Arnold (1899 - 1899)	149	Cecilia (1902 -)	140
Arthur (1877 -)	113	Charles (1898 - 1954)	145
Arthur (1907 - 1959)	178	Christian (1767 -)	25
Arthur (1908 - 1985)	176	Christiana (1853 -)	94
Arthur (1930 -)	186	Clara (~1879 -)	113
Beatrice (1889 -)	114	Clara Alice (1871 -)	73
Beatrice (1931 -)	182	Cowpe (1788 - 1789)	31

I CISUII IIIUCA			
Warburton cont.	,	Warburton cont.	
David (1786 -)	27	Elizabeth Alice (1858 - 1873)	122
David (1787 - 1864)	51	Elizabeth Alice (1903 -)	167
Dawson (1810 -)	44	Elizabeth Ann (1863 -)	73
Dawson (1868 - 1926)	117	Elizabeth Ann (1879 -)	138
Denis (1924 - 1924)	158	Elizabeth Ellen (1858 - 1938)	56
Dora (1870 - 1955)	90	Elizabeth Ellen (1881 -)	130
Doris (1901 -)	170	Elizabeth Hannah (1897 -)	171
Doris (1903 -)	151	Elizabeth Jane (1861 -)	102
Edith (1899 -)	157	Ellen (1827 -)	54
Edmund (1758 - 1837)	27	Ellen (~1831 -)	64
Edmund (1830 -)	53	Ellen (1832 -)	59
Edmund (1872 -)	97	Ellen (1833 -)	47
Edna (1919 - 1992)	179	Ellen (1833 - 1833)	62
Edward (1815 - 1890)	54	Ellen (1843 - 1843)	63
Edward (1817 - 1859)	81	Ellen (~1868 -)	121
Edward Joseph (1921 - 2004)	177	Ellen (1874 -)	124
Eleanor (1898 -)	160	Ellen (1875 -)	92
Eli (1823 - 1899)	93	Ellen (1877 -)	138
Eliza (1835 -)	53	Ellen (1882 - 1903)	142
Eliza Ann (1871 - 1871)	86	Ellen (1899 -)	140
Elizabeth (1705 -)	8	Ellen (1903 -)	134
Elizabeth (~1706 -)	10	Ellen (1907 -)	175
Elizabeth (1725 - 1726)	12	Ellen (1908 -)	178
Elizabeth (1744 -)	19	Ellen (1929 -)	182
Elizabeth (~1745 -)	15	Elsie (1913 -)	172
Elizabeth (1750 - <1754)	17	Emanuel (1847 -)	64
Elizabeth (1753 -)	21	Emanuel (1865 - 1938)	143
Elizabeth (1754 -)	17	Emily (1878 - 1882)	127
Elizabeth (1762 -)	23	Emma (1862 - 1930)	56
Elizabeth (1827 - 1827)	39	Emma (1915 - 1991)	178
Elizabeth (1831 -)	53	Emma Maria (1869 -)	107
Elizabeth (1838 -)	67	Emmanuel (1818 -)	41
Elizabeth (1843 -)	74	Emmanuel (1834 - 1868)	101
Elizabeth (1853 - 1858)	120	Emmanuel (1840 - 1893)	100
Elizabeth (1859 - 1860)	121	Emmanuel (1871 - 1921)	156
Elizabeth (1866 - 1942)	148	Emmanuel (1879 -)	151
Elizabeth (1868 -)	84	Emmanuel (1901 - 1902)	143
Elizabeth (1876 -)	129	Eric (1922 - 1979)	173

	1 CISOII IIIUCX				
W	arburton cont.	V	Varburton cont.		
	Ethel (1895 -)	132	Henry (1752 - 1792)	30	
	Ethel Violet (1887 -)	119	Henry (1752 - 1837)	28	
	Frances (1921 - 1924)	181	Henry (1772 -)	39	
	Frank (1882 -)	171	Henry (1773 -)	24	
	Frank (1900 - 1902)	134	Henry (1780 -)	31	
	Frank (1906 - 1964)	116	Henry (1784 - 1857)	43	
	Frank Stanley (1890 -)	119	Henry (1793 - 1793)	40	
	Fred (1891 - 1968)	173	Henry (1794 -)	36	
	Fred (1898 - 1968)	132	Henry (1795 - 1871)	56	
	Fred (1902 -)	151	Henry (~1796 - 1881)	59	
	Fred (1905 - 1905)	168	Henry (1820 - 1849)	73	
	George (1883 - 1883)	140	Henry (1826 - 1827)	47	
	George (1920 -)	164	Henry (1827 - 1897)	72	
	George Henry (1858 -)	69	Henry (1834 -)	100	
	George William (1870 -)	147	Henry (1836 - 1837)	59	
	George William Henry (1859 - 1940)	118	Henry (1839 - 1914)	85	
	Gertrude Annie (1885 -)	130	Henry (1843 - 1895)	123	
	Goldie May (1890 - 1964)	93	Henry (1850 - 1853)	95	
	Hannah (1855 -)	121	Henry (1866 - 1926)	148	
	Hannah (1873 -)	113	Henry (1894 - 1895)	149	
	Hannah (1898 - 1899)	167	Henry (1898 -)	150	
	Hannah Maria (1859 -)	90	Henry (1900 -)	168	
	Hannah Millicent (1879 -)	124	Henry George Leslie (1893 -)	119	
	Hargreaves (1813 - 1879)	66	Henry Rawstron (1907 - 1914)	136	
	Hargreaves (1874 - 1893)	108	Herbert (1881 - 1960)	126	
	Harold (1908 -)	169	Herbert Joseph (1894 - 1970)	93	
	Harold (1912 -)	178	Hetty Taylor (1900 - 1958)	118	
	Harold (1913 -)	151	Hilda (1907 -)	170	
	Harold (1914 - 1994)	175	Horace Edward Donald (1906 -)	119	
	Harrison (1871 - 1974)	124	lda (Ada) (1897 -)	116	
	Harry (1781 -)	24	Irene Louisa Phyliss (1904 -)	119	
	Harry (1884 - 1947)	172	Isabella (1853 - 1857)	96	
	Harry (1914 - 1989)	181	Isabella (1876 - 1877)	98	
	Harry Shaw (1919 - 1992)	183	Isabella (1887 -)	138	
	Helen (1812 -)	41	Jack (1902 - 1903)	133	
	Henry (<1713 - 1713)	10	Jack (1913 -)	174	
	Henry (1717 -)	16	Jack Haines (1926 - 1932)	183	
	Henry (1750 -)	26	Jacob (1884 -)	111	

Warburton cont.	V	Varburton cont.	
James (1694 -)	8	James Thomas (1888 -)	167
James (1719 - 1792)	18	Jane (1741 - 1825)	17
James (1742 - 1755)	15	Jane (1747 -)	15
James (1748 - 1822)	25	Jane (1749 - 1750)	19
James (1751 - <1754)	19	Jane (1798 -)	33
James (1754 - 1776)	19	Jane (1817 - 1818)	45
James (1759 - 1812)	32	Jane (1827 -)	58
James (1769 -)	16	Jane (1838 -)	61
James (1773 - 1834)	40	Jane (1838 -)	62
James (1776 -)	24	Jane (1855 -)	84
James (1784 - 1851)	36	Jane (1873 - 1941)	110
James (1803 -)	33	Jane (1878 -)	100
James (1803 - 1875)	76	Jane Ann (1871 -)	121
James (1807 - 1865)	63	Jane Ellen (1863 -)	88
James (1813 - 1815)	45	Jane (Jinney) (1803 -)	54
James (1818 -)	70	Jenny (1794 -)	32
James (1820 - 1822)	43	Jenny (~1798 -)	41
James (1831 -)	62	Jenny (Jane) (1819 - 1819)	45
James (~1834 - <1898)	84	Jenny (Jennet) (1789 - 1794)	33
James (1835 -)	79	Jesse (1865 -)	69
James (1836 - 1907)	103	Jessie (1912 -)	172
James (1845 - 1913)	124	Jinney (1838 - 1847)	81
James (~1853 -)	55	John (~1663 - 1754)	7
James (1862 - 1940)	166	John (1709 - 1778)	12
James (1864 - 1928)	154	John (~1740 -)	23
James (1868 -)	158	John (1754 - 1835)	34
James (1872 -)	85	John (1761 - 1781)	17
James (1892 -)	132	John (1764 -)	25
James (1914 - 1982)	184	John (1771 -)	24
James Henry (1848 -)	75	John (1775 -)	31
James Henry (1863 - 1935)	139	John (1778 - 1778)	28
James Henry (1871 - 1954)	169	John (1780 -)	27
James Henry (1884 -)	154	John (1781 - 1783)	28
James Henry (1889 - 1967)	155	John (1783 - 1822)	41
James Henry (1890 - 1890)	140	John (1783 - 1833)	35
James Henry (1907 - 1985)	186	John (1787 -)	36
James Herbert (1883 -)	127	John (1796 -)	46
James Lawrence (1909 -)	159	John (1806 - 1886)	77

Warburton cont.	1	Warburton cont.	
John (1811 -)	38	John Eric (1904 - 1904)	160
John (1815 - 1893)	65	John Frederick (1902 - 1903)	116
John (1820 - 1822)	47	John James (1884 - 1888)	132
John (1820 - 1822)	52	John James (1892 -)	148
John (1820 - 1901)	44	John James (1902 - 1960)	184
John (1821 - 1822)	58	John Lord (1904 - 1905)	155
John (1821 -)	51	John Robert (1882 -)	129
John (1822 -)	39	John Robert (1890 - 1974)	180
John (1823 - 1826)	45	John Sidney Ralph (1883 -)	130
John (~1828 -)	95	John Spencer Dudley (1910 -)	119
John (1829 -)	54	John Thomas (1859 -)	92
John (~1830 - 1852)	64	John Thomas (1868 - 1954)	104
John (1833 - 1838)	77	John Thomas (1874 -)	85
John (1834 - 1881)	59	John Thomas (1887 - 1947)	154
John (1843 - 1907)	107	John Thomas (1889 - 1918)	179
John (1846 - 1855)	82	John William (1876 - 1950)	167
John (~1849 -)	55	John William (1879 - 1880)	86
John (1860 -)	131	Joseph (1831 - 1911)	55
John (1860 - 1929)	147	Joseph (1833 -)	53
John (1860 -)	69	Joseph Columbus (1861 - 1934)	56
John (1861 - 1862)	90	Josephus Foster (1872 - 1925)	104
John (1863 - 1886)	102	Joshua (1861 - 1926)	153
John (1864 - 1939)	115	Joshua (1903 -)	155
John (1865 - 1901)	162	Joshua Ashworth (1875 - 1948)	110
John (1865 -)	97	Joshua Elija (1869 - 1949)	56
John (1868 -)	157	Joyce (1934 -)	184
John (1870 - 1956)	159	Katie (1902 -)	159
John (1870 - 1942)	99	Lawrence (1914 -)	180
John (1888 - 1888)	137	Leonard (1864 - 1874)	107
John (1892 -)	150	Letitia (1875 -)	107
John (1897 - 1980)	162	Levi (~1801 -)	61
John (1902 - 1920)	168	Levi (1837 - 1840)	53
John (1907 - 1992)	161	Levi (1867 -)	151
John (1915 -)	181	Lillian Marguerite (1896 -)	119
John (1926 -)	185	Louisa (1873 -)	73
John Abraham (1873 - 1955)	171	Louisa (1884 -)	127
John Briggs (1809 - 1877)	65	Louisa Frances (1881 -)	107
John Edward (1909 -)	172	Luke (1832 - 1911)	88

Warburton cont.	V	Warburton cont.	
Luke (1862 -)	141	Mary (1805 -)	41
Luke (1881 - 1950)	174	Mary (1820 - 1866)	38
Luke (1887 - 1941)	177	Mary (1823 - 1827)	58
Luke (1888 - 1888)	137	Mary (1824 -)	52
Luke (1909 - 1992)	185	Mary (1824 -)	61
Luke (1910 - 1916)	178	Mary (1825 - 1826)	77
Luke (1919 - 1998)	176	Mary (~1828 -)	64
Margaret (~1675 -)	6	Mary (1829 -)	62
Margaret (1713 -)	11	Mary (1832 -)	79
Margaret (1742 - 1742)	17	Mary (1842 -)	81
Margaret (1815 -)	44	Mary (1849 - 1924)	71
Margaret (1839 -)	64	Mary (1850 -)	82
Margaret (~1845 -)	68	Mary (1851 -)	55
Margaret (1895 - 1951)	142	Mary (1864 -)	102
Margaret Alice (1863 -)	86	Mary (1865 -)	84
Margaret Ann (1854 -)	71	Mary (1877 -)	111
Margaret Ann (1859 -)	147	Mary (1885 - 1892)	142
Maria (1810 -)	50	Mary (1886 -)	140
Martha (1874 -)	100	Mary (1896 - 1896)	167
Martha Alice (1912 -)	175	Mary (1898 - 1898)	143
Martha Ann (1881 -)	154	Mary (1904 - 1981)	146
Martha Ellen (1858 -)	104	Mary (1905 -)	175
Martha Ellen (1891 -)	154	Mary (1906 - 1985)	145
Martin (1881 - 1900)	111	Mary (1918 -)	180
Mary (- 1764)	14	Mary (1927 -)	186
Mary (1698 - 1701)	10	Mary Alice (1857 -)	121
Mary (~1702 -)	10	Mary Alice (1885 -)	138
Mary (1707 -)	8	Mary Alice (1912 -)	176
Mary (1739 - 1758)	15	Mary Ann (- 1793)	26
Mary (1744 -)	13	Mary Ann (1845 -)	74
Mary (1744 -)	25	Mary Ann (1850 -)	157
Mary (1746 - 1747)	20	Mary Ann (1864 -)	90
Mary (1748 -)	23	Mary Ann (1870 - 1870)	84
Mary (<1761 - 1761)	21	Mary Ann (1873 - 1959)	108
Mary (1767 -)	16	Mary Ann (1875 -)	113
Mary (1772 -)	31	Mary Anne (~1819 - 1821)	52
Mary (1775 - 1781)	29	Mary Dorcas (1911 -)	135
Mary (1780 -)	28	Mary Elizabeth (1878 -)	126

1 CISOTI IIIUCX			
Warburton cont.	1	Warburton cont.	
Mary Ellen (1860 - 1861)	122	Rawstron (1842 -)	64
Mary Jane (1851 - 1852)	68	Reginald Elton (1908 - 1975)	160
Mary Jane (1856 - 1857)	96	Richard (1777 - 1799)	31
Mary Jane (1856 -)	69	Richard (1846 - 1906)	109
Mary Jane (1861 -)	100	Richard (~1849 - 1896)	68
Mary Jane (1865 - 1951)	56	Richard (1862 - 1863)	99
Mary (May) (1900 -)	170	Richard (1872 - 1937)	162
Matilda (1845 -)	70	Richard (1878 - 1880)	109
Matilda (1848 -)	74	Richard (1898 - 1967)	163
Matilda (1897 - 1929)	114	Richard (1912 -)	164
Matilda (1907 -)	165	Richard Henry (1863 -)	97
Maud Dorothy (1909 -)	134	Richard Metcalfe (1908 - 1975)	165
Maurice (1929 -)	173	Robert (- 1694)	5
Millicent (1910 -)	169	Robert (1667 - 1710)	6
Milton (1906 -)	170	Robert (~1697 - 1698)	10
Mona (1897 -)	93	Robert (1699 -)	10
Mona Pauline (1899 -)	119	Robert (<1712 - 1712)	8
Nancy (1858 -)	96	Robert (1712 - 1788)	9
Nancy (1888 -)	132	Robert (1721 - 1789)	20
Nancy (1897 - 1964)	143	Robert (1742 - 1770)	25
Nelly (1799 -)	28	Robert (1756 - 1833)	31
Noel (1909 - 1910)	161	Robert (1760 - 1824)	36
Nora (1892 -)	93	Robert (1760 -)	21
Norah (1906 -)	134	Robert (1769 -)	25
Norah Jesse (1890 -)	131	Robert (1797 - 1836)	53
Patricia (1936 -)	185	Robert (1814 -)	81
Peggy (1860 -)	70	Robert (1816 -)	47
Peter (1753 - 1772)	13	Robert (1822 - 1830)	52
Peter (1868 - 1927)	149	Robert (~1825 - 1897)	94
Philip (1898 - 1974)	134	Robert (1835 - 1878)	91
Philip Buckley (1863 -)	133	Robert (1838 - 1840)	77
Phyllis (1932 - 1994)	186	Robert (1840 -)	79
Priscilla (1883 -)	148	Robert (1849 - 1908)	66
Priscilla (1894 -)	154	Robert (1855 -)	94
Ralph (1777 -)	27	Robert (1857 - 1939)	113
Ralph (1826 - 1888)	83	Robert (1867 - 1950)	145
Ralph (1890 - 1904)	132	Robert (1876 - 1879)	126
Ralph (1908 -)	135	Robert (1888 - 1967)	175

Warburton cont.	1	Warburton cont.	
Robert (1892 -)	144	Sarah Ellen (1886 - 1938)	111
Robert (1893 - 1965)	146	Sarah Jane (1850 - 1914)	80
Robert (1915 - 1987)	176	Sarah Jane (1873 -)	92
Robert (1927 -)	185	Sarah Jane (1881 -)	124
Robert Brierley (1899 -)	114	Sarah Jane (1891 - 1892)	146
Robert Cecil (1910 - 1998)	165	Sarah Jane (1893 -)	142
Robert Robinson (1856 - 1909)	137	Sarah (Sally) (1805 -)	50
Robert Robinson (1894 - 1898)	139	Sarah Smith (1848 -)	106
Robert Wright (1852 - 1915)	136	Smith (1872 - 1931)	150
Roger (1878 - 1955)	158	Sophia (1858 -)	99
Roger (1918 -)	158	Sophia (1866 -)	97
Roland (1903 - 1903)	160	Susan (1767 -)	21
Roland (1905 - 1974)	152	Susan (1786 - 1787)	31
Roland (1924 - 2005)	179	Susan (1802 -)	50
Rose (1900 - 1900)	143	Susan (~1806 - 1806)	40
Rose (1915 -)	162	Susan (1812 - 1826)	42
Ross (1919 - 2000)	170	Susan (1812 -)	45
Ruth (1879 - 1880)	137	Susan (1869 - 1938)	110
Sally (1791 -)	31	Susan Jane (1869 -)	97
Samuel (1859 - 1934)	129	Susanna (1848 -)	80
Samuel (1872 - 1873)	56	Susannah (1884 - 1886)	140
Samuel (1892 -)	131	Susannah (1889 -)	138
Samuel Edward (1874 - 1943)	56	Sylvia (1913 -)	165
Sarah (1695 - 1717)	8	Thomas (- 1789)	35
Sarah (1730 - 1731)	12	Thomas (1670 - 1721)	9
Sarah (1755 -)	21	Thomas (1696 - 1698)	8
Sarah (1774 -)	27	Thomas (1709 - 1777)	14
Sarah (1790 - 1850)	37	Thomas (1737 - 1738)	15
Sarah (~1813 -)	38	Thomas (1741 - 1766)	19
Sarah (~1828 -)	47	Thomas (1746 - 1773)	13
Sarah (1835 -)	51	Thomas (1748 -)	17
Sarah (1852 - 1913)	71	Thomas (1749 - 1755)	15
Sarah (1854 -)	82	Thomas (1756 -)	15
Sarah (1863 -)	84	Thomas (1774 - 1774)	31
Sarah (1864 -)	121	Thomas (1776 -)	27
Sarah Ann (1857 - 1900)	56	Thomas (1786 - 1853)	44
Sarah Ann (1874 -)	126	Thomas (1792 - 1843)	51
Sarah Ellen (1882 -)	132	Thomas (1803 -)	41

r croon macx						
Warburton cont.		Warburton cont.				
Thomas (1815 - 1819)	50	William Henry (1864 - 1865)	56			
Thomas (1823 - 1891)	86	William Henry (1867 - 1940)	92			
Thomas (1826 -)	39	William Henry (1879 - 1880)	105			
Thomas (~1829 -)	96	William Henry (1882 - 1956)	173			
Thomas (~1830 -)	47	William Henry (1900 - 1901)	118			
Thomas (~1830 - 1915)	105	William Ingham (1886 - 1964)	164			
Thomas (1841 -)	74	William Leslie	93			
Thomas (1844 - 1929)	112	William Thomas (1852 - 1852)	106			
Thomas (~1846 - 1852)	68	Winifred (1908 -)	164			
Thomas (1848 - 1926)	127	Ward				
Thomas (1848 -)	82	Jack (~1929 - 1961)	185			
Thomas (1858 - 1858)	88	Wassall				
Thomas (1866 - 1868)	121	Vera (1920 - 1996)	135			
Thomas (1867 - 1871)	107	Watmough				
Thomas (1867 -)	140	Emma (1834 - 1920)	55			
Thomas (1868 -)	97	West				
Thomas (1912 - 1912)	180	Elizabeth Ann (~1847 -)	128			
Thomas (1914 -)	164	Whipp				
Thomas Henry (1873 -)	135	Thomas (1865 -)	72			
Walter (1876 -)	105	Whitacre				
Walter (1891 -)	154	Alice (- 1801)	22			
Walter (1908 - 1910)	155	Whiteside				
Walter (1916 - 2005)	169	Adelaide (~1878 -)	152			
Walter (1925 - 1975)	181	Whittaker				
Wilfred (1882 -)	163	Ann (~1827 -)	95			
William (1756 - 1771)	13	Stella (~1920 - 1998)	170			
William (1810 - 1874)	38	Whittles				
William (1824 - 1900)	70	Mary (~1843 -)	67			
William (1830 - 1889)	121	Williamson				
William (1843 -)	66	Harry (1855 -)	130			
William (1876 - 1917)	134	Winterbottom				
William (1885 - 1961)	154	Jane	182			
William (1886 - 1886)	132	Wood				
William (1901 -)	168	Mary Ann (~1829 -)	65			
William (1926 - 1926)	182	Woods				
William Arthur (1904 - 1957)	116	Elizabeth (~1844 - 1919)	112			
William Henry (1840 -)	67	Sarah Ann (1873 -)	113			
William Henry (1862 - 1863)	72	William	74			

	Person Index	
Yates		
Henry	58	